

Dipartimento di Fisica Scuola di Dottorato "Vito Volterra" Sapienza – Università di Roma

Tidal deformations of compact objects and gravitational wave emission

Tiziano Abdelsalhin

Thesis submitted for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy in Physics

> Advisor: Prof. Leonardo Gualtieri

Defended on 12th February 2019

Contents

Introduction 3								
	Notation							
	Notation of Chapter 2							
	Abbreviations							
1								
T	1 1	Itron stars and their tidal deformations						
	1.1		The exercise of state	15				
		1.1.1	I ne equation of state	10				
		1.1.2		11				
		1.1.3	The Tolman-Oppenheimer-Volkoff equations	23				
	1.0	1.1.4		27				
	1.2	Tidal	deformations of neutron stars	29				
		1.2.1	Tidal Love numbers in General Relativity	31				
		1.2.2	Linear perturbations of a non-spinning object	34				
		1.2.3	Rotational tidal Love numbers	46				
		1.2.4	Quasi-universal relations	50				
2	Tid	dal deformations in binary systems 53						
	2.1	Post-Newtonian tidal interactions						
		2.1.1	Post-Newtonian approximation for a system of structured					
			bodies	60				
		2.1.2	Binary systems	72				
	2.2	Tidal interactions of a spinning binary system						
		2.2.1	Equations of motion	78				
		2.2.2	Lagrangian	95				
		2.2.3	Gravitational radiation	102				
		2.2.4	Post-Newtonian order counting of the spin-tidal terms	114				
		2.2.5	Lagrangian formulation of the rotational tidal Love numbers	116				
	2.3 Impact of spin-tidal effects on parameter estimation		t of spin-tidal effects on parameter estimation	117				
		2.3.1	Statistical framework	120				
		2.3.2	Results of the parameter estimation analysis	125				
		2.0.2						

3	The relativistic inverse stellar problem			135		
	3.1	Phenomenological representations of the equation of state				
		3.1.1 Pc	olytropic equations of state	140		
		3.1.2 Pi	ecewise polytropic equations of state	142		
	3.2	The Bayesian framework				
		3.2.1 Th	ne Markov chain Monte Carlo	149		
		3.2.2 Th	ne Gaussian adaptation algorithm	150		
	3.3 Results of the numerical simulations			151		
		3.3.1 Re	econstruct the parameters of the equation of state \ldots .	155		
		3.3.2 Di	scriminate among realistic models of equation of state \therefore .	160		
Conclusions and outlook						
A	A Numerical integration of the equations of stellar structure					
в	Spherical harmonics			169		
\mathbf{C}	C Supplementary material of the inverse stellar problem study					
Bi	Bibliography					

Introduction

More than a century ago, just one year after the formulation of his revolutionary theory of gravitation – *General Relativity*–, Einstein himself predicted the existence of gravitational waves, tiny spacetime oscillations which propagate through time and space at the speed of light. Gravitational waves interact so weakly with matter that Einstein wondered if their detection would ever have been possible. Indeed, due to their weakness, catastrophic events and ultra-sensitive instruments are required to produce and observe gravitational waves.

One hundred years later, after decades of experimental and theoretical efforts this goal has been achieved. In 2015, the gravitational waves emitted from the coalescence of a binary black hole was detected by the LIGO interferometers [1], two ground-based gravitational wave detectors. This first gravitational wave event, dubbed GW150914, has started the era of gravitational wave astronomy, opening a new window to look at the high-energy phenomena of our Universe.

During the first LIGO observation run (O1), other two gravitational wave signals produced by binary black hole coalescences had been detected [2,3]. In 2017, during the second observation run (O2), two binary black hole mergers had been observed by the LIGO sites [4,5]. Moreover, the Virgo interferometer finally joined the quest, greatly improving the capability of the network of detectors to localize the sky-position of the gravitational sources. This led to the first threedetector observation of a double black hole system [6]. Recently, the LIGO/Virgo collaboration has reported the observation of gravitational waves from other four binary black hole mergers detected in O2 [7].

Lastly, in August 2017, a gravitational wave signal from the coalescence of a binary neutron star system was detected for the first time by the LIGO and Virgo interferometers [8]. This event, dubbed GW170817, represents a milestone in gravitational wave astronomy. Indeed, GW170817 is the first event observed simultaneously in both the gravitational and electromagnetic bands. Several telescopes reported the observation of a short gamma ray burst in coincidence with the gravitational wave signal [9,10], marking the birth of the gravitational wave multi-messenger astronomy. Furthermore, few hours after the merger, various teams (see, e.g., [11]) detected a bright optical afterglow –the so-called *kilonova*– powered by the radioactive decay of heavy r-process nuclei synthesized in the ejecta of the neutron star merger.

During the next few years (starting with the third observation run (O3) in 2019), many other gravitational wave signals from the coalescence of compact binaries are expected by the LIGO/Virgo collaboration [4,8]. This incoming flood of data will be extremely precious to test gravity in the highly-relativistic/strong-curvature regime, and to investigate the behavior of matter in extreme conditions. In particular, with more binary neutron star coalescence signals, it will be possible to explore the structure and composition of matter at supranuclear densities [12–17].

Indeed, a precise description of matter in this regime is currently unavailable, due to the lack of experimental data and the complexity of modeling strong interactions among hadrons above the nuclear saturation point. Therefore, the so-called *equation* of state of matter (i.e., the thermodynamical relation between pressure and density) inside neutron star cores is currently uncertain, and represents an open problem in nuclear astrophysics. Various theoretical models have been developed so far, which predict different scenarios for the nuclear matter [18].

As GW170817 has already shown [8, 19–25], gravitational wave detections from coalescing binary neutron star systems will provide information on neutron star matter complementary to that coming from electromagnetic observations [26– 28] (see [29] for a review), shedding new light on the neutron star interior and constraining the equation of state. On this purpose, it is crucial to develop more accurate models of binary systems in order to best exploit the potentiality of current second-generation detectors and future third-generation interferometers (such as the Einstein Telescope [30] and the Cosmic Explorer [31]).

Gravitational wave searches and parameter estimation pipelines rely on gravitational waveform approximants that describe the inspiral, merger, and post-merger phases of the coalescence. While the early-inspiral (low-frequency) phase is accurately described by the post-Newtonian theory [32–34] (i.e., a weak-field/slowvelocity expansion of Einstein field equations, see [35] for a review), this description breaks down when the two compact objects get closer, and finite-size and stronggravity effects start to gain importance.

Thus, a major challenge in the parameter estimation of neutron star binaries is the modeling of the gravitational signal during the late-inspiral, merger, and postmerger phases. This is typically achieved by using gravitational wave templates obtained either phenomenologically (the so-called Phenom approximants [36–39]) or using the effective-one-body (EOB) approach [40–43] (the so-called SEOBNR approximants [44–46]), recalibrated by fitting to numerical relativity solutions [47– 49]. However, though these templates correct the deviations in the high-frequency regime, they are constrained to recover the analytical post-Newtonian solutions at low frequencies. Therefore, an accurate description of the early-inspiral phase as described by the post-Newtonian formalism is an essential ingredient of these waveform approximants. Any new post-Newtonian term included in the expansion would also propagate to the full waveform templates.

Within the post-Newtonian formalism, the inspiralling dynamics of the binary is driven by the loss of energy through gravitational wave emission, and the two bodies are modeled as two point-particles [35] endowed with a series of multipole moments [50,51] and with finite-size tidal corrections [52]. The latter are encoded in the so-called *tidal Love numbers/tidal deformabilities*, a set of coupling constants which characterize the multipolar deformation of the star induced by the external tidal field generated by its companion [53] (see [54] for a review of the theory of tidal Love numbers in Newtonian gravity).

The relativistic theory of tidal Love numbers for non-spinning compact objects is well established in the literature [53, 55–57]. It was shown that the tidal Love numbers of a Schwarzschild black hole vanish exactly, whereas those of a neutron star depend on its equations of state. In recent years, the theory of tidal Love numbers has been extended to spinning objects [58–62]. The coupling between the tidal fields and the angular momentum introduces a new family of tidal Love numbers, dubbed *rotational tidal Love numbers*. Also in the spinning case, it was shown that the tidal Love numbers of a slowly rotating Kerr black are precisely zero, while those a of slowly spinning neutron star depend on the equation of state.

Tidal deformations of neutron stars introduce a correction (starting at the fifth post-Newtonian order [63, 64]) to the waveform phase of the gravitational radiation emitted from binary systems [52, 65–69]. Up to now, this correction was computed only for non-spinning objects, i.e., neglecting the coupling between the angular momentum of one body and the tidal field produced by its companion. The tidal correction is proportional to the star tidal deformabilities, which are the only parameter that encodes the dependence of the gravitational waveform on the neutron star internal structure during the inspiral phase. Therefore, the measurement of the tidal deformability from gravitational wave detections by ground-based interferometers allows to discriminate among equations of state proposed in the literature.

The first binary neutron star coalescence detected, GW170817, has already allowed to constrain the neutron star equation of state (ruling out some of the proposed models), by extracting the leading-order, quadrupolar tidal deformability term from the gravitational waveform [8, 19, 20]. With other gravitational wave signals from coalescing neutron star binaries expected in the next future [8], it will be possible, through the measurement of tidal deformabilities, to put accurate bounds on the equation of state [14].

To the present day, systematic studies to infer the features of the neutron star internal composition from astrophysical observations have been possible only in the electromagnetic band, in the so-called *relativistic inverse stellar structure* problem [70–73]: namely, reconstruct the microscopical properties of the equation of state from the measurement of macroscopical neutron star observables. Various groups exploited electromagnetic observations of neutron star masses and radii to constrain the high-density region of the equation of state [26–28]. The same approach is possible also in the gravitational band [15], where the radii, whose measurements are in general affected by large uncertainties, are replaced by tidal deformabilities, which can in principle provide tighter bounds as more events are observed by the advance generation of detectors [14].

In this thesis, I study the tidal deformations of compact objects in binary systems, and the corresponding gravitational radiation emitted, within two lines of research. In the first one, I improve the post-Newtonian modeling of inspiralling compact binary systems, by computing the leading-order tidal corrections to the dynamics of spinning binaries, and to the corresponding waveform phase of the gravitational radiation emitted, to linear order in the spin (see section 2.2). So far, these corrections have been computed only for non-rotating objects.

The corrections arising from the spin-tidal couplings that affect the dynamics of two orbiting bodies belong to two classes: i) terms coming from the interaction between the ordinary tidal terms and the point-particle terms (namely, the spins), which depend on the standard tidal Love numbers; ii) terms depending on the rotational tidal Love numbers of spinning bodies recently introduced in the literature.

The spin-tidal terms could be included in phenomenological/EOB models to obtain more accurate gravitational waveform templates. Although neutron stars in coalescing binaries are expected to rotate rather slowly [8,74,75], neglecting the spin-tidal coupling might introduce systematic errors in the parameter estimation of the gravitational sources [17,76]. This is specially important for the estimate of the tidal deformability, which affects the gravitational signal at relative high frequencies, where these spin-tidal higher-order corrections are larger. In this regard, I also estimate the impact of the new spin-tidal terms by analizing the parameter bias induced on GW170817-like events, assuming second and third-generation detectors (see section 2.3.2).

Lastly, spin-tidal corrections might be important to improve current tests of the real nature of black holes (against other models of exotic compact objects (ECO) proposed in the literature [77, 78]) using the tidal effects in the inspiral [79–82].

In the second line of research, I am instead interested in solving the inverse stellar problem (i.e., constrain the neutron star equation of state) using detections of gravitational wave signals emitted by coalescing binary neutron stars. I show the feasibility of reconstructing the parameters of a phenomenological representa-

Introduction

tion of the equation of state from measurements of the stellar masses and tidal deformabilities.

Phenomenological parametrizations [26, 83, 84] of the neutron star equation of state provide an effective approach to solve the inverse stellar problem [15, 29, 71, 72], since they allow to describe a large class of equation of state models through a relatively small set of coefficients, to be constrained by astrophysical data. These representations can be used to combine measurements of different neutron star observables, resulting specially suited to obtain multi-band constraints on the equation of state. Furthermore, it might be possible that the *true* neutron star equation of state differs from the models proposed in the literature so far. Then, a phenomenological approach would be extremely useful to constrain the main properties of the correct equation of state.

I perform a Bayesian analysis of simulated masses and tidal deformabilities, modeling the neutron star equation of state through a piecewise polytropic parametrization [83]. I assume to detect gravitational wave signals emitted from coalescing neutron star binaries by a network of advanced interferometers at design sensitivity. My results suggest that a small number of gravitational wave detections would allow to constrain the equation of state parameters, and to perform a model selection among various equations of state proposed in the literature (see section 3.3).

The results obtained in this thesis on the spin-tidal interactions are published in [85] and [86], whereas those on the inverse stellar problem in [87]. Furthermore, though not explicitly discussed in this thesis, during my PhD I have contributed to other two publications related to tidal effects, namely Refs. [80] and [88].

The structure of the thesis is the following. In Chapter 1 I review the main features of neutron stars and their tidal deformations. In Chapter 2 I describe the tidal deformations in compact binary systems within the post-Newtonian formalism. I present my results on the spin-tidal interactions, and the following parameter estimation analysis of spinning neutron star binaries. In Chapter 3 I introduce the inverse stellar problem, and show the results on the inference of the phenomenological parameters of the equation of state from gravitational wave detections. Finally, in "Conclusions and outlook" I draw my conclusions and present possible extensions of my work.

Furthermore, there are three appendices. In Appendix A I provide some useful equations to computing numerically mass, radius and tidal deformability of a neutron star. In Appendix B I summarize the main properties of the spherical harmonics. Lastly, in Appendix C the reader can find some additional material on the study carried on in Chapter 3.

Notation

In this section we summarize the main conventions adopted in this thesis. However, we explicitly describe any new symbol in the text, when it is introduced for the first time, or some variation occurs. Also, reminders and links to this section are often present in the text, when needed.

We use the spacetime metric with signature (-,+,+,+). Greek indices run over all four-dimensional coordinates, whereas Latin indices run only over threedimensional spatial coordinates. We adopt the Einstein convention, i.e., repeated indices are implicitly summed over. We denote ordinary derivatives by $\partial_{\mu} \equiv \frac{\partial}{\partial x^{\mu}}$ and covariant derivatives by ∇_{μ} . Derivatives with respect to radial coordinates are also expressed by primes, and derivatives with respect to time coordinates by overdots.

We denote the metric tensor by $g_{\mu\nu}$; the Riemann curvature tensor by $R^{\mu}_{\nu\alpha\beta}$,

$$R^{\mu}_{\ \nu\alpha\beta} = \partial_{\alpha}\Gamma^{\mu}_{\ \nu\beta} - \partial_{\beta}\Gamma^{\mu}_{\ \nu\alpha} + \Gamma^{\mu}_{\ \alpha\gamma}\Gamma^{\gamma}_{\ \nu\beta} - \Gamma^{\mu}_{\ \beta\gamma}\Gamma^{\gamma}_{\ \nu\alpha},$$

where $\Gamma^{\alpha}_{\beta\gamma}$ are the Christoffel symbols

$$\Gamma^{\alpha}_{\ \beta\gamma} = \frac{1}{2} g^{\alpha\delta} \left(\partial_{\beta} g_{\gamma\delta} + \partial_{\gamma} g_{\beta\delta} - \partial_{\delta} g_{\beta\gamma} \right) ;$$

the Ricci tensor by $R_{\mu\nu} = R^{\alpha}_{\ \mu\alpha\nu}$; the scalar curvature by $R = R^{\alpha}_{\ \alpha}$; the Einstein tensor by $G_{\mu\nu} = R_{\mu\nu} - \frac{1}{2}g_{\mu\nu}R$.

The (three-dimensional) Kronecker delta is denoted by δ^{ij} and the (threedimensional) complete antisymmetric Levi-Civita symbol by ϵ^{ijk} . Following [89], we adopt the multi-index notation: we use capital letters as shorthand for multi-indices, $T^L \equiv T^{a_1...a_l}$. Round (), square [], and angular $\langle \rangle$ brackets in the indices indicate symmetrization, antisymmetrization and trace-free symmetrization, respectively. For instance,

$$T^{(ab)} = \frac{1}{2} \left(T^{ab} + T^{ba} \right)$$
$$T^{[ab]} = \frac{1}{2} \left(T^{ab} - T^{ba} \right)$$
$$T^{\langle ab \rangle} = T^{(ab)} - \frac{1}{3} \delta^{ab} T^{cc}$$

We also define $u^{ij\dots k} \equiv u^i u^j \dots u^k$, where u^i is a generic vector.

We denote the speed of light in vacuum by c and the gravitational constant by G. In Chapter 1 and 3, we mainly use geometric units c = G = 1 (any (rare) exception is explicitly reported in the text), whereas in Chapter 2 (see below) we set only G = 1. The reduced Planck constant is expressed by \hbar and the solar mass unit by M_{\odot} . In this thesis we use "tidal Love number" and "tidal deformability" as synonyms.

Notation of Chapter 2

Since in Chapter 2 there are many computations, and the notation is slightly different from that of the other parts of the thesis, for the sake of clarity we report in this section a notation especially dedicated to it, and valid *only* there. The reader can refer to this section while going through Chapter 2 (therefore, (s)he can safely avoid reading the following before that time).

We denote the speed of light in vacuum by c and set the gravitational constant G = 1. Latin indices i, j, k, etc. run over three-dimensional spatial coordinates and are contracted with the Euclidean flat metric δ^{ij} . Since there is not distinction between upper and lower spatial indices, we use only the upper ones. The Levi-Civita symbol is denoted by ϵ^{ijk} . We use capital letters in the middle of the alphabet L, K, etc. as shorthand for multi-indices $a_1 \dots a_l, b_1 \dots b_k$, etc. Round (), square [], and angular $\langle \rangle$ brackets in the indices indicate symmetrization, antisymmetrization and trace-free symmetrization, respectively (see above). We call symmetric trace-free (STF) those tensors $T^{i_1 \dots i_l}$ which are symmetric on all indices and whose contraction of any pair of indices vanishes

$$T^{\langle i_1 \dots i_l \rangle} = T^{\langle i_1 \dots i_l \rangle} = T^{i_1 \dots i_l}$$
$$T^{i_1 \dots i_k i_k \dots i_l} = 0 \quad \forall k \,.$$

The contraction of a STF tensor T^L with a generic tensor U^L is $T^L U^L = T^L U^{\langle L \rangle}$. For a generic vector u^i we define $u^{ij\dots k} \equiv u^i u^j \dots u^k$ and $u^2 \equiv u^{ii}$. Derivatives with respect to the coordinate time t are expressed by overdots.

For a generic body A, the mass and current multipole moments are denoted by M_A^L and J_A^L , respectively. We indicate the electric and magnetic tidal moments, which affect the body A, respectively by G_A^L and H_A^L . All of them are STF tensors on all indices.

Restricted to a two-body system, A = 1, 2, we define the mass ratios $\eta_A = {}^n M_A/M$, where $M = {}^n M_1 + {}^n M_2$ is the total mass and ${}^n M_A$ is the mass monopole M_A in the Newtonian limit. The symmetric mass ratio is $\nu = \eta_1 \eta_2$ and the reduced mass is $\mu = \nu M$. We define the dimensionless spin parameters $\chi_A = c J_A/(\eta_A M)^2$, where $J_A = \sqrt{J_A^i J_A^i}$ is the absolute value of the current dipole moment. The body position, velocity and acceleration vectors are denoted by z_A^i , $v_A^i = \dot{z}_A^i$ and $a_A^i = \ddot{z}_A^i$, respectively. We define the two-body relative position, velocity and acceleration vectors are denoted by z_A^i , $v_A^i = \dot{z}_A^i$ and $a_A^i = \ddot{z}_A^i$, respectively. We define the two-body relative position, velocity and acceleration vectors by $z^i = z_2^i - z_1^i$, $v^i = v_2^i - v_1^i$ and $a^i = a_2^i - a_1^i$, respectively. We also define the relative unit radial vector $n^i = z^i/r$, where $r = \sqrt{z^i z^i}$ is the orbital separation. We define the derivatives with respect to the spatial coordinates z^i as $\partial_L = \partial_{i_1} \dots \partial_{i_l}$. In particular, we denote the derivatives with respect to z_A^i by $\partial_L^{(A)}$.

We shall denote λ_l (σ_l) the electric (magnetic) tidal Love numbers of multipolar order l, whereas $\lambda_{ll'}$ and $\sigma_{ll'}$ are the rotational tidal Love numbers. For our computation, it is sufficient to consider that the multipole moments higher than the dipole are induced only on the second body by the tidal field produced by its companion. For this reason, to avoid burdening the notation, we define the quadrupolar and octupolar moments as $Q^{ab} \equiv M_2^{ab}$, $Q^{abc} \equiv M_2^{abc}$, $S^{ab} \equiv J_2^{ab}$ and $S^{abc} \equiv J_2^{abc}$.

Finally, for a binary system in circular orbit we define the post-Newtonian (PN) expansion parameter $x = (\omega M)^{2/3}/c^2$, where ω is the orbital angular velocity.

Abbreviations

APR4 model of equation of state [90]

 \mathbf{CGS} Centimetre–Gram–Second

COM Center-Of-Mass

ECO Exotic Compact Object

EOS Equation Of State

FIM Fisher Information Matrix

H4 model of equation of state [91]

LHS Left-Hand-Side

MCMC Markov Chain Monte Carlo

NBMT Nonrelativistic Many-Body Theory

ODE Ordinary Differential Equation

PDF Probability Density Function

PM Post-Minkowskian

 \mathbf{PN} Post-Newtonian

QCD Quantum ChromoDynamics

RHS Right-Hand-Side

 ${\bf RMFT}$ Relativistic Mean Field Theory

SNR Signal-to-Noise Ratio

STF Symmetric Trace-Free

TOV Tolman–Oppenheimer–Volkoff

Chapter 1

Neutron stars and their tidal deformations

Neutron stars are one of the final products of the stellar evolution. At the end of the thermonuclear evolution of a star, the matter pressure can not support any longer the gravitational force, leading the star to collapse. If the progenitor mass is in the range $M \sim (8 \div 30) M_{\odot}$, then the internal temperature is high enough to ignite the burning of heavier and heavier elements through exothermic nuclear reactions, up to the formation of ⁵⁶Fe inside the star core. Together with the heavy core formation, several mechanisms arise which contribute to destabilize the star and produce a large number of neutrons.

Neutrinos are produced through the silicon burning

$$2^{28}\text{Si} \rightarrow {}^{56}\text{Fe} + 2\text{e}^+ + 2\nu_{\text{e}} + \gamma$$

and by electron capture in the inverse β -decay

$$p + e^- \rightarrow n + \nu_e$$

Since neutrinos interact weakly with matter, they leave the star undisturbed, carrying away energy from the core. Furthermore, the replacement of relativistic electrons by neutrons decreases the pressure of the star. Formation of neutron-rich elements, heavier than iron, by neutron capture, subtracts more energy to the core. Lastly, the iron photodisintegration

$$\gamma + {}^{56}\text{Fe} \rightarrow 13 {}^{4}\text{He} + 4n$$
,

that is an endothermic nuclear reaction, removes further energy from the star.

All these processes damage the equilibrium of the star. When the mass of the core exceeds the Chandrasekhar limit $M \sim 1.4 M_{\odot}$, the electron degeneracy

pressure can not balance the gravitational attraction anymore, and the core collapses, reaching densities comparable to those of the atomic nuclei, $\rho \sim 10^{14} \,\mathrm{g/cm^3}$. At this point the core is composed mostly of neutrons, and reacts to further compressions due to infalling matter with a strong shock wave that ejects the outer layers of the star in the so-called supernova explosion. The remnant of the core is the newly born neutron star.

Neutron stars are very hot at birth. However, they cool fastly via neutrino emission, reaching temperatures $T < 10^9$ K after just few years. The most efficient cooling mechanism is provided by direct Urca processes, i.e., direct and inverse neutron β -decays

$$\mathrm{n}
ightarrow \mathrm{p} + l^- + ar{
u}_l \qquad \mathrm{p} + l^-
ightarrow \mathrm{n} +
u_l \, ,$$

where l represents either an electron or a muon. Direct Urca processes can occur only in the inner regions of the core, where the densities of protons and leptons are high enough to satisfy momentum conservation. Others cooling mechanisms are the modified Urca process

$$n + N \rightarrow p + N + l^- + \bar{\nu}_l$$
 $p + N + l^- \rightarrow n + N + \nu_l$,

which differs from the direct Urca process due to the presence of an additional nucleon-spectator N (either a proton or a neutron), and the neutrino bremsstrahlung due to nucleon-nucleon collisions

$$N + N' \rightarrow N + N' + \nu + \bar{\nu}$$

which can produce neutrinos of any flavour.

The fast cooling justifies the assumption that the matter inside an "old" neutron star is cold, i.e., it behaves like matter at a temperature T = 0 K. Indeed, the Fermi temperature of neutrons at densities typical of a neutron star is of order $T_F \sim (10^{11} \div 10^{12})$ K, which is much larger than the temperature of a neutron star after just one year from birth. Therefore, the matter is strongly degenerate, and can be effectively considered as it were at the absolute zero.

In this chapter we review the structure and composition of cold, isolated neutron stars. In section 1.1 we describe the equation of state of cold nuclear matter and recall the equations of stellar structure of relativistic stars, taking into account also the rotation of the compact objects. Then, in section 1.2 we review the theory of tidally deformed compact objects in General Relativity. We define the tidal Love numbers and describe the linear perturbations of a spherical background. Finally, we introduce the tidal deformations of a spinning object and describe some of the universal relations among the Love numbers.



Figure 1.1: Schematic plot of the interior of a neutron star. Density range (left) and thickness (right) of each layer are compared, see the text for details. We remark that the thickness of the outer and inner core can differ sensibly from those shown here, depending on the neutron star mass and on how matter is modeled (see section 1.1.2 and Chapter 3).

1.1 Structure and composition of neutron stars

In this section, we mainly use the books of Haensel et al. [92] and Glendenning [93] as references for the description of the internal composition of a neutron star and its the equation of state.

Neutron stars are astrophysical compact objects with a typical mass $M \sim 1.4 M_{\odot}$, radius of order $R \sim 10 \,\mathrm{km}$ and average density $\rho \sim 10^{14} \,\mathrm{g/cm^3}$. The internal structure of a neutron star is modeled as a sequence of spherical shells with different density and composition. It can be divided in four main internal regions: outer crust, inner crust, outer core and inner core.

Outer Crust is thick ~ 0.5 km, from the surface of the star (where the density is around $\rho \sim 10^7 \text{ g/cm}^3$), up to a layer of density $\rho_d \sim 4 \times 10^{11} \text{ g/cm}^3$, the so-called neutron drip density. The matter in this region is mostly composed of a heavy nuclei lattice immersed in a degenerate electron gas. The latter provides the main contribution to the pressure in this region. Going towards the center of the star, as density increases, more and more neutrons are produced by inverse β -decay. At the neutron drip density ρ_d , all bound states in the nuclei for neutrons are filled and neutrons start leaking out. The properties of matter in this region are obtained directly by experimental data coming from nuclear physics experiments made in laboratory on Earth (for instance, heavy-ion collisions [94]).

Inner Crust is thick ~ 1 km and the density ranges from ρ_d to $\rho \sim \rho_0$, where

 $\rho_0 \sim 2.7 \times 10^{14} \,\mathrm{g/cm}^3$ is the equilibrium density of nuclear matter. The matter of the inner crust is composed of a mixture of two phases: neutronrich nuclei and a degenerate neutron gas, besides the electron gas required to ensure charge neutrality. As the density increases, these two phases combine in different geometric structures, called pasta phases. At density $\rho \sim \rho_0$, the two phases are not separated any longer and form a homogeneous fluid. The properties of matter in the inner crust are based on extrapolations of the available empirical information, since such extreme densities can not be reproduced in a stable way on Earth.

- **Outer Core** extends for several km and the density range is $\rho_0 \leq \rho \leq 2\rho_0$. All hadronic nuclear physics models generally agree that the matter in this region is composed of a homogeneous fluid of neutrons (for the most), protons, electrons and possibly muons in β -equilibrium, the so-called npe μ composition. Neutrons strongly interact with protons and can no longer be described as a perfect gas. It is indeed this strong interaction among nucleons the main source of pressure that prevents the star to collapse under gravitational attraction.
- Inner Core extends for several km in the very central region of neutron stars. The density is larger than $2\rho_0$, up to $\rho \sim \mathcal{O}(10^{15}) \text{ g/cm}^3$ in the center of the heaviest stars. The inner core can be absent in the lightest neutron stars, where instead the outer core extends up to the very center. The composition of matter in this region is very uncertain, and depends strongly on the underlying microscopic model assumed. Besides plain npe μ matter as in the outer core, the other main hypotheses are:
 - formation of hyperons. Strange particles like Λ^0 , Σ^0 and Σ^- baryons can be produced through weak interactions like

$$\begin{split} \mathbf{p} + \mathbf{e}^- &\to \Lambda^0 + \nu_\mathbf{e} \\ \mathbf{p} + \mathbf{e}^- &\to \Sigma^0 + \nu_\mathbf{e} \\ \mathbf{n} + \mathbf{e}^- &\to \Sigma^- + \nu_\mathbf{e} \,. \end{split}$$

- Bose-Einstein meson condensates, both without strangeness (π mesons) or with it (K mesons).
- transition to deconfined quark matter, i.e., a new phase where u, d and s quarks are not confined any longer into nucleons. This may occur only if the matter density exceeds the nucleon density, $\rho \sim 10^{15} \text{ g/cm}^3$. A neutron star which is modeled with a phase transition to quark matter in the very central region is also called hybrid star.

All these exotic models generally predict lower pressures than the plain npe μ matter ones. It is also possible that different phases are mixed together.

A schematic plot of the interior of a neutron star is shown in Fig. 1.1. The density range and the thickness of each region described above are compared.

Finally, according to the Bodmer-Witten hypothesis [95,96], there is the possibility that strange stars, i.e., compact stars composed (almost) entirely of deconfined quarks, do exist. This can happen only if free quarks are the absolute ground state of hadronic matter. Some topics introduced here are discussed in more detail in section 1.1.2.

1.1.1 The equation of state

The equation of state is a relation among the thermodynamical variables of a system, for instance density and pressure. It plays a fundamental role in determining the configuration of the hydrostatic equilibrium of a neutron star (cf. section 1.1.3), encoding the information on the underlying microscopic nuclear interactions.

In General Relativity, the matter inside a neutron star is modeled as a fluid. We consider a system composed of different species. In a locally inertial frame comoving with the fluid element, the first law of thermodynamics states that the energy dE contained in a fluid element of volume dV^{-1} , evolves according to

$$dE = -pdV + TdS + \sum_{i} \mu_i dN_i , \qquad (1.1)$$

where p is the pressure, T the temperature, S the entropy and μ_i and N_i are, respectively, the chemical potential and the number of particles of each specie *i*.

Assuming that the total number of particles N is conserved,

$$N = \sum_{i} N_i = \text{const}, \qquad (1.2)$$

Eq. (1.1) can be recasted in the form

$$d\epsilon = \frac{\epsilon + p}{n} dn + nT ds + n \sum_{i} \mu_i dY_i , \qquad (1.3)$$

where $\epsilon = E/V$ is the energy density, n = N/V the total particle number density, s = S/N the entropy per particle and $Y_i = N_i/N$ the particle abundance of the specie *i*. This is a reasonable assumption if the star contains a negligible fraction of mesons and antimatter. Indeed, in this case, since also the contribution to the total energy coming from the leptons can be neglected, the total number of particles is the baryon number N_B , which is conserved by all physical interactions. In this

¹We assume that the fluid element is small with respect to the stellar length scale, but contains an amount of particles large enough to allow a statistical description of the system.

way one can express the energy density as a function of the total particle number density, the entropy per particle and the particle abundances, $\epsilon = \epsilon(n, s, \{Y_i\})^2$, the so-called equation of state. Once the latter is specified, all other thermodynamical quantities can be derived from this relation through Eq. (1.3).

Furthermore, we assume that the fluid is in chemical equilibrium with respect to some microscopic reactions which involve all the species of the system. Over the reaction timescales, the others thermodynamic variables are constant, which implies

$$\sum_{i} \mu_i dY_i = 0, \qquad (1.4)$$

and then Eq. (1.3) reduces to

$$d\epsilon = \frac{\epsilon + p}{n} dn + nT ds \,. \tag{1.5}$$

This assumption holds for cold neutron stars, where diffusive processes due to the neutrino flux can be neglected, and the very high pressure speeds up all the reactions (indeed, for instance, the neutron star matter is in β -equilibrium). This means that the energy density depends only on the particle number density and the entropy per baryon, $\epsilon = \epsilon(n, s)$, and the fluid composition is uniquely fixed by them [97].

As we have said before, the matter inside a cold neutron star can be considered at T = 0 K. In the latter case, the second term in the right-hand-side of Eq. (1.5) vanishes. Then Eq. (1.5) further reduces to

$$d\epsilon = \frac{\epsilon + p}{n} dn \,. \tag{1.6}$$

In the end, the energy density can be expressed as a function of a single variable only, $\epsilon = \epsilon(n)$. The latter is called a *barotropic* equation of state. The pressure is determined from Eq. (1.6) by

$$p = n\frac{d\epsilon}{dn} - \epsilon \,. \tag{1.7}$$

Replacing the particle number density in Eq. (1.7), we can directly relate pressure and energy density, $p = p(\epsilon)$.

Finding the equation of state of cold, ultra-dense matter, i.e., determining the relation $p = p(\epsilon)$ or $\epsilon = \epsilon(n)$, is an open problem in nuclear physics. In the next section we discuss some of the models proposed in the literature.

²We note that the particle abundances are not all independent, since $\sum_{i} Y_{i} = 1$ by definition.

1.1.2 Models of equation of state

The equation of state in the outer crust of a neutron star is based on the theory of strongly coupled Coulomb systems and it is constrained by data from atomic nuclei and nucleon scattering experiments. As the density increases, neutronization sets in, i.e., the nuclei become more and more massive and rich of neutrons through electron capture. At densities above the neutron drip density $\sim 4 \times 10^{11} \text{ g/cm}^3$, the experimental data are not available anymore, since a system with such densities cannot exist (stable) on Earth. The models used to describe the inner crust are based on extrapolations of the empirical information obtained in laboratory. The two matter phases in this regime, neutron-rich nuclei (phase I) and the neutron and electron gas (phase II) arrange themselves in different geometric structures as density increases, which are called pasta phases due to a resemblance to different types of pasta (gnocchi, spaghetti, lasagna, etc.). From lower to higher densities, recent models suggest that the configurations which minimize the energy are, respectively:

- 1) spherical droplets of neutron-rich nuclei surrounded by the electron and neutron gas,
- 2) rods of matter in phase I immersed in matter in phase II,
- 3) alternating layers of matter in phase I and phase II.

At densities above the nuclear saturation density $\sim 2.7 \times 10^{14} \text{ g/cm}^3$, all hadronic models predict that in the outer core the main composition of matter is the npe μ composition, a homogeneous fluid of neutrons, protons, electrons and muons in β -equilibrium. In this phase the nucleons strongly interacts between each other and can not be modeled like a perfect gas ³. As the density increases, the validity of these models is more and more uncertain. When the density is larger than $2\rho_0$ the composition and the interactions are very model dependent, thus the structure of the inner core is essentially unknown.

In the following we summarize briefly the main theoretical models and approaches to determine the equation of state of the core of a neutron star ($\rho \gtrsim \rho_0$), assuming that the equation of state of the crust is well-known. Describing the properties of matter in this regime is a difficult problem, involving the complexity of both the strong interaction and a many-body system, whereas instead the Coulomb repulsion between protons can be neglected as a first approximation. In principle, one should start from quantum chromodynamics (QCD). However, even at the densities reached inside a neutron star core, the energies involved are not high

³Treating protons and neutrons as a perfect gas we would find a maximum mass of about $0.7M_{\odot}$, smaller than the Chandrasekahr limit, and incompatible with all astrophysical observations of neutron stars (see Chapter 3).



Figure 1.2: Feynman diagram representing the Yukawa one-pion-exchange process between two nucleons.

enough to make a perturbative expansion in the strong coupling constant feasible (cf. section 1.1.2). Thus, it is necessary to use an effective theory, where quark degrees of freedom are not treated explicitly but are replaced by hadrons. Each model provides the energy density and the pressure of nuclear matter as a function of the baryon number density n_B only (we recall that the total baryon number N_B is conserved). For a given n_B , the particle fraction of each specie is uniquely fixed by the requirements of chemical (beta) equilibrium and charge neutrality. In neutron star cores, the neutron fraction is above the 90%.

These models are mainly divided in two groups: *nonrelativistic many-body* theory (NMBT) and relativistic mean field theory (RMFT). For the sake of simplicity we start from nuclear matter composed of nucleons only. The interactions among nucleons are described through phenomenological effective nucleon-nucleon interactions. After that we briefly discuss the inclusion of hyperons and other exotic models.

Nonrelativistic many-body theory

In NMBT nucleons are treated like an ensemble of pointlike particles. The dynamics is described by the non-relativistic Hamiltonian

$$H = \sum_{i}^{A} \frac{\mathbf{p}_{i}^{2}}{2m_{N}} + \sum_{i>j}^{A} v_{ij} + \sum_{i>j>k}^{A} V_{ijk} , \qquad (1.8)$$

where A is the number of nucleons of the system, \mathbf{p}_i the three-momentum of the *i*-th nucleon and m_N the nucleon mass (neglecting the difference of mass between neutrons and protons due mostly to electromagnetic interactions). v_{ij} and V_{ijk} are two-body (NN) and three-body (NNN) potentials, respectively, describing the interaction among nucleons.



Figure 1.3: Schematic plot of the NN potential as a function of the radial distance between nucleons. At very short distance the nuclear force is characterized by an intense repulsive barrier. In the intermediate region, where the bottom of the well is around 0.8 fm, bound states can form. Lastly, at large distance the nuclear force is attractive, but it decays exponentially fast becoming insignificant beyond 2 fm.

The Argonne v18 potential [98]

$$v_{A18}^{ij} = \sum_{n=1}^{18} v_n(r_{ij}) \mathbb{O}_n^{ij}, \qquad (1.9)$$

is the form of the v_{ij} NN potential general enough to reproduce, by constraining its phenomenological parameters, the experimental data from nucleonnucleon scattering and the properties of ²H. It depends on the angular momentum, on the spin and (weakly) on the isospin of the nucleons through a set of eighteen operators \mathbb{O}_n^{ij} , and it is local in coordinate space (i.e., it depends only on the relative distance between two nucleons r_{ij}).

The NN potential v^{ij} can be separated in

$$v^{ij} = v^{ij}_{\pi} + v^{ij}_{\rm IS} \,. \tag{1.10}$$

The v_{π}^{ij} term represents the Yukawa potential which describes the long range part of the NN interaction due to one-pion-exchange processes (see Fig. 1.2)

$$v_{\pi}^{ij} \sim -g^2 \frac{\mathrm{e}^{-m_{\pi}r_{ij}}}{r_{ij}},$$
 (1.11)

where g is the coupling constant of the strong interaction and m_{π} the mass of the π meson. The functional form of the Yukawa potential in Eq. (1.11)



Figure 1.4: Feynman diagram of the two-pion-exchange process in three-body nuclear interactions. The intermediate double line represents an excited state of the nucleon, the Δ resonance.

encodes the short-range nature (~ 1.4 fm) of the NN interaction. The phenomenological potential v_{IS}^{ij} in Eq. (1.10) describes instead the intermediate and short range components of the nuclear force. A schematic plot of the NN potential is shown in Fig. 1.3.

The three-body potential V_{ijk} has to be introduced to reproduce the binding energies of ³H and ⁴He. By analogy with the decomposition of the two-body potential in Eq. (1.10), also NNN potentials, such as the Urbana IX model [99], can be written as

$$V^{ijk} = V_{2\pi}^{ijk} + V_{\rm IS}^{ijk} \,. \tag{1.12}$$

The first term describes two-pion-exchange processes at large internucleon distance (see Fig. 1.4), while the latter one is purely phenomenological and accounts for intermediate and short range interactions.

Since inside a neutron star the number of nucleons is $A \sim 10^{57}$, finding the ground state of the Hamiltonian (1.8) for nuclear matter is a many-body problem which requires some approximations. Furthermore, many-body perturbation theory can not be directly applied, because the repulsive part of the potential at short internucleon distance is very strong. The solution is redefining either the interaction potential (Brueckner-Bethe-Goldstone G-matrix perturbation theory) or the basis states of the system (correlated basis function perturbation theory) in such a way that the resulting matrix elements are small. By applying these methods one can calculate the energy per baryon of the ground state as a function of the baryon number density, and then find the equation of state of nuclear matter. Non-relativistic manybody models perform fairy well around the equilibrium density, but, because of their non-relativistic nature, their validity starts to break down at higher densities, where relativistic effects are not negligible.

Relativistic mean field theory

RMFT makes use of the Lagrangian formulation of quantum field theory. Nucleons are described as Dirac particles, which interact through meson exchange. These mesons do not need to be real existing particles as the Yukawa pion, but may be virtual states formed by other mesons. A modern version of the Lagrangian employed in RMFT calculations is the σ - ω - ρ model [100, 101], where the dynamics is described using a scalar field σ , a vector field ω_{μ} and a isospin-triplet vector field ρ_{μ}^{a} , with $a = \{-1, 0, 1\}$. In $c = \hbar = 1$ units, the Lagrangian is written as

$$\mathcal{L} = \mathcal{L}_{\Psi} + \mathcal{L}_{\sigma} + \mathcal{L}_{\omega} + \mathcal{L}_{\rho} + \mathcal{L}_{int}$$

$$\mathcal{L}_{\Psi} = \bar{\Psi}(i\partial \!\!\!/ - m_N)\Psi \qquad \Psi = \begin{pmatrix} \psi_p \\ \psi_n \end{pmatrix} \qquad \partial \!\!\!/ = \partial_{\mu}\gamma^{\mu}$$

$$\mathcal{L}_{\sigma} = \frac{1}{2}\partial_{\mu}\sigma\partial^{\mu}\sigma - \frac{1}{2}m_{\sigma}^2\sigma^2 - U(\sigma) \qquad U(\sigma) = \frac{1}{3}b\,m_N\,(g_{\sigma}\sigma)^3 + \frac{1}{4}c\,(g_{\sigma}\sigma)^4$$

$$\mathcal{L}_{\omega} = -\frac{1}{4}\omega_{\mu\nu}\omega^{\mu\nu} + \frac{1}{2}m_{\omega}^2\omega_{\mu}\omega^{\mu} \qquad \omega_{\mu\nu} = \partial_{\nu}\omega_{\mu} - \partial_{\mu}\omega_{\nu}$$

$$\mathcal{L}_{\rho} = -\frac{1}{4}\rho_{\mu\nu}^a\rho_a^{\mu\nu} + \frac{1}{2}m_{\rho}^2\rho_a^a\rho_a^\mu \qquad \rho_{\mu\nu}^a = \partial_{\nu}\rho_a^a - \partial_{\mu}\rho_{\nu}^a$$

$$\mathcal{L}_{int} = g_{\sigma}\bar{\Psi}\Psi\sigma - g_{\omega}\bar{\Psi}\gamma_{\mu}\Psi\omega^{\mu} - g_{\rho}\bar{\Psi}\gamma_{\mu}\tau^a\Psi\rho_a^{\mu}, \qquad (1.13)$$

where $\bar{\Psi} = \Psi^{\dagger} \gamma^{0}$, with Ψ^{\dagger} denoting the conjugate transpose of Ψ , ψ_{p} (ψ_{n}) is the spinor field of the proton (neutron), m_{σ} , m_{ω} and m_{ρ} the masses of the meson fields and g_{σ} , g_{ω} and g_{ρ} their coupling constants with the nucleon field. b and c are the coupling constants of cubic and quartic self-interactions of the σ field, respectively. Also, $\partial_{\mu} \equiv \partial/\partial x^{\mu}$, γ^{μ} are the Dirac Gamma matrices and τ^{a} the Pauli matrices.

Unfortunately, the equations of motion derived from the Lagrangian (1.13) can be solved only within the *mean-field approximation*, that consists in replacing the microscopical nucleon density distribution, within a volume element, by a mean, constant density (for instance, the ground state expectation value $\langle \bar{\Psi}\Psi \rangle = const$, independent of the coordinates x^{μ}). As a consequence, the meson fields are replaced by their expectation values in the ground state of nuclear matter, i.e., they are treated as classical fields $(\sigma \rightarrow \langle \sigma \rangle$, etc.). The equation of state is then derived from the expectation value of the stress-energy tensor (cf. section 1.1.3)

$$T^{\mu\nu} = \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial (\partial_{\mu} \Psi)} \partial^{\nu} \Psi - \mathcal{L} \,. \tag{1.14}$$

The free parameters of the model can be estimated fitting the experimental

properties of nuclear matter such as saturation density, symmetry energy, etc.

The physical meaning of the mean-field approximation is that the dynamics develops in a dense baryon medium and not in vacuum as in the NMBT. This approximation holds only in the limit of the baryon number density $n_B \to \infty$, which means that the average distance between nucleons has to be much smaller than the spatial range of mesons. This condition would require $n_B \gg 100n_0$, where $n_0 \sim 0.16 \text{ fm}^{-3}$ is the equilibrium density of nuclear matter. Clearly, this is not satisfied inside a neutron star. Furthermore, the quark degrees of freedom would appear anyway at much lower densities. In this sense, the RMFT approach has to be regarded as an effective way to parametrize the equation of state.

Hyperons, Bose-Einstein meson condensates and quark matter

The process that may lead to the appearance of hyperons in neutron star matter is analogous to neutronization. As density increases, the production of heavy baryons through reactions like those in section 1.1 can become energetically favored. Since hyperons have larger masses and then are produced with lower kinetic energies than nucleons, their effect is to lower the pressure of the equation of state (with respect to models where matter is made of nucleons only). Both NMBT and RMFT can be extended to include the appearance of hyperons, even the full baryon octet, in neutron star cores. This is particularly straightforward within the RMFT. On the other hand, nucleon-hyperon and hyperon-hyperon interactions are poorly constrained by experimental data, making difficult to estimate their respective two-body potentials. Recent results suggest that also three-body interactions should be taken into account.

The hypothesis of the formation of a Bose-Einstein meson condensate is treated within the relativistic formulation of quantum field theory. In standard conditions the expectation value of (for example) π or K mesons in the ground state of nuclear matter vanishes, since the fermionic currents that source them vanish as well. In the first case this occurs because the pion has negative parity, while in the latter one because the kaon carries strangeness. However, at higher densities, it may be possible that different conditions do exist, changing the structure of the ground state in such a way that the expectation value of the current is finite, yielding as a consequence a non-vanishing expectation value for the mesons too. Negative π or Kmesons may be energetically favored to ensure charge neutrality in nuclear matter, replacing the electrons, since the latter are fermions and their Fermi energetic level increases as density increases, whereas the former are bosons and can condensate in the lowest energetic level.

Free quarks in deconfined quark matter can not be described within perturbative QCD, because even the very large densities reached inside a neutron star are

still too low to apply the QCD in the weak-coupling regime. The first models consisted in perturbative calculations at very high energy ($\gg 1 \text{ GeV}$)⁴, followed by an extrapolation at neutron star densities [102]. A popular phenomenological approach is instead the *MIT bag model* [103]. In this model, quarks are assumed to be confined into a region of space, the bag, from where they can not escape. Inside the bag the interactions among quarks are weak and can be treated using perturbative techniques (common values of the strong coupling constant used are $\alpha_S \sim 0.2 \div 0.5$). The volume of the bag is determined by the bag constant *B*, which represents the inward pressure of the QCD vacuum that balances the outward pressure generated by the quarks. Neutron stars composed entirely by deconfined quarks, i.e., strange stars, are self-bound, which means that they can exist also in absence of gravity. On the other hand, a star composed only by neutrons can not survive without gravity, since two neutrons do not form a bound system.

All models of equation of state of neutron stars do no take into account the gravitational interaction, i.e., flat space is assumed, though neutron stars are relativistic objects. This is actually reasonable, since the radius of curvature of spacetime, even around and inside strong gravitating sources, is infinitely larger than both the size of hadrons and the spatial scale of strong interactions.

Some of the microscopic models of equation of state proposed in the literature are presented in Chapter 3, where we also discuss their impact on the macroscopic properties of neutron stars.

1.1.3 The Tolman-Oppenheimer-Volkoff equations

In this section we describe the relativistic equations of the hydrostatic equilibrium of a spherical star. We consider a static and spherically symmetric spacetime. In geometric units G = c = 1, the spacetime metric is given in spherical coordinates $\{t, r, \theta, \varphi\}$ by the line element

$$ds^{2} = -e^{\nu(r)}dt^{2} + e^{\lambda(r)}dr^{2} + r^{2}(d\theta^{2} + \sin^{2}\theta d\varphi^{2}), \qquad (1.15)$$

with metric tensor

$$g_{\mu\nu} = \begin{pmatrix} -e^{\nu(r)} & 0 & 0 & 0\\ 0 & e^{\lambda(r)} & 0 & 0\\ 0 & 0 & r^2 & 0\\ 0 & 0 & 0 & r^2 \sin^2 \theta \end{pmatrix}, \qquad (1.16)$$

where $\nu(r)$ and $\lambda(r)$ are unknown functions of the radial coordinate only. According to the Birkhoff uniqueness theorem, in vacuum the solution must reduce to the

 $^{{}^4\}mathrm{For}$ comparison, the Fermi energy of neutrons at densities typical of a neutron star is $E_F\sim 30\,\mathrm{MeV}.$

Schwarzschild metric

$$e^{\nu(r)} = e^{-\lambda(r)} = 1 - \frac{2M}{r},$$
 (1.17)

where M is the total gravitational mass of the star. Inside the source, the functions $\nu(r)$ and $\lambda(r)$ are determined solving the Einstein equations (which imply the conservation law for the stress-energy tensor $T_{\mu\nu}$) together with the equation of state of matter (see below),

$$\begin{cases} G_{\mu\nu} = 8\pi T_{\mu\nu} \\ \nabla_{\nu} T^{\mu\nu} = 0 \end{cases},$$
 (1.18)

where $G_{\mu\nu} = R_{\mu\nu} - \frac{1}{2}g_{\mu\nu}R$ is the Einstein tensor, whereas $R_{\mu\nu}$ and R are the Ricci tensor and the scalar curvature, respectively.

To go on with the computation, we need to specify how the matter of the star is modeled, which means that we have to provide explicitly the expression for the stress-energy tensor. In the neutron star case, the matter is modeled as a *perfect fluid*, i.e. a fluid with zero viscosity and heat flow. Furthermore, the fluid is *isotropic*, which means that the strength of the pressure is the same in every direction. The expression of the stress-energy tensor compatible with these assumptions is

$$T^{\mu\nu} = (\epsilon + p)u^{\mu}u^{\nu} + pg^{\mu\nu}, \qquad (1.19)$$

where $u^{\mu} = (e^{-\nu(r)/2}, 0, 0, 0)$, ϵ and p are the four-velocity, the energy density and the pressure of the fluid, respectively. Indeed, in a locally inertial frame comoving with the fluid element, the stress-energy tensor in Eq. (1.19) reduces to

$$T^{\mu\nu} = \begin{pmatrix} \epsilon & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & p & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & p & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & p \end{pmatrix} .$$
(1.20)

For comparison, the full structure of $T^{\mu\nu}$ in the case of a non-perfect fluid is shown in Fig. 1.5 [104]. We note that the perfect-fluid approximation is consistent with the assumption that the matter of cold neutron star is described by a barotropic equation of state $p = p(\epsilon)$ (cf. section 1.1.1), in which, indeed, there is no heat exchange ⁶.

⁵We stress that the two equations in (1.18) are not independent. The conservation law for the stress-energy tensor follows from the Einstein field equations and it is considered only to simplify the calculations.

⁶In many cases the perfect-fluid approximation holds even if the equation of state is nonbarotropic, i.e., it depends also on the entropy or temperature, like for hot neutron stars. This occurs when the heat flows through the star on a timescale much larger than the hydrodynamical scale, i.e., the timescale in which the stars rearranges its own structure reaching the equilibrium. In these situations the flux of heat is negligible and the evolution of the star is a sequence of states in thermodynamic equilibrium.



Figure 1.5: Physical meaning of each component of the stress-energy tensor describing a generic (non-perfect) fluid. The 00-component (green) is the energy density. The 0*i*-components (red) represent the energy (for instance, heat) flow in the *i*-th direction. The off-diagonal *ij*-elements (yellow) are the shear stresses (flux of *i*-th component of the momentum in the *j*-th direction), which vanish for non-viscous fluids. Finally, the diagonal *ii*-elements (blue) represent the pressures in each direction. In anisotropic fluids at least one component of the pressure differs from the others. In perfect fluids all the off-diagonal terms vanishes. If the fluid is also isotropic the blue terms are all equal. The star denotes the elements obtained by symmetry.

Using the expression of the stress-energy tensor in Eq. (1.19) and defining the enclosed mass function

$$m(r) = \frac{r}{2} \left(1 - e^{-\lambda(r)} \right) ,$$
 (1.21)

it can be shown that the system in Eq. (1.18) reduces to the Tolman-Oppenheimer-Volkoff (TOV) equations [105, 106]

$$\begin{cases} \frac{dm}{dr} = 4\pi r^{2}\epsilon \\ \frac{dp}{dr} = -\frac{(\epsilon + p)(m + 4\pi r^{3}p)}{r(r - 2m)} \\ \frac{d\nu}{dr} = \frac{2(m + 4\pi r^{3}p)}{r(r - 2m)} \end{cases}$$
(1.22)

The first two of the Eqs. (1.22) are the relativistic generalization of the Newtonian equations of stellar hydrostatic equilibrium, while the third one refers to the gravitational potential. The system (1.22) is not closed. We need to specify a supplementary condition to integrate it, that is the relation between pressure and energy density, i.e., the so-called *equation of state*

$$p = p(\epsilon) \,. \tag{1.23}$$

Once the latter is specified, we can integrate numerically the TOV equations (1.22) along with the equation of state (1.23), from the center of the star r = 0 to its surface r = R, with R the radius of the star, where we match the internal solution to the external Schwarzschild metric. The boundary conditions to impose are:

At the center of the star r = 0

- the enclosed mass must vanish, m(0) = 0
- the central pressure (or equivalently the central energy density) can be freely specified, $p(0) = p_0$

At the surface of the star r = R

- the pressure (and the energy density) must vanish, p(R) = 0
- the $\nu(r)$ function must reduce to $e^{\nu(r)} = 1 2M/r$, with M the gravitational mass of the star given by

$$M = m(R) = 4\pi \int_0^R r^2 \epsilon \, dr \,. \tag{1.24}$$

Additional details on the numerical integration of the TOV equations are given in the Appendix A.

Since the initial condition on the central pressure, i.e., the value of p_0 , can be chosen arbitrarily, the TOV equations admit a one-parameter family of solutions that depends on the equation of state used to close the system 7 . For a given equation of state, varying the value of the central pressure gives rise to different equilibrium configurations for the star, which means different values of mass and radius as a function of p_0 , $\{M(p_0), R(p_0)\}$. We show this in Fig. 1.6, where we plot a typical example of different configurations of stellar equilibrium, specified by the values of mass and radius of the neutron star and parametrized by its central pressure. The result is a curve M = M(R), the so-called mass-radius diagram of neutron stars. The main features of the neutron star mass-radius diagram explained in the following are common to all models of equation of state (cf. Chapter 3). Larger values of p_0 correspond to smaller radii in the plot. We note that, like white dwarfs, neutron stars admit a maximum mass. Furthermore, we stress that not all the equilibrium configurations are *stable*. Roughly speaking, all the configurations lying on the branch at the left of the maximum mass (dashed line) are unstable, which means that small density perturbations will grow exponentially in time, leading the star to collapse or expand. On the other hand, the configurations to the right of the maximum mass (solid line) are stable, i.e., small deviations from

⁷We deeply discuss the macroscopic effects of different models of equation of state in Chapter 3.



Figure 1.6: An example of a neutron star mass-radius diagram. The M = M(R) curve is obtained integrating the TOV equations for different values p_0 of the central pressure with a given equation of state. The profile of the curve depends in general on the underlying equation of state, but its main features and the order of magnitude of masses and radii are the same. The solid line denotes the stable configurations, while the dashed line the unstable ones. The typical range of values of the central pressure is $p_0 \sim (10^{34} \div 10^{36}) \, \text{dyn/cm}^2$, or equivalently in geometric units, $p_0 \sim (10^{-5} \div 10^{-3}) \, \text{km}^{-2}$.

the state of equilibrium are restored by pressure or gravity⁸. We discuss in more detail the mass-radius diagram of neutron stars in Chapter 3.

1.1.4 Rotation

In this section we extend the previous discussion to rotating neutron stars, describing the equations governing the structure of a slowly-rotating relativistic star. We consider an object rotating with uniform angular velocity Ω , as seen by an observer at rest at some fixed point in the spacetime located by the coordinates (t, r, θ, φ) , and solve the resulting Einstein equations perturbatively. For our purposes (see section 1.2.3 and Chapter 2), it is sufficient to consider only effects linear in the angular velocity Ω . The spacetime metric is given by [107–110]

$$ds^{2} = -\mathrm{e}^{\nu(r)}dt^{2} + \mathrm{e}^{\lambda(r)}dr^{2} + r^{2}(d\theta^{2} + \sin^{2}\theta d\varphi^{2}) - 2\omega(r)r^{2}\sin^{2}\theta dtd\varphi, \quad (1.25)$$

⁸A rigorous study of the stellar stability is more complicated. The criterion explained in the main text involves only the static equilibrium configurations of a star, and thus it is a necessary but not sufficient condition. The analysis of the modes of dynamical oscillations of a star is required to establish its stability.

with

$$g_{\mu\nu} = \begin{pmatrix} -e^{\nu(r)} & 0 & 0 & -\omega(r)r^2\sin^2\theta \\ 0 & e^{\lambda(r)} & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & r^2 & 0 \\ -\omega(r)r^2\sin^2\theta & 0 & 0 & r^2\sin^2\theta \end{pmatrix},$$
(1.26)

where the function $\omega(r)$ is of order $\mathcal{O}(\Omega)$ and the other terms are those of the non-rotating configuration in Eq. (1.15). Outside the star, in vacuum, the exterior solution is given by

$$e^{\nu(r)} = e^{-\lambda(r)} = 1 - \frac{2M}{r} \qquad \omega(r) = \frac{2J}{r^3},$$
 (1.27)

where M and J are the mass and the total angular momentum of the source, respectively. The stress-energy tensor of the fluid is still given by Eq. (1.19), but now the four-velocity is $u^{\mu} = (e^{-\nu(r)/2}, 0, 0, \Omega e^{-\nu(r)/2})$. Note that there is no variation in the pressure or the energy density of the fluid with respect to the non-rotating case, since we are neglecting terms of order $\mathcal{O}(\Omega^2)$ and higher. As a consequence, to linear order in the angular velocity the shape of the star remains spherical and its mass and radius are the same of the unperturbed configuration. In particular, we stress that there is no *spin-induced* quadrupole moment (not to be confused with the tidally induced quadrupole moment, cf. section 1.2).

To first order in perturbation theory the system of equations (1.18) reduces to the TOV equations (1.22) plus the equation for the perturbative function $\bar{\omega}(r) = \Omega - \omega(r)$,

$$\frac{d^2\bar{\omega}}{dr^2} - \left[\frac{4\pi r^2 \left(\epsilon + p\right)}{r - 2m} - \frac{4}{r}\right] \frac{d\bar{\omega}}{dr} - \left[\frac{16\pi r \left(\epsilon + p\right)}{r - 2m}\right] \bar{\omega} = 0.$$
(1.28)

Here, the quantity ω identifies the angular velocity acquired by an observer freely falling from infinity towards the star (the angular velocity of the locally inertial frames), and then $\bar{\omega}$ denotes the angular velocity of the fluid as seen by a freely falling observer. Thus, Eq. (1.28) describes the dragging of the locally inertial frames. The boundary conditions to impose are

1) the solution must be regular at the center of the star r = 0. This is always true in general: a star does not have any singularity, therefore the physical quantities can not diverge anywhere (cf. section 1.2.2). This request gives

$$\bar{\omega}(0) = \bar{\omega}_0 \qquad \left. \frac{d\bar{\omega}}{dr} \right|_{r=0} = 0, \qquad (1.29)$$

where $\bar{\omega}_0$ can be arbitrarily chosen and its value determines the angular velocity of the star Ω and its total angular momentum J.

2) at the surface of the star r = R, the interior solution must be matched to the exterior one

$$\bar{\omega}(r) = \Omega - \frac{2J}{r^3} \quad r \ge R.$$
(1.30)

The angular velocity and momentum of the star are then determined by integrating the TOV equations (1.22) together with Eq. (1.28) and evaluating $\bar{\omega}$ and its first derivative at the star surface,

$$J = \frac{R^4}{6} \frac{d\bar{\omega}}{dr} \bigg|_{r=R} \qquad \Omega = \bar{\omega}(R) + \frac{2J}{R^3}.$$
(1.31)

Finally, the moment of inertia of the object is given to first order in Ω by

$$I = \frac{J}{\Omega} \,. \tag{1.32}$$

1.2 Tidal deformations of neutron stars

The relativistic theory of tidal Love numbers has been developed by Hinderer [53], Damour and Nagar [55], Binnington and Poisson [56], and Landry and Poisson [57], and extended to slowly spinning compact objects by Pani, Gualtieri, Maselli and Ferrari [58, 59] and Landry and Poisson [60, 61, 111]. In this section, and in the next one, we refer to their works.

Tidal effects are finite-size effects arising on extended bodies when they are immersed in an external gravitational field. To fix the ideas let us consider a spherical body exposed to the gravitational field generated by a pointlike source in Newtonian gravity, as shown in Fig. 1.7. The rigid translational motion of the body is completely determined by the acceleration of its center of mass. However, the side of the object which is closer to (respectively, farthest from) the external source experiences a gravitational attraction larger (respectively, smaller) than that felt by the center of mass. The overall result is that the structure of the body is deformed from the spherical shape and stretched in the direction of the gravitational source. Tidal forces are then due to the gradient of the gravitational acceleration on the volume of the body, and therefore they vanish for pointlike objects.

We can formally describe the picture depicted above within Newtonian gravity, explaining the pattern of the field lines plotted in Fig. 1.7. We define the tidal field acting on a extended body as follows

$$T_i(\mathbf{x}) = g_i(\mathbf{x}) - g_i(\mathbf{0}), \qquad (1.33)$$

where $g_i(\mathbf{x}) = -\partial_i \phi(\mathbf{x})$ is the gravitational field, $\phi(\mathbf{x})$ the gravitational potential generated by the external source and \mathbf{x} the position vector denoting a generic point



Figure 1.7: Schematic representation of the quadrupolar tidal deformation of an extended-body induced by a pointlike gravitational source at distance r. The original spherical body is stretched in the source direction, assuming the shape of a prolate ellipsoid. The vector field lines represent the tidal field in Eq. (1.38).

inside the volume of the body, in a coordinate system with origin in the center of mass of the object $\mathbf{x} = \mathbf{0}$. The tidal field is then defined as the difference of the gravitational field in a given point and in the body center of mass. Series expanding Eq. (1.33) around the center of mass $\mathbf{x} = \mathbf{0}$ we get

$$T_i(\mathbf{x}) = -x^j \left[\partial_j \partial_i \phi(\mathbf{x})\right] |_{\mathbf{x}=\mathbf{0}} + \mathcal{O}(\mathbf{x}^2) \,. \tag{1.34}$$

The potential associated to the vector tidal field is given by

$$W(\mathbf{x}) = \frac{1}{2} x^{i} x^{j} \left[\partial_{i} \partial_{j} \phi(\mathbf{x}) \right] |_{\mathbf{x}=\mathbf{0}} + \mathcal{O}(|\mathbf{x}|^{3}) \,. \tag{1.35}$$

In the case of a pointlike external source, the gravitational potential is given by

$$\phi(\mathbf{x}) = -\frac{GM}{|\mathbf{x} - \mathbf{r}|},\tag{1.36}$$

where M and \mathbf{r} are the mass and the position of the source, respectively, and G is the gravitational constant. The equations (1.34)-(1.35) read

$$\mathbf{T}(\mathbf{x}) = -\frac{GM}{|\mathbf{r}|^3} \left(\mathbf{x} - \frac{3(\mathbf{x} \cdot \mathbf{r})\mathbf{r}}{\mathbf{r}^2} \right)$$

$$W(\mathbf{x}) = -\frac{GM}{2|\mathbf{r}|^3} \left(\frac{3(\mathbf{x} \cdot \mathbf{r})^2}{\mathbf{r}^2} - \mathbf{x}^2 \right).$$
(1.37)

Without loss of generality we can assume that the external source lies on the z-axis, $\mathbf{r} = \{0, 0, r\}$. Thus the above equations further reduces to

$$\mathbf{T}(\mathbf{x}) = -\frac{GM}{r^3} \{x, y, -2z\}$$

$$W(\mathbf{x}) = -\frac{GM}{2r^3} \left(2z^2 - x^2 - y^2\right) ,$$
(1.38)

which correspond to the vector field lines in Fig. 1.7.

The naive description just presented has been deeply extended and studied in the literature within the theory of the *gravitational tidal Love numbers* [112]. The latter are introduced to describe in a rigorous way how the multipolar structure of an extended body is modified by the presence of an external tidal field. In the following sections we discuss the full relativistic formulation of the theory.

1.2.1 Tidal Love numbers in General Relativity

Let us consider a static (i.e., non-spinning), spherically symmetric star immersed in an external stationary tidal field. The object will be deformed by the tidal forces, developing a multipolar structure in response to the tidal field. As we largely discuss in Chapter 2, this kind of situation occurs in coalescing binary systems, where each component is tidally deformed by the gravitational field of its companion. In this case the tidal field is not stationary. However, if the two objects are well separated, as it is in the inspiral phase, then the source of the tidal field affecting each of the bodies is very far away and it is slowly varying in time. This means that the timescale of the variation of the external tidal field T_{ext} , which in this case is associated to the orbital dynamics, is much larger than the timescale on which the deformed object rearranges its own structure $T_{\rm int}$, that is related to the internal fluid dynamics of the body [54]. Under the assumption $T_{\rm int} \ll T_{\rm ext}$, the evolution of the tidal field along the orbital motion is adiabatically slow and we can effectively consider it as stationary. This approximation breaks down close to the merger of the binary system, when the orbital dynamics is much faster, and dynamical tides must be taken into account [65, 113, 114].

Furthermore, consistently with the assumption that the tidal source is far away from the object, as we said it is in inspiralling binary systems, we make use of the approximation that the induced multipolar deformation of the star is linear in the strength of the external tidal field ⁹. Thus, the tidal Love numbers are defined in

⁹This statement can be derived (and not assumed a priori) in Newtonian gravity. Applying first-order perturbation theory to the fluid of a self-gravitating body affected by an external gravitational field, one finds that the multipole moments developed by the object are linearly proportional to the spatial derivatives of the external gravitational potential. A derivation, under appropriate assumptions, is possible also in General Relativity within a Post-Newtonian framework, through a Lagrangian approach. We show this in Chapter 2.

General Relativity as the constants of proportionality between the tidally induced multipole moments of the object and the tidal moments of external gravitational field (henceforth we use geometric units G = c = 1):

$$Q_L = \lambda_l G_L \qquad l \ge 2, \qquad (1.39)$$
$$S_L = \sigma_l H_L \qquad l \ge 2,$$

where $Q_L(S_L)$ are the mass (current) multipole moments of order l of the object, $G_L(H_L)$ the electric (magnetic) tidal multipole moments of order l, and we use the Latin capital letters as shorthand for multi-indices, $L \equiv a_1 \dots a_l$, see the Notation. $\lambda_l(\sigma_l)$ are the electric (magnetic) tidal deformabilities related to the dimensionless tidal Love numbers $k_l^E(k_l^M)$ through the relations

$$\lambda_{l} = \frac{2}{(2l-1)!!} R^{2l+1} k_{l}^{E}$$

$$\sigma_{l} = \frac{l-1}{4(l+2)(2l-1)!!} R^{2l+1} k_{l}^{M}$$

 $l \ge 2,$ (1.40)

where R is the radius of the star. The electric and magnetic tidal deformabilities are the gravitational analog of the electric polarizability and the magnetic susceptibility, respectively. The quadrupolar ones (l = 2) are the leading-order terms, and give the main contribution to the stellar deformations (cf. Chapter 2).

The Eqs. (1.39) are called *adiabatic relations* for the reasons explained above. The above multipole moments are symmetric and trace-free and are discussed in more detail in Chapter 2. They can be extracted through an asymptotic expansion at spatial infinity of the spacetime metric of the stationary object perturbed by the external tidal source. We use the definition of multipole moments given by Thorne [89], which has been shown to be equivalent [115] to the definition given by Geroch and Hansen [116–118]. In asymptotically Cartesian mass centered (ACMC) coordinates and using geometric units, the time-time and time-space components of the metric read [119]

$$g_{00} = -1 + \frac{2M}{r} + \sum_{l \ge 2} \left[\frac{1}{r^{l+1}} \left(\frac{2(2l-1)!!}{l!} Q_L n_L + A_{l' < l} \right) + r^l \left(\frac{2}{l!} G_L n_L + A_{l' < l} \right) \right]$$

$$g_{0i} = -\frac{2\epsilon_{ijk} J_j n_k}{r^2} + \sum_{l \ge 2} \left[\frac{1}{r^{l+1}} \left(-\frac{4l(2l-1)!!}{(l+1)!} \epsilon_{ija_l} S_{jL-1} n_L + A_{l' < l} \right) + r^{l+1} \left(\frac{l}{(l+1)!} \epsilon_{ija_l} H_{jL-1} n_L + A_{l' < l} \right) \right],$$
(1.41)

where repeated spatial indices are summed using the flat Euclidean metric, $r = \delta_{ij}x_ix_j$ is the radial coordinate, $n_i = x_i/r$ is the unit radial vector and we have defined $n^L = n^{a_1} \dots n^{a_l}$, see the Notation. M and J_i are, respectively, the mass and angular momentum of the central object. The symbol $A_{l'<l}$ denotes terms independent of r, with angular dependence proportional to spherical harmonics of order l' < l. We note that the mass dipole of the object identically vanishes, being the coordinates mass centered. Also, in our particular case of interest there is no angular momentum, $J_i = 0$, since we are working with a non-spinning star (cf. section 1.2.3). Removing the central object from the problem (i.e., setting M = 0), it is also possible to express the tidal multipole moments in Eq. (1.41) in terms of the Weyl curvature tensor and its derivatives [120, 121]

$$G_{L} = -\frac{l(l-1)}{2} \langle [\nabla_{L-2} C_{0a_{1}0a_{2}}]|_{r=0} \rangle$$

$$H_{L} = \frac{3(l-1)}{2} \langle \epsilon_{a_{1}ij} [\nabla_{L-2} C^{ij}{}_{a_{2}0}]|_{r=0} \rangle$$

$$l \ge 2, \qquad (1.42)$$

where

$$C_{\mu\nu\alpha\beta} = R_{\mu\nu\alpha\beta} + \frac{1}{2} \left(R_{\mu\beta}g_{\nu\alpha} - R_{\mu\alpha}g_{\nu\beta} + R_{\nu\alpha}g_{\mu\beta} - R_{\nu\beta}g_{\mu\alpha} \right) + \frac{1}{6} R \left(g_{\mu\alpha}g_{\nu\beta} - g_{\mu\beta}g_{\nu\alpha} \right) ,$$
(1.43)

 $R_{\mu\nu\alpha\beta}$ is the Riemann tensor, $R_{\mu\nu}$ the Ricci tensor, R the scalar curvature and the angular brackets denote trace-free symmetrization on the L indices (see the Notation).

We stress that the separation between the multipolar response of the central object (decaying solution for $r \to \infty$ in the metric in Eq. (1.41) and the external tidal field (growing solution) is not trivial when we relax some of the assumptions made, for instance in the case of a spinning object (see section 1.2.3), but also when the tidal field is not weak or when the time dependence of the environment can not be neglected. In these cases there is no clear separation of the two solutions, and the definition of the Love numbers is ambiguous [122]. However, all these ambiguities disappear in the case that we are discussing, i.e., a static (non-spinning), spherically symmetric object perturbed by a weak, slowly varying in time tidal field. Furthermore, it was shown that the relativistic Love numbers are gauge-invariant [56].

Looking at the adiabatic relations (1.39) we see that tidal Love numbers in General Relativity are divided in two distinct sectors with different parity, *electric* (even) and *magnetic* (odd), related to tidal deformations of mass and current distributions, respectively. The electric sector is the relativistic generalization of the Newtonian Love numbers. Indeed, in the Newtonian limit we have

$$Q_L = \int_V \rho(\mathbf{x}) x_{\langle L \rangle} \, d^3 x \qquad G_L = -[\partial_L \phi(\mathbf{x})]|_{\mathbf{x}=\mathbf{0}} \,, \tag{1.44}$$

where $\rho(\mathbf{x})$ is the matter distribution of the object, V its volume and $\phi(\mathbf{x})$ the external gravitational potential. The nature of the magnetic sector is instead fully relativistic, since current distributions do not gravitate in Newtonian theory, and therefore they can not excite any deformation in the star. This neat separation between the electric and magnetic sector breaks down when we take into account the spin of the central object. We describe this case in section 1.2.3. In the next section we discuss instead how to compute the tidal Love numbers of a non-spinning object.

1.2.2 Linear perturbations of a non-spinning object

The tidal deformabilities λ_l and σ_l depend on the internal structure and composition of the object perturbed by the external tidal field. In the neutron star case, for a fixed compactness C = M/R, they depend only on the equation of state. Since, as we discuss in the next chapters, the tidal deformability can be directly measured through the detection of the gravitational signal emitted by coalescing binary neutron stars, it represents a powerful tool to discriminate among the models of equation of state proposed in the literature. This possibility is deeply discussed in Chapter 3. Also, it has been shown that the tidal deformabilities of any order l, both electric and magnetic, vanish in the black hole limit, C = 1/2. In other words, the multipolar structure of a black hole is not affected by the tidal field. This can be view as a corollary of the no-hair theorem, and recently it has been proved beyond the perturbative level [123]¹⁰.

In this section we describe how to compute the tidal deformabilities, or equivalently the tidal Love numbers, of a non-rotating neutron star. The definitions of the tidal deformabilities/Love numbers given in Eqs. (1.39) and (1.40) and of the multipole moments in Eqs. (1.41) coincide exactly with the convention used by Damour and Nagar [55], who worked in the Regge-Wheeler gauge. Binnington and Poisson adopted instead the light-cone gauge [56]. They results are in agreement, which is consistent with the gauge-invariant property of the Love numbers. However, one has to take care of the different conventions used to avoid spurious overall constant factors.

¹⁰Saying that a black hole does not develop a multipolar response to the tidal field does not mean that the metric around it is the same as in the unperturbed configuration. Indeed, for instance, the geometry of the event horizon changes in presence of a tidal field. This is encoded in the so-called *surficial* Love numbers [55, 124, 125], which express how the surface of an object is affected by a tidal field, and do not vanish even for a black hole. Furthermore, it has be shown that black holes develop a multipolar response if the tidal field is time-dependent [126, 127]. This is related to the phenomenon of *tidal heating* [128, 129], i.e., the absorption of energy and angular momentum by the black hole due to the interaction of the tidal field with the horizon, which acts like a fictitious viscous membrane [130].

We start with the unperturbed equilibrium configuration of the star given by the background metric (1.15), the stress-energy tensor (1.19) and the TOV equations (1.22), that we report below for convenience

$$ds^{2} = -e^{\nu(r)}dt^{2} + e^{\lambda(r)}dr^{2} + r^{2}(d\theta^{2} + \sin^{2}\theta d\varphi^{2})$$
(1.45)

$$T^{0}_{\mu\nu} = (\epsilon + p)u_{\mu}u_{\nu} + pg^{0}_{\mu\nu} \qquad u^{\mu} = (e^{-\nu(r)/2}, 0, 0, 0)$$
(1.46)

$$\begin{cases} \frac{dm}{dr} = 4\pi r^{2} \epsilon \\ \frac{dp}{dr} = -\frac{(\epsilon + p)(m + 4\pi r^{3}p)}{r(r - 2m)} \\ \frac{d\nu}{dr} = \frac{2(m + 4\pi r^{3}p)}{r(r - 2m)} \end{cases}$$
(1.47)

Note that we have added the 0-superscript to the metric and stress-energy tensors to highlight that now they describe the unperturbed star only. Then, we apply the techniques of perturbation theory, solving the linearized Einstein equations to first-order in the perturbations.

The full spacetime metric is given by

$$g_{\mu\nu} = g^0_{\mu\nu} + h_{\mu\nu} + \mathcal{O}(|h_{\mu\nu}|^2), \qquad (1.48)$$

where $g^0_{\mu\nu}$ is the background metric of the unperturbed object in Eq. (1.45), whereas $h_{\mu\nu}$ is a small perturbation due to the tidal field, that in an appropriate frame takes the form

$$|h_{\mu\nu}| \ll |g_{\mu\nu}^{0}|. \tag{1.49}$$

We decompose the stress-energy tensor of the fluid in the same way,

$$T_{\mu\nu} = T^0_{\mu\nu} + \delta T_{\mu\nu} \,, \tag{1.50}$$

with $T^0_{\mu\nu}$ given by Eq (1.46) and $\delta T_{\mu\nu}$ that depends linearly on the metric perturbation $h_{\mu\nu}$ and on the Eulerian ¹¹ perturbations of energy $\delta\epsilon$, pressure δp and four-velocity δu_{μ} of the fluid. The explicit expression of $\delta T_{\mu\nu}$ reads

$$\delta T_{\mu\nu} = (\delta \epsilon + \delta p) u_{\mu} u_{\nu} + (\epsilon + p) (\delta u_{\mu} u_{\nu} + u_{\mu} \delta u_{\nu}) + \delta p g^{0}_{\mu\nu} + p h_{\mu\nu} , \qquad (1.51)$$

with $\delta u^{\mu} = \{h_{00}e^{-3\nu/2}/2, \delta u^{r}, \delta u^{\theta}, \delta u^{\varphi}\}$ and $\delta u^{i} = d\xi^{i}/d\tau$, where ξ^{i} is the spatial displacement of the fluid element due to the perturbations and τ the proper time.

¹¹The variation of any quantity of the fluid as seen by an observer lying at a fixed coordinate point is called *Eulerian*, whereas the variation measured by an observer comoving with the fluid element is said to be *Lagrangian*.
Note that all the perturbative functions of the metric/fluid are independent of time, since we have assumed that the tidal field is stationary. Therefore they depend only on the spatial coordinates $\{r, \theta, \varphi\}$.

The Einstein equations to solve read (we recall that the stress-energy tensor conservation law is a consequence of the field equations)

$$\begin{cases} \delta G_{\mu\nu} = 8\pi \delta T_{\mu\nu} \\ \delta \left(\nabla_{\nu} T^{\mu\nu} \right) = 0 \end{cases}, \tag{1.52}$$

where $\delta G_{\mu\nu}$ is the perturbed part of the Einstein tensor and the δ in the second line denotes that only the perturbative terms of the four-divergence should be consider. We can greatly simplify the above system of equations choosing the Regge-Wheeler gauge [131] ¹² and expanding the perturbative functions in spherical harmonics (in the Appendix B we recall the main properties of scalar, vector and tensor spherical harmonics). In this gauge the metric perturbation takes the form

$$h_{\mu\nu} = \begin{pmatrix} e^{\nu}H_{0,lm}(r) & H_{1,lm}(r) & 0 & 0 \\ * & e^{\lambda}H_{2,lm}(r) & 0 & 0 \\ * & * & r^2K_{lm}(r) & 0 \\ * & * & * & r^2\sin^2\theta K_{lm}(r) \end{pmatrix} Y_{lm}(\theta,\varphi) + \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 0 & h_{0,lm}(r)S_{\theta,lm}(\theta,\varphi) & h_{0,lm}(r)S_{\phi,lm}(\theta,\varphi) \\ * & 0 & h_{1,lm}(r)S_{\theta,lm}(\theta,\varphi) & h_{1,lm}(r)S_{\phi,lm}(\theta,\varphi) \\ * & * & 0 & 0 \\ * & * & * & 0 \end{pmatrix},$$
(1.53)

where Y_{lm} and $\{S_{\theta,lm}, S_{\phi,lm}\} = \{-\partial_{\varphi}Y_{lm}/\sin\theta, \sin\theta\partial_{\theta}Y_{lm}\}$ are the scalar and odd vector harmonics, respectively, and the sum over the indices l, m is implicit. The star denotes the components obtained by symmetry. In the same way, we can decompose the fluid perturbations as [132]

$$\delta \epsilon = \delta \epsilon_{lm}(r) Y_{lm}(\theta, \varphi)$$

$$\delta p = \delta p_{lm}(r) Y_{lm}(\theta, \varphi)$$

$$\delta u^{r} = W_{lm}(r) Y_{lm}(\theta, \varphi)$$

$$\delta u^{\theta} = V_{lm}(r) R_{\theta,lm}(\theta, \varphi) + U_{lm}(r) S_{\theta,lm}(\theta, \varphi)$$

$$\delta u^{\varphi} = \frac{1}{\sin^{2} \theta} \left[V_{lm}(r) R_{\varphi,lm}(\theta, \varphi) + U_{lm}(r) S_{\varphi,lm}(\theta, \varphi) \right],$$

(1.54)

with $\{R_{\theta,lm}, R_{\varphi,lm}\} = \{\partial_{\theta}Y_{lm}, \partial_{\varphi}Y_{lm}\}$ the even vector spherical harmonics. We remark that Eqs. (1.53) and (1.54) are independent of time, because we have assumed that the perturbations are stationary.

 $^{^{12}{\}rm We}$ can use the gauge freedom of General Relativity to set to zero four components of the metric, corresponding to the four arbitrary coordinate transformations.

The structure of the above expansion reflects the fact that there are two sectors of perturbations, polar, or electric, and axial, or magnetic, which are, respectively, even $(Y_{lm}, R_{A,lm}, A = \{\theta, \varphi\})$ and odd $(S_{A,lm}, A = \{\theta, \varphi\})$ under parity transformations. The polar sector is related to the electric tidal Love numbers, whereas the axial sector to the magnetic ones. Since the background spacetime is spherically symmetric, these two sectors are completely decoupled and can be solved independently. The expansion of the perturbative quantities in spherical harmonics reduces the problem to a system of equations depending only on the radial coordinate r. Furthermore, the spherical symmetry of the unperturbed configuration ensures also that: (i) the radial equations are independent of the index m, (ii) perturbations with different values of the index l do not couple to each other. Therefore, we can solve the equations for any given order l of the spherical harmonics independently.

In the end, within the polar sector we obtain a system of ODEs in the radial coordinate r for the functions $H_0(r)$, $H_1(r)$, $H_2(r)$, K(r), $\delta\epsilon(r)$, $\delta p(r)$, W(r) and V(r), whereas for the axial one we obtain a system for the perturbations $h_0(r)$, $h_1(r)$ and U(r). We have dropped the *lm*-subscript in the radial functions to not burden the notation. In the following, we show how to calculate the electric and magnetic tidal Love numbers solving the polar and axial equations, respectively. Henceforth we restrict our analysis to $l \geq 2$, since no lower-order tidal fields do exist.

The polar sector: electric tidal Love numbers

In the polar sector, we can eliminate the function $\delta\epsilon(r)$ from the problem using the relation

$$\delta \epsilon = \frac{d\epsilon}{dp} \delta p \,, \tag{1.55}$$

which is valid for a barotropic equation of state $p = p(\epsilon)$. Here $dp/d\epsilon = c_s^2$, where c_s is the speed of sound in the fluid. Also, the conservation law for the stress-energy tensor provides the relation

$$\delta p = \frac{1}{2} (\epsilon + p) H_0 , \qquad (1.56)$$

that we can use to remove $\delta p(r)$ from the remaining equations. The Einstein equations also imply that $H_2(r) = H_0(r)$ (that we use to eliminate $H_2(r)$), arriving

finally to a single second-order ODE for the function $H_0(r)$

$$\frac{d^{2}H_{0}(r)}{dr^{2}} + \left(\frac{2\left[r-m+2\pi r^{3}(p-\epsilon)\right]}{r(r-2m)}\right)\frac{dH_{0}(r)}{dr} + \left(\frac{4\pi r^{2}\left[p(9-16\pi r^{2}p)+5\epsilon\right]}{(r-2m)^{2}} + \frac{4\pi r^{3}\left[(r-2m)(p+\epsilon)/c_{s}^{2}-2m(13p+5\epsilon)\right]-4m^{2}}{r^{2}(r-2m)^{2}} - \frac{l(l+1)}{r(r-2m)}\right)H_{0}(r) = 0.$$
(1.57)

Then, the function K(r) is given by a linear combination of $H_0(r)$ and its first derivative

$$K(r) = \left(-\frac{2\left\{2m^2 + 4\pi r^4(p - 8\pi r^2 p^2 + \epsilon) + mr\left[l(l+1) - 4 - 8\pi r^2(3p+\epsilon)\right]\right\}}{[l(l+1) - 2]r(r-2m)} + \frac{r}{r-2m}\right)H_0(r) + \left(\frac{2(m+4\pi r^3 p)}{l(l+1) - 2}\right)H_0'(r),$$
(1.58)

where the prime denotes a derivative with respect to r. From the other Einstein equations, one can see that the function $H_1(r)$ vanishes identically in vacuum, and since the solution is unique, it must vanish everywhere, $H_1(r) = 0$. As a consequence the fluid velocity perturbations vanish as well, W(r) = V(r) = 0.

The Eq. (1.57) can be integrated numerically, together with the TOV Eqs. (1.22), from the center of the star towards its surface [53]. Requiring that $H_0(r)$ is regular ¹³ at r = 0 gives the boundary condition

$$H_0(r) = a_0 r^l \left[1 + \mathcal{O}(r^2) \right] \qquad r \to 0.$$
 (1.59)

The constant a_0 can be chosen freely, since the Love numbers are independent of its value. Indeed, a_0 affects in the same way both the strength of the tidal field and the size of the induced multipolar deformation, and therefore it cancels out in the Love numbers, which are defined as the ratio of the two quantities. More details on the numerical integration are given in the Appendix A. At the star surface r = R, the function $H_0(r)$ should reduce to the vacuum solution, which is given by a linear combination of associated Legendre polynomials with $m = 2^{-14}$

$$H_0(r) = c_P P_{l2} \left(\frac{r}{M} - 1\right) + c_Q Q_{l2} \left(\frac{r}{M} - 1\right) \qquad r \ge R, \qquad (1.60)$$

¹³See the discussion above Eq. (1.29).

¹⁴Note that usually the Legendre polynomials are defined on the unit complex disk, while we work with x = r/M - 1 > 1. This requires that we change the sign in the argument of the logarithmic terms of $Q_{l2}(x)$, or equivalently, we take their real part.

where M = m(R) is the mass of the star, and the integration constants c_P and c_Q are determined in terms of $H_0(R)$ and $H'_0(R)$ by matching to the interior solution.

The asymptotic expansion of the solution (1.60) for $r \to \infty$ takes the form

$$H_0(r) = \left[C_P r^l + C_Q \frac{1}{r^{l+1}}\right] \left[1 + \mathcal{O}\left(\frac{M}{r}\right)\right] \qquad r \to \infty, \qquad (1.61)$$

where we have used the uppercase to distinguish the coefficients C_P and C_Q from before, since now they include also the dependence on the mass M and the numerical factors coming from the expansion. Plugging the above result into the g_{00} component of the metric we obtain

$$g_{00} \sim -1 + \frac{2M}{r} + \sum_{l \ge 2,m} \left(\frac{1}{r^{l+1}} C_{Q,lm} + r^l C_{P,lm} \right) Y_{lm} , \qquad (1.62)$$

where we have restored the lm-subscript in the radial solution. The last step is comparing the above equation with the asymptotic expansion of the metric in Eqs. (1.41), which we rewrite as

$$g_{00} \sim -1 + \frac{2M}{r} + \sum_{l \ge 2,m} \left(\frac{1}{r^{l+1}} \frac{2(2l-1)!!}{l!} Q_{lm} + r^l \frac{2}{l!} G_{lm} \right) Y_{lm} , \qquad (1.63)$$

where we have decomposed the multipole moments using symmetric trace-free tensors defined by Thorne [89]

$$Q_L = \sum_{m} Q_{lm} \mathcal{Y}_L^{lm}$$

$$G_L = \sum_{m} G_{lm} \mathcal{Y}_L^{lm},$$
(1.64)

which satisfy the property $\mathcal{Y}_L^{lm} n_L = Y_{lm}$. Matching Eqs. (1.62) and (1.63), we identify the growing solution in $H_0(r)$ with the tidal field and the decreasing one with the multipolar deformation of the object, respectively. Then, we extract the multipole moments of the object and of the tidal field in terms of the coefficients $C_{Q,lm}$ and $C_{P,lm}$, respectively. Using the adiabatic relations (1.39), we finally obtain the electric tidal Love numbers from the ratio

$$\lambda_l = \frac{Q_{lm}}{G_{lm}} \,. \tag{1.65}$$

Two important comments have to be remarked. First, the LHS of Eq. (1.65) is independent of the index m by definition, while the RHS seems to depend on it. Actually, also the ratio $Q_{lm}/G_{lm} \propto C_{Q,lm}/C_{P,lm}$ does not depend on m. Indeed,

since the radial equation for $H_0(r)$ is independent of m, the only way in which different values of m can affect the solution is through the initial condition a_0 , that can be chosen independently for each value of m. However, as we said, the choice of the boundary condition at the center of the star contributes in the same way to both the growing and the decreasing part of metric perturbations at large distance, cancelling out in the ratio of the coefficients. Therefore, we can restrict without loss of generality to the axisymmetric case m = 0, which is enough to compute the Love numbers.

The second remark concerns the match of the asymptotic solution in Eq. (1.62) to the metric (1.63). Doing so, we have neglected the relativistic corrections in $H_0(r)$, i.e. the terms of order $\mathcal{O}(M/r)$ in the square brackets of Eq. (1.61). One may wonder if the higher-order terms of the growing solution can mix with the leading-order term of the decreasing solution. If this is the case, the multipolar deformation would be contaminated by the tidal field, and the definition of the Love numbers would suffer of ambiguities. However, if the central object is non-rotating, it has been shown that it is always possible to distinguish the tidal field from the multipolar response, through an analytic continuation in the number of dimensions of the spacetime d [133] or in the multipolar index l [134] ¹⁵. The result of this procedure is in agreement with the separation of the two contributions in Eq. (1.62).

The proof that all the electric tidal Love numbers vanish in the black hole case is given by requiring that the curvature invariants are regular on the event horizon r = 2M¹⁶. Imposing that the Kretschmann scalar $R_{\mu\nu\alpha\beta}R^{\mu\nu\alpha\beta}$ is regular at the horizon returns $c_Q = 0$, which kills the decreasing solution corresponding to the multipolar response of the object. This implies the vanishing of the multipole moments Q_{lm} , and then of the Love numbers.

$$h_{00} \sim Ar^l(1+\ldots) + B \frac{1}{r^{l+d-3}}(1+\ldots),$$
 (1.66)

¹⁵The separation of the two parts of the solution is achieved recognizing that the general solution of h_{00} at large distance reads

where the ellipsis represents a series in 1/r which may also contain logarithmic terms and A and B are two integration constants. Comparing the above solution with the Newtonian potential allows to uniquely identify the first term with the tidal part and latter one with the multipolar response. Treating the indices d and l as real numbers, the two solutions can never mix, even if they have common terms in the series expansion.

¹⁶In the Regge-Wheeler gauge, requiring that the metric perturbations $h_{\mu\nu}$ are regular at the horizon is not sufficient to prove that the spacetime is well-behaved, since the background metric itself is singular at r = 2M in this coordinate system. For instance, in this case $h_{00} \sim (1 - 2M/r)H_0(r)$ is regular at the horizon (though the solution of $H_0(r)$ given in Eq. (1.60) is not, due to the presence of $Q_{l2}(\frac{r}{M}-1)$).



Figure 1.8: (Left) Quadrupolar electric tidal deformability as a function of the mass for a realistic neutron star equation of state. (Right) Quadrupolar electric Love number as a function of the compactness for realistic and polytropic equations of state.

Quadrupolar electric tidal Love number Lastly, we give the explicit expression of the electric tidal Love number for l = 2, which can be obtained through the procedure outlined above. The quadrupolar one is the main contribution to the tidally induced deformations of neutron stars, and can be exploited to shed light on their internal structure, as we discuss in Chapter 3. The result for the quadrupolar electric Love number is

$$k_{2}^{E} = \frac{8C^{5}}{5}(1-2C)^{2} \left[2+2C(y-1)-y\right] \left\{2C \left[6-3y+3C(5y-8)\right] + 4C^{3} \left[13-11y+C(3y-2)+2C^{2}(1+y)\right] + 3(1-2C)^{2} \left[2-y+2C(y-1)\right] \log (1-2C)\right\}^{-1},$$
(1.67)

where C = M/R is the compactness of the star and

$$y = \frac{RH_0'(R)}{H_0(R)}$$
(1.68)

is evaluated at the surface r = R integrating Eq. (1.57) in the neutron star interior.

In Fig. 1.8, we show, as examples, the quadrupolar deformabilities and Love numbers of different equilibrium configurations of a neutron star. In the left panel we plot λ_2 as a function of the mass of the neutron star, for a given equation of state. The impact of different equations of state is discussed in Chapter 3. In the right panel we compare k_2^E , as a function of the compactness, for "realistic" and polytropic equations of state (see section 3.1.1 for a review of polytropic equations of state). We can see that in the polytropic case the dimensionless Love number tends to a constant value in the limit $C \rightarrow 0$, which corresponds to the Newtonian limit ¹⁷. In the next section instead, we show that the magnetic Love numbers vanish in the Newtonian limit, since they are a relativistic effect. Note that within the definition used, the electric deformabilities/Love numbers are always positive. This is true at any multipolar order (cf. section 1.2.2).

The axial sector: magnetic tidal Love numbers

In the axial sector the Einstein equations (1.52) return $h_1(r) = 0$ and a single second-order ODE for the function $h_0(r)$,

$$\frac{d^2 h_0(r)}{dr^2} - \left(\frac{4\pi r^2(p+\epsilon)}{r-2m}\right) \frac{dh_0(r)}{dr} - \left(\frac{l(l+1)r - 4m + 8\pi r^3(p+\epsilon)}{r^2(r-2m)}\right) h_0(r) \\
= \left(\frac{16\pi r^3(p+\epsilon)e^{\nu/2}}{r-2m}\right) U(r) \,.$$
(1.69)

Differently from the polar sector, the problem is not determined: we have to specify the internal dynamics of the fluid to get the metric perturbation. This passage is crucial, because $h_0(r)$ is the radial part of the time-angular component of the metric, which will be used to extract the multipole moments. In other words, the magnetic tidal Love numbers depend on the internal dynamics of the object. Two different assumptions can be made for the motion of the fluid:

Static fluid

The first assumption is that the fluid remains strictly *static* also in the perturbed configuration. A fluid is static if the spatial components of the four-velocity vanish, as it is in the unperturbed (non-rotating) configuration. If we assume the fluid to be static also in presence of the tidal field, all the spatial perturbations of the fluid four-velocity must vanish: U(r) = 0 (we have seen in the previous section that W(r) and V(r) vanish in any case because of the Einstein equations). Thus, the tidal field does not excite any internal motion in the star.

Irrotational fluid

¹⁷The limit $C \to 0$ for "realistic" equations of state has no real physical meaning, since no stable neutron star can form with such low mass. In this case, the fact that the Love number tends to zero for small values of the compactness is a consequence of the small values assumed by the adiabatic index $\Gamma = (\epsilon + p)c_s^2/p$ (see section 3.1.1) at small densities. Indeed, when $\Gamma \to 6/5$, the radius of a Newtonian polytropic star tends to infinity, and then the Love number, which scales with R, vanishes [55].

In the second case the fluid is assumed to be in an *irrotational* state. A fluid is said to be irrotational if the circulation of the spatial part of the four-velocity around any spatial closed circuit vanishes, i.e., it is vorticity-free [57, 135]. Indeed, the vorticity four-vector $\omega^{\alpha} = \frac{1}{2} \epsilon^{\alpha\beta\mu\nu} u_{\nu} \nabla_{\mu} u_{\beta}$ [104] (where $\epsilon^{\alpha\beta\mu\nu}$ is the Levi-Civita pseudo-tensor) vanishes identically in irrotational configurations. This is surely true in the unperturbed configuration. Furthermore, since the circulation is conserved, if a fluid is in an irrotational state at a given time, it remains irrotational at all times, even if the external perturbation is time-dependent. For these reasons, the assumption of an irrotational fluid is more realistic. Indeed, static fluids would be compatible only with the idealistic assumption of a true stationary tidal field, while irrotational fluids can sustain also a slowly varying in time tidal field. Recent simulations of binary neutron star mergers from Numerical Relativity assume the fluids of the stars to be in an irrotational state [136–139].

In the irrotational case, it can be shown that U(r) is given by the expression

$$U(r) = -\frac{\mathrm{e}^{-\nu/2}}{r^2} h_0(r) \,. \tag{1.70}$$

We can see that the difference between static/irrotational fluids does not affect the polar sector and then the electric Love numbers (W(r) = V(r)always, whatever the state of the fluid is). However, this is not the case for the axial sector. The different expressions for U(r) lead the equation (1.69) for $h_0(r)$ to differ in the star interior for the static/irrotational cases. As we show below, this gives rise to different magnetic tidal Love numbers. In conclusion, magnetic deformations depend on the state of the fluid. On the other hand, electric deformation are insensible to the internal motion of the fluid, determining uniquely (for a given equation of state) the electric Love numbers.

A last, very important remark concerns the expression of U(r) in the irrotational fluid case given in Eq. (1.70). If we allow the metric/matter perturbations to vary in time, the problem is fully determined and the fluid perturbations are fixed by the metric. In this case, it can be shown that U(t, r), which now is time-dependent, assumes *exactly* the same expression as in the irrotational fluid case, Eq. (1.70). This means that taking the stationary limit of a time-dependent perturbation put the fluid in an irrotational state [88]. The latter result further supports the choice of an irrotational fluid over a static one.

Replacing the static/irrotational expressions for U(r) in Eq. (1.69) we get

$$\frac{d^2h_0(r)}{dr^2} - \left(\frac{4\pi r^2(p+\epsilon)}{r-2m}\right)\frac{dh_0(r)}{dr} - \left(\frac{l(l+1)r - 4m \pm 8\pi r^3(p+\epsilon)}{r^2(r-2m)}\right)h_0(r) = 0,$$
(1.71)

where the plus sign refers to static fluids and the minus sign to irrotational fluids. The procedure to compute the magnetic Love numbers is analog to that of the electric sector.

The Eq. (1.71) is integrated numerically, with boundary conditions at the center of the star given by

$$h_0(r) = b_0 r^{l+1} \left[1 + \mathcal{O} \left(r^2 \right) \right] \qquad r \to 0,$$
 (1.72)

for both irrotational and static fluids. As in the electric case, the constant b_0 cancels out in the definition of the Love numbers and therefore its value is irrelevant. More details are given in the Appendix A. At the star surface r = R, we match the interior solution with the exterior one, which is given by

$$h_{0}(r) = d_{P} \left(\frac{r}{2M}\right)^{l+1} {}_{2}F_{1} \left(-l+1, -l-2, -2l; \frac{2M}{r}\right) + d_{Q} \left(\frac{2M}{r}\right)^{l} {}_{2}F_{1} \left(l-1, l+2, 2l+2; \frac{2M}{r}\right) \quad r \ge R,$$

$$(1.73)$$

where $_{2}F_{1}(a, b, c; x)$ is the hypergeometric function. The integration constants d_{P} and d_{Q} are given by the matching procedure in terms of $h_{0}(R)$ and $h'_{0}(R)$.

For $r \to \infty$, the asymptotic expansion of Eq. (1.73) reads

$$h_0(r) = \left[D_P r^{l+1} + D_Q \frac{1}{r^l} \right] \left[1 + \mathcal{O}\left(\frac{M}{r}\right) \right] \qquad r \to \infty, \qquad (1.74)$$

where, alike the electric case, we have included the mass dependence and the numerical factors in the coefficients D_P and D_Q . Restoring the *lm*-subscript in the radial solution, the $g_{0\varphi}$ component of the metric takes the form

$$g_{0\varphi} \sim \sum_{l \ge 2,m} \left(\frac{1}{r^l} D_{Q,lm} + r^{l+1} D_{P,lm} \right) S_{\varphi,lm} \,.$$
 (1.75)

Finally, we match the above expansion to the time-angular component of metric in Eqs. (1.41)

$$g_{0\varphi} \sim \sum_{l \ge 2,m} \left(\frac{1}{r^l} \frac{4(2l-1)!!}{(l+1)!} S_{lm} - r^{l+1} \frac{1}{(l+1)!} H_{lm} \right) S_{\varphi,lm} , \qquad (1.76)$$

which we have obtained from the time-space components g_{0i} using the relations

$$S_L = \sum_m S_{lm} \mathcal{Y}_L^{lm}$$

$$H_L = \sum_m H_{lm} \mathcal{Y}_L^{lm},$$
(1.77)

and the spherical harmonic properties described in the Appendix B. Comparing Eqs. (1.75) and (1.76), one identifies the growing solution in $h_0(r)$ with the tidal field, and the decreasing solution with the multipolar response of the object, respectively. The multipole moments of the object and of the tidal field are extracted in terms of the coefficients $D_{Q,lm}$ and $D_{P,lm}$, respectively. By means of the adiabatic relations (1.39) the magnetic tidal Love numbers are defined as

$$\sigma_l = \frac{S_{lm}}{H_{lm}} \,. \tag{1.78}$$

The whole discussion below Eq. (1.65) is equally valid in the magnetic case. Since the details have been already given in previous section, we only summarize here the main points. (i) The magnetic Love numbers do not depend on the spherical harmonics index m, and we can restrict to the axisymmetric case without loss of generality. (ii) The separation of the growing/decreasing solutions in Eq. (1.74) defines unambiguously the magnetic Love numbers, without any mixing of the higher-order terms in M/r. (iii) The magnetic Love numbers of a black hole vanish at any mulitpolar order l, because the coefficients d_Q vanish as well from the requirement that the Chern-Pontryagin scalar $\frac{1}{2} \epsilon^{\mu\nu}{}_{\gamma\delta} R_{\mu\nu\alpha\beta} R^{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta}$ (where $\epsilon^{\mu\nu\gamma\delta}$ is the Levi-Civita pseudo-tensor) is regular at the horizon.

Quadrupolar magnetic tidal Love number In the quadrupolar case l = 2, the explicit expression for the magnetic tidal Love number is given by

$$k_{2}^{M} = \frac{96C^{5}}{5} \left[3 + 2C(y-2) - y\right] \left\{ 2C \left\{9 - 3y + C \left[3(y-1) + 2C(C+y+Cy)\right]\right\} + 3 \left[3 + 2C(y-2) - y\right] \log (1-2C) \right\}^{-1},$$
(1.79)

where R and C are, respectively, the radius and the compactness of the star and

$$y = \frac{Rh_0'(R)}{h_0(R)}.$$
 (1.80)

The difference between static and irrotational fluids is encoded in the parameter y, which changes as a result of the integration of different differential equations in the star interior.



Figure 1.9: (Left) Quadrupolar magnetic tidal deformability in the static/irrotational case plotted as a function of the mass, for a realistic neutron star equation of state. (Right) Quadrupolar magnetic Love number as a function of the compactness, for realistic and polytropic equations of state. Static and irrotational fluids are compared.

In Fig. 1.9, we compare the quadrupolar deformabilities and Love numbers for static and irrotational fluids. Remarkably, the magnetic Love numbers of a static fluid are positive, while those of an irrotational fluid are negative. This is a general feature, true at any multipolar order. In the left panel we show the absolute value of σ_2 in the two cases, for a realistic equation of state. Note that the magnitudes of the tidal deformabilities in the two cases are comparable (less than a factor 2), and are a factor ~ 100 smaller than the electric ones, see Fig. 1.8 (cf. also section 1.2.4). In the right panel we show k_2^M for the two fluid states and for realistic and polytropic equations of state. Note that the dimensionless Love number vanish for $C \to 0$, i.e., in the Newtonian limit (cf. section 1.2.2). This result is consistent with the relativistic nature of the magnetic deformations.

1.2.3 Rotational tidal Love numbers

The relativistic theory of tidal Love numbers has been extended to slowly spinning compact objects by Pani, Gualtieri, Maselli and Ferrari [58, 59] and Landry and Poisson [60, 61, 111]. The effect of the rotation is to couple the electric and magnetic sectors. To first order in the spin, the electric tidal fields (even parity) of multipolar order l induce magnetic deformations (odd parity) with multipolar order $l \pm 1$, and viceversa. The scheme of these relations is shown in Fig. 1.10. A new class of tidal Love numbers arises from the interaction between the spin and



Figure 1.10: Scheme of the multipolar deformations induced by the interaction between the tidal field and the rotation of the central object.

the tidal field, dubbed rotational tidal Love numbers. Working to linear order in the tidal fields, these new Love numbers are defined as the constants of proportionality between the induced multipole moments of the object and the tidal multipole moments of different parity and multipolar order l. The adiabatic relations (1.39) are then modified as follows

$$Q_{ij} = \lambda_2 G_{ij} + \lambda_{23} J_k H_{ijk}$$

$$S_{ij} = \sigma_2 H_{ij} + \sigma_{23} J_k G_{ijk}$$

$$Q_L = \lambda_l G_L + \lambda_{ll+1} J_k H_{kL} + \lambda_{ll-1} J_{\langle a_l} H_{L-1 \rangle}$$

$$S_L = \sigma_l H_L + \sigma_{ll+1} J_k G_{kL} + \sigma_{ll-1} J_{\langle a_l} G_{L-1 \rangle}$$

$$l \ge 3,$$

$$(1.81)$$

where $\lambda_{ll'}$ and $\sigma_{ll'}$ are the new rotational tidal Love numbers. The quadrupolar case l = 2 is separated from the others, because the coupling can occur only with the octupolar tidal fields (no dipolar tidal field does exist).

It has been shown that also these new tidal Love numbers vanish in the black hole case. Furthermore, the extension of the theory to the rotating case has pointed out a new element to favor the irrotational fluid state over the static one. Indeed, Landry and Poisson [111] showed that the fluid perturbation induced by a magnetic tidal field in a rotating star is time dependent, even if the magnetic tidal field is stationary. The time dependent perturbation is confined in the star interior, the external spacetime remains stationary. This is not possible if the fluid is imposed to be in a static state. Indeed, a static fluid would violate the Einstein equations, if the magnetic tidal field is not axisymmetric. This limitation of the static state further suggests that the correct fluid state (in the non-rotating limit) is the irrotational one.

Taking into account the rotation of the central object, computing the Love numbers gets more involved. Here we refer to the works of Pani et al. [58, 59], outlining their procedure without giving all the details of the computation.

First, one derives the linearized Einstein equations arising from a small, stationary perturbation of the background metric. The unperturbed configuration is no longer spherically symmetric like the spacetime in Eq. (1.45), but is given by the axisymmetric metric of a rotating object. Assuming rigid rotation, the background configuration to first order in the angular velocity Ω ¹⁸ (or equivalently in the spin of the body) is given in section 1.1.4:

$$ds^{2} = -e^{\nu(r)}dt^{2} + e^{\lambda(r)}dr^{2} + r^{2}(d\theta^{2} + \sin^{2}\theta d\varphi^{2}) - 2\omega(r)r^{2}\sin^{2}\theta dtd\varphi \qquad (1.82)$$

$$T^{0}_{\mu\nu} = (\epsilon + p)u_{\mu}u_{\nu} + pg^{0}_{\mu\nu} \qquad u^{\mu} = (e^{-\nu(r)/2}, 0, 0, \Omega e^{-\nu(r)/2})$$
(1.83)

$$\begin{cases} \frac{dm}{dr} = 4\pi r^2 \epsilon \\ \frac{dp}{dr} = -\frac{(\epsilon+p)(m+4\pi r^3 p)}{r(r-2m)} \\ \frac{d\nu}{dr} = \frac{2(m+4\pi r^3 p)}{r(r-2m)} \\ \frac{d^2\bar{\omega}}{dr^2} = \left[\frac{4\pi r^2(\epsilon+p)}{r-2m} - \frac{4}{r}\right] \frac{d\bar{\omega}}{dr} + \left[\frac{16\pi r(\epsilon+p)}{r-2m}\right]\bar{\omega} \end{cases}$$
(1.84)

One perturbs the above spacetime exactly like in the previous section,

$$g_{\mu\nu} = g^{0}_{\mu\nu} + h_{\mu\nu} T_{\mu\nu} = T^{0}_{\mu\nu} + \delta T_{\mu\nu} , \qquad (1.85)$$

and expands the perturbative functions in spherical harmonics (Eqs. (1.53) and (1.54)). Plugging the above decomposition in the system

$$\begin{cases} \delta G_{\mu\nu} = 8\pi \delta T_{\mu\nu} \\ \delta \left(\nabla_{\nu} T^{\mu\nu} \right) = 0 \end{cases}, \tag{1.86}$$

one gets rid of the angular dependence, and finds the Einstein equations to first order in the spin for the radial part of the perturbative functions [140]. Several differences arise with respect to the non-rotating case:

 $^{^{18}{\}rm Pani}$ et al. considered also second-order corrections in the spin, which would give rise to other rotational tidal Love numbers.



Figure 1.11: I-Love relation between the dimensionless moment of inertia \overline{I} and the dimensionless electric quadrupolar tidal deformability Λ_2 .

- i) the radial equations depend on the azimuthal index m, so the degeneracy in m is removed.
- ii) the polar and axial sectors are not decoupled any longer. Polar perturbations with indices $\{l, m\}$ couple to axial perturbations with indices $\{l \pm 1, m\}$ and viceversa (cf. with the discussion above Eqs. (1.81)).

Next, we expand the generic radial function $f_{lm}(r)$ of the metric/fluid perturbations in powers of Ω

$$f_{lm}(r) = f_{lm}^0(r) + f_{lm}^1(r) + \mathcal{O}\left(\Omega^2\right), \qquad (1.87)$$

where $f_{lm}^0(r)$ is zeroth-order in spin function, which solves the equations in the non-rotating case, and $f_{lm}^1(r)$ the first-order correction in Ω . In this way, it can be shown that system reduces to a set of equations for the unknown functions $\{f_{lm}^1(r)\}$, with source terms depending on the non-spinning solutions $\{f_{lm}^0(r)\}$.

Then, to compute the Love numbers of a spinning object, one takes the following steps:

- 1) integrate numerically the Einstein equations in the star interior.
- 2) match the interior solution to the exterior one at the star surface.
- 3) extract the spacetime multipole moments.

Fluid	$ $ c_0	c_1	c_2
Irrotational Static	-2.03 -2.66	$\begin{array}{l} 4.87\times 10^{-1} \\ 7.86\times 10^{-1} \end{array}$	9.69×10^{-3} -1.00×10^{-2}
Fluid	c_3	c_4	c_5
Irrotational Static	$\begin{vmatrix} 1.03 \times 10^{-3} \\ 1.28 \times 10^{-3} \end{vmatrix}$	$\begin{array}{c} -9.37 \times 10^{-5} \\ -6.37 \times 10^{-5} \end{array}$	2.24×10^{-6} 1.18×10^{-6}

Table 1.1: Coefficients of the formula in Eq. (1.88), which fits the quasi-universal relation between quadrupolar eletric and magnetic dimensionless tidal deformabilities.

Note that the last step requires some prescription, because the tidal field and the multipolar response of the object are not clearly separated in the rotating case, as anticipated in section 1.2.1. Furthermore, instead of matching the exterior metric to the asymptotic expansion (1.41), the multipole moments are defined in a gauge-invariant way following the Ryan approach [141–143].

1.2.4 Quasi-universal relations

In the previous sections we have said that neutron star observables, such as mass, radius and tidal deformability, depend on the underlying equation of state of nuclear matter (cf. Chapter 3). Thus, for a given mass, different equations of state give rise to different radii and tidal deformabilities. In this sense, we say that the relation between the mass and the radius, or the mass and the tidal deformability, is EOS-dependent.

In 2013, Yagi and Yunes [144, 145] found that the moment of inertia (defined in Eq. (1.32)), the spin-induced quadrupole moment and the electric quadrupolar tidal deformability of neutron stars can be linked to each other through three remarkable, almost EOS-independent relations, the so-called *I-Love-Q relations*. This means that the knowledge of one of these quantities determines automatically the other two ¹⁹. The accuracy of these relations is at level of ~ 1%, and they hold even for quark stars. In Fig. 1.11 we show, as an example, the I-Love branch, i.e., the relation between the dimensionless moment of inertia $\bar{I} = I/M^3$ and the dimensionless tidal deformability $\Lambda_2 = \lambda_2/M^5$, where M is the mass of the neutron star.

In the past years, it was found that quasi-universal relations exist also in the

¹⁹The I-Love-Q relations hold actually among the dimensionless versions of these observables, i.e., divided by appropriate powers of mass and spin of the star. Therefore, a measurement, for instance, of the moment of inertia alone, is not enough to determine the tidal deformability, if the mass of the star is unknown.



Figure 1.12: Quasi-universal relations between quadrupolar eletric and magnetic dimensionless tidal deformabilities.

magnetic sector and for higher-order tidal deformabilities [68, 146], and even among the rotational tidal Love numbers [62] (see [147] for a review of neutron star quasi-universal relations). Here, we report the quasi-universal relations between the quadrupolar electric and magnetic tidal deformabilities (both in the static and the irrotational case)

$$\log(\pm \Sigma_2) = \sum_{n=0}^{5} c_n \left[\log(\Lambda_2) \right]^n , \qquad (1.88)$$

where $\Sigma_2 = \sigma_2/M^5$ and the plus (minus) sign refers to the static (irrotational) configuration. The coefficients c_n are given for both cases in Table 1.1 [86]. We compare the two relations in Fig. 1.12. We make use of this result in Chapter 2.

Lastly, another useful, even if less accurate, quasi-universal relation exists also between the electric, quadrupolar tidal deformability and the compactness of a neutron star [148]. Such relation is given by the fitting formula

$$C = 3.71 \times 10^{-1} - 3.91 \times 10^{-2} \log \Lambda_2 + 1.056 \times 10^{-3} (\log \Lambda_2)^2 , \qquad (1.89)$$

that we show in Fig. 1.13. If the mass of the neutron star is known, through the latter relation, it is possible to obtain the radius of the star from a measurement of its tidal deformability. Indeed, the LIGO/Virgo collaboration used this relation to estimate the radii of the observed binary neutron star, from the bounds on the



Figure 1.13: Quasi-universal relation between the compactness and the quadrupolar eletric tidal deformability.

tidal deformabilities obtained through the detection of the gravitational wave event GW170817 (see section 2.3) [20].

Chapter 2 Tidal deformations in binary systems

Coalescences of compact binary systems are an outstanding source of gravitational waves. In particular, stellar-mass compact binary systems, either binary black holes (up to $50-100M_{\odot}$), binary neutron stars or mixed black hole-neutron star binaries, emit gravitational radiation detectable by ground-based interferometers. These phenomena occur inside galaxies. The emission of gravitational radiation subtracts energy to the binary system, shrinking its orbit. Since gravity is extremely weak, the emission of gravitational waves can effectively set in, driving the inspiral of stellar-mass binaries and leading them to merge within an Hubble time ~ 14.4 Gyr, only when the orbital separation of the compact objects reaches the astronomical unit scale [149, 150]. At larger scales other dissipative processes cause the shrinking of the orbit [151]. Regarding this, the two major formation channels for stellar-mass compact binaries are isolated massive binary stars in galactic fields [152, 153] and dynamical environments in dense globular or nuclear star clusters ¹ [156, 157].

From the latest gravitational wave detections, the LIGO/Virgo collaboration has estimated the merger rates of binary black holes and neutron stars in the local universe (cosmological redshift $z \sim 0$) to be $9.7 \div 101 \,\mathrm{Gpc}^{-3} \,\mathrm{yr}^{-1}$ [3,4,7,158–160] and $110 \div 3840 \,\mathrm{Gpc}^{-3} \,\mathrm{yr}^{-1}$ [7,8] at 90% confidence level, respectively.

The coalescence of a compact binary system can be divided in three different phases: inspiral, merger and post-merger. During the inspiral phase, the orbital separation of the system d is much larger than the size of the single objects R, i.e., the neutron star radius or the black hole horizon. At this stage the compact objects are effectively modeled as pointlike massive particles, and the orbital dynamics is

 $^{^{1}}$ A third channel for the formation of binary black holes comes from primordial black holes in the early universe [154, 155].



Figure 2.1: An example of the gravitational signal emitted by a GW140915-like black hole binary (gravitational strain as a function of time). The starting time t = 0 s corresponds to the typical frequency of the signal when it enters the sensitive band of second-generation interferometers, ~ 20 Hz. The three different phases of coalescence are highlighted: inspiral (red), merger (green) and ringdown (blue).

described using the post-Newtonian theory (see the next section). As we discuss extensively in the following, the internal structure of the compact objects enters at this level only as a small perturbative correction. When the objects make closer, the approximation $d \gg R$ breaks down, and Numerical Relativity simulations, which integrate the fully non-linear Einstein equations, are needed to describe the merger phase [161]. Here, the internal structure of the objects plays a fundamental role in determining the characteristics of the emitted gravitational radiation and the final product of the coalescence. In the neutron star case, this means that there is a strong dependence on the equation of state. However, due to the high energies involved in the process, it has to be stressed that in this phase the assumption of cold nuclear matter is not appropriate. Therefore, a non-barotropic equation of state, depending also on the temperature, is usually used in the simulations (see, e.g., [162]).

The post-merger phase is different depending on the nature of the components of the binary system. For binary black holes, this stage is called ringdown, and can be treated using perturbation theory methods [163]. The final black hole resulting from the merger oscillates according to its quasi-normal mode frequencies,

dissipating energy through gravitational wave emission and relaxing to a stationary equilibrium configuration. The outcome of mixed black hole-neutron star systems is slightly different. If the neutron star is compact enough to not be torn apart by tidal forces, it plunges into the horizon, being absorbed by the black hole [164]. On the other hand, if the star is more deformable, it is tidally disrupted during the merger and forms an accretion disk surrounding the black hole [165–167]. Finally, in the case of binary neutron stars, many scenarios are possible, depending on the masses of the components and the equation of state of matter [19, 168, 169]. Systems with larger masses and less deformable matter result to a prompt collapse ($\sim 1 \,\mathrm{ms}$) to a black hole right after the merger [170]. Binaries with smaller masses and more deformable matter lead to the formation of an unstable, possibly long-lived, remnant. Hypermassive neutron stars [171], which have a mass larger than the maximum mass of uniformly rotating stars, are supported against gravitational collapse by fast, differential rotation, and survive for $\lesssim 1 \, \mathrm{s}$ before forming a black hole [172]. Supramassive neutron stars [173–175], whose mass exceeds the maximum mass of the non-rotating configuration, are supported by uniform rotation, and can survive on the spin-down timescale (from seconds up to hours) before collapsing to a black hole [176–178]. Lastly, systems with very low masses form a stable, massive neutron star.

In Fig. 2.1 we show a typical gravitational signal emitted by binary black holes, highlighting the three phases of the coalescence. It has to be mentioned that the full gravitational waveforms can be correctly produced (to a few percent level) using the effective-one-body (EOB) approach [40,179]. The EOB method provides a reformulation of the post-Newtonian dynamics by mapping the original two-body problem in General Relativity into a one-body problem in an effective metric, which is also improved using resummation techniques. The dynamics obtained in the EOB framework is an extension of the perturbative post-Newtonian results. The EOB waveforms generated are then matched to the analytical waveforms of the ringdown phase, and calibrated by fitting to Numerical Relativity solutions [180]. In this way, templates which describe the gravitational wave emission during the entire coalescence are produced with low computational cost. The EOB formalism has been applied also to binary neutron stars [41,181] (see section 2.2.3).

We have said that tidal effects are dominant during the merger of binary neutron stars, when the orbital separation is comparable with the size of the compact objects. However, tidal deformations play a fundamental role also in the inspiral phase, even if they are subdominant with respect to the point-particle contributions (see sections 2.1 and 2.2.3). Indeed, as we deeply discuss in Chapter 3, they can be used to shed light on the internal composition of neutron stars ². Therefore, in this chapter we study only the inspiral phase of the coalescence. Although in the following we focus on neutron star binaries (see section 2.3), the post-Newtonian formalism that we use is independent of the internal structure of the compact objects. Thus, our results can apply as well to other exotic compact objects (ECO) [77, 78], i.e., models alternative to black holes, whose putative quantum corrections would prevent the formation of the event horizon. Indeed, it has been shown that tidal effects in the late inspiral phase can be used to distinguish ECOs from black holes in supermassive compact binary coalescences [80].

This chapter is organized as follows. In section 2.1 we introduce the post-Newtonian framework to describe the tidal interactions of a N-body system. In section 2.2 we present the original results obtained in this thesis, applying the post-Newtonian formalism to a spinning binary system. We compute the contribution to the gravitational waveform phase due to the tidal deformations of rotating objects (Abdelsalhin *et al.* [85]). In section 2.3 we estimate the impact of these new spintidal effects on the parameter estimation of binary neutron stars (Jimenez-Forteza, Abdelsalhin *et al.* [86]).

2.1 Post-Newtonian tidal interactions

The orbital dynamics and the gravitational wave emission of a compact binary system in the inspiral phase can be described within the post-Newtonian (PN) framework. The PN approximation consists in an expansion of the Einstein equations around the Newtonian limit [182], in terms of a small parameter ϵ of order

$$\epsilon \sim \frac{v^2}{c^2} \sim \frac{R_S}{d} \ll 1 \,, \tag{2.1}$$

where v is the scale of velocity of a system with typical size d, and $R_S = 2GM/c^2$ is the Schwarzschild radius associated to its total mass M. c and G are the speed of light in vacuum and gravitational constant, respectively. One may regard the two ratios in the above equation as independent, attempting to perform two separated expansions in v/c and R_S/d . However, for self-gravitating bodies the relation $(v/c)^2 \sim R_S/d$ follows from the virial theorem. In other words,

²Besides the tidal effects, also the spin-induced quadrupole moment affects the dynamics of the inspiral phase, and, in principle, it can provide information on the internal composition of the star too (as we said in section 1.2.4, the spin-induced quadrupole moment can be written as a function of the electric quadrupolar tidal Love number using the quasi-universal relations). However, it is hard to extract the information on the internal structure contained in the spininduced quadrupole with current gravitational wave detectors, because it is degenerate with other point-particle contributions. On the other hand, writing the spin-induced quadrupole moment in terms of λ_2 , increases instead the accuracy on the measurement of the spins [145].



Figure 2.2: Partitioning of the space around a PN source (referring in particular to a binary system) in the Blanchet-Damour approach. The PN expansion holds in the near zone, whereas the PM expansion is convergent in the exterior region. The two solutions are matched in the overlap region (in red). The strong field region surrounding the compact objects is shown in gray. See the text for explanation.

when we consider corrections to Newtonian gravity due to the strength of the gravitational field (measured by R_S/d), we must take into account, for consistency, relativistic deviations from the classic kinematics (measured by v/c) [183]. The PN approximation is then suitable to study slowly moving, weakly self-gravitating systems. The more relativistic the source, the higher the order of the expansion that we need to correctly describe it. Henceforth, we design a quantity of order $\mathcal{O}(\epsilon^n) \sim \mathcal{O}((v/c)^{2n})$ as a term of *n*-PN order. Thus, the Newtonian limit, ϵ^0 , is the 0PN order, ϵ^1 the 1PN correction, etc. ³

In the past, the computation of higher-order terms in the PN approximation presented technical and conceptual issues which prevented its application to relativistic sources. These problems were solved by the groups of Blanchet and Damour [63, 184–189] and of Will, Wiseman and Pati [190–192]. It was shown

³Note that with such definition, also terms of half-integer order may show up in the expansion.

that the methods of the two groups are completely equivalent, thus nowadays PN techniques are successfully applied to study the gravitational emission from compact binaries.

Here, we briefly outline the ideas of the Blanchet-Damour approach [35,183,193]. Let us consider a source of size d and typical velocity v. Such a system emits gravitational waves at frequency $\lambda_{GW} \sim (c/v)d$. We can then divide the space around the source in a near zone $r \ll \lambda_{GW}$, and a far or wave zone $r \gg \lambda_{GW}$ (see Fig. 2.2). Since we are assuming $v/c \ll 1$, it follows that $\lambda_{GW} \gg d$. We introduce a length $\mathcal{R} \ll \lambda_{GW}$ to denote the boundary which limits the near zone, $r < \mathcal{R}$. In this region the effects of time-retardation are negligible, and we can consider the gravitational potentials as instantaneous. On the other hand, the propagation of waves occurs in the far zone, where the time delay is significant and retarded potentials must be taken into account. Furthermore, we call exterior region the space outside the source, r > d. The partitioning of the space just described has not to be confused with the spacetime partition that we use in section 2.1.1.

Since we are considering weakly gravitating sources, we can solve the Einstein equations inside the near zone using a PN expansion. This expansion breaks down at $r \sim \lambda_{GW}^{-4}$. On the other hand, in the exterior region r > d, the matter sources vanish. In this region we can solve the vacuum Einstein equations performing a *post-Minkowskian* (PM) expansion, i.e., an expansion around the flat spacetime in powers of the gravitational constant G. Within the PM expansion, the velocities can be arbitrary close to the speed of light, but the gravitational potential is weak. This expansion is well-behaved in the wave zone, but breaks down at $r \sim d$. Let us now assume that the near zone extends into the exterior region, i.e., $\mathcal{R} > d$ (see again Fig. 2.2). This means that an overlap region $d < r < \mathcal{R}$ does exist. In this region both the PN and the PM asymptotic expansions are regular. Matching the two expansions in the overlap region, we obtain a solution well-behaved everywhere, which completely describes the system. In the optimal case, $\mathcal{R} \gg d$, and we have a large overlap region for matching the two solutions. However, in general the

$$f\left(t - \frac{r}{c}\right) \sim f(t) - \frac{r}{c}\dot{f}(t) + \frac{1}{2}\left(\frac{r}{c}\right)^{2}\ddot{f}(t) + \dots$$

$$\sim f(t)\left[-\frac{r}{cT} + \frac{1}{2}\left(\frac{r}{cT}\right)^{2} + \dots\right]$$

$$\sim f(t)\left[-\frac{r}{\lambda_{GW}} + \frac{1}{2}\left(\frac{r}{\lambda_{GW}}\right)^{2} + \dots\right],$$
(2.2)

where we have used $\dot{f} \sim f(t)/T$ and $\lambda_{GW} \sim cT$, with T denoting the typical timescale of the source. Therefore, the PN expansion is actually an expansion in r/λ_{GW} , and then it breaks down in the wave zone $r \gg \lambda_{GW}$.

⁴One can understand why the PN expansion fails in the wave zone from the following argument. Let us consider a generic function of the retarded time, and expand it for a small retardation

extension of the near zone depends on the PN order that we are considering. For higher PN orders, the near zone falls inside the source, $\mathcal{R} < d$, and the overlap region does not exist ⁵. In these cases we are not able to compute the full solution. On the other hand, the higher PN orders (which we can not evaluate) are not negligible when $v/c \rightarrow 1$, explaining why the PN approximation fails in this limit.

We have described the PN approximation referring to weakly gravitating systems. One may wonder if we are allowed to apply the above approach to compact binaries composed of black holes and/or neutron stars, which are very relativistic sources, characterized by strong gravitational fields. For a compact binary inspiralling with slow orbital velocity $v \ll c$ the answer is yes, and it can be understood looking at Fig. 2.2. Indeed, even for such a system, the gravitational field is actually strong only inside a region of radius r_0 surrounding the compact objects, with $r_0 \ll d$ since we are in the inspiral phase. It can be shown that the PN expansion can be performed also when the near zone, $r < \mathcal{R}$, contains strong gravitational sources. This is obtained through the evaluation of surface integrals far away from the strong sources, at a distance $r_0 \ll r < d$, where the gravitational field is weak. Another way to see it comes from the strong equivalence principle, which states that self-gravitating bodies fall in an external gravitational fields as test-particles. Thus, we can model strong gravitating sources as pointlike particles moving along the geodesics of a regularized metric ⁶.

In definitive, we can safely apply the PN approximation to inspiralling compact binaries. This has been done, computing the phase (amplitude) of the waveform of the gravitational radiation emitted by a non-spinning binary system in circular orbit up to 3.5PN (3PN) order ⁷. Spin-orbit effects (linear terms in the spins) in the gravitational wave phase are included up to 3.5PN order, whereas quadratic spin-spin contributions are known up to 2PN order (see, e.g., [36, 39]).

We have said that the PN approximation can be applied to binary systems whether the component objects are weak or strong gravitating sources. This is strictly related to the *effacement principle*, i.e., the fact that the internal structure of the bodies contributes to the PN series expansion only at very high order. The difference between a extended-body and a pointlike massive particle is due to tidal interactions. Contrary to point-particles, extended-bodies are deformed by tidal forces. We can estimate at which PN order the tidal effects show up. In the previous chapter, we have shown that the leading contribution is the quadrupolar deformation. Let us consider two compact objects with typical masses M and radii R, separated by a distance r. At Newtonian order, the gravitational force which

⁵The *n*-th PN order is associated with the emission of gravitational radiation with wavelength $\lambda_n \sim \mathcal{O}(1/n)\lambda_{GW}$. Thus, for higher PN orders the condition $\lambda_n \gg d$ is not fulfilled any longer.

⁶The regularization takes care of the divergent gravitational field of a pointlike mass.

⁷Recently, the conservative dynamics of spinless compact binaries has been extended up to 4PN order [194–197].

acts on each body reads

$$F \sim \frac{GM^2}{r^2} + \frac{GMQ}{r^4} + \mathcal{O}\left(Q^2\right)$$

$$\sim \frac{GM^2}{r^2} + \frac{GM^2R^5}{r^7} + \mathcal{O}\left(Q^2\right)$$

$$\sim \frac{GM^2}{r^2} \left[1 + \left(\frac{R}{r}\right)^5 + \mathcal{O}\left(Q^2\right)\right],$$
(2.3)

where Q is the tidally induced quadrupole moment, and we have used (cf. Eqs. (1.39), (1.40) and (1.44))

$$Q \sim R^5 \frac{d^2 U}{dr^2} \qquad U \sim \frac{M}{r} \,. \tag{2.4}$$

For a compact object, $R \sim GM/c^2$, and since for the virial theorem $GM/r \sim v^2$, the correction to the Newtonian force due to tidal interactions is of order $(v^2/c^2)^5$. Therefore, the internal structure of the bodies affects the PN approximation at 5PN order, and it is encoded in the tidal deformations of the compact objects. For a neutron star, this means that the tidal effects can provide information on the equation of state.

We stress that the fact that tidal effects enter at such high PN order does not necessary imply that they are negligible. Indeed, even if the tidal contribution is a 5PN order term, the series coefficient in front of it is proportional, as we will see, to the inverse of the star compactness to the fifth power, $1/C^5$. For a typical neutron star this factor is of order $10^3 \div 10^4$, and then the tidal term is comparable to the 3.5PN order point-particle contributions [66]. For a non-relativistic binary such as the Earth-Moon system, the above factor is huge, and indeed in this case the tidal interactions dominate all the PN series.

Although currently we lack a PN expansion up to the 5PN order, in the next section we show how it is possible to include effectively the tidal interactions in the dynamics, and in the consequent gravitational emission, of compact binary system. We follow the works of Vines, Flanagan and Hinderer [52, 66].

2.1.1 Post-Newtonian approximation for a system of structured bodies

In this section we describe the PN theory of a system of interacting, arbitrarily structured bodies, which has been developed in the works of Damour, Soffel and Xu [50, 51] and Racine, Flanagan and Vines [52, 198]. Throughout this chapter we set the gravitational constant G = 1, and keep the speed of light c as the formal parameter of the PN expansion. We work to the 1PN order, i.e., $\mathcal{O}(c^{-2})$. Also, throughout this chapter we contract the spatial indices using the Euclidean flat metric δ^{ij} , therefore there is no distinction between upper and lower indices, and we use the upper ones only. Furthermore, we use the multi-index notation $T^L \equiv T^{a_1...a_l}$, and for a generic (three-)vector v^i , we define $v^{a_1...a_l} \equiv v^{a_1} \dots v^{a_l}$ and $v^2 = v^{ii}$, see the Notation of Chapter 2.

Choosing conformally Cartesian coordinates ⁸, the spacetime metric of General Relativity to 1PN order reads

$$ds^{2} = -\left(1 + \frac{2\Phi}{c^{2}} + \frac{2\Phi^{2}}{c^{4}}\right)c^{2}dt^{2} + \frac{2\zeta^{i}}{c^{3}}cdtdx^{i} + \left(1 - \frac{2\Phi}{c^{2}}\right)\delta^{ij}dx^{i}dx^{j} + \mathcal{O}(c^{-4}). \quad (2.5)$$

The scalar field $\Phi(t, \boldsymbol{x})$ can be decomposed into the Newtonian potential $\phi(t, \boldsymbol{x})$ and its 1PN correction $\psi(t, \boldsymbol{x})$, as $\Phi = \phi + c^{-2}\psi$. The three-vector field $\zeta^i(t, \boldsymbol{x})$ is the 1PN gravito-magnetic potential. Adopting the harmonic gauge condition ⁹, the Einstein equations for the metric (2.5) reduce to

$$\nabla^{2} \Phi = 4\pi T^{tt} + c^{-2} \left(4\pi T^{ii} + \ddot{\Phi} \right) + \mathcal{O}(c^{-4})$$

$$\nabla^{2} \zeta^{i} = 16\pi T^{ti} + \mathcal{O}(c^{-2}),$$
(2.6)

where overdots denote time derivatives and $\nabla^2 = \delta^{ij} \partial_i \partial_j$.

Let us now consider a system of N interacting, arbitrarily structured bodies. Each body A, with $A = 1, \ldots, N$, can have arbitrarily high velocity fields and/or strong gravity. For each body we assume the existence of a local coordinate system (s_A, y_A^i) , which covers the product of an open ball of radius r_2 , $|\mathbf{y}_A| < r_2$, with an open interval of time (s_1, s_2) , $s_1 < s_A < s_2$. Moreover, we assume that: (i) all the body matter fields and/or strong gravity regions are contained in a ball $|y_A| < r_1$, with $r_1 < r_2$, which we call the *worldtube* \mathcal{W}_A . (ii) In the region $r_1 < |\mathbf{y}_A| < r_2$, which we call the *buffer region* \mathcal{B}_A , the gravitational field is weak, the coordinates (s_A, y_A^i) are harmonic and conformally Cartesian and the spacetime metric reduces to the form in Eq. (2.5), with potentials $\Phi_A(s_A, \boldsymbol{y}_A)$ and $\zeta_A^i(s_A, \boldsymbol{y}_A)$. (iii) The buffer regions (and thus the worldtubes) of the bodies do not overlap. We call the coordinate system (s_A, y_A^i) body frame or local frame. Furthermore, we assume the existence of a harmonic and conformally Cartesian coordinate system (t, x^i) which covers the spatial region \mathcal{B}_{a} , composed of all the buffer regions of the bodies as well as the space among them, i.e., the entire spacetime except for the worldtubes of the bodies. In the region \mathcal{B}_q , the metric can be written in the form shown in Eq. (2.5)

⁸Conformally Cartesian coordinates are a special case of isotropic coordinates and require $g_{00}g_{ij} = -\delta_{ij} + \mathcal{O}(c^{-4})$ [50].

⁹⁰⁰⁹⁷ The harmonic, or Lorenz, or de Donder gauge is defined by $\partial_{\mu}(\sqrt{-g}g^{\mu\nu}) = 0$, or equivalently $\Gamma^{\alpha}_{\ \mu\nu}g_{\mu\nu} = 0$, where $\Gamma^{\alpha}_{\ \mu\nu}$ are the Christoffel symbols. For the metric (2.5), this condition implies $4\dot{\Phi} + \partial_i \dot{c}^i = \mathcal{O}(c^{-2})$.



Figure 2.3: Illustration of the different charts covering the spacetime metric of the N-body system. The worldtube regions are shown in red, the buffer regions in purple and the space among them in blue. The global buffer region \mathcal{B}_g is the sum of the blue and purple areas. The left-diagonal lines mark the regions covered by the local frame coordinates (s_A, y_A^i) , whereas the right-diagonal lines denote the areas where the global frame coordinates (t, x^i) are defined. Note that the coordinate systems overlap in the buffer region of each body.

in terms of potentials $\Phi_g(t, \boldsymbol{x})$ and $\zeta_g^i(t, \boldsymbol{x})$. We call the coordinate system (t, x^i) global frame. A graphic visualization of the above system is shown in Fig. 2.3. Note that the spacetime partitioning is different from that of Fig. 2.2 (and has not to be confused with it).

We stress that each body buffer region \mathcal{B}_A is covered by both the global coordinates (t, x^i) and local coordinates (s_A, y_A^i) . In these regions the coordinate transformation between the two frames is given by ¹⁰

$$x^{i}(s, \boldsymbol{y}_{A}) = y^{i}_{A} + z^{i}_{A}(s_{A}) + \frac{1}{c^{2}} \left\{ \left[\frac{1}{2} \dot{z}^{kk}_{A}(s_{A}) \delta^{ij} - \dot{\alpha}_{A}(s_{A}) \delta^{ij} + \epsilon^{ijk} R^{k}_{A}(s_{A}) + \frac{1}{2} \dot{z}^{ij}_{A}(s_{A}) \right] y^{j}_{A} + \left[\frac{1}{2} \ddot{z}^{i}_{A}(s_{A}) \delta^{jk} - \ddot{z}^{k}_{A}(s_{A}) \delta^{ij} \right] y^{jk}_{A} \right\} + \mathcal{O}(c^{-4})$$

¹⁰The coordinate transformation in Eq. (2.7) is the most general transformation between two harmonic and conformally Cartesian coordinate systems with the metric given by Eq. (2.5). The functions $\{z^i, R^i, \alpha, \beta\}$ can be freely specified, with the only condition $\nabla^2 \beta = 0$.

$$t(s, \boldsymbol{y}_{A}) = s_{A} + \frac{1}{c^{2}} \left[\alpha_{A}(s_{A}) + \dot{z}_{A}^{j}(s_{A})y_{A}^{j} \right] + \frac{1}{c^{4}} \left[\beta_{A}(s_{A}, \boldsymbol{y}_{A}) + \frac{1}{6} \ddot{\alpha}_{A}(s_{A})y_{A}^{jj} + \frac{1}{10} \ddot{z}_{A}^{j}(s_{A})y_{A}^{jkk} \right] + \mathcal{O}(c^{-6}), \qquad (2.7)$$

where $\{z_A^i, R_A^i, \alpha_A, \beta_A\}$ are different functions for each body A, and ϵ^{ijk} is the Levi-Civita symbol. The vector z_A^i (R_A^i) describes a time-dependent spatial translation (rotation) between the two frames.

Under the above assumptions, working in the body frame, we have to solve the vacuum Einstein equations in the buffer region \mathcal{B}_A ,

$$\nabla^2 \Phi_A = c^{-2} \ddot{\Phi}_A + \mathcal{O}(c^{-4})$$

$$\nabla^2 \zeta_A^i = + \mathcal{O}(c^{-2}).$$
(2.8)

The general solution for the potentials $\Phi_A(s_A, \boldsymbol{y}_A)$ and $\zeta_A^i(s_A, \boldsymbol{y}_A)$ is given by

$$\Phi_{A}(s_{A}, \boldsymbol{y}_{A}) = -\sum_{l=0}^{\infty} \frac{1}{l!} \left\{ (-1)^{l} M_{A}^{L}(s_{A}) \partial_{L} \frac{1}{|\boldsymbol{y}_{A}|} + G_{A}^{L}(s_{A}) y_{A}^{L} \right. \\ \left. + \frac{1}{c^{2}} \left[\frac{(-1)^{l} (2l+1)}{(l+1)(2l+3)} \dot{\mu}_{A}^{L}(s_{A}) \partial_{L} \frac{1}{|\boldsymbol{y}_{A}|} + \frac{(-1)^{l}}{2} \ddot{M}_{A}^{L}(s_{A}) \partial_{L} |\boldsymbol{y}_{A}| \right. \\ \left. - \dot{\nu}_{A}^{L}(s_{A}) y_{A}^{L} + \frac{1}{2(2l+3)} \ddot{G}_{A}^{L}(s_{A}) y_{A}^{jjL} \right] \right\} + \mathcal{O}(c^{-4}), \\ \zeta_{A}^{i}(s_{A}, \boldsymbol{y}_{A}) = -\sum_{l=0}^{\infty} \frac{1}{l!} \left\{ (-1)^{l} Z_{A}^{iL}(s_{A}) \partial_{L} \frac{1}{|\boldsymbol{y}_{A}|} + Y_{A}^{iL}(s_{A}) y_{A}^{L} \right\} + \mathcal{O}(c^{-2}), \quad (2.9)$$

where

$$Z_A^{iL}(s_A) = \frac{4}{l+1} \dot{M}_A^{iL}(s_A) - \frac{4l}{l+1} \epsilon^{ji\langle a_l} J_A^{L-1\rangle j}(s_A) + \frac{2l-1}{2l+1} \delta^{i\langle a_l} \mu_A^{L-1\rangle}(s_A) + \mathcal{O}(c^{-2}) ,$$
(2.10)

$$Y_A^{iL}(s_A) = \nu_A^{iL}(s_A) + \frac{l}{l+1} \epsilon^{ji\langle a_l} H_A^{L-1\rangle j}(s_A) - \frac{4(2l-1)}{2l+1} \dot{G}_A^{\langle L-1} \delta^{a_l\rangle i}(s_A) + \mathcal{O}(c^{-2}).$$
(2.11)

The above expansion defines the body and tidal multipole moments. The internal degrees of freedom of each body are described by its mass multipole moments $M_A^L(s_A)$ and its current multipole moments $J_A^L(s_A)$, with $l \ge 0$ and $l \ge 1$, respectively. Mass and current multipole moments take into account the distributions of energy and momentum inside the source. If the bodies are weakly gravitating objects, the 1PN approximation holds also inside the worldtube regions \mathcal{W}_A , and it is possible to write the body multipole moments as integrals over the source volume.

On the other hand, if the bodies have a region of strong gravity, this is not possible. In the latter case, one can express the multipole moments in terms of surface integrals in the buffer region (cf. with the discussion in section 2.1). The tidal field due to the other bodies $B \neq A$ is described by the electric tidal moments $G_A^L(s_A)$ and the magnetic tidal moments $H_A^L(s_A)$ (defined for $l \ge 0$ and $l \ge 1$, respectively). The tidal moments encode the gravitational fields generated by external sources and the inertial effects due to the motion of the local frame with respect to the global frame. Both the body and the tidal moments are symmetric trace-free (STF) tensors on all indices (see the Notation of Chapter 2 for the definition of STF tensor). Note that the multipole moments are functions of the time coordinate alone, they are independent of the spatial variables. Mass and electric moments are defined up to 1PN order, while current and magnetic moments are defined just to Newtonian level ¹¹. The quantities μ_A^L , ν_A^L (defined for $l \ge 0$ and $l \ge 1$, respectively) are called internal and external gauge moments, respectively, because they do not contain gauge-invariant information (and indeed they can be set to zero through a coordinate transformation, see below). Within the 1PN approximation, the separation between the tidal field and the multipolar structure of the body is clear and unique (cf. with the discussion in section 1.2.2). In Eq. (2.9), the terms with negative powers of $|\mathbf{y}_A|$ (which diverge for $|\mathbf{y}_A| \to 0$) depend on the body multipole moments, whereas the terms with positive powers of $|y_A|$ (which diverge for $|\mathbf{y}_A| \to \infty$) depend on the tidal moments.

We can use the residual gauge freedom in the coordinate transformation (2.7) to choose the *body-adapted gauge* for the local frame, which defines the body local asymptotic rest frame. This is achieved by imposing the following conditions:

$$M_{A}^{i}(s_{a}) = 0$$

$$R_{A}^{i}(s_{a}) = 0$$

$$G_{A}(s_{a}) = \mu_{A}(s_{a}) = 0$$

$$\mu_{A}^{L}(s_{a}) = \nu_{A}^{L}(s_{a}) = 0 \qquad l \ge 1.$$
(2.12)

The first condition, setting the body mass dipole M_A^i to zero, ensures that the center of mass of the body A is located at $y_A^i = 0$. The second condition, setting the rotation vector R_A^i to zero, fixes the orientation of the local frame spatial axes to that of the global frame ones. The third condition ensures that, replacing the body by a freely falling observer at $y_A^i = 0$, its proper time is measured by the coordinate s_A . Lastly, we can set to zero all the internal and external gauge moments, revealing

¹¹We stress that there is no inconsistency with the definition of the multipole moments in Chapter 1, where we said that the current/magnetic multipole moments vanish in the Newtonian limit. Indeed, here we have already factored out the dependency $1/c^2$ in the definition of the multipole moments, thus even if the current/magnetic moments do not vanish in the Newtonian limit, they can affect the dynamics only at 1PN order.

their nature of pure gauge degrees of freedom. In the body-adapted gauge, setting $y_A^i = 0$, the coordinate transformation (2.7) yields the equation $x^i = z_A^i(t)$, with $t = s_A + c^{-2}\alpha_A(s_A) + \mathcal{O}(c^{-4})$. This relation describes the position of the body A in the global frame, i.e., it parametrizes the location of the local frame of the body A in the global coordinate system. The function $z_A^i(t)$ is called the center-of-mass (COM) worldline of the body A, even if in general it does not parametrize an actual worldline in the spacetime. Indeed, the global coordinate system (t, x^i) is not defined in the worldtube region \mathcal{W}_A of the body, and thus it is not defined in its center of mass. The vector $z_A^i(t)$ describes a real worldline only if the body is weakly gravitating and the 1PN approximations holds also inside the worldtube region.

In the region \mathcal{B}_g the Einstein equations take the form in Eqs. (2.8), but for the global potentials $\Phi_g(t, \boldsymbol{x})$ and $\zeta_q^i(t, \boldsymbol{x})$,

$$\nabla^2 \Phi_g = c^{-2} \ddot{\Phi}_g + \mathcal{O}(c^{-4})$$

$$\nabla^2 \zeta_q^i = + \mathcal{O}(c^{-2}).$$
(2.13)

Alike in the local frame, we can expand the global frame potentials in terms of the (mass and current) global body multipole moments $M_{g,A}^{L}(t)$, $Z_{g,A}^{iL}(t)$ (defined for $l \geq 0$ and STF tensors on all (the last) *l*-indices)

$$\Phi_{g}(t, \boldsymbol{x}) = -\sum_{A=1}^{N} \sum_{l=0}^{\infty} \frac{(-1)^{l}}{l!} \left\{ M_{g,A}^{L}(t) \partial_{L} \frac{1}{|\boldsymbol{x} - \boldsymbol{z}_{A}(t)|} + \frac{1}{2c^{2}} \partial_{t}^{2} \left[M_{g,A}^{L}(t) \partial_{L} |\boldsymbol{x} - \boldsymbol{z}_{A}(t)| \right] \right\} + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-4}\right) ,$$

$$\zeta_{g}^{i}(t, \boldsymbol{x}) = -\sum_{A=1}^{N} \sum_{l=0}^{\infty} \frac{(-1)^{l}}{l!} Z_{g,A}^{iL}(t) \partial_{L} \frac{1}{|\boldsymbol{x} - \boldsymbol{z}_{A}(t)|} + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-2}\right) .$$
(2.14)

Furthermore, the moments $Z_{q,A}^{iL}$ satisfy

$$Z_{g,A}^{\langle iL\rangle} = -\frac{4}{l+1} \dot{M}_{g,A}^{L}(t)$$

$$Z_{g,A}^{jjL} = 0.$$
(2.15)

The first relation arises from the harmonic gauge condition, whereas the latter is equivalent to setting the global gauge moments $\mu_{g,A}^L$ (which we have not introduced) to zero. This expansion is the sum ¹² of the contribution from each body, which is centered at the COM worldline $x^i = z_A^i(t)$. Note that there are no tidal terms,

 $^{^{12}{\}rm The}$ sum over the bodies is justified by the linearity of the Einstein equations within the 1PN approximation.

since the global frame extends up to spatial infinity, where the metric reduces to the flat metric, and no tidal force acts on the N-body system.

However, we can introduce the tidal moments for each body, as the result of the presence of the other bodies, also in the global frame. In the buffer region \mathcal{B}_A of the body, the potentials $\Phi_g(t, \boldsymbol{x})$ and $\zeta_g^i(t, \boldsymbol{x})$ can be rewritten in a different way, including the contributions from the bodies $B \neq A$ in the (electric and magnetic) global tidal multipole moments $G_{g,A}^L(t)$, $Y_{g,A}^{iL}(t)$ (defined for $l \geq 0$ and STF tensors on all (the last) *l*-indices)

$$\Phi_{g}(t, \boldsymbol{x}) = -\sum_{l=0}^{\infty} \frac{1}{l!} \left\{ (-1)^{l} M_{g,A}^{L}(t) \partial_{L} \frac{1}{|\boldsymbol{x} - \boldsymbol{z}_{A}(t)|} + G_{g,A}^{L}(t) [\boldsymbol{x} - \boldsymbol{z}_{A}(t)]^{L} + \frac{1}{2c^{2}} \partial_{t}^{2} \left[M_{g,A}^{L}(t) \partial_{L} |\boldsymbol{x} - \boldsymbol{z}_{A}(t)| + \frac{1}{2l+3} G_{g,A}^{L}(t) [\boldsymbol{x} - \boldsymbol{z}_{A}(t)]^{jjL} \right] \right\} + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-4}\right),$$

$$\zeta_{g}^{i}(t, \boldsymbol{x}) = -\sum_{l=0}^{\infty} \frac{1}{l!} \left\{ (-1)^{l} Z_{g,A}^{iL}(t) \partial_{L} \frac{1}{|\boldsymbol{x} - \boldsymbol{z}_{A}(t)|} + Y_{g,A}^{iL}(t) [\boldsymbol{x} - \boldsymbol{z}_{A}(t)]^{L} \right\} + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-2}\right).$$
(2.16)

Comparing the expansions (2.14) and (2.16), the global tidal moments of the body A can be expressed as functions of the global body multipole moments of the bodies $B \neq A$ and their COM worldlines.

Outside the N-body system, far away from all sources, it is possible to rewrite the potentials of the global frame through an expansion around the origin $x^i = 0$, in terms of the multipole moments of the entire system, i.e., the mass and current system multipole moments $M_{sys}^L(t)$ and $J_{sys}^L(t)$ (STF tensors defined for $l \ge 0$ and $l \ge 1$, respectively)

$$\Phi_{g}(t, \boldsymbol{x}) = -\sum_{l=0}^{\infty} \frac{(-1)^{l}}{l!} \left\{ M_{sys}^{L}(t) \partial_{L} \frac{1}{|\boldsymbol{x}|} + \frac{1}{c^{2}} \left[\frac{(2l+1)}{(l+1)(2l+3)} \dot{\mu}_{sys}^{L} \partial_{L} \frac{1}{|\boldsymbol{x}|} \right. \\ \left. + \frac{1}{2} \ddot{M}_{sys}^{L} \partial_{L} |\boldsymbol{x}| \right] \right\} + \mathcal{O} \left(c^{-4} \right) ,$$

$$\zeta_{g}^{i}(t, \boldsymbol{x}) = -\sum_{l=0}^{\infty} \frac{(-1)^{l}}{l!} Z_{sys}^{iL}(t) \partial_{L} \frac{1}{|\boldsymbol{x}|} + \mathcal{O} \left(c^{-2} \right) , \qquad (2.17)$$

where

$$Z_{sys}^{iL} = \frac{4}{l+1}\dot{M}_{sys}^{iL} - \frac{4l}{l+1}\epsilon^{ji\langle a_l}J_{sys}^{L-1\rangle j} + \frac{2l-1}{2l+1}\delta^{i\langle a_l}\mu_{sys}^{L-1\rangle} + \mathcal{O}(c^{-2})$$
(2.18)

and μ_{sys}^L , with $l \ge 0$, are the (non-vanishing) system gauge moments. The above expansion is alike that in Eq. (2.9) for the local frame multipole moments, but

without the tidal terms (see the discussion above). Comparing the expansions (2.14)and (2.17), we can express the system multipole moments in terms of the global multipole moments through the relations

$$M_{sys}^{L} = \sum_{A=1}^{N} \sum_{k=0}^{l} \binom{l}{k} \left[M_{g,A}^{\langle L-K} z_{A}^{K \rangle} + \frac{1}{c^{2}} \frac{1}{2(2l+3)} \partial_{t}^{2} \left(2M_{g,A}^{j\langle L-K} z_{A}^{K \rangle j} + M_{g,A}^{\langle L-K} z_{A}^{K \rangle jj} \right) \right] - \frac{1}{c^{2}} \frac{2l+1}{(l+1)(2l+3)} \dot{\mu}_{sys}^{L} + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-4}\right) , \qquad (2.19)$$

$$J_{sys}^{L} = \frac{1}{4} Z_{sys}^{jk\langle L-1} \epsilon^{a_l \rangle kj} , \qquad (2.20)$$

where

$$\mu_{sys}^L = Z_{sys}^{jjL} , \qquad (2.21)$$

$$Z_{sys}^{iL} = \sum_{A=1}^{N} \sum_{k=0}^{l} \binom{l}{k} Z_{g,A}^{i\langle L-K} z_A^{K\rangle} + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-2}\right) \,. \tag{2.22}$$

We have said that both the local and the global frame are defined in the buffer region of each body, and they are related by the coordinate transformation (2.7). This means that the metrics in the two coordinate systems are related by

$$g^{A}_{\mu\nu} = \frac{\partial x^{\alpha}}{\partial y^{\mu}_{A}} \frac{\partial x^{\beta}}{\partial y^{\nu}_{A}} g^{g}_{\alpha\beta} \,. \tag{2.23}$$

Through this equivalence, and using the expansions (2.9) and (2.16), one can determine (and eliminate from the problem) the functions α_A and β_A in the transformation (2.7), and obtain the relations between the local multipole moments and the global multipole moments, involving only the worldlines z_A^i . Henceforth, we define $v_A^i \equiv \dot{z}_A^i$, $a_A^i \equiv \ddot{z}_A^i$ and $\partial_i^{(A)} \equiv \partial/\partial z_A^i$. The global mass and current multipole moments $M_{g,A}^L$, $Z_{g,A}^{iL}$ and the electric and magnetic tidal moments $G_{g,A}^L$, $Y_{g,A}^{iL}$ can be expressed in terms of the local body multipole moments M_A^L , J_A^L as

$$\begin{split} M_{g,A}^{L} = & M_{A}^{L} + \frac{1}{c^{2}} \left[\left(\frac{3}{2} v_{A}^{2} - (l+1) G_{g,A} \right) M_{A}^{L} - \frac{2l^{2} + 5l - 5}{(l+1)(2l+3)} v_{A}^{j} \dot{M}_{A}^{jL} \right. \\ & - \frac{2l^{3} + 7l^{2} + 16l + 7}{(l+1)(2l+3)} a_{A}^{j} M_{A}^{jL} - \frac{2l^{2} + 17l - 8}{2(2l+1)} v_{A}^{j\langle a_{l}} M_{A}^{L-1\rangle j} \\ & + \frac{4l}{l+1} v_{A}^{j} \epsilon^{jk\langle a_{l}} J_{A}^{L-1\rangle k} \right] + \mathcal{O} \left(c^{-4} \right) , \end{split}$$

$$Z_{g,A}^{iL} = \frac{4}{l+1} \dot{M}_{A}^{iL} + 4v_{A}^{i} M_{A}^{L} - \frac{4(2l-1)}{2l+1} v_{A}^{j} M_{A}^{j\langle L-1} \delta^{a_{l}\rangle i} - \frac{4l}{l+1} \epsilon^{ji\langle a_{l}} J_{A}^{L-1\rangle j} \\ & + \mathcal{O} \left(c^{-2} \right) , \end{split}$$

$$(2.25)$$

),
$$2l+1$$
 $\sigma_A m_A$ $l+1$ $l+1$

$$G_{g,A}^{L} = \sum_{B \neq A} \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{(-1)^{k}}{k!} M_{B}^{K} \partial_{KL}^{(A)} \frac{1}{|\boldsymbol{z}_{A} - \boldsymbol{z}_{B}|} + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-2}\right) , \qquad (2.26)$$

$$Y_{g,A}^{iL} = \sum_{B \neq A} \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{(-1)^k}{k!} Z_{g,B}^{iK} \partial_{KL}^{(A)} \frac{1}{|\boldsymbol{z}_A - \boldsymbol{z}_B|} + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-2}\right) \,. \tag{2.27}$$

The local electric and magnetic tidal moments G_A^L , H_A^L can be expressed in terms of the global tidal multipole moments as

$$G_{A}^{L} = F_{g,A}^{L} - l! \Lambda_{\Phi,A}^{L} + \frac{1}{c^{2}} \left[\dot{Y}_{g,A}^{\langle L \rangle} - v_{A}^{j} Y_{g,A}^{jL} + (2v_{A}^{2} - lG_{g,A}) G_{g,A}^{L} - (l/2) v_{A}^{j\langle a_{l}} G_{g,A}^{L-1\rangle j} + (l-4) v_{A}^{\langle a_{l}} \dot{G}_{g,A}^{L-1\rangle} - (l^{2} - l + 4) a_{A}^{\langle a_{L}} G_{g,A}^{L-1\rangle} - (l-1)! \dot{\Lambda}_{\zeta,A}^{\langle L \rangle} \right] + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-4}\right) \ l \ge 1,$$

$$(2.28)$$

$$H_A^L = Y_{g,A}^{jk\langle L-1} \epsilon^{a_l\rangle jk} - 4v_A^j G_{g,A}^{k\langle L-1} \epsilon^{a_l\rangle jk} - l! \Lambda_{\zeta,A}^{jk\langle L-1} \epsilon^{a_l\rangle jk} {}^{13} + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-2}\right) \qquad l \ge 1,$$

$$(2.29)$$

where

$$F_{g,A}^{L} = \sum_{B \neq A} \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{(-1)^{k}}{k!} \left[N_{g,B}^{K} \partial_{KL}^{(A)} \frac{1}{|\boldsymbol{z}_{A} - \boldsymbol{z}_{B}|} + \frac{1}{2c^{2}} P_{g,B}^{K} \partial_{K\langle L \rangle}^{(A)} |\boldsymbol{z}_{A} - \boldsymbol{z}_{B}| \right] + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-4}\right)$$
(2.30)

$$N_{g,A}^{L} = M_{g,A}^{L} + \frac{1}{(2l+3)c^{2}} [v_{A}^{2}M_{A}^{L} + 2v_{A}^{j}\dot{M}_{A}^{jL} + 2lv_{A}^{j\langle a_{l}}M_{A}^{L-1\rangle j} + a_{A}^{j}M_{A}^{jL}] + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-4}\right)$$

$$(2.31)$$

$$P_{g,A}^{L} = \ddot{M}_{A}^{L} + 2lv_{A}^{\langle a_{l}}\dot{M}_{A}^{L-1\rangle} + la_{A}^{\langle a_{l}}M_{A}^{L-1\rangle} + l(l-1)v_{A}^{\langle a_{l}a_{l-1}}M_{A}^{L-2\rangle} + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-2}\right) \quad (2.32)$$

$$\Lambda_{\Phi,A}^{i} = a_{A}^{i} + \frac{1}{c^{2}} \left[(v_{A}^{2} + G_{g,A}) a_{A}^{i} + \frac{1}{2} v_{A}^{ij} a_{A}^{j} + 2\dot{G}_{g,A} v_{A}^{i} \right] + \mathcal{O} (c^{-4})
\Lambda_{\Phi,A}^{ij} = \frac{1}{c^{2}} \left(-\frac{1}{2} a_{A}^{\langle ij \rangle} + v_{A}^{\langle i} \dot{a}_{A}^{j} \right) + \mathcal{O} (c^{-4})
\Lambda_{\Phi,A}^{L} = 0 \qquad l \ge 3
\Lambda_{\zeta,A}^{i} = -2G_{g,A} v_{A}^{i} + \mathcal{O} (c^{-2})
\Lambda_{\zeta,A}^{ij} = -\frac{3}{2} v_{A}^{[i} a_{A}^{j]} - 2v_{A}^{\langle i} a_{A}^{j} - \frac{4}{3} \dot{G}_{g,A} \delta^{ij} + \mathcal{O} (c^{-2})
\Lambda_{\zeta,A}^{ijk} = -\frac{6}{5} \delta^{i\langle j} \dot{a}_{A}^{k\rangle} + \mathcal{O} (c^{-2})
\Lambda_{\zeta,A}^{L} = 0 \qquad l \ge 4.$$
(2.34)

¹³Note that $\Lambda_{\zeta,A}^{jk\langle L-1} \epsilon^{a_l\rangle jk} = \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-2}\right)$ for $l \ge 2$, see Eqs. (2.34).

Note that at Newtonian order

$$M_A^L = M_{g,A}^L + \mathcal{O}(c^{-2}), \qquad (2.35)$$

$$G_A^i = G_{a,A}^i - a_A^i + \mathcal{O}(c^{-2}), \qquad (2.36)$$

$$G_A^L = G_{q,A}^L + \mathcal{O}(c^{-2}) \qquad l \ge 2.$$
 (2.37)

Through the above relations, it is possible to express any quantity in terms of the local body multipole moments M_A^L , J_A^L and the worldlines z_A^i . Therefore, the dynamics of the N-body system is completely determined once the equations of motion for the latter are known.

The equations of motion of the single body A are the laws which govern the rate of change of mass-energy, momentum and angular momentum of the body, due to the interaction with the gravitational fields generated by the other bodies. They were first derived by Damour, Soffel and Xu [51] for weakly gravitating sources, by imposing the stress-energy conservation law in the body interior, and then extended to objects with strong gravity by Racine and Flanagan [198], through the 2PN vacuum Einstein equations in the body buffer region. In the body-adapted gauge, the equations of motion are written in terms of the local frame body and tidal multipole moments, and take the form

$$\begin{split} \dot{M}_{A} &= -\frac{1}{c^{2}} \sum_{l=0}^{\infty} \frac{1}{l!} \left[(l+1) M_{A}^{L} \dot{G}_{A}^{L} + l \, \dot{M}_{A}^{L} G_{A}^{L} \right] + \mathcal{O} \left(c^{-4} \right) \,, \end{split} \tag{2.38} \\ \ddot{M}_{A}^{i} &= \sum_{l=0}^{\infty} \frac{1}{l!} \left\{ M_{A}^{L} G_{A}^{iL} + \frac{1}{c^{2}} \left[\frac{1}{l+2} \epsilon^{ijk} M_{A}^{jL} \dot{H}_{A}^{kL} + \frac{1}{l+1} \epsilon^{ijk} \dot{M}_{A}^{jL} H_{A}^{kL} \right. \\ &- \frac{2l^{3} + 7l^{2} + 15l + 6}{(l+1)(2l+3)} M_{A}^{iL} \ddot{G}_{A}^{L} - \frac{2l^{3} + 5l^{2} + 12l + 5}{(l+1)^{2}} \dot{M}_{A}^{iL} \dot{G}_{A}^{L} \\ &- \frac{l^{2} + l + 4}{l+1} \ddot{M}_{A}^{iL} G_{A}^{L} + \frac{l}{l+1} J_{A}^{L} H_{A}^{iL} - \frac{4(l+1)}{(l+2)^{2}} \epsilon^{ijk} J_{A}^{jL} \dot{G}_{A}^{kL} \\ &- \frac{4}{c} \epsilon^{ijk} \, \dot{l}^{jL} C^{kL} \right] \right\} + \mathcal{O} \left(c^{-4} \right) \tag{2.39}$$

$$-\frac{1}{l+2}\epsilon^{ijk}J_{A}^{jL}G_{A}^{kL}\right] \right\} + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-4}\right), \qquad (2.39)$$

$$\dot{J}_{A}^{i} = \sum_{l=0} \frac{1}{l!} \epsilon^{ijk} M_{A}^{jL} G_{A}^{kL} + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-2}\right) \,. \tag{2.40}$$

The orbital equation of motion for the body A, that is the translational equation of motion for the COM worldline z_A^i , can be obtained from the condition $\ddot{M}_A^i = 0$, which follows from the gauge condition $M_A^i = 0$. Imposing that the RHS of Eq. (2.39) vanishes, and replacing the local tidal multipole moments of the body A by the body multipole moments of other bodies $B \neq A$, through the relations (2.28)–(2.34), yields a second-order ODE for the global frame COM worldline $z_A^i(t)$,

$$\ddot{z}_{A}^{i}(t) = \mathcal{F}_{A}^{i}\left(z_{B}^{j}, \dot{z}_{B}^{j}, M_{B}^{L}, \dot{M}_{B}^{L}, \ddot{M}_{B}^{L}, J_{B}^{L}, \dot{J}_{B}^{L}\right).$$
(2.41)

The above equation depends only on the worldlines and the local mass and current multipole moments of all bodies B. Making the same replacement in Eq. (2.38) and (2.40), yields, respectively, the equations of motion for mass $M_A(t)$ and spin $S_A(t)$, in terms of the body multipole moments and COM worldlines,

$$\dot{M}_A(t) = \mathcal{G}_A\left(z_B^j, \dot{z}_B^j, M_B^L, \dot{M}_B^L\right)$$
(2.42)

$$\dot{S}_A^i(t) = \mathcal{G}_A^i\left(z_B^j, M_B^L\right) \,. \tag{2.43}$$

The form of the equations of motion (2.38)-(2.40) is valid in any coordinate frame where the metric takes the form in Eq. (2.5), and the potentials that in Eq. (2.9). This means that the above equations of motion can be applied also to the evolution of the entire N-body system (indeed, Eq. (2.9) and Eq. (2.17) have the same form). Since there are no tidal terms when considering the system as a whole, replacing the body multipole moments by the system multipole moments in the above equations, we get

$$\dot{M}_{sys} = \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-4}\right) \,, \tag{2.44}$$

$$\ddot{M}_{sys}^{i} = \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-4}\right) \,, \tag{2.45}$$

$$\dot{J}^i_{sys} = \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-2}\right) \,. \tag{2.46}$$

The above equations express the conservation of mass-energy, momentum and angular momentum (at 1PN order) for an isolated system. This result is useful to check explicitly the correctness of the equations of motion for the single body. In the following we make use of Eq. (2.45) to check our computations.

Using Eqs. (2.42) and (2.43), we can eliminate the time derivatives on masses and spins from Eq. (2.41), obtaining

$$\ddot{z}_{A}^{i}(t) = \mathcal{F}_{A}^{i}\left(z_{B}^{j}, \dot{z}_{B}^{j}, M_{B}, J_{B}^{i}, Q_{B}^{L}, \dot{Q}_{B}^{L}, \ddot{Q}_{B}^{L}, S_{B}^{L}, \dot{S}_{B}^{L}\right), \qquad (2.47)$$

where we have defined

$$\begin{array}{l}
Q_A^L \equiv M_A^L \\
S_A^L \equiv J_A^L \\
\end{array} \quad l \ge 2.$$
(2.48)

Henceforth, we adopt this notation to denote the higher-order body multipole moments. However, this is not enough to fully determine the dynamics of all bodies. To close the system, the orbital equation of motion (2.47) has to be supplemented also by the evolution equations for the multipole moments Q_A^L , S_A^L , which depend on the internal dynamics of the bodies. In other words, we need to provide a model for the interior degrees of freedom. Since we are interested in studying the tidal deformations of compact objects, we assume that the body multipole moments are tidally induced by the (local) tidal moments. Therefore, within the *adiabatic approximation*, the equations for the higher-order multipole moments in the local frame are given by the adiabatic relations defined in Eqs. (1.81), that we report here

$$Q_{A}^{L} = \lambda_{l}^{(A)} G_{A}^{L} + \frac{\lambda_{l+1}^{(A)}}{c^{2}} J_{A}^{k} H_{A}^{kL} + \frac{\lambda_{l-1}^{(A)}}{c^{2}} J_{A}^{\langle a_{l}} H_{A}^{L-1 \rangle} S_{A}^{L} = \frac{\sigma_{l}^{(A)}}{c^{2}} H_{A}^{L} + \sigma_{ll+1}^{(A)} J^{k} G_{A}^{kL} + \sigma_{ll-1}^{(A)} J_{A}^{\langle a_{l}} G_{A}^{L-1 \rangle}$$
(2.49)

Note the peculiar presence of the factor $1/c^2$ together with the magnetic tidal moments H_A^L . This is due to the fact that we have defined the magnetic tidal moments to be non-zero also at Newtonian order, i.e., we have factored out the 1PN order dependence in the metric, by writing the gravito-magnetic potential as ζ^i/c^2 . In other words, a magnetic tidal field can source the current moments only at 1PN order. On the other hand, the electric tidal fields can induce (by means of the spin) current deformations also at Newtonian order, but the current moments would affect the dynamics only at 1PN order. This means that at Newtonian level, gravity can affect the internal motion of a body, but instead the momentum distributions do not gravitate, like it must be. These arguments are in perfect agreement with the discussion in [62]. In section 2.2 we apply explicitly the adiabatic approximation to a compact binary.

Newtonian gravity

At Newtonian order, Eqs. (2.38)–(2.40) reduce to (we recall that $M_A^i = 0$ and $G_A = 0$)

$$\dot{M}_A = \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-2}\right) \,, \tag{2.50}$$

$$\ddot{M}_{A}^{i} = M_{A}G_{A}^{i} + \sum_{l=2}^{\infty} \frac{1}{l!}Q_{A}^{L}G_{A}^{iL} + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-2}\right), \qquad (2.51)$$

$$\dot{J}_{A}^{i} = \sum_{l=1}^{\infty} \frac{1}{l!} \epsilon^{ijk} Q_{A}^{jL} G_{A}^{kL} + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-2}\right) \,. \tag{2.52}$$

We can see that the mass is conserved at Newtonian order. Imposing the condition $\ddot{M}_A^i = 0$, and using the relations (2.36) and (2.37), we obtain the translation equations of motion for the worldlines z_A^i ,

$$M_A a_A^i = M_A G_{g,A}^i + \sum_{l=2}^{\infty} \frac{1}{l!} Q_A^L G_{g,A}^{iL} + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-2}\right) , \qquad (2.53)$$
where the global frame tidal moments $G_{g,A}^L$ are given in Eqs. (2.26). Replacing the local frame tidal moments through Eq. (2.37), the equation for the spin becomes

$$\dot{J}_{A}^{i} = \sum_{l=1}^{\infty} \frac{1}{l!} \epsilon^{ijk} Q_{A}^{jL} G_{g,A}^{kL} + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-2}\right) \,. \tag{2.54}$$

To fully constrain the dynamics, we need to provide only the equations of motion for the $l \geq 2$ mass multipole moments Q_A^L . In the adiabatic approximation these are given by

$$Q_A^L = \lambda_l^{(A)} G_A^L = \lambda_l^{(A)} G_{g,A}^L + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-2}\right) \,. \tag{2.55}$$

From this, we see that, if the mass moments are tidally induced, the spin is conserved

$$\dot{J}_{A}^{i} = \sum_{l=1}^{\infty} \frac{\lambda_{l}^{(A)}}{l!} \epsilon^{ijk} G_{g,A}^{jL} G_{g,A}^{kL} + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-2}\right) = \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-2}\right) , \qquad (2.56)$$

where the last equality follows from the contraction of the Levi-Civita symbol (which is antisymmetric under the exchange of the j, k indices) with $G_{g,A}^{jL}G_{g,A}^{kL}$ (that instead is symmetric under the exchange $j \leftrightarrow k$).

2.1.2 Binary systems

In this section, we summarize the steps needed to obtain the phase of the gravitational waveform emitted by an inspiralling compact binary system, where the objects are tidally deformed. We start from the equations of motion (2.47) and (2.49). In the next section, this procedure is applied in details to a spinning binary where the single components have tidally induced, mass and current, quadrupolar and octupolar multipole moments. Note that we are describing the dynamics of the system to 1PN order, but the tidal effects start to affect the waveform at 5PN order. There is no inconsistency in that, because we have defined the 1PN approximation through the formal parameter $1/c^2$, which can always be set to c = 1. The PN order of any term is given by the powers of the orbital velocity, which is the true small parameter (with respect to speed of light) of the expansion.

We can define the COM (global) frame as the coordinate system for which the mass dipole of the system vanishes, $M_{sys}^i = 0$. For binary systems (N = 2), the conservation of momentum allows to describe the dynamics in the COM frame as a function of the orbital separation alone, $z^i(t) = z_2^i(t) - z_1^i(t)$. Thus, the equation of motion of the orbital separation takes the form

$$\ddot{z}^{i} = \ddot{z}_{2}^{i} - \ddot{z}_{1}^{i} = \mathcal{F}_{2}^{i} - \mathcal{F}_{1}^{i}.$$
(2.57)

After the equation for z^i is solved, one can go back to the single worldlines z_1^i , z_2^i , using the condition $M_{sus}^i = 0$.

Within the adiabatic approximation, the equation of motion (2.57), together with the equations for the multipole moments (the adiabatic relations (2.49)), can be derived from a generalized action principle, in terms of a Lagrangian function $\mathcal{L}(z^i, \dot{z}^i, \ddot{z}^i, Q_A^L, Q_A^L, S_A^L)$. Since this Lagrangian does not depend explicitly on time, $\partial \mathcal{L}/\partial t = 0$, the total energy E of the two-body system is a conserved quantity (neglecting the gravitational wave emission ¹⁴), which can be obtained using the standard techniques of Lagrangian mechanics. Indeed, let us consider a generalized Lagrangian which depends on a set of variables $\{q_i(t)\}$ as well as their time derivatives up to the *n*-th order [199],

$$\mathcal{L} = \mathcal{L}\left(q_i, \dot{q}_i, \ddot{q}_i, \dots, q_i^{(n)}\right) \,. \tag{2.58}$$

The Euler-Lagrange equations of motion read

$$\sum_{k=0}^{n} (-1)^k \frac{d^k}{dt^k} \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial q_i^{(k)}} = 0.$$
(2.59)

Assuming that the Lagrangian does not depend explicitly on time, it can be shown that the conserved energy is given by

$$E = \sum_{i} \sum_{j=1}^{n} p_{i,j} q_i^{(j)} - \mathcal{L}$$
(2.60)

where $\{p_{i,j}\}$ are the *j*-th order momenta

$$p_{i,j} = \sum_{k=0}^{n-j} (-1)^k \frac{d^k}{dt^k} \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial q_i^{(j+k)}} \qquad j = 1, \dots, n.$$
 (2.61)

Within the PN approximation, the gravitational radiation emitted by a system is due to the presence of time-varying multipole moments. Because of the nonlinearity of the gravitational interaction, the gravitational wave flux can be split in two contributions: an *instantaneous* term due to the gravitational wavefront, and a hereditary *tail* term which arrives later ¹⁵. Let us consider the total radiated energy at infinity at the time t_0 . The instantaneous term corresponds to the energy

¹⁴The emission of gravitational radiation produce back-reaction forces which act on the system, ensuring that the total energy is conserved. This *radiation reaction* affects the conservative dynamics of a system only starting at 2.5PN order, which is well beyond our approximation [35,183].

¹⁵We are neglecting the so-called *non-linear memory* hereditary term, which affects the instantaneous flux at 2.5PN order [35, 183].

loss by the system at the retarded time $u_0 = t_0 - r/c$ (where r is the distance between the source and the observer). The tail term encodes instead the part of the gravitational radiation emitted at all times $u < u_0$, which is scattered by the curved background of the system, and therefore accumulates delay. At 1.5PN order ¹⁶, the gravitational wave flux is given by [35]

$$F = F_{\text{inst}} + F_{\text{tail}} + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-9}\right)$$

$$F_{\text{inst}} = \frac{1}{5c^5} \overleftrightarrow{M}_{sys}^{ij} \overleftrightarrow{M}_{sys}^{ij} + \frac{1}{189c^7} \overleftrightarrow{M}_{sys}^{ijk} \overleftrightarrow{M}_{sys}^{ijk} + \frac{16}{45c^7} \overleftrightarrow{J}_{sys}^{ij} \overleftrightarrow{J}_{sys}^{ij}$$

$$F_{tail} = \frac{2}{5c^8} \overleftrightarrow{M}_{sys}^{ij} \dot{U}_{tail}^{ij}, \qquad (2.62)$$

where

$$U_{tail}^{ij}(U) = 2M_{sys} \int_0^\infty \widetilde{M}_{sys}^{ij}(U-\tau) \left[\log\left(\frac{c\tau}{2r_0}\right) + \frac{11}{12} \right] d\tau \,. \tag{2.63}$$

In the above equation, $U = t - r/c - (2M_{sys}/c^3) \log(r/r_0)$ is the retarded time in radiative coordinates, and r_0 a gauge-dependent arbitrary constant due to the freedom of choice of the radiative coordinates themselves.

We turn now to the evaluation of the gravitational waveform phase. At large distance from the source, the gravitational radiation emitted by a system is described as a small perturbation $h_{\mu\nu}$ of the flat metric. In the transverse-traceless (TT) gauge, the asymptotic waveform h_{ij}^{TT} (with $h_{0\mu}^{TT} = 0$) has only two degrees of freedom: h_+ and h_{\times} , corresponding to the two polarizations of the gravitational waves. The two polarization states are obtained projecting the waveform onto the orthonormal triad ($\vec{e}_r, \vec{e}_{\theta}, \vec{e}_{\varphi}$), made of the spatial basis vectors of spherical radiative coordinates (t, r, θ, φ) [200]. The (scalar) waveform $h(t, r, \theta, \varphi)$ is defined as the complex scalar $h = h_+ - ih_{\times}$. It can be shown that h can be expanded in spin-weighted spherical harmonics with spin-weight s = -2,

$$h(t, r, \theta, \varphi) = \sum_{l \ge 2} \sum_{m} h_{lm}(t, r) \,_{-2} Y_{lm}(\theta, \varphi) \tag{2.64}$$

(see the Appendix B for the definition of the spin-weighted spherical harmonics).

Let us consider now a non-precessing binary system in circular orbit with orbital frequency $\omega/(2\pi)$. Since the orbital motion is planar, it can be shown that in

¹⁶Even if we are working within the 1PN approximation, we need the gravitational wave flux at 1.5PN order to derive the leading-order tail-tidal contribution to the waveform (the only 1.5PN order term in the flux is indeed the tail term). This is consistent, because other higher-order corrections to the metric, beyond the 1PN order, would affect the waveform beyond the 1.5PN order. A similar situation occurs for the spin, whose contribution enters to the waveform at 1.5PN order, but it is derived from the metric at 1PN order. We see this explicitly in the next section (see also the discussion above Eq. (2.57)).

this case $h_{lm} = (-1)^l h_{l-m}^*$ [35]. We can use the quadrupolar approximation, since for such a system the contribution of the higher-order modes is negligible. At the leading quadrupolar order l = 2, only the modes with |m| = 2 are different from zero, and the gravitational radiation is emitted at twice the orbital frequency, $\omega_{\rm GW} = 2\omega$. Since $h_{2-2} = h_{22}^*$, besides the angular dependence, we can focus on the l = m = 2 mode, $h \sim h_{22}$ ¹⁷. Thus, the waveform can be written as $h(t) = A(t)e^{-i\phi(t)}$, where the gravitational wave phase $\phi(t)$ is given by

$$\phi(t) = \int^t \omega_{GW}(t') \, dt' = \int_{t_0}^t 2\omega(t') \, dt' + \phi_0 \,, \qquad (2.65)$$

where ϕ_0 and t_0 are two constants.

The total energy of the binary system and the emitted gravitational wave flux are related through the energy balance relation

$$\dot{E} = -F. \tag{2.66}$$

If the binary system evolves adiabatically slow in time, the gravitational wave phase can be extracted from the above equation. Assuming that the energy and the gravitational flux can be written as functions of the orbital frequency (without any explicit time dependence), we write

$$\frac{dE}{dt} = \frac{dE}{d\omega}\frac{d\omega}{dt} = \frac{1}{2}\frac{dE}{d\omega}\frac{d^2\phi}{dt^2},$$
(2.67)

that replaced in Eq. (2.66) gives

$$\frac{d^2\phi}{dt^2} = -\frac{2F}{dE/d\omega},\qquad(2.68)$$

which can be recast into the system

$$\begin{cases} \frac{d\phi}{dt} = 2\omega \\ \frac{d\omega}{dt} = -\frac{F}{dE/d\omega} \end{cases}$$
(2.69)

The above system can be solved through different methods, giving rise to the so-called TaylorT1–TaylorT4 gravitational waveform approximants [201]. We follow the TaylorT2 approach. Exploiting the equation

$$dt = -\frac{1}{F}\frac{dE}{d\omega}d\omega\,,\qquad(2.70)$$

¹⁷The spin-weighted spherical harmonics $_{-2}Y_{2\pm 2} \sim (1\pm\cos(\theta))^2 e^{i2\varphi}$, where for a binary system the angle θ is the angle between the line of sight and the normal of the orbital plane, and we can put $\varphi = 0$ without loss of generality (it is equivalent to redefine the overall phase constant of the gravitational waveform, see Eq. (2.65)). Thus, $h \sim (1 + \cos(\theta))^2 h_{22} + (1 - \cos(\theta))^2 h_{22}^*$.

the solution to the system (2.69) can be written as

$$\begin{cases} t(\omega) = t_c + \int_{\omega}^{\omega_c} \frac{1}{F(\omega')} \frac{dE(\omega')}{d\omega'} d\omega' \\ \phi(\omega) = \phi_c + \int_{\omega}^{\omega_c} \frac{2\omega'}{F(\omega')} \frac{dE(\omega')}{d\omega'} d\omega' \end{cases},$$
(2.71)

where t_c , ω_c and ϕ_c are constants.

Next, we transform the solution for the waveform phase ϕ in the frequency domain. The Fourier transform of the gravitational signal is defined as

$$\tilde{h}(f) = \int^{t} h(t) \mathrm{e}^{\mathrm{i}2\pi ft} \, dt = \int_{-\infty}^{+\infty} A(t) \mathrm{e}^{\mathrm{i}(2\pi ft - \phi(t))} \, dt \,.$$
(2.72)

During the inspiral phase, both the amplitude A and the frequency $\omega_{\rm GW} = d\phi/dt$ vary slowly with respect to the phase ϕ $(d \log A/dt \ll d\phi/dt$ and $d\omega_{\rm GW}/dt \ll (d\phi/dt)^2)$. Under these assumptions, we can solve the integral (2.72) using the stationary phase approximation, which states that the only non-negligible contribution to the integral comes from the region around the point where the phase in the exponential is stationary. Everywhere else the integrand is highly oscillating, and averages to zero. In our case, the stationary point t^* is given by $\dot{\phi}(t^*) = 2\pi f$, which means that the largest contribution to the Fourier transform $\tilde{h}(f)$, at a given f, comes from the instant of time t^* for which the gravitational frequency is $\omega_{\rm GW} = 2\pi f$ (as expected). Around the stationary point, we expand $\phi(t) = \phi(t^*) + 1/2\ddot{\phi}(t^*)(t - t^*)^2 + \mathcal{O}(t^3)$, obtaining

$$\tilde{h}(f) \sim A(t^*) \mathrm{e}^{\mathrm{i}(2\pi f t^* - \phi(t^*))} \int_{-\infty}^{+\infty} \mathrm{e}^{-\mathrm{i}\ddot{\phi}(t^*)(t - t^*)^2/2} \, dt \,.$$
(2.73)

Using the Fresnel integral $\int_{-\infty}^{+\infty} e^{-ix^2} dx = \sqrt{\pi} e^{-i\pi/4}$, we obtain

$$\tilde{h}(f) \sim \mathcal{A}(f) e^{i\psi(f)}$$

$$\mathcal{A}(f) = A(t^*) \sqrt{\frac{2\pi}{\ddot{\phi}(t^*)}}$$

$$\psi(f) = 2\pi f t^* - \phi(t^*) - \frac{\pi}{4}.$$
(2.74)

Note that t^* depends implicitly on f, because $\omega_{\text{GW}}(t^*) = 2\pi f$.

The gravitational wave phase in the time domain is given by the TaylorT2 approximant (2.71). Recalling that $\omega_{\rm GW} = 2\omega$ we get

$$\psi(f) = 2\pi f t_c - \phi_c - \frac{\pi}{4} + \int_{\pi f}^{\omega_c} \frac{2(\pi f - \omega')}{F(\omega')} \frac{dE(\omega')}{d\omega'} d\omega', \qquad (2.75)$$

which is the expression of the TaylorF2 approximant. Besides the two integration constants t_c and ϕ_c (the time and the phase at the coalescence, respectively), the piece of the phase ψ , which contains the physical information from the source, is given by [202]

$$\frac{d^2\psi}{d\omega^2} = -\frac{2}{F}\frac{dE}{d\omega}\,,\tag{2.76}$$

where we have used the change of variable $\omega = \pi f$.

Here, we are not considering the gravitational wave amplitude (either in the time or frequency domain). The reason is that the estimation of the physical parameters of the source during the inspiral is more sensible to variations of the gravitational wave phase, than to those of the amplitude [203] (see section 2.3). Therefore, we need to include the tidal effects only in the waveform phase, while we can use the amplitude at Newtonian order (i.e., that given by the Einstein quadrupole formula). We stress that this is no longer true during the merger, where the amplitude can differ significantly depending on the neutron star equation of state [204].

2.2 Tidal interactions of a spinning binary system

Working at Newtonian level, Flanagan and Hinderer computed for the first time the leading 5PN order contribution of the electric quadrupolar Love number λ_2 to the waveform phase [65]. Then, Vines, Flanagan and Hinderer applied the approach described in the previous section to a non-spinning binary system, computing the next-to-leading, 6PN order, contribution of λ_2 to the waveform ¹⁸ [52, 66]. Damour, Nagar and Villain extended this result computing the next-to-next-to-leading, 6.5PN order, contribution of λ_2 , due to the coupling to the tail part of the gravitational radiation [67]. Yagi included the effect of the quadrupolar magnetic Love number σ_2 , which enters at 6PN order [68] (see also [69]).

In this thesis we extend their results including the effect of the spins of the compact objects. We consider a spinning binary system where the components have tidally induced mass and current, quadrupolar and octupolar multipole moments. We take into account the coupling between the spin and the standard tidal Love numbers, as well as the contribution of the rotational tidal Love numbers. We show how in this way we can obtain the complete tidal contribution to the gravitational waveform phase, up to 6.5PN order. As a by-product of our computation, we re-obtain the results previously derived by those authors, and we get also the

¹⁸Vines and Flanagan [52] derived the equations of motion, and the consequent Lagrangian, for a binary system where only one of the components is spinning. Then, since in the adiabatic approximation the spin is constant (see Eqs. (2.56) and (2.129)), they set it to zero, neglecting its subleading contribution to the tidal part of the phase.

leading-order contributions of the electric and magnetic octupolar Love numbers λ_3 and σ_3 , which enter at higher PN orders.

We consider a binary system where the body 1 is characterized by its mass M_1 and its spin J_1^i , whereas the body 2 is characterized by its mass M_2 , its spin J_2^i , its mass quadrupole Q_2^{ij} , its current quadrupole S_2^{ij} , its mass octupole Q_2^{ijk} and its current octupole S_2^{ijk} . All the other higher-order multipole moments vanish identically. Following Vines and Flanagan [52], we call this the M_1 - J_1 - M_2 - J_2 - Q_2 - S_2 - Q_3 - S_3 truncation. We work to linear order in the spins and in the tidal fields (which means in the tidal Love numbers). We assume that the quadrupole and octupole moments are tidally induced, therefore we neglect the spin-induced quadrupole, etc. (which indeed are higher than linear order in the spin). Since the l > 2 multipole moments are tidally induced, working to linear order in the tidal fields means neglecting quadratic and higher-order terms in the l > 2 multipole moments. With all these assumptions, the contribution that would come from the multipole moments with l = 2, 3 of the body 1 can be obtained at the end of the computation, simply exchanging the indices A = 1, 2 of the bodies. Because of this, we can drop the index 2 in the multipole moments with l = 2, 3 of the body 2, i.e., $Q^{ij} \equiv Q_2^{ij}, S^{ij} \equiv S_2^{ij}, Q^{ijk} \equiv Q_2^{ijk}$ and $S^{ijk} \equiv S_2^{ijk}$. We do the same with the Love numbers of the body 2, i.e., $\lambda_2 \equiv \lambda_2^{(2)}$, etc. We restore the indices at the end of the computation.

2.2.1 Equations of motion

Within our truncation, the equations of motion of the mass monopole (i.e., the mass), the mass dipole and the current dipole (i.e., the spin) of the two bodies, namely Eqs. (2.38), (2.39) and (2.40), respectively, reduce to

$$\dot{M}_{1} = \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-4}\right) ,$$

$$\dot{M}_{2} = -\frac{1}{c^{2}} \left(\frac{3}{2} Q^{ij} \dot{G}_{2}^{ij} + \dot{Q}^{ij} G_{2}^{ij} + \frac{2}{3} Q^{ijk} \dot{G}_{2}^{ijk} + \frac{1}{2} \dot{Q}^{ijk} G_{2}^{ijk}\right) + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-4}\right) , \quad (2.77)$$

$$\begin{split} \ddot{M}_{1}^{i} &= M_{1} G_{1}^{i} + \frac{1}{c^{2}} \left(\frac{1}{2} J_{1}^{j} H_{1}^{ij} - \epsilon^{ijk} J_{1}^{j} \dot{G}_{1}^{k} - 2\epsilon^{ijk} \dot{J}_{1}^{j} G_{1}^{k} \right) + \mathcal{O} \left(c^{-4} \right) ,\\ \ddot{M}_{2}^{i} &= M_{2} G_{2}^{i} + \frac{1}{2} Q^{jk} G_{2}^{ijk} + \frac{1}{6} Q^{jka} G_{2}^{ijka} + \frac{1}{c^{2}} \left(\frac{1}{3} \epsilon^{ijk} Q^{ja} \dot{H}_{2}^{ka} + \frac{1}{2} \epsilon^{ijk} \dot{Q}^{ja} H_{2}^{ka} \right. \\ &+ \frac{1}{4} \epsilon^{ijk} Q^{jab} \dot{H}_{2}^{kab} + \frac{1}{3} \epsilon^{ijk} \dot{Q}^{jab} H_{2}^{kab} - 3Q^{ij} \ddot{G}_{2}^{j} - 6\dot{Q}^{ij} \dot{G}_{2}^{j} - 3\ddot{Q}^{ij} G_{2}^{j} \\ &- \frac{80}{21} Q^{ijk} \ddot{G}_{2}^{jk} - \frac{65}{9} \dot{Q}^{ijk} \dot{G}_{2}^{jk} - \frac{10}{3} \ddot{Q}^{ijk} G_{2}^{jk} + \frac{1}{2} J_{2}^{j} H_{2}^{ij} + \frac{1}{3} S^{jk} H_{2}^{ijk} \\ &+ \frac{1}{8} S^{jka} H_{2}^{ijka} - \epsilon^{ijk} J_{2}^{j} \dot{G}_{2}^{k} - \frac{8}{9} \epsilon^{ijk} S^{ja} \dot{G}_{2}^{ka} - \frac{3}{8} \epsilon^{ijk} S^{jab} \dot{G}_{2}^{kab} - 2\epsilon^{ijk} \dot{J}_{2}^{j} G_{2}^{k} \\ &- \frac{4}{3} \epsilon^{ijk} \dot{S}^{ja} G_{2}^{ka} - \frac{1}{2} \epsilon^{ijk} \dot{S}^{jab} G_{2}^{kab} \right) + \mathcal{O} \left(c^{-4} \right) , \end{split}$$

$$\dot{J}_{1}^{i} = \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-2}\right),
\dot{J}_{2}^{i} = \epsilon^{ijk}Q^{ja}G_{2}^{ka} + \epsilon^{ijk}Q^{jab}G_{2}^{kab} + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-2}\right).$$
(2.79)

As discussed in section 2.1.1, the orbital equations of motion for the worldlines $z_1(t)$, $z_2(t)$ can be obtained by replacing Eqs. (2.78) in the condition $\ddot{M}_A^i = 0$, which is a consequence of the gauge condition $M_A^i = 0$. In order to this, the local frame tidal moments in the RHS of Eqs. (2.78) have to be expressed in terms of the body frame multipole moments. To this aim, the expressions of G_1^i and G_2^L with $l = 1, \ldots, 4$ are needed up to 1PN order, while those of H_1^{ij} , H_2^L with $l = 2, \ldots, 4$ are needed up to 0PN order. These are obtained through the relations (2.28)–(2.34), which for our truncation reduce to ¹⁹

$$\begin{split} G_{1}^{i} &= F_{g,1}^{i} - \Lambda_{\Phi,1}^{i} + \frac{1}{c^{2}} \Big[\dot{Y}_{g,1}^{i} - v_{1}^{j} Y_{g,1}^{ji} + (2v_{1}^{2} - G_{g,1}) G_{g,1}^{i} - (1/2) v_{1}^{ji} G_{g,1}^{j} - 3v_{1}^{i} \dot{G}_{g,1} \\ &- 4a_{1}^{i} G_{g,1} - \dot{\Lambda}_{\zeta,1}^{i} \Big] + \mathcal{O} \left(c^{-4} \right) \\ G_{2}^{i} &= F_{g,2}^{i} - \Lambda_{\Phi,2}^{i} + \frac{1}{c^{2}} \Big[\dot{Y}_{g,2}^{i} - v_{2}^{j} Y_{g,2}^{ji} + (2v_{2}^{2} - G_{g,2}) G_{g,2}^{i} - (1/2) v_{2}^{ji} G_{g,2}^{j} - 3v_{2}^{i} \dot{G}_{g,2} \\ &- 4a_{2}^{i} G_{g,2} - \dot{\Lambda}_{\zeta,2}^{i} \Big] + \mathcal{O} \left(c^{-4} \right) \\ G_{2}^{ij} &= F_{g,2}^{ij} - 2\Lambda_{\Phi,2}^{ij} + \frac{1}{c^{2}} \Big[\dot{Y}_{g,2}^{\langle ij \rangle} - v_{2}^{k} Y_{g,2}^{kij} + 2(v_{2}^{2} - G_{g,2}) G_{g,2}^{ij} - v_{2}^{k\langle j} G_{g,2}^{i\rangle k} - 2v_{2}^{\langle j} \dot{G}_{g,2}^{i\rangle} \\ &- 6a_{2}^{\langle j} G_{g,2}^{i\rangle} - \dot{\Lambda}_{\zeta,2}^{\langle ij \rangle} \Big] + \mathcal{O} \left(c^{-4} \right) \\ G_{2}^{ijk} &= F_{g,2}^{ijk} + \frac{1}{c^{2}} \Big[\dot{Y}_{g,2}^{\langle ijk \rangle} - v_{2}^{k} Y_{g,2}^{aijk} + (2v_{2}^{2} - 3G_{g,2}) G_{g,2}^{ijk} - (3/2) v_{2}^{a\langle k} G_{g,2}^{ij\rangle a} - v_{2}^{\langle k} \dot{G}_{g,2}^{ij\rangle} \\ &- 10a_{2}^{\langle k} G_{g,2}^{ij} - 2\dot{\Lambda}_{\zeta,2}^{\langle ijk \rangle} \Big] + \mathcal{O} \left(c^{-4} \right) \end{split}$$

¹⁹We recall that $v_A^i \equiv \dot{z}_A^i$, $a_A^i \equiv \ddot{z}_A^i$ and $\partial_i^{(A)} \equiv \partial/\partial z_A^i$, see the Notation of Chapter 2.

$$G_{2}^{ijka} = F_{g,2}^{ijka} + \frac{1}{c^{2}} \Big[\dot{Y}_{g,2}^{\langle ijka \rangle} - v_{2}^{b} Y_{g,2}^{bijka} + (2v_{2}^{2} - 4G_{g,2}) G_{g,2}^{ijka} - 2v_{2}^{b\langle a} G_{g,2}^{ijk\rangle b} - 16a_{2}^{\langle a} G_{g,2}^{ijk\rangle} \Big] + \mathcal{O} \left(c^{-4} \right) ,$$

$$H_{1}^{ij} = Y_{g,1}^{ab\langle i} \epsilon^{j\rangle ab} - 4v_{1}^{a} G_{g,1}^{b\langle i} \epsilon^{j\rangle ab} + \mathcal{O} \left(c^{-2} \right) H_{2}^{ij} = Y_{g,2}^{ab\langle i} \epsilon^{j\rangle ab} - 4v_{2}^{a} G_{g,2}^{b\langle ij} \epsilon^{j\rangle ab} + \mathcal{O} \left(c^{-2} \right) H_{2}^{ijk} = Y_{g,2}^{ab\langle ij} \epsilon^{k\rangle ab} - 4v_{2}^{a} G_{g,2}^{b\langle ij} \epsilon^{k\rangle ab} + \mathcal{O} \left(c^{-2} \right) H_{2}^{ijkc} = Y_{g,2}^{ab\langle ijk} \epsilon^{c\rangle ab} - 4v_{2}^{a} G_{g,2}^{b\langle ijk} \epsilon^{c\rangle ab} + \mathcal{O} \left(c^{-2} \right) ,$$

$$(2.81)$$

where

$$G_{g,1} = \frac{M_2}{|\mathbf{z}_1 - \mathbf{z}_2|} + \frac{1}{2}Q^{ij}\partial^{(1)}_{ij}\frac{1}{|\mathbf{z}_1 - \mathbf{z}_2|} - \frac{1}{6}Q^{ijk}\partial^{(1)}_{ijk}\frac{1}{|\mathbf{z}_1 - \mathbf{z}_2|} + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-2}\right)$$

$$G_{g,1}^{i} = M_2\partial^{(1)}_{i}\frac{1}{|\mathbf{z}_1 - \mathbf{z}_2|} + \frac{1}{2}Q^{jk}\partial^{(1)}_{ijk}\frac{1}{|\mathbf{z}_1 - \mathbf{z}_2|} - \frac{1}{6}Q^{jka}\partial^{(1)}_{ijka}\frac{1}{|\mathbf{z}_1 - \mathbf{z}_2|} + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-2}\right)$$

$$G_{g,1}^{ij} = M_2\partial^{(1)}_{ij}\frac{1}{|\mathbf{z}_1 - \mathbf{z}_2|} + \frac{1}{2}Q^{ka}\partial^{(1)}_{ijka}\frac{1}{|\mathbf{z}_1 - \mathbf{z}_2|} - \frac{1}{6}Q^{kab}\partial^{(1)}_{ijkab}\frac{1}{|\mathbf{z}_1 - \mathbf{z}_2|} + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-2}\right)$$

$$G_{g,2} = \frac{M_1}{|\mathbf{z}_1 - \mathbf{z}_2|} + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-2}\right)$$

$$G_{g,2}^{ij} = M_1\partial^{(2)}_{ij}\frac{1}{|\mathbf{z}_1 - \mathbf{z}_2|} + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-2}\right)$$

$$G_{g,2}^{ij} = M_1\partial^{(2)}_{ijk}\frac{1}{|\mathbf{z}_1 - \mathbf{z}_2|} + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-2}\right)$$

$$G_{g,2}^{ijk} = M_1\partial^{(2)}_{ijk}\frac{1}{|\mathbf{z}_1 - \mathbf{z}_2|} + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-2}\right)$$

$$G_{g,2}^{ijk} = M_1\partial^{(2)}_{ijk}\frac{1}{|\mathbf{z}_1 - \mathbf{z}_2|} + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-2}\right)$$

$$G_{g,2}^{ijk} = M_1\partial^{(2)}_{ijk}\frac{1}{|\mathbf{z}_1 - \mathbf{z}_2|} + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-2}\right)$$

$$G_{g,2}^{ijka} = M_1\partial^{(2)}_{ijk}\frac{1}{|\mathbf{z}_1 - \mathbf{z}_2|} + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-2}\right)$$

$$(2.82)$$

$$Y_{g,1}^{i} = \sum_{k=0}^{3} \frac{(-1)^{k}}{k!} Z_{g,2}^{iK} \partial_{K}^{(1)} \frac{1}{|\boldsymbol{z}_{1} - \boldsymbol{z}_{2}|} + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-2}\right)$$

$$Y_{g,1}^{ij} = \sum_{k=0}^{3} \frac{(-1)^{k}}{k!} Z_{g,2}^{iK} \partial_{jK}^{(1)} \frac{1}{|\boldsymbol{z}_{1} - \boldsymbol{z}_{2}|} + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-2}\right)$$

$$Y_{g,1}^{ija} = \sum_{k=0}^{3} \frac{(-1)^{k}}{k!} Z_{g,2}^{iK} \partial_{jaK}^{(1)} \frac{1}{|\boldsymbol{z}_{1} - \boldsymbol{z}_{2}|} + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-2}\right)$$

$$Y_{g,2}^{i} = \sum_{k=0}^{1} \frac{(-1)^{k}}{k!} Z_{g,1}^{iK} \partial_{K}^{(2)} \frac{1}{|\boldsymbol{z}_{1} - \boldsymbol{z}_{2}|} + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-2}\right)$$

$$Y_{g,2}^{ij} = \sum_{k=0}^{1} \frac{(-1)^{k}}{k!} Z_{g,1}^{iK} \partial_{jK}^{(2)} \frac{1}{|\boldsymbol{z}_{1} - \boldsymbol{z}_{2}|} + \mathcal{O}(c^{-2})$$

$$Y_{g,2}^{ija} = \sum_{k=0}^{1} \frac{(-1)^{k}}{k!} Z_{g,1}^{iK} \partial_{jaK}^{(2)} \frac{1}{|\boldsymbol{z}_{1} - \boldsymbol{z}_{2}|} + \mathcal{O}(c^{-2})$$

$$Y_{g,2}^{ijab} = \sum_{k=0}^{1} \frac{(-1)^{k}}{k!} Z_{g,1}^{iK} \partial_{jabK}^{(2)} \frac{1}{|\boldsymbol{z}_{1} - \boldsymbol{z}_{2}|} + \mathcal{O}(c^{-2})$$

$$Y_{g,2}^{ijabc} = \sum_{k=0}^{1} \frac{(-1)^{k}}{k!} Z_{g,1}^{iK} \partial_{jabCK}^{(2)} \frac{1}{|\boldsymbol{z}_{1} - \boldsymbol{z}_{2}|} + \mathcal{O}(c^{-2})$$

$$Y_{g,2}^{ijabc} = \sum_{k=0}^{1} \frac{(-1)^{k}}{k!} Z_{g,1}^{iK} \partial_{jabCK}^{(2)} \frac{1}{|\boldsymbol{z}_{1} - \boldsymbol{z}_{2}|} + \mathcal{O}(c^{-2})$$

and

$$\begin{split} F_{g,1}^{i} &= \sum_{k=0}^{3} \frac{(-1)^{k}}{k!} N_{g,2}^{K} \partial_{iK}^{(1)} \frac{1}{|\mathbf{z}_{1} - \mathbf{z}_{2}|} + \frac{1}{2c^{2}} \sum_{k=0}^{5} \frac{(-1)^{k}}{k!} P_{g,2}^{K} \partial_{iK}^{(1)} |\mathbf{z}_{1} - \mathbf{z}_{2}| + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-4}\right) \\ F_{g,2}^{i} &= \sum_{k=0}^{1} \frac{(-1)^{k}}{k!} N_{g,1}^{K} \partial_{iK}^{(2)} \frac{1}{|\mathbf{z}_{1} - \mathbf{z}_{2}|} + \frac{1}{2c^{2}} \sum_{k=0}^{2} \frac{(-1)^{k}}{k!} P_{g,1}^{K} \partial_{iK}^{(2)} |\mathbf{z}_{1} - \mathbf{z}_{2}| + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-4}\right) \\ F_{g,2}^{ij} &= \sum_{k=0}^{1} \frac{(-1)^{k}}{k!} N_{g,1}^{K} \partial_{ijK}^{(2)} \frac{1}{|\mathbf{z}_{1} - \mathbf{z}_{2}|} + \frac{1}{2c^{2}} \sum_{k=0}^{2} \frac{(-1)^{k}}{k!} P_{g,1}^{K} \partial_{ijK}^{(2)} |\mathbf{z}_{1} - \mathbf{z}_{2}| + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-4}\right) \\ F_{g,2}^{ija} &= \sum_{k=0}^{1} \frac{(-1)^{k}}{k!} N_{g,1}^{K} \partial_{ijaK}^{(2)} \frac{1}{|\mathbf{z}_{1} - \mathbf{z}_{2}|} + \frac{1}{2c^{2}} \sum_{k=0}^{2} \frac{(-1)^{k}}{k!} P_{g,1}^{K} \partial_{ijaK}^{(2)} |\mathbf{z}_{1} - \mathbf{z}_{2}| \\ + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-4}\right) \\ F_{g,2}^{ijab} &= \sum_{k=0}^{1} \frac{(-1)^{k}}{k!} N_{g,1}^{K} \partial_{ijaK}^{(2)} \frac{1}{|\mathbf{z}_{1} - \mathbf{z}_{2}|} + \frac{1}{2c^{2}} \sum_{k=0}^{2} \frac{(-1)^{k}}{k!} P_{g,1}^{K} \partial_{ijaK}^{(2)} |\mathbf{z}_{1} - \mathbf{z}_{2}| \\ + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-4}\right) \\ N_{g,1}^{i} &= M_{g,1}^{i} + \frac{M_{1}}{3c^{2}} v_{1}^{2} + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-4}\right) \\ N_{g,1}^{i} &= M_{g,1}^{i} + \frac{M_{1}}{3c^{2}} v_{1}^{2} + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-4}\right) \\ N_{g,1}^{i} &= \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-4}\right) \quad l \geq 2 \\ N_{g,2} &= M_{g,2} + \frac{M_{2}}{3c^{2}} v_{2}^{2} + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-4}\right) \\ N_{g,2}^{i} &= M_{g,2}^{i} + \frac{1}{5c^{2}} \left(2v_{2}^{i}\dot{q}^{i} + a_{2}^{j}Q^{i}\right) + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-4}\right) \\ N_{g,2}^{ij} &= M_{g,2}^{ij} + \frac{1}{7c^{2}} \left(v_{2}^{2}Q^{ij} + 4v_{2}^{aj}Q^{i}a + 2v_{2}^{k}\dot{Q}^{ijk} + a_{2}^{k}Q^{ijk}\right) + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-4}\right) \end{split}$$

$$\begin{split} N_{g,2}^{ijk} &= M_{g,2}^{ijk} + \frac{1}{9c^2} \left(v_2^2 Q^{ijk} + 6v_2^{a(k} Q^{ij)a} \right) + \mathcal{O} \left(c^{-4} \right) \\ N_{g,2}^L &= \mathcal{O} \left(c^{-4} \right) \quad l \geq 4 \,, \\ P_{g,1} &= \ddot{M}_1 + \mathcal{O} \left(c^{-2} \right) \\ P_{g,1}^{i} &= a_1^i \dot{M}_1 + \mathcal{O} \left(c^{-2} \right) \\ P_{g,1}^{ij} &= 2M_1 v_1^{(ij)} + \mathcal{O} \left(c^{-2} \right) \\ P_{g,1}^L &= \mathcal{O} \left(c^{-2} \right) \quad l \geq 3 \\ P_{g,2} &= \ddot{M}_2 + \mathcal{O} \left(c^{-2} \right) \\ P_{g,2}^{ij} &= 2v_2^i \dot{M}_2 + a_2^i M_2 + \mathcal{O} \left(c^{-2} \right) \\ P_{g,2}^{ij} &= \ddot{Q}^{ij} + 2M_2 v_2^{(ij)} + \mathcal{O} \left(c^{-2} \right) \\ P_{g,2}^{ijk} &= \ddot{Q}^{ijk} + 6v_2^{(k} \dot{Q}^{ij)} + 3a_2^{(k} Q^{ij)} + \mathcal{O} \left(c^{-2} \right) \\ P_{g,2}^{ijka} &= 8v_2^{(a} \dot{Q}^{ijk)} + 4a_2^{(a} Q^{ijk)} + 12v_2^{(ak} Q^{ij)} + \mathcal{O} \left(c^{-2} \right) \\ P_{g,2}^{ijkab} &= 20v_2^{(ab} Q^{ijk)} + \mathcal{O} \left(c^{-2} \right) \\ P_{g,2}^{ijkab} &= 20v_2^{(ab} Q^{ijk)} + \mathcal{O} \left(c^{-2} \right) \\ P_{g,2}^{ijkab} &= 20v_2^{(ab} Q^{ijk)} + \mathcal{O} \left(c^{-2} \right) \\ P_{g,2}^{ijkab} &= 20v_2^{(ab} Q^{ijk)} + \mathcal{O} \left(c^{-2} \right) \\ P_{g,2}^{ijkab} &= 20v_2^{(ab} Q^{ijk)} + \mathcal{O} \left(c^{-2} \right) \\ P_{g,2}^{ijkab} &= 20v_2^{(ab} Q^{ijk)} + \mathcal{O} \left(c^{-2} \right) \\ A_{\Phi,1}^{i} &= a_1^i + \frac{1}{c^2} \left[\left(v_1^2 + G_{g,1} \right) a_1^i + \frac{1}{2} v_1^{ij} a_1^j + 2\dot{G}_{g,1} v_1^i \right] + \mathcal{O} \left(c^{-4} \right) \\ \Lambda_{\Phi,2}^{ij} &= \frac{1}{c^2} \left(-\frac{1}{2} a_2^{(ij)} + v_2^{(ij} \dot{a}_2^j \right) + \mathcal{O} \left(c^{-4} \right) \\ \Lambda_{\Phi,2}^{ij} &= -2G_{g,1} v_1^i + \mathcal{O} \left(c^{-2} \right) \\ \Lambda_{\zeta,2}^{ij} &= -2G_{g,2} v_2^i + \mathcal{O} \left(c^{-2} \right) \\ \Lambda_{\zeta,2}^{ij} &= -\frac{3}{2} v_2^{ij} a_2^{j} - 2v_2^{(ij} a_2^{j)} - \frac{4}{3} \dot{G}_{g,2} \delta^{ij} + \mathcal{O} \left(c^{-2} \right) \\ \Lambda_{\zeta,2}^{ijk} &= -\frac{6}{5} \delta^{i(ij} \dot{a}_2^k + \mathcal{O} \left(c^{-2} \right) , \end{split}$$

with

$$M_{g,1} = M_1 + \frac{M_1}{c^2} \left(\frac{3}{2} v_1^2 - G_{g,1} \right) + \mathcal{O} \left(c^{-4} \right)$$
$$M_{g,1}^i = \frac{1}{c^2} \left(2\epsilon^{ijk} v_1^j J_1^k \right) + \mathcal{O} \left(c^{-4} \right)$$
$$M_{g,1}^L = \mathcal{O} \left(c^{-4} \right) \qquad l \ge 2$$
$$M_{g,2} = M_2 + \frac{M_2}{c^2} \left(\frac{3}{2} v_2^2 - G_{g,2} \right) + \mathcal{O} \left(c^{-4} \right)$$

$$\begin{split} M_{g,2}^{i} &= \frac{1}{c^{2}} \left(-\frac{1}{5} v_{2}^{j} \dot{Q}^{ij} - \frac{16}{5} a_{2}^{j} Q^{ij} + 2\epsilon^{ijk} v_{2}^{j} J_{2}^{k} \right) + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-4}\right) \\ M_{g,2}^{ij} &= Q^{ij} + \frac{1}{c^{2}} \left[3 \left(\frac{1}{2} v_{2}^{2} - G_{g,2} \right) Q^{ij} - \frac{17}{5} v_{2}^{k\langle i} Q^{j\rangle k} + \frac{8}{3} v_{2}^{k} \epsilon^{ka\langle j} S^{i\rangle a} - \frac{13}{21} v_{2}^{k} \dot{Q}^{ijk} \\ &- \frac{83}{21} a_{2}^{k} Q^{ijk} \right] + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-4}\right) \\ M_{g,2}^{ijk} &= Q^{ijk} + \frac{1}{c^{2}} \left[\left(\frac{3}{2} v_{2}^{2} - 4G_{g,2} \right) Q^{ijk} - \frac{61}{14} v_{2}^{a\langle k} Q^{ij\rangle a} + 3v_{2}^{a} \epsilon^{ab\langle k} S^{ij\rangle b} \right] + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-4}\right) \\ M_{g,2}^{L} &= \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-4}\right) \qquad l \geq 4 \,, \end{split}$$

$$\begin{aligned} Z_{g,1}^{i} &= 4M_{1} v_{1}^{i} + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-2}\right) \\ Z_{g,1}^{ij} &= -2\epsilon^{ijk} J_{1}^{k} + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-2}\right) \\ Z_{g,2}^{ij} &= 4M_{2} v_{2}^{i} + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-2}\right) \\ Z_{g,2}^{ij} &= 2\dot{Q}^{ij} - 2\epsilon^{ijk} J_{2}^{k} + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-2}\right) \\ Z_{g,2}^{ijk} &= 4v_{2}^{i} Q^{jk} - \frac{12}{5} v_{2}^{a} Q^{a\langle j} \delta^{k\rangle i} - \frac{8}{3} \epsilon^{ai\langle k} S^{j\rangle a} + \frac{4}{3} \dot{Q}^{ijk} + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-2}\right) \\ Z_{g,2}^{ijk} &= 4v_{2}^{i} Q^{jka} - \frac{20}{7} v_{2}^{b} Q^{b\langle jk} \delta^{a\rangle i} - 3\epsilon^{bi\langle a} S^{jk\rangle b} + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-2}\right) \\ Z_{g,2}^{ijk} &= \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-2}\right) \qquad l \geq 4 \,. \end{aligned}$$

Using the above relations, and replacing the time derivatives on masses and spins by the evolution equations (2.77) and (2.79), we find the orbital equations of motion in the form

$$M_{1}a_{1}^{i} = F_{1,M}^{i} + F_{1,J}^{i} + F_{1,Q2}^{i} + F_{1,Q3}^{i} + F_{1,S2}^{i} + F_{1,S3}^{i}, M_{2}a_{2}^{i} = F_{2,M}^{i} + F_{2,J}^{i} + F_{2,Q2}^{i} + F_{2,Q3}^{i} + F_{2,S2}^{i} + F_{2,S3}^{i},$$
(2.90)

where we have separated different contributions coming from mass, spin, mass quadrupole, mass octupole, current quadrupole and current octupole, respectively. Defining

$$z^{i} = z_{2}^{i} - z_{1}^{i}$$
 $v^{i} = v_{2}^{i} - v_{1}^{i}$
 $r = |\mathbf{z}|$ $n^{i} = \frac{z^{i}}{r}$

$$(2.91)$$

and using the relations

$$n^{ii} = 1$$

$$\partial_L^{(2)} \frac{1}{r} = (-1)^l \partial_L^{(1)} \frac{1}{r} = (-1)^l (2l-1)!! \frac{n^{\langle L \rangle}}{r^{l+1}}$$

$$\partial_L^{(A)} r = -\frac{r^2}{2l-1} \partial_L^{(A)} \frac{1}{r} + \frac{l(l-1)}{2l-1} \delta_{(a_l a_{l-1})} \partial_{L-2)}^{(A)} \frac{1}{r},$$
(2.92)

the mass monopole contributions read

$$F_{1,M}^{i} = \frac{M_{1}M_{2}}{r^{2}}n^{i} + \frac{1}{c^{2}}\frac{M_{1}M_{2}}{r^{2}}\left\{n^{i}\left[2v^{2} - v_{1}^{2} - \frac{3}{2}\left(n^{a}v_{2}^{a}\right)^{2} - \frac{5M_{1}}{r} - \frac{4M_{2}}{r}\right] + v^{i}n^{a}\left(4v_{1}^{a} - 3v_{2}^{a}\right)\right\} + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-4}\right),$$

$$F_{2,M}^{i} = -\frac{M_{1}M_{2}}{r^{2}}n^{i} - \frac{1}{c^{2}}\frac{M_{1}M_{2}}{r^{2}}\left\{n^{i}\left[2v^{2} - v_{2}^{2} - \frac{3}{2}\left(n^{a}v_{1}^{a}\right)^{2} - \frac{4M_{1}}{r} - \frac{5M_{2}}{r}\right] - v^{i}n^{a}\left(4v_{2}^{a} - 3v_{1}^{a}\right)\right\} + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-4}\right),$$

$$(2.93)$$

while the spin contributions are

$$F_{1,J}^{i} = \frac{1}{c^{2}} \frac{M_{1}}{r^{3}} \epsilon^{abc} J_{2}^{c} \left[\delta^{ai} \left(4v^{b} - 6n^{bd}v^{d} \right) - 6n^{ai}v^{b} \right] - \frac{1}{c^{2}} \frac{M_{2}}{r^{3}} \epsilon^{abc} J_{1}^{c} \left[3\delta^{ai} \left(n^{bd}v^{d} - v^{b} \right) \right. \\ \left. + 6n^{ai}v^{b} \right] + \mathcal{O} \left(c^{-4} \right) ,$$

$$F_{2,J}^{i} = \frac{1}{c^{2}} \frac{M_{1}}{r^{3}} \epsilon^{abc} J_{2}^{c} \left[3\delta^{ai} \left(n^{bd}v^{d} - v^{b} \right) + 6n^{ai}v^{b} \right] - \frac{1}{c^{2}} \frac{M_{2}}{r^{3}} \epsilon^{abc} J_{1}^{c} \left[\delta^{ai} \left(4v^{b} - 6n^{bd}v^{d} \right) - 6n^{ai}v^{b} \right] - 6n^{ai}v^{b} \right] + \mathcal{O} \left(c^{-4} \right) .$$

$$(2.94)$$

Recalling that the local frame body multipole moments are STF tensors ²⁰, the

²⁰We remind that, if T^L is a STF tensor, then $T^{iiL-2} = 0$, etc., and the contraction with a generic tensor U^L satisfies $T^L U^L = T^L U^{\langle L \rangle}$. See the Notation of Chapter 2 for the properties of STF tensors.

mass quadrupole contributions are

$$\begin{split} F_{1,Q2}^{i} &= \frac{3M_{1}}{2r^{4}}Q^{ab}\left(5n^{abi} - 2n^{a}\delta^{bi}\right) + \frac{1}{c^{2}}\left(\frac{3M_{1}}{2r^{4}}Q^{ab}\left\{5n^{abi}\left[2v^{2} - v_{1}^{2} - \frac{7}{2}\left(n^{c}v_{2}^{c}\right)^{2}\right. \right. \\ &\left. - \frac{47M_{1}}{5r} - \frac{24M_{2}}{5r}\right] - 2n^{a}\delta^{bi}\left[2v^{2} - v_{1}^{2} - \frac{5}{2}\left(n^{c}v_{2}^{c}\right)^{2} - \frac{19M_{1}}{2r} - \frac{4M_{2}}{r}\right] \\ &\left. + n^{a}v_{2}^{bi} + \left(5n^{ai} - \delta^{ai}\right)v_{2}^{bc}n^{c} + v^{i}\left(5n^{abc} - 2n^{a}\delta^{bc}\right)\left(4v_{1}^{c} - 3v_{2}^{c}\right)\right\} \\ &\left. + \frac{3M_{1}}{2r^{3}}\dot{Q}^{ab}\left[n^{ab}\left(5v_{2}^{c}n^{ci} + 3v^{i}\right) - 4v^{a}n^{bi} - 2\delta^{ai}n^{bc}\left(2v_{1}^{c} - v_{2}^{c}\right)\right] \\ &\left. - \frac{3M_{1}}{4r^{2}}\ddot{Q}^{ab}\left(n^{abi} + 2n^{a}\delta^{bi}\right)\right) - \frac{3}{c^{2}}\epsilon^{icd}J_{1}^{c}\left\{\frac{Q^{ab}}{r^{5}}\left[\frac{5}{2}n^{ab}\left(7n^{de}v^{e} - v^{d}\right)\right. \\ &\left. + \left(\delta^{ad} - 5n^{ad}\right)v^{b} - 5\delta^{ad}n^{be}v^{e}\right] + \frac{\dot{Q}^{ab}}{r^{4}}\left(\delta^{ad} - \frac{5}{2}n^{ad}\right)n^{b}\right\} \\ &\left. - \frac{3\epsilon^{cde}J_{1}^{a}}{c^{2}}\left\{\frac{Q^{bd}}{r^{5}}\left[5n^{ab}\left(\delta^{ic}v^{e} - \delta^{ie}v^{c}\right) + 5n^{ac}\left(\delta^{ib}v^{e} - \delta^{ie}v^{b}\right) \\ &\left. + 5n^{bc}\left(\delta^{ia}v^{e} - \delta^{ie}v^{a}\right) + 35n^{abc}\left(\delta^{ie}n^{f}v^{f} - n^{i}\right) + \delta^{ab}\left(\delta^{ie}v^{c} - \delta^{ic}\right) \\ &\left. + \delta^{ac}\left(\delta^{ie}v^{b} - \delta^{ib}\right) + 5\left(\delta^{ab}n^{c} + \delta^{ac}n^{b}\right)\left(n^{i} - \delta^{ie}n^{f}v^{f}\right)\right] \\ &\left. - \frac{\dot{Q}^{bd}}{r^{4}}\delta^{ie}\left(5n^{abc} - \delta^{ab}n^{c} - \delta^{ac}n^{b}\right)\right\} + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-4}\right), \end{split}$$

$$\begin{split} F_{2,Q2}^{i} &= -\frac{3M_{1}}{2r^{4}}Q^{ab}\left(5n^{abi}-2n^{a}\delta^{bi}\right) + c^{-2}\left(\frac{3M_{1}}{2r^{4}}Q^{ab}\left\{-5n^{abi}\left[2v^{2}-v_{2}^{2}\right]\right. \\ &\left. -\frac{7}{2}\left(n^{c}v_{1}^{c}\right)^{2} - \frac{8M_{1}}{r} - \frac{6M_{2}}{r}\right] + 2n^{a}\delta^{bi}\left[3v^{2}-v_{2}^{2}-5\left(n^{c}v^{c}\right)^{2} - \frac{5}{2}\left(n^{c}v_{1}^{c}\right)^{2}\right. \\ &\left. -\frac{8M_{1}}{r} - \frac{11M_{2}}{2r}\right] + n^{i}v^{ab} + 5n^{aci}\left(2v^{b}v_{1}^{c}-v_{2}^{bc}\right) \\ &+ v^{i}\left(5n^{abc}-2n^{a}\delta^{bc}\right)\left(4v_{2}^{c}-3v_{1}^{c}\right) + n^{a}v_{2}^{b}\left(v_{2}^{i}-2v_{1}^{i}\right) \\ &+ \delta^{bi}n^{c}\left[\left(5v_{2}^{a}-4v_{1}^{a}\right)v_{2}^{c}-6v^{a}v_{1}^{c}\right]\right\} + \frac{3M_{1}}{r^{3}}\dot{Q}^{ab}\left[v^{b}\left(2n^{ai}-\delta^{ai}\right) \\ &+ \delta^{ai}n^{bc}v^{c}-2n^{ab}v^{i}\right]\right) + \frac{3M_{1}}{c^{2}M_{2}}\epsilon^{icd}J_{2}^{c}\left\{\frac{Q^{ab}}{r^{5}}\left[\frac{5}{2}n^{ab}\left(7n^{de}v^{e}-v^{d}\right) \right. \\ &+ \left(\delta^{ad}-5n^{ad}\right)v^{b}-5\delta^{ad}n^{be}v^{c}\right] + \frac{\dot{Q}^{ab}}{r^{4}}\left(\delta^{ad}-\frac{5}{2}n^{ad}\right)n^{b}\right\} \\ &+ \frac{3\epsilon^{cde}J_{1}^{a}}{c^{2}}\left\{\frac{Q^{bd}}{r^{5}}\left[5n^{ab}\left(\delta^{ic}v^{e}-\delta^{ie}v^{c}\right)+5n^{ac}\left(\delta^{ib}v^{e}-\delta^{ie}v^{b}\right) \\ &+ 5n^{bc}\left(\delta^{ia}v^{e}-\delta^{ie}v^{a}\right)+35n^{abc}\left(\delta^{ie}n^{f}v^{f}-n^{i}\right)+\delta^{ab}\left(\delta^{ic}v^{c}-\delta^{ic}\right) \\ &+ \delta^{ac}\left(\delta^{ie}v^{b}-\delta^{ib}\right)+5\left(\delta^{ab}n^{c}+\delta^{ac}n^{b}\right)\left(n^{i}-\delta^{ie}n^{f}v^{f}\right)\right] \\ &- \frac{\dot{Q}^{bd}}{r^{4}}\delta^{ie}\left(5n^{abc}-\delta^{ab}n^{c}-\delta^{ac}n^{b}\right)\right\} + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-4}\right), \end{split}$$

the mass octupole contributions read

$$F_{1,Q3}^{i} = -\frac{5M_{1}}{2r^{5}}Q^{abc}\left(7n^{iabc} - 3\delta^{ic}n^{ab}\right) + \mathcal{O}(c^{-2}),$$

$$F_{2,Q3}^{i} = \frac{5M_{1}}{2r^{5}}Q^{abc}\left(7n^{iabc} - 3\delta^{ic}n^{ab}\right) + \mathcal{O}(c^{-2}),$$
(2.96)

the current quadrupole contributions are

$$F_{1,S2}^{i} = -\frac{4M_{1}\epsilon^{bcd}}{c^{2}} \left\{ \frac{S^{ad}}{r^{4}} \left[n^{a} \left(\delta^{ib}v^{c} - \delta^{ic}v^{b} \right) + n^{b} \left(\delta^{ia}v^{c} - \delta^{ic}v^{a} \right) \right. \\ \left. + 5n^{ab} \left(\delta^{ic}n^{e}v^{e} - n^{i}v^{c} \right) \right] - \frac{\dot{S}^{ad}}{r^{3}} \delta^{ic}n^{ab} \right\} - \frac{J_{1}^{c}}{c^{2}} \frac{S^{ab}}{r^{5}} \left[4\delta^{bc} \left(5n^{ia} - \delta^{ia} \right) \right. \\ \left. + 10 \left(\delta^{ia}n^{bc} + \delta^{ib}n^{ac} + \delta^{ic}n^{ab} \right) - 70n^{iabc} \right] + \mathcal{O} \left(c^{-4} \right) ,$$

$$F_{2,S2}^{i} = \frac{4M_{1}\epsilon^{bcd}}{c^{2}} \left\{ \frac{S^{ad}}{r^{4}} \left[n^{a} \left(\delta^{ib}v^{c} - \delta^{ic}v^{b} \right) + n^{b} \left(\delta^{ia}v^{c} - \delta^{ic}v^{a} \right) \right. \\ \left. + 5n^{ab} \left(\delta^{ic}n^{e}v^{e} - n^{i}v^{c} \right) \right] - \frac{\dot{S}^{ad}}{r^{3}} \delta^{ic}n^{ab} \right\} + \frac{J_{1}^{c}}{c^{2}} \frac{S^{ab}}{r^{5}} \left[4\delta^{bc} \left(5n^{ia} - \delta^{ia} \right) \right] \\ \left. + 10 \left(\delta^{ia}n^{bc} + \delta^{ib}n^{ac} + \delta^{ic}n^{ab} \right) - 70n^{iabc} \right] + \mathcal{O} \left(c^{-4} \right) ,$$

and the current octupole contributions read

$$F_{1,S3}^{i} = -\frac{15M_{1}}{c^{2}} \left\{ \frac{S^{bde}}{r^{5}} n^{ab} v^{c} \left[\frac{7}{2} \left(\epsilon^{iae} n^{c} - \epsilon^{cae} n^{i} \right) n^{d} - \left(\epsilon^{iad} \delta^{ce} + \epsilon^{icd} \delta^{ae} + \epsilon^{acd} \delta^{ie} \right) \right] \right. \\ \left. - \frac{\dot{S}^{bde}}{2r^{4}} \epsilon^{iad} n^{abe} \right\} - \frac{45J_{1}^{c}}{4c^{2}} \frac{S^{abc}}{r^{6}} \left[\delta^{cd} \left(\delta^{ia} n^{b} + \delta^{ib} n^{a} - 7n^{iab} \right) \right. \\ \left. - \frac{7}{3} \left(\delta^{ia} n^{bcd} + \delta^{ib} n^{acd} + \delta^{ic} n^{abd} + \delta^{id} n^{abc} - 9n^{iabcd} \right) \right] + \mathcal{O} \left(c^{-4} \right) , \\ F_{2,S3}^{i} = \frac{15M_{1}}{c^{2}} \left\{ \frac{S^{bde}}{r^{5}} n^{ab} v^{c} \left[\frac{7}{2} \left(\epsilon^{iae} n^{c} - \epsilon^{cae} n^{i} \right) n^{d} - \left(\epsilon^{iad} \delta^{ce} + \epsilon^{icd} \delta^{ae} + \epsilon^{acd} \delta^{ie} \right) \right] \\ \left. - \frac{\dot{S}^{bde}}{2r^{4}} \epsilon^{iad} n^{abe} \right\} + \frac{45J_{1}^{c}}{4c^{2}} \frac{S^{abc}}{r^{6}} \left[\delta^{cd} \left(\delta^{ia} n^{b} + \delta^{ib} n^{a} - 7n^{iab} \right) \\ \left. - \frac{7}{3} \left(\delta^{ia} n^{bcd} + \delta^{ib} n^{acd} + \delta^{ic} n^{abd} + \delta^{id} n^{abc} - 9n^{iabcd} \right) \right] + \mathcal{O} \left(c^{-4} \right) .$$

$$(2.98)$$

Deriving the above equations, we have used the Newtonian expression of any quantity explicitly multiplied by a factor $1/c^2$. In particular, we have made use of the Newtonian orbital equations of motion

$$a_{1}^{i} = \frac{M_{2}}{r^{2}}n^{i} + \frac{3}{2r^{4}}Q^{ab}\left(5n^{abi} - 2n^{a}\delta^{bi}\right) - \frac{5}{2r^{5}}Q^{abc}\left(7n^{iabc} - 3\delta^{ic}n^{ab}\right) + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-2}\right)$$

$$a_{2}^{i} = -\frac{M_{1}}{r^{2}}n^{i} - \frac{3M_{1}}{2M_{2}r^{4}}Q^{ab}\left(5n^{abi} - 2n^{a}\delta^{bi}\right) + \frac{5M_{1}}{2M_{2}r^{5}}Q^{abc}\left(7n^{iabc} - 3\delta^{ic}n^{ab}\right) + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-2}\right),$$

$$+ \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-2}\right),$$
(2.99)

which follow from Eqs. (2.53) in our approximation. We remind that we are working to linear order in the spins and in the $l \geq 2$ multipole moments. Therefore, we have neglected terms of order $\mathcal{O}(S_1^i S_2^j)$, $\mathcal{O}(Q^{ab}Q^{ij})$, $\mathcal{O}(Q^{abc}Q^{ijk})$ and $\mathcal{O}(Q^{ab}Q^{ijk})$.

We stress also that we have included the contribution of the mass octupole moment only at Newtonian order, neglecting the 1PN order terms ~ $\mathcal{O}\left(Q^{ijk}/c^2\right)$ in Eqs. (2.96). This may seem inconsistent within the 1PN approximation. However, in the following we show that this is enough to derive the leading-order contributions to the gravitational waveform phase due to the mass octupole, which enter at 6.5PN order through the rotational tidal Love number λ_{32} . Next-to-leading order corrections to Eqs. (2.96) would affect only the very subleading terms depending on the standard Love number λ_3 (8PN order and beyond).

As a consistency check of Eqs. (2.90), we have computed the mass dipole of the system M_{sys}^i , by applying Eq. (2.19) to our truncation. Taking the second time derivative of the system mass dipole, and replacing the orbital equations of motion (2.90), we found that $\ddot{M}_{sys}^i = \mathcal{O}(c^{-4})$, as expected from Eq. (2.45).

Next, we can obtain the equations of motion in the system COM frame by subtracting those for the individual accelerations, $\ddot{z}^i \equiv a^i = a_2^i - a_1^i$. Before going on with the computation, following Vines and Flanagan [52], we adopt a useful partitioning of the mass M_2 of the body 2, which is the one with $l \geq 2$ multipole moments, that is tidally deformed. Indeed, while the mass M_1 of the body 1 is conserved to 1PN order, the mass M_2 changes in time due to tidal interactions (see Eqs. (2.77)). Therefore, we can divide the latter in two contributions: a conserved Newtonian mass and a time dependent part.

In order to do this, we notice that in Newtonian gravity the equations of motion for a generic N-body system can be derived from an action principle, through the Lagrangian function

$$\mathcal{L} = \sum_{A=1}^{N} \left(\frac{1}{2} M_A \dot{z}_A^2 + \frac{1}{2} M_A G_{g,A} + \frac{1}{2} \sum_{l=2}^{\infty} \frac{1}{l!} Q_A^L G_{g,A}^L + \mathcal{L}_A^{\text{int}} \right) + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-2}\right) , \quad (2.100)$$

where $\mathcal{L}_A^{\text{int}}$ is the piece of the Lagrangian which describes the internal dynamics of the bodies. $\mathcal{L}_A^{\text{int}}$ is independent of the worldlines z_A^i by construction. It depends on a set of unspecified internal variables q_A^{α} , as well as their time derivatives, $\mathcal{L}_A^{\text{int}}(q_A^{\alpha}, \dot{q}_A^{\alpha})$. These internal variables represent, for instance, the mass density, the matter velocity fields, etc. The mass multipole moments with $l \geq 2$ depend on the internal variables too, $Q_A^L(q_A^{\alpha})$. Applying the Euler-Lagrange equations (2.59) for the variables z_A^i to the above Lagrangian, we get the Newtonian equations of motion (2.53). Note that the tidal multipole moments depend on the worldlines z_A^i (see Eq. (2.26)), while the mass multipole moments do not by construction. On the other hand, applying the action principle with respect to the internal variables, we get

$$\frac{\partial \mathcal{L}_A^{\text{int}}}{\partial q_A^{\alpha}} - \frac{d}{dt} \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}_A^{\text{int}}}{\partial \dot{q}_A^{\alpha}} + \sum_{l=2}^{\infty} \frac{1}{l!} G_{g,A}^L \frac{\partial Q_A^L}{\partial q_A^{\alpha}} = \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-2}\right) \,. \tag{2.101}$$

We stress that the tidal moments $G_{g,A}^L$ of the body A depend on the mass multipole moments M_B , Q_B^L of the other bodies $B \neq A$, therefore they depend implicitly on the internal variables q_B^{α} . The conserved total energy of the system is given by

$$E = \sum_{A=1}^{N} \left(\frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial \dot{z}_{A}^{i}} \dot{z}_{A}^{i} + \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial \dot{q}_{A}^{\alpha}} \dot{q}_{A}^{\alpha} \right) - \mathcal{L} + \mathcal{O} \left(c^{-2} \right)$$

$$= \sum_{A=1}^{N} \left(\frac{1}{2} M_{A} \dot{z}_{A}^{2} - \frac{1}{2} M_{A} G_{g,A} - \frac{1}{2} \sum_{l=2}^{\infty} \frac{1}{l!} Q_{A}^{L} G_{g,A}^{L} + E_{A}^{\text{int}} \right) + \mathcal{O} \left(c^{-2} \right) , \qquad (2.102)$$

where we have defined the internal energy of the A-th body as ²¹

$$E_A^{\text{int}} = \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}_A^{\text{int}}}{\partial \dot{q}_A^{\alpha}} \dot{q}_A^{\alpha} - \mathcal{L}_A^{\text{int}} \,. \tag{2.103}$$

Remarkably, without any assumption on the dependence of $\mathcal{L}_A^{\text{int}}$ on the variables q_A^{α} , it is possible to derive an equation for the internal energy. Taking its time derivative, and replacing the equations of motion (2.101), we obtain

$$\dot{E}_{A}^{\text{int}} = -\dot{q}_{A}^{\alpha} \left(\frac{\partial \mathcal{L}_{A}^{\text{int}}}{\partial q_{A}^{\alpha}} - \frac{d}{dt} \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}_{A}^{\text{int}}}{\partial \dot{q}_{A}^{\alpha}} \right)$$

$$= \sum_{l=2}^{\infty} \frac{1}{l!} G_{g,A}^{L} \frac{\partial Q_{A}^{L}}{\partial q_{A}^{\alpha}} \dot{q}_{A}^{\alpha}$$

$$= \sum_{l=2}^{\infty} \frac{1}{l!} G_{g,A}^{L} \dot{Q}_{A}^{L} + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-2}\right) .$$
(2.104)

The above equation expresses the work done on the bodies by the tidal forces, the so-called tidal heating 22 .

With our truncation, the Lagrangian which gives the Newtonian equations (2.99) reads

$$\mathcal{L} = \frac{1}{2}M_1\dot{z}_1^2 + \frac{1}{2}M_2\dot{z}_2^2 + \frac{M_1M_2}{r} - U_{Q2} - U_{Q3} + \mathcal{L}_2^{\text{int}} + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-2}\right) , \qquad (2.105)$$

²¹We notice that such a definition is not unique, because a residual dependence on the internal variables resides in the mass multipole moments $Q_A^L(q_A^{\alpha})$. In other words, the mass multipole moments are the link between the internal dynamics of the bodies and the external orbital motion. One has the freedom to include the gravitational energy due the tidal interactions (i.e., the terms proportional to the Q_A^L) either to the gravitational energy of the orbit (as we do), or to the internal energy of the body. The latter convention is used, e.g., in [126, 205].

²²The result in Eq. (2.104) holds even if the internal Lagrangian depends on higher-order time derivatives, $\mathcal{L}_A^{\text{int}}(q_A^{\alpha}, \dot{q}_A^{\alpha}, \ddot{q}_A^{\alpha}, \ldots)$. The only requirement is that the mass multipole moments do not depend on the time derivatives of the internal variables $(Q_A^L = Q_A^L(q_A^{\alpha}) \text{ only})$.

where we have defined (see Eqs. (2.82))

$$U_{Q2} = -\frac{1}{2}Q^{ij}G^{ij}_{g,2} = -\frac{3M_1}{2r^3}n^{ij}Q^{ij},$$

$$U_{Q3} = -\frac{1}{6}Q^{ijk}G^{ijk}_{g,2} = \frac{5M_1}{2r^4}n^{ijk}Q^{ijk}.$$
(2.106)

 U_{Q2} and U_{Q3} are the quadrupolar and octupolar Newtonian gravitational potential energy, respectively. Since the body 1 is a pure mass monopole by construction, we can ignore its internal structure without loss of generality. For this reason, there is no $\mathcal{L}_1^{\text{int}}$ in Eq. (2.105). On the other hand, $\mathcal{L}_2^{\text{int}}$ depends on the internal variables q_2^{α} (and their time derivatives). The internal energy of the body 2 is

$$E_2^{\text{int}} = \dot{q}_2^{\alpha} \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}_2^{\text{int}}}{\partial \dot{q}_2^{\alpha}} - \mathcal{L}_2^{\text{int}}.$$
 (2.107)

Replacing the Euler-Lagrange equations for the Lagrangian (2.105),

$$\frac{\partial \mathcal{L}_{2}^{\text{int}}}{\partial q_{2}^{\alpha}} - \frac{d}{dt} \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}_{2}^{\text{int}}}{\partial \dot{q}_{2}^{\alpha}} + \frac{1}{2} G_{g,2}^{ij} \frac{\partial Q^{ij}}{\partial q_{2}^{\alpha}} + \frac{1}{6} G_{g,2}^{ijk} \frac{\partial Q^{ijk}}{\partial q_{2}^{\alpha}} = \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-2}\right) , \qquad (2.108)$$

into the time derivative of Eq. (2.107), yields

$$\dot{E}_{2}^{\text{int}} = \frac{1}{2} G_{g,2}^{ij} \dot{Q}^{ij} + \frac{1}{6} G_{g,2}^{ijk} \dot{Q}^{ijk} + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-2}\right) \,. \tag{2.109}$$

The evolution equation for the mass of the body 2 is (Eq. (2.77))

$$\dot{M}_{2} = -\frac{1}{c^{2}} \left(\frac{3}{2} Q^{ij} \dot{G}^{ij}_{g,2} + \dot{Q}^{ij} G^{ij}_{g,2} + \frac{2}{3} Q^{ijk} \dot{G}^{ijk}_{g,2} + \frac{1}{2} \dot{Q}^{ijk} G^{ijk}_{g,2} \right) + \mathcal{O} \left(c^{-4} \right) , \quad (2.110)$$

and can be rewritten in terms of U_{Q2} , U_{Q3} and \dot{E}_2^{int} as

$$\dot{M}_2 = \frac{1}{c^2} \left(\dot{E}_2^{\text{int}} + 3\dot{U}_{Q2} + 4\dot{U}_{Q3} \right) + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-4} \right) \,. \tag{2.111}$$

The above equation provides a way to partition the mass M_2 . Integrating it over time, one gets

$$M_2 = {}^n M_2 + \frac{1}{c^2} \left(E_2^{\text{int}} + 3U_{Q2} + 4U_{Q3} \right) + \mathcal{O} \left(c^{-4} \right) , \qquad (2.112)$$

where ${}^{n}M_{2}$ is the conserved Newtonian mass of body 2. As we discuss below, this partitioning of M_{2} is also useful to find an action principle for the system at 1PN order.

Now we can write the equations of motion in the system COM frame. We define the (Newtonian) total mass M, the mass ratios η_1 , η_2 , the symmetric mass ratio ν and the reduced mass μ as

$$M = M_1 + {}^n M_2$$

$$\eta_1 = \frac{M_1}{M} \qquad \eta_2 = \frac{{}^n M_2}{M}$$

$$\nu = \frac{M_1 {}^n M_2}{M^2} = \eta_1 \eta_2 \qquad \mu = \frac{M_1 {}^n M_2}{M} = \eta_1 \eta_2 M = \nu M.$$
(2.113)

With our truncation, the mass dipole of the system reads (see Eq. (2.19))

$$M_{sys}^{i} = M \left(\eta_{1} z_{1}^{i} + \eta_{2} z_{2}^{i} \right) + \frac{1}{c^{2}} \left[\left(\frac{\eta_{1} M v_{1}^{2}}{2} - \frac{\mu M}{2r} + \frac{U_{Q2}}{2} \right) z_{1}^{i} + \left(\frac{\eta_{2} M v_{2}^{2}}{2} - \frac{\mu M}{2r} + \frac{U_{Q2}}{2} + E_{2}^{\text{int}} \right) z_{2}^{i} + \frac{3\eta_{1} M}{2r^{2}} Q^{ij} n^{j} + \epsilon^{ijk} \left(v_{1}^{j} J_{1}^{k} + v_{2}^{j} J_{2}^{k} \right) \right] + \mathcal{O} \left(c^{-2} Q^{ijk} \right) + \mathcal{O} \left(c^{-4} \right) ,$$

$$(2.114)$$

where we have used the partitioning of M_2 in Eq. (2.112), and neglected 1PN order terms in the mass octupole. In the system COM frame, replacing $z^i = z_2^i - z_1^i$ in the condition $M_{sys}^i = 0$, and solving for the single worldlines, we get ²³

$$z_{1}^{i} = -\eta_{2} z^{i} + c^{-2} D^{i} + \mathcal{O} (c^{-4}) \qquad z_{2}^{i} = \eta_{1} z^{i} + c^{-2} D^{i} + \mathcal{O} (c^{-4}) v_{1}^{i} = -\eta_{2} v^{i} + \mathcal{O} (c^{-2}) \qquad v_{2}^{i} = \eta_{1} v^{i} + \mathcal{O} (c^{-2}) , \qquad (2.118)$$

where

$$D^{i} = \nu \left[(\eta_{2} - \eta_{1}) \left(\frac{v^{2}}{2} - \frac{M}{2r} - \frac{3}{4\eta_{2}r^{3}}Q^{jk}n^{jk} \right) - \frac{\eta_{1}}{M}E_{2}^{\text{int}} \right] z^{i} - \frac{3\eta_{1}}{2r^{2}}Q^{ij}n^{j} + \frac{1}{M}\epsilon^{ijk}v^{j} \left(\eta_{2}J_{1}^{k} - \eta_{1}J_{2}^{k}\right) + \mathcal{O}\left(Q^{ijk}\right) .$$
(2.119)

 23 We stress that including the mass octupole (or other higher-order mass moments) would not change the form of the Eqs. (2.118). Indeed, the form of the system mass dipole at 1PN order is

$$M_{sys}^{i} = M\left(\eta_{1}z_{1}^{i} + \eta_{2}z_{2}^{i}\right) + c^{-2}P^{i}\left(z_{1}^{j}, z_{2}^{j}\right) + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-4}\right) \,.$$
(2.115)

Replacing, for instance, $z_2^i = z^i + z_1^i$, and solving for z_1^i perturbatevely in $1/c^2$, we obtain

$$z_1^i = -\eta_2 z^i + \frac{P^i(z^j)}{c^2 M} + \mathcal{O}(c^{-4}) , \qquad (2.116)$$

from which

$$z_2^i = \eta_1 z^i + \frac{P^i(z^j)}{c^2 M} + \mathcal{O}(c^{-4}) . \qquad (2.117)$$

We make also use of the relations

$$\dot{r} = n^i v^i \qquad \eta_1 + \eta_2 = 1.$$
 (2.120)

Finally, taking the difference of the Eqs. (2.41), and replacing Eq. (2.112), we obtain the equation for the relative acceleration $a^i = a_2^i - a_1^i$,

$$a^{i} = a^{i}_{M} + a^{i}_{J} + a^{i}_{Q2} + a^{i}_{Q3} + a^{i}_{S2} + a^{i}_{S3}.$$
(2.121)

The mass contribution is

$$a_{M}^{i} = -\frac{M}{r^{2}}n^{i} - \frac{1}{c^{2}}\frac{M}{r^{2}}\left\{n^{i}\left[(1+3\nu)v^{2} - \frac{3\nu}{2}\dot{r}^{2} - 2(2+\nu)\frac{M}{r}\right] - 2(2-\nu)\dot{r}v^{i}\right\} + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-4}\right).$$
(2.122)

The spin contribution is

$$a_{J}^{i} = \frac{\epsilon^{abc} J_{2}^{c}}{c^{2} \eta_{2} r^{3}} \left[(3+\eta_{2}) v^{a} \delta^{bi} - 3(1+\eta_{2}) \dot{r} n^{a} \delta^{bi} + 6n^{ai} v^{b} \right] + \frac{\epsilon^{abc} J_{1}^{c}}{c^{2} \eta_{1} r^{3}} \left[(3+\eta_{1}) v^{a} \delta^{bi} - 3(1+\eta_{1}) \dot{r} n^{a} \delta^{bi} + 6n^{ai} v^{b} \right] + \mathcal{O} \left(c^{-4} \right) .$$
(2.123)

The mass quadrupole contribution is

$$\begin{split} a_{Q2}^{i} &= -\frac{3Q^{ab}}{2\eta_{2}r^{4}} \left[5n^{abi} - 2n^{a}\delta^{bi} \right] + \frac{1}{c^{2}} \left\{ \frac{Q^{ab}}{r^{4}} \left[n^{abi} \left(-\frac{15}{2\eta_{2}} \left(1 + 3\nu \right)v^{2} + \frac{105\eta_{1}}{4} \dot{r}^{2} \right. \right. \\ &+ \frac{12}{\eta_{2}} \left(5 - 2\eta_{2}^{2} \right) \frac{M}{r} \right) + n^{a}\delta^{bi} \left(\frac{3}{\eta_{2}} \left(2 + 2\eta_{2} - 3\eta_{2}^{2} \right)v^{2} - \frac{15}{2\eta_{2}} \left(2 - \eta_{2} - \eta_{2}^{2} \right) \dot{r}^{2} \right. \\ &- \frac{3}{\eta_{2}} \left(8 - \eta_{2} - 3\eta_{2}^{2} \right) \frac{M}{r} \right) + \frac{15}{\eta_{2}} \left(2 - \nu \right) \dot{r}n^{ab}v^{i} - \frac{3}{2\eta_{2}} \left(7 - 2\eta_{2} + 3\eta_{2}^{2} \right) n^{a}v^{bi} \\ &- \frac{15\eta_{1}}{2\eta_{2}} \left(1 + \eta_{2} \right) \dot{r}n^{ai}v^{b} + \frac{3\eta_{1}}{2\eta_{2}}v^{ab}n^{i} + \frac{3}{2\eta_{2}} \left(5 - 4\eta_{2} - \eta_{2}^{2} \right) \dot{r}v^{a}\delta^{bi} \right] \\ &+ \frac{\dot{Q}^{ab}}{r^{3}} \left[-\frac{3}{2\eta_{2}} \left(4 - \eta_{2} \right) n^{ab}v^{i} - \frac{15\eta_{1}}{2}\dot{r}n^{abi} + \frac{6}{\eta_{2}} n^{ai}v^{b} - \frac{3\eta_{1}}{\eta_{2}}v^{a}\delta^{bi} \\ &+ \frac{3}{\eta_{2}} \left(1 - 2\eta_{2} - \eta_{2}^{2} \right) \dot{r}n^{a}\delta^{bi} \right] + \frac{\ddot{Q}^{ab}}{r^{2}} \left[\frac{3}{4}n^{abi} + \frac{3}{2}n^{a}\delta^{bi} \right] - \frac{E_{2}^{int}}{r^{2}}n^{i} \right\} \\ &+ \frac{3\eta_{1}}{c^{2}M\eta_{2}}\epsilon^{icd}J_{2}^{c} \left\{ \frac{Q^{ab}}{r^{5}} \left[\frac{5}{2}n^{ab} \left(7\dot{r}n^{d} - v^{d} \right) + \left(\delta^{ad} - 5n^{ad} \right)v^{b} - 5\dot{r}\delta^{ad}n^{b} \right] \right] \\ &+ \left(\delta^{ad} - 5n^{ad} \right)v^{b} - 5\dot{r}\delta^{ad}n^{b} \right] + \frac{\dot{Q}^{ab}}{r^{4}} \left(\delta^{ad} - \frac{5}{2}n^{ad} \right)n^{b} \right\} \\ &+ \frac{3e^{cde}J_{1}^{a}}{c^{2}M\nu} \left\{ \frac{Q^{bd}}{r^{5}} \left[5n^{ab} \left(\delta^{ic}v^{e} - \delta^{ie}v^{e} \right) + 5n^{ac} \left(\delta^{ib}v^{e} - \delta^{ie}v^{b} \right) \right. \\ &+ 5n^{bc} \left(\delta^{ia}v^{e} - \delta^{ie}v^{a} \right) + 35n^{abc} \left(\dot{r}\delta^{ie} - n^{i} \right) + \delta^{ab} \left(\delta^{ie}v^{c} - \delta^{ic} \right) \\ &+ \delta^{ac} \left(\delta^{ie}v^{b} - \delta^{ib} \right) + 5 \left(\delta^{ab}n^{c} + \delta^{ac}n^{b} \right) \left(n^{i} - \dot{r}\delta^{ie} \right) \right] \\ &- \frac{\dot{Q}^{bd}}{r^{4}} \delta^{ie} \left(5n^{abc} - \delta^{ab}n^{c} - \delta^{ac}n^{b} \right) \right\} + \mathcal{O} \left(c^{-4} \right) . \end{aligned}$$

The mass octupole contribution is

$$a_{Q3}^{i} = \frac{5Q^{abc}}{2\eta_2 r^5} \left(7n^{iabc} - 3\delta^{ic}n^{ab}\right) + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-2}\right) \,. \tag{2.125}$$

The current quadrupole contribution is

$$a_{S2}^{i} = \frac{4\epsilon^{bcd}}{c^{2}\eta_{2}} \left\{ \frac{S^{ad}}{r^{4}} \left[n^{a} \left(\delta^{ib}v^{c} - \delta^{ic}v^{b} \right) + n^{b} \left(\delta^{ia}v^{c} - \delta^{ic}v^{a} \right) + 5n^{ab} \left(\dot{r}\delta^{ic} - n^{i}v^{c} \right) \right] - \frac{\dot{S}^{ad}}{r^{3}} \delta^{ic}n^{ab} \right\} + \frac{J_{1}^{c}}{c^{2}M\nu} \frac{S^{ab}}{r^{5}} \left[4\delta^{bc} \left(5n^{ia} - \delta^{ia} \right) + 10 \left(\delta^{ia}n^{bc} + \delta^{ib}n^{ac} + \delta^{ic}n^{ab} \right) - 70n^{iabc} \right] + \mathcal{O} \left(c^{-4} \right) .$$

$$(2.126)$$

The current octupole contribution is

$$a_{S3}^{i} = \frac{15}{c^{2}\eta_{2}} \left\{ \frac{S^{bde}}{r^{5}} n^{ab} v^{c} \left[\frac{7}{2} (\epsilon^{iae} n^{c} - \epsilon^{cae} n^{i}) n^{d} - (\epsilon^{iad} \delta^{ce} + \epsilon^{icd} \delta^{ae} + \epsilon^{acd} \delta^{ie}) \right] - \frac{\dot{S}^{bde}}{2r^{4}} \epsilon^{iad} n^{abe} \right\} + \frac{45J_{1}^{c}}{4c^{2}M\nu} \frac{S^{abc}}{r^{6}} \left[\delta^{cd} \left(\delta^{ia} n^{b} + \delta^{ib} n^{a} - 7n^{iab} \right) - \frac{7}{3} \left(\delta^{ia} n^{bcd} + \delta^{ib} n^{acd} + \delta^{ic} n^{abd} + \delta^{id} n^{abc} - 9n^{iabcd} \right) \right] + \mathcal{O} \left(c^{-4} \right). \quad (2.127)$$

Deriving these equations, we have made use of the relations (2.118) to replace the body single velocities by the relative velocity, at 1PN order.

Note that we have included the contribution of the (Newtonian) internal energy E_2^{int} in the mass quadrupole term. We clarify this point in the following, when we derive an action principle in the adiabatic approximation. Indeed, the internal energy of body 2 will result proportional to its mass quadrupole and octupole. For this reason, we have neglected terms of order $\mathcal{O}\left(Q^{ab}E_2^{\text{int}}\right)$ and $\mathcal{O}\left(Q^{abc}E_2^{\text{int}}\right)$. Also, like before, we have neglected quadratic terms in Q^{ij} and Q^{ijk} , and 1PN order terms proportional to the mass octupole.

We stress that up to now we have not made (yet) any assumption on the internal dynamics of the bodies. The above equations are valid for a generic binary. We have never assumed that the $l \ge 2$ multipole moments are tidally induced. On the other hand, this prevents us to solve the problem: we need to provide the evolution equations for the higher-order moments. In the adiabatic approximation, the $l \ge 2$ multipole moments are given by the algebraic relations (cf. Eqs. (1.81) and (2.49))

$$Q^{ab} = \lambda_2 G_2^{ab} + \frac{\lambda_{23}}{c^2} J_2^c H_2^{abc}$$

$$Q^{abc} = \lambda_3 G_2^{abc} + \frac{\lambda_{32}}{c^2} J_2^{\langle c} H_2^{ab\rangle}$$

$$S^{ab} = \frac{\sigma_2}{c^2} H_2^{ab} + \sigma_{23} J_2^c G_2^{abc}$$

$$S^{abc} = \frac{\sigma_3}{c^2} H_2^{abc} + \sigma_{32} J_2^{\langle c} G_2^{ab\rangle}.$$
(2.128)

We note that, replacing the adiabatic relations (2.128) in the evolution equation of the spin, Eq. (2.79), it follows that

$$\dot{J}_2 = \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-2}\right) \,, \tag{2.129}$$

i.e., to Newtonian order the spin is conserved in the adiabatic approximation (cf. section 2.1.1, Eq. (2.56)).

2.2.2 Lagrangian

In the this section we show that the orbital equation of motion (2.121), together with the adiabatic relations (2.128), can be derived from an action principle.

Orbital dynamics

The orbital equation of motion in the COM frame, $a^i = a^i_M + a^i_J + a^i_{Q2} + a^i_{Q3} + a^i_{S2} + a^i_{S3}$ (Eq. (2.121)), can be derived from an action principle. One first writes the most general Lagrangian consistent with the truncation and at most linear in the spin, which depends on a set of free coefficients. Then, applying the Euler-Lagrange equations to the Lagrangian, replacing the evolution equations for the spins J^i_1 , J^i_2 and the internal energy E^{int}_2 , Eqs. (2.79) and (2.109), and comparing with the orbital equations of motion, it is possible to find the values of the coefficients, which will depend only on the (Newtonian) masses of the two bodies. Following this approach, we find that the Lagrangian is

$$\mathcal{L}_{\rm orb}(\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{v}, \boldsymbol{a}) = \mathcal{L}_M + \mathcal{L}_J + \mathcal{L}_{Q2} + \mathcal{L}_{Q3} + \mathcal{L}_{S2} + \mathcal{L}_{S3}. \qquad (2.130)$$

The contribution of the mass is

$$\mathcal{L}_{M} = \frac{\mu v^{2}}{2} + \frac{\mu M}{r} + \frac{\mu}{c^{2}} \left\{ \frac{1 - 3\nu}{8} v^{4} + \frac{M}{2r} \left[(3 + \nu) v^{2} + \nu \dot{r}^{2} - \frac{M}{r} \right] \right\} + \mathcal{O} \left(c^{-4} \right) .$$
(2.131)

The contribution of the spin is

$$\mathcal{L}_{J} = \frac{\epsilon^{abc}}{c^{2}} v^{b} \left[\left(\eta_{2} J_{1}^{a} + \eta_{1} J_{2}^{a} \right) \frac{2M}{r^{2}} n^{c} + \left(\eta_{2}^{2} J_{1}^{a} + \eta_{1}^{2} J_{2}^{a} \right) \frac{a^{c}}{2} \right] + \mathcal{O} \left(c^{-4} \right) .$$
(2.132)

The mass quadrupole term reads

$$\mathcal{L}_{Q2} = \frac{3\eta_1 M}{2r^3} Q^{ab} n^{ab} + \frac{1}{c^2} \left\{ \frac{M}{r^3} Q^{ab} \left[n^{ab} \left(\frac{3\eta_1}{4} (3+\nu)v^2 + \frac{15\nu\eta_1}{4} \dot{r}^2 - \frac{3\eta_1}{2} (1+3\eta_1) \frac{M}{r} \right) + \frac{3\eta_1^2}{2} v^{ab} - \frac{3\eta_1^2}{2} (3+\eta_2) \dot{r} n^a v^b \right] - \frac{M}{r^2} \dot{Q}^{ab} \left[\frac{3\nu}{2} n^a v^b + \frac{3\nu}{4} \dot{r} n^{ab} \right] + E_2^{\text{int}} \left[\frac{\eta_1^2}{2} v^2 + \eta_1 \frac{M}{r} \right] \right\} + \frac{3}{c^2 r^4} \epsilon^{icd} J_1^a Q^{bd} \left(5n^{abc} - \delta^{ab} n^c - \delta^{ac} n^b \right) v^i + \mathcal{O} \left(c^{-4} \right) .$$
(2.133)

The mass octupole term reads

$$\mathcal{L}_{Q3} = -\frac{5\eta_1 M}{2r^4} Q^{abc} n^{abc} + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-2}\right) \,. \tag{2.134}$$

The current quadrupole contribution is

$$\mathcal{L}_{S2} = \frac{4\eta_1 M}{c^2 r^3} \epsilon^{bcd} n^{ab} S^{ad} v^c + \frac{2}{c^2 r^4} J_1^c S^{ab} \left(5n^{abc} - 2\delta^{bc} n^a \right) + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-4}\right) \,. \tag{2.135}$$

The current octupole contribution is

$$\mathcal{L}_{S3} = \frac{15\eta_1 M}{2c^2 r^4} \epsilon^{ade} S^{bcd} n^{abc} v^e + \frac{45}{4c^2 r^5} J_1^d S^{abc} \left(\delta^{cd} n^{ab} - \frac{7}{3} n^{abcd}\right) + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-4}\right) \,. \quad (2.136)$$

Note that Eq. (2.130) is a generalized Lagrangian, since it depends on the (relative) acceleration a^i , together with the (relative) position z^i and velocity v^i . The action is stationary if the generalized Euler-Lagrange equations are satisfied,

$$\left(\frac{\partial}{\partial z^{i}} - \frac{d}{dt}\frac{\partial}{\partial v^{i}} + \frac{d^{2}}{dt^{2}}\frac{\partial}{\partial a^{i}}\right)\mathcal{L}_{\rm orb} = 0.$$
(2.137)

A generalized Lagrangian is needed in order to obtain the spin contribution of the orbital equation of motion, a_J^i , from an action principle ²⁴ [52]. Applying the Eq. (2.137) to the Lagrangian function (2.130) reproduces the orbital equation of motion (2.121).

We stress that at Newtonian order the mass quadrupole and octupole contributions are actually given by

$$\mathcal{L}_{Q2} = \frac{1}{2} G_2^{ij} Q^{ij} + \mathcal{O} \left(c^{-2} \right)$$

$$\mathcal{L}_{Q3} = \frac{1}{6} G_2^{ijk} Q^{ijk} + \mathcal{O} \left(c^{-2} \right) ,$$
(2.138)

 $^{^{24}}$ The equations of motion (and then the Lagrangian) for a spinning two-body system depend on the spin supplementary condition assumed [206]. Choosing a different spin supplementary condition (i.e., a different gauge), it is possible to make the Lagrangian independent of the acceleration.

consistently with the Newtonian Lagrangian (2.105). Remarkably, we found that the same occurs at 1PN order with the current quadrupole and occupole 25

$$\mathcal{L}_{S2} = \frac{1}{3c^2} H_2^{ij} S^{ij} + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-4}\right)$$

$$\mathcal{L}_{S3} = \frac{1}{8c^2} H_2^{ijk} S^{ijk} + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-4}\right) .$$
(2.139)

We remark that: (i) the mass monopole contribution to the acceleration a_M^i , Eq. (2.122), is due only to the monopole term of the Lagrangian, \mathcal{L}_M . (ii) The spin contribution to the acceleration a_J^i , Eq. (2.123), is due only to the spin term of the Lagrangian, \mathcal{L}_J . (iii) The mass quadrupole contribution to the acceleration a_{Q2}^i , Eq. (2.124), arises from terms in \mathcal{L}_M , \mathcal{L}_J and \mathcal{L}_{Q2} . We recall that both the Newtonian acceleration (2.99) and the time derivative of the spin (2.79) are proportional to the mass quadrupole. For this reason, the contributions to a_{Q2}^i can not be entirely encoded in \mathcal{L}_{Q2} , but must come, without a chance, also from \mathcal{L}_M and \mathcal{L}_J . (iv) the mass octupole (which we need only at leading order) and the current quadrupole and octupole contributions to the acceleration a_{Q3}^i , a_{S2}^i , a_{S3}^i , Eqs. (2.125)–(2.127), arise from \mathcal{L}_{Q3} , \mathcal{L}_{S2} and \mathcal{L}_{S3} , respectively.

Internal dynamics

It is possible to extend the Lagrangian \mathcal{L}_{int} in order to describe also the adiabatic evolution of the mass and current, quadrupole and octupole moments $(Q^{ij}, S^{ij}, Q^{ijk}, S^{ijk})$, i.e., to enforce the adiabatic relations (2.128) from an action principle.

In this derivation we use the explicit expressions of the l = 2, 3 tidal moments of body 2, which can be derived through Eqs. (2.80) and (2.81), and read

$$G_{2}^{ab} = \frac{3\eta_{1}M}{r^{3}}n^{\langle ab\rangle} + \frac{1}{c^{2}}\frac{3\eta_{1}M}{r^{3}} \left[\left(2v^{2} - \frac{5\eta_{2}^{2}}{2}\dot{r}^{2} - \frac{5+\eta_{1}}{2}\frac{M}{r} \right) n^{\langle ab\rangle} + v^{\langle ab\rangle} - \left(3-\eta_{2}^{2} \right)\dot{r}n^{\langle a}v^{b\rangle} \right] + \frac{6}{c^{2}r^{4}}J_{1}^{d}v^{e}\epsilon^{ec\langle a} \left(5n^{b\rangle cd} - \delta^{b\rangle d}n^{c} - n^{b\rangle}\delta^{cd} \right) + \mathcal{O}(c^{-4}),$$

$$(2.140)$$

$$G_2^{abc} = -\frac{15\eta_1 M}{r^4} n^{\langle abc \rangle} + \mathcal{O}(c^{-2}), \qquad (2.141)$$

$$H_2^{ab} = \frac{12\eta_1 M}{r^3} v^d n^{c\langle a} \epsilon^{b\rangle cd} + \frac{30J_1^c}{r^4} n^{\langle abc \rangle} + \mathcal{O}(c^{-2}), \qquad (2.142)$$

$$H_2^{abc} = -\frac{60\eta_1 M}{r^4} v^e n^{d\langle ab} \epsilon^{c\rangle de} - \frac{210J_1^d}{r^5} n^{\langle abcd \rangle} + \mathcal{O}(c^{-2}).$$
(2.143)

²⁵For a generic mass multipole moment of order l, the contribution to the Newtonian Lagrangian is $\mathcal{L}_{Ql} = \frac{1}{l!} G_2^L Q^L + \mathcal{O}(c^{-2})$. In the case of current multipole moments, the structure is akin to the Newtonian one, but at 1PN order, $\mathcal{L}_{Sl} = \frac{1}{c^2} \frac{1}{l!} \frac{l}{l+1} H_2^L S^L + \mathcal{O}(c^{-4})$. We note that up to 1PN order, the mass quadrupole contribution \mathcal{L}_{Q2} (2.133) can be written as [52]

$$\mathcal{L}_{Q2} = U^{ab}Q^{ab} + V^{ab}\dot{Q}^{ab} + WE_2^{\text{int}} + \mathcal{O}(c^{-4}), \qquad (2.144)$$

where $U^{ab}(\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{v})$, $V^{ab}(\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{v})$, $W(\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{v})$ are the coefficients appearing in Eq. (2.133), i.e.,

$$U^{ab} = \frac{3\eta_1 M}{2r^3} n^{ab} + \frac{1}{c^2} \frac{M}{r^3} \left[n^{ab} \left(\frac{3\eta_1}{4} (3+\nu)v^2 + \frac{15\nu\eta_1}{4} \dot{r}^2 - \frac{3\eta_1}{2} (1+3\eta_1) \frac{M}{r} \right) + \frac{3\eta_1^2}{2} v^{ab} - \frac{3\eta_1^2}{2} (3+\eta_2) \dot{r} n^a v^b \right] + \frac{1}{c^2} \frac{3}{r^4} \epsilon^{eca} J_1^d \left(5n^{bcd} - \delta^{bd} n^c - \delta^{cd} n^b \right) v^e ,$$

$$(2.145)$$

$$V^{ab} = \frac{1}{c^2} \frac{M}{r^2} \left[-\frac{3\nu}{2} n^a v^b - \frac{3\nu}{4} \dot{r} n^{ab} \right] , \qquad (2.146)$$

$$W = \frac{1}{c^2} \left[\frac{\eta_1^2}{2} v^2 + \eta_1 \frac{M}{r} \right] \,. \tag{2.147}$$

Together with the Eqs. (2.138) and (2.139), this allows us to write the orbital Lagrangian in the form

$$\mathcal{L}_{\text{orb}} = \mathcal{L}_{M} + \mathcal{L}_{J} + U^{ab}Q^{ab} + V^{ab}\dot{Q}^{ab} + WE_{2}^{\text{int}} + \left(\frac{1}{6}G_{2}^{abc} + (c^{-2})\right)Q^{abc} + \frac{1}{3c^{2}}H_{2}^{ab}S^{ab} + \frac{1}{8c^{2}}H_{2}^{abc}S^{abc} + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-4}\right).$$
(2.148)

As we said, we do not explicitly compute the 1PN corrections in the mass octupole contribution, because they do not affect the leading 6.5PN order tidal contribution to the GW phase, coming from the mass octupole. We recall that the mass and current moments, as well as the internal energy E_2^{int} , are independent of the relative position vector z^i (i.e., the system COM worldline) by definition: they only evolve in time. The same is not true for the tidal moments, which instead depend on orbital degrees of freedom (see Eqs. (2.140)–(2.143)).

We define now the Lagrangian

$$\mathcal{L}(\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{v}, \boldsymbol{a}, Q^L, \dot{Q}^L, S^L) = \mathcal{L}_{\text{orb}}(\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{v}, \boldsymbol{a}, Q^L, \dot{Q}^L, S^L) + \mathcal{L}_2^{\text{int}}(Q^L, S^L).$$
(2.149)

We have split the total Lagrangian of the system in two contributions. The internal Lagrangian $\mathcal{L}_2^{\text{int}}$ depends only on the internal degrees of freedom Q^{ab} , Q^{abc} , S^{ab} , S^{abc} , and describes the internal dynamics of body 2 (the only one tidally deformed), while the orbital Lagrangian \mathcal{L}_{orb} depends both on the orbital degrees of freedom and on the moments Q^L , S^L . This means that adding the internal Lagrangian

would not change the orbital equation of motion (2.121), because its derivatives with respect to the orbital degrees of freedom vanish. Note that \mathcal{L}_{Q2} also depends on E_2^{int}/c^2 (see Eq. (2.144)). Thus, in order to write the Euler-Lagrange equations for the internal degrees of freedom, we need to know the explicit form of E_2^{int} as a function of the moments Q^L , S^L , at 0PN order.

We know that to fully determine the dynamics of the system at Newtonian order, we need only the evolution equations for the mass multipole moments (cf. section 2.1.1, Eq. (2.55))

$$Q^{ab} = \lambda_2 G_2^{ab}$$

$$Q^{abc} = \lambda_3 G_2^{abc} (2.150)$$

Replacing the above adiabatic relations in Eq. (2.109), we find, at leading order,

$$\dot{E}_{2}^{\text{int}} = \frac{1}{2} G_{g,2}^{ab} \dot{Q}^{ab} + \frac{1}{6} G_{g,2}^{abc} \dot{Q}^{abc} + O(c^{-2}) = \frac{1}{4\lambda_2} \frac{d}{dt} \left(Q^{ab} Q^{ab} \right) + \frac{1}{12\lambda_3} \frac{d}{dt} \left(Q^{abc} Q^{abc} \right) + \mathcal{O}(c^{-2}) .$$
(2.151)

Therefore, up to a constant term, the internal energy (at Newtonian level) has the form

$$E_2^{\text{int}} = \frac{1}{4\lambda_2} Q^{ab} Q^{ab} + \frac{1}{12\lambda_3} Q^{abc} Q^{abc} + \mathcal{O}(c^{-2}), \qquad (2.152)$$

or, in other words, the internal Lagrangian which correctly reproduces the Newtonian adiabatic relations (2.150)) is $\mathcal{L}_2^{\text{int}} = -E_2^{\text{int}}$.

Then, we look for an expression which reduces to Eq. (2.152) at 0PN order, and which yields the correct adiabatic relations (2.128) at 1PN order. We find that the correct Lagrangian (as shown below) is given by

$$\mathcal{L}_{2}^{\text{int}} = -E_{2}^{\text{int}} = -\frac{1}{4\lambda_{2}}Q^{ab}Q^{ab} - \frac{1}{12\lambda_{3}}Q^{abc}Q^{abc} - \frac{1}{6\sigma_{2}}S^{ab}S^{ab} - \frac{1}{16\sigma_{3}}S^{abc}S^{abc} + \alpha J_{2}^{a}Q^{bc}S^{abc} + \beta J_{2}^{a}S^{bc}Q^{abc}, \qquad (2.153)$$

where α and β are two coupling constants that will turn out to be proportional to the rotational tidal Love numbers. Note that this is the most general Lagrangian function, which can be built from the multipole moments of our truncation by the requirement that $\mathcal{L}_2^{\text{int}}$ is scalar, parity invariant, at most quadratic in the internal degrees of freedom and linear in the spin.

An important point should be remarked. The expression (2.153) does not contain any $1/c^2$ factor. This means that it is valid in the same form also at Newtonian order. This seems to violate the requirement that E_2^{int} should reduce to Eq. (2.152) in the Newtonian limit. In other words, it seems that we are changing the Newtonian internal energy, violating as a consequence Eq. (2.151). On the other hand, the adiabatic relations (2.128) state that current multipole moments are induced, through the spin, by the electric tidal moments also at Newtonian order. In the 0PN order case we have not considered the current moments, because even if present, they do not gravitate at Newtonian level, and therefore they can not affect the dynamics. However, if current moments do exist, they must contribute somehow to the internal energy of the body, also at Newtonian order. The point is that the contribution of the terms depending on current moments in Eq. (2.153) is a constant at Newtonian order. Therefore, its time derivative vanishes and Eq. (2.152) is satisfied ²⁶.

Now we apply the Euler-Lagrange equations (for the internal degrees of freedom) to the total Lagrangian (2.149), with $\mathcal{L}_2^{\text{int}}$ given by Eq. (2.153). For the mass quadrupole we obtain

$$\left(\frac{\partial}{\partial Q^{ab}} - \frac{d}{dt}\frac{\partial}{\partial \dot{Q}^{ab}}\right)\mathcal{L} = 0$$

$$U^{ab} - \dot{V}^{ab} + \left(-\frac{1}{2\lambda_2}Q^{ab} + \alpha J_2^c S^{abc}\right)(1 - W) = \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-4}\right) \qquad (2.154)$$

$$Q^{ab} = \lambda_2 2\left(1 + W\right)\left(U^{ab} - \dot{V}^{ab}\right) + 2\alpha\lambda_2 J_2^c S^{abc} + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-4}\right) ,$$

where we have used the fact that $W = \mathcal{O}(1/c^2)$. Remarkably, it can be shown that [52] (cf. Eqs. (2.140) and (2.145)–(2.147))

$$G_2^{ab} = 2\left(1+W\right)\left(U^{\langle ab\rangle} - \dot{V}^{\langle ab\rangle}\right) + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-4}\right), \qquad (2.155)$$

which yields 27

$$Q^{ab} = \lambda_2 G_2^{ab} + 2\alpha \lambda_2 J_2^c S^{abc} + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-4}\right) \,. \tag{2.156}$$

²⁶This can be checked explicitly taking the time derivative of Eq. (2.153), replacing the adiabatic relations (2.128), and keeping only the 0PN order terms. Working to linear order in the spin, we get that the contribution to E_2^{int} , coming from the current moments at Newtonian order, is quadratic in the spin, and therefore we should neglect it for consistency. Dropping the linear approximation, and considering the full contribution in the spin, we find anyway that the contribution of the current moments cancels out, and \dot{E}_2^{int} is given by Eq. (2.151). ²⁷Note that we have replaced the tensors U^{ab} , V^{ab} by their STF parts $U^{\langle ab \rangle}$, $V^{\langle ab \rangle}$. We are

²⁷Note that we have replaced the tensors U^{ab} , V^{ab} by their STF parts $U^{\langle ab \rangle}$, $V^{\langle ab \rangle}$. We are allowed to do this, because the mass quadrupole moment Q^{ab} is a STF tensor. Using either U^{ab} , V^{ab} or their STF parts into the Lagrangian \mathcal{L}_{Q2} gives the same result, since for a generic tensor T^{ab} , $Q^{ab}T^{\langle ab \rangle} = Q^{ab}T^{ab}$.

In the mass octupole case we get

$$\left(\frac{\partial}{\partial Q^{abc}} - \frac{d}{dt}\frac{\partial}{\partial \dot{Q}^{abc}}\right)\mathcal{L} = 0$$

$$\left(\frac{1}{6}G_2^{abc} + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-2}\right)\right) + \left(-\frac{1}{6\lambda_3}Q^{abc} + \beta J_2^c S^{ab}\right)(1-W) = \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-4}\right) \qquad (2.157)$$

$$Q^{abc} = \lambda_3\left(1+W\right)\left(G_2^{abc} + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-2}\right)\right) + 6\beta\lambda_3 J_2^c S^{ab} + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-4}\right).$$

Neglecting higher PN order contributions, we obtain $^{\rm 28}$

$$Q^{abc} = \lambda_3 \left(G_2^{abc} + \mathcal{O} \left(c^{-2} \right) \right) + 6\beta \lambda_3 J_2^{\langle c} S^{ab \rangle} + \mathcal{O} \left(c^{-4} \right) \,. \tag{2.158}$$

Similarly, for the current quadrupole and octupole we obtain

$$\left(\frac{\partial}{\partial S^{ab}} - \frac{d}{dt}\frac{\partial}{\partial \dot{S}^{ab}}\right)\mathcal{L} = 0$$

$$\frac{1}{3c^2}H_2^{ab} + \left(-\frac{1}{3\sigma_2}S^{ab} + \beta J_2^c Q^{abc}\right)(1-W) = \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-4}\right) \qquad (2.159)$$

$$S^{ab} = \frac{\sigma_2}{c^2}H_2^{ab} + 3\beta\sigma_2 J_2^c Q^{abc} + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-4}\right)$$

and

$$\left(\frac{\partial}{\partial S^{abc}} - \frac{d}{dt}\frac{\partial}{\partial \dot{S}^{abc}}\right)\mathcal{L} = 0$$

$$\frac{1}{8c^2}H_2^{abc} + \left(-\frac{1}{8\sigma_3}S^{abc} + \alpha J_2^c Q^{ab}\right)(1-W) = \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-4}\right) \qquad (2.160)$$

$$S^{abc} = \frac{\sigma_3}{c^2}H_2^{abc} + 8\alpha\sigma_3 J_2^{\langle c} Q^{ab\rangle} + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-4}\right) .$$

Gathering these results, the equations of motion for multipole moments read

$$Q^{ab} = \lambda_2 G_2^{ab} + 2\lambda_2 \alpha J_2^c S^{abc} + \mathcal{O}(c^{-4}),$$

$$Q^{abc} = \lambda_3 \left(G_2^{abc} + \mathcal{O}(c^{-2}) \right) + 6\lambda_3 \beta J_2^{\langle c} S^{ab\rangle} + \mathcal{O}(c^{-4}),$$

$$S^{ab} = \frac{\sigma_2}{c^2} H_2^{ab} + 3\sigma_2 \beta J_2^c Q^{abc} + \mathcal{O}(c^{-4}),$$

$$S^{abc} = \frac{\sigma_3}{c^2} H_2^{abc} + 8\sigma_3 \alpha J_2^{\langle c} Q^{ab\rangle} + \mathcal{O}(c^{-4}).$$
(2.161)

\$-28\$ Note that we have replaced $J_2^cS^{ab}$ by $J_2^{\langle c}S^{ab\rangle},$ using the same argument explained in footnote 27.

Replacing recursively Q^L and S^L in the above expressions, and truncating the result to linear order in the spin (consistently with our approximation), we obtain

$$Q^{ab} = \lambda_2 G_2^{ab} + \frac{2\lambda_2 \sigma_3 \alpha}{c^2} J_2^c H_2^{abc} + \mathcal{O} \left(J_2^a J_2^b \right) + \mathcal{O}(c^{-4}) ,$$

$$Q^{abc} = \lambda_3 \left(G_2^{abc} + \mathcal{O}(c^{-2}) \right) + \frac{6\lambda_3 \sigma_2 \beta}{c^2} J_2^{\langle c} H_2^{ab\rangle} + \mathcal{O} \left(J_2^a J_2^b \right) + \mathcal{O}(c^{-4}) ,$$

$$S^{ab} = \frac{\sigma_2}{c^2} H_2^{ab} + 3\lambda_3 \sigma_2 \beta J_2^c G_2^{abc} + \mathcal{O} \left(J_2^a J_2^b \right) + \mathcal{O}(c^{-4}) ,$$

$$S^{abc} = \frac{\sigma_3}{c^2} H_2^{abc} + 8\lambda_2 \sigma_3 \alpha J_2^{\langle c} G_2^{ab\rangle} + \mathcal{O} \left(J_2^a J_2^b \right) + \mathcal{O}(c^{-4}) . \qquad (2.162)$$

These expressions coincide with the adiabatic relations (2.128), if we make the replacement

$$\lambda_{23} = 2\lambda_2 \sigma_3 \alpha$$

$$\lambda_{32} = 6\lambda_3 \sigma_2 \beta$$

$$\sigma_{23} = 3\lambda_3 \sigma_2 \beta$$

$$\sigma_{32} = 8\lambda_2 \sigma_3 \alpha$$

$$(2.163)$$

We have shown that the equations of motion for the $l \ge 2$ multipole moments in the adiabatic approximation can be obtained from an action principle. Surprisingly, the internal Lagrangian (2.153) enforces the relations (2.163), which imply that only two out of four rotational tidal Love numbers are independent, while the other two should be proportional to the first ones. In particular, $\sigma_{32} \propto \lambda_{23}$ and $\sigma_{23} \propto \lambda_{32}$. This is unexpected, because such a behavior does not emerge from the perturbative approach (see section 1.2.3), and should hold regardless of the internal composition of the object (i.e., it should be independent of the neutron star equation of state). We comment more on this issue in section 2.2.5.

2.2.3 Gravitational radiation

In this section we derive the phase of the waveform of the gravitational radiation emitted by the binary system. We assume that the binary is slowly inspiralling in quasi-circular orbit, and that the spins of its components are orthogonal to the plane of the orbit (which means that the binary is non-precessing).

Replacing the adiabatic relations (2.128) into the equation of motion (2.121), and using the expression (2.153) for the internal energy ²⁹, we find

$$a^{i} = a^{i}_{M} + a^{i}_{J} + a^{i}_{\lambda 2} + a^{i}_{\lambda 3} + a^{i}_{\sigma 2} + a^{i}_{\sigma 3} + a^{i}_{\text{RTLN}} \,.$$
(2.164)

²⁹We point out that only the mass quadrupole actually contributes to the internal energy in Eq. (2.124). All the other moments in E_2^{int} give rise to subleading contributions with respect to the other terms where they appear.

The mass and spin contributions are given by Eqs. (2.122)

$$a_{M}^{i} = -\frac{M}{r^{2}}n^{i} - \frac{1}{c^{2}}\frac{M}{r^{2}}\left\{n^{i}\left[(1+3\nu)v^{2} - \frac{3\nu}{2}\dot{r}^{2} - 2(2+\nu)\frac{M}{r}\right] - 2(2-\nu)\dot{r}v^{i}\right\} + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-4}\right)$$
(2.165)

and (2.123)

$$a_{J}^{i} = \frac{\epsilon^{abc} J_{2}^{c}}{c^{2} \eta_{2} r^{3}} \left[(3+\eta_{2}) v^{a} \delta^{bi} - 3(1+\eta_{2}) \dot{r} n^{a} \delta^{bi} + 6n^{ai} v^{b} \right] + \frac{\epsilon^{abc} J_{1}^{c}}{c^{2} \eta_{1} r^{3}} \left[(3+\eta_{1}) v^{a} \delta^{bi} - 3(1+\eta_{1}) \dot{r} n^{a} \delta^{bi} + 6n^{ai} v^{b} \right] + \mathcal{O} \left(c^{-4} \right) , \quad (2.166)$$

respectively. The term proportional to the quadrupolar electric Love number λ_2 is

$$\begin{aligned} a_{\lambda 2}^{i} &= \lambda_{2} \left(-\frac{9\eta_{1}}{\eta_{2}} \frac{M}{r^{7}} n^{i} + \frac{M}{c^{2} r^{7}} \left\{ \left[-\frac{9\eta_{1}}{2\eta_{2}} \left(2 - \eta_{2} \right) \left(1 + 6\eta_{2} \right) v^{2} \right. \right. \\ &+ \frac{36\eta_{1}}{\eta_{2}} \left(1 - 6\eta_{2} + \eta_{2}^{2} \right) \dot{r}^{2} + \frac{3\eta_{1}}{2\eta_{2}} \left(66 + 9\eta_{2} - 19\eta_{2}^{2} \right) \frac{M}{r} \right] n^{i} \\ &+ \frac{9\eta_{1}}{\eta_{2}} \left(2 - \eta_{2} \right) \left(3 - 2\eta_{2} \right) \dot{r} v^{i} \right\} + \frac{9\eta_{1}^{2}}{c^{2}\eta_{2}^{2}} \frac{\epsilon^{iab} J_{2}^{a}}{r^{8}} \left(8n^{b} \dot{r} - v^{b} \right) \\ &+ \frac{1}{c^{2} r^{8}} \left\{ \frac{9 + 57\eta_{1}}{\eta_{2}} \epsilon^{iab} J_{1}^{a} v^{b} + \epsilon^{ibc} n^{ab} \left[120 \frac{\eta_{1}}{\eta_{2}} J_{1}^{c} v^{a} + 12 \left(3 - \frac{3 + \eta_{1}}{\eta_{2}} \right) J_{1}^{a} v^{c} \right] \\ &- \left(36 + \frac{36 + 84\eta_{1}}{\eta_{2}} \right) \epsilon^{abc} n^{ai} J_{1}^{b} v^{c} \right\} \right) + \mathcal{O} \left(c^{-4} \right) \,. \end{aligned}$$

The contribution proportional to the octupolar electric Love number λ_3 reads

$$a_{\lambda 3}^{i} = \lambda_{3} \left(-\frac{60\eta_{1}}{\eta_{2}} \frac{M}{r^{9}} n^{i} \right) + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-2}\right) \,. \tag{2.168}$$

The contribution proportional to the quadrupolar magnetic Love number σ_2 is

$$a_{\sigma 2}^{i} = \sigma_{2} \left(\frac{48\eta_{1}}{c^{4}\eta_{2}} \frac{M}{r^{7}} \left[-\left(v^{2}+2\dot{r}^{2}\right)n^{i}+3\dot{r}v^{i} \right] + \frac{1}{c^{4}r^{8}} \left\{ 192 \left(\epsilon^{ibc}n^{ab}J_{1}^{c}v^{a}-\epsilon^{abc}n^{ai}J_{1}^{b}v^{c}\right) + 48\epsilon^{iab}J_{1}^{a}v^{b}+\frac{\eta_{1}}{\eta_{2}} \left[160 \left(\epsilon^{ibc}n^{ab}J_{1}^{c}v^{a}-\epsilon^{abc}n^{ai}J_{1}^{b}v^{c}\right) \right] + 32\epsilon^{ibc}n^{ab}J_{1}^{a}v^{c} + 16\epsilon^{iab}J_{1}^{a}v^{b} \right\} \right) + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-6}\right) .$$

$$(2.169)$$

The term proportional to the octupolar magnetic Love number σ_3 reads

$$a_{\sigma3}^{i} = \sigma_{3} \left(\frac{120\eta_{1}}{c^{4}\eta_{2}} \frac{M}{r^{9}} \left[-\left(3v^{2} + 5\dot{r}^{2}\right)n^{i} + 8\dot{r}v^{i} \right] \right. \\ \left. + \frac{1}{c^{4}r^{10}} \left\{ 1800 \left(\epsilon^{ibc}n^{ab}J_{1}^{c}v^{a} - \epsilon^{abc}n^{ai}J_{1}^{b}v^{c}\right) + 360\epsilon^{iab}J_{1}^{a}v^{b} \right. \\ \left. + \frac{\eta_{1}}{\eta_{2}} \left[1575 \left(\epsilon^{ibc}n^{ab}J_{1}^{c}v^{a} - \epsilon^{abc}n^{ai}J_{1}^{b}v^{c}\right) \right] + 225\epsilon^{ibc}n^{ab}J_{1}^{a}v^{c} + 135\epsilon^{iab}J_{1}^{a}v^{b} \right\} \right) \\ \left. + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-6}\right) .$$

$$(2.170)$$

The contribution coming from the rotational tidal Love numbers is (we recall that we work to linear order in the spin)

$$a_{\rm RTLN}^{i} = -\frac{\lambda_{23}}{c^{2}} \frac{24\eta_{1}M}{\eta_{2}r^{8}} \left(2\epsilon^{ibc}n^{ab}v^{c}J_{2}^{a} + 3\epsilon^{abc}n^{ai}v^{c}J_{2}^{b} \right) -\frac{\lambda_{32}}{c^{2}} \frac{24\eta_{1}M}{\eta_{2}r^{8}} \left(\epsilon^{ibc}n^{ab}v^{c}J_{2}^{a} - \epsilon^{abc}n^{ai}v^{c}J_{2}^{b} \right) -\frac{\sigma_{23}}{c^{2}} \frac{24\eta_{1}M}{\eta_{2}r^{8}} \left(4\dot{r}\epsilon^{ibc}n^{b}J_{2}^{c} + \epsilon^{iab}v^{b}J_{2}^{a} - 2\epsilon^{ibc}n^{ab}v^{c}J_{2}^{a} - 2\epsilon^{abc}n^{ai}v^{c}J_{2}^{b} \right) +\frac{\sigma_{32}}{c^{2}} \frac{6\eta_{1}M}{\eta_{2}r^{8}} \left(8\dot{r}\epsilon^{ibc}n^{b}J_{2}^{c} + 2\epsilon^{iab}v^{b}J_{2}^{a} + 2\epsilon^{ibc}n^{ab}v^{c}J_{2}^{a} - 5\epsilon^{abc}n^{ai}v^{c}J_{2}^{b} \right) + \mathcal{O}\left(c^{-4}\right).$$

$$(2.171)$$

Note that the contributions coming from the quadrupolar and octupolar magnetic Love numbers σ_2 , σ_3 are proportional to $1/c^4$. Since we are using the 1PN approximation, this may seem inconsistent (i.e., we should drop these terms). However, this arises from the fact that, even if we have defined the current multipole moments only at Newtonian level, they are tidally induced at 1PN order (cf. with Eqs. (2.49) and the discussion below it). In other words, the leading order contribution of the magnetic Love numbers appears inevitably with that power of c. Going to higher PN order would give rise only to subleading terms.

Furthermore, we are treating the rotational tidal Love numbers as if they were independent, though they are actually related by the Eqs. (2.163) (at least according to the Lagrangian formulation). We ignore this problem for the moment (see section 2.2.5).

Radius-frequency relation

Now we focus on non-precessing circular orbits with angular frequency $\omega/(2\pi)$. Without loss of generality, we can assume that the binary lies in the plane $z^3 = 0$. In this case, $n^i = (\cos(\omega t), \sin(\omega t), 0)$ (we remind that $n^2 = 1$), and

$$v^{i} = r\omega\phi^{i} \qquad a^{i} = -r\omega^{2}n^{i}, \qquad (2.172)$$

where $\phi^i = \{-\sin(\omega t), \cos(\omega t), 0\}$, and it satisfies the relations

$$\phi^2 = 1$$
 $n^i \phi^i = 0$ $\dot{n}^i = \omega \phi^i$ $\dot{\phi}^i = -\omega n^i$ $\dot{r} = n^i v^i = 0$. (2.173)

Furthermore, we assume the spins of the two bodies to be parallel to the orbital angular momentum (consistently with the non-precessing requirement). Note that the spins are constant in the adiabatic approximation, see Eqs. (2.56), (2.79) and (2.129). Therefore, we can write

$$J_1^i = J_1 s^i \qquad J_2^i = J_2 s^i \qquad s^i = \epsilon^{ijk} n^j \phi^k ,$$
 (2.174)

where J_1 , J_2 are the spin magnitudes, and $s^i = (0, 0, 1)$. Also, we define the dimensionless spin variables

$$\chi_1 = \frac{cJ_1}{M_1^2} = \frac{cJ_1}{(\eta_1 M)^2} \qquad \chi_2 = \frac{cJ_2}{{}^n M_2^2} = \frac{cJ_2}{(\eta_2 M)^2}.$$
 (2.175)

The orbital equation of motion admits a solution of this form. Replacing the above ansatz in Eq. (2.164), we obtain

$$-r\omega^{2}n^{i} = \left(-\frac{M}{r^{2}} - \frac{1}{c^{2}}\frac{M}{r^{2}}\left[(1+3\nu)\omega^{2}r^{2} - 2(2+\nu)\frac{M}{r}\right] \\ + \frac{\omega M^{2}}{c^{3}r^{2}}\left[\chi_{2}\left(3-\eta_{2}\right)\eta_{2} + \chi_{1}\left(3-\eta_{1}\right)\eta_{1}\right] + \lambda_{2}\left\{-\frac{9\eta_{1}}{\eta_{2}}\frac{M}{r^{7}} \\ + \frac{M}{c^{2}r^{7}}\left[-\frac{9\eta_{1}}{2\eta_{2}}\left(2-\eta_{2}\right)\left(1+6\eta_{2}\right)\omega^{2}r^{2} + \frac{3\eta_{1}}{2\eta_{2}}\left(66+9\eta_{2}-19\eta_{2}^{2}\right)\frac{M}{r}\right] \\ + 9\eta_{1}^{2}\frac{\omega M^{2}}{c^{3}r^{7}}\left[\chi_{2}+\chi_{1}\left(1+\frac{6}{\eta_{2}}\right)\right]\right\} + \lambda_{3}\left(-\frac{60\eta_{1}}{\eta_{2}}\frac{M}{r^{9}}\right) \\ + \sigma_{2}\left(-\frac{48\eta_{1}}{\eta_{2}}\frac{\omega^{2}M}{c^{4}r^{5}} + \frac{144\eta_{1}^{2}\chi_{1}}{\eta_{2}}\frac{\omega M^{2}}{c^{5}r^{7}}\right) + \sigma_{3}\left(-\frac{360\eta_{1}}{\eta_{2}}\frac{\omega^{2}M}{c^{4}r^{7}} \\ + \frac{1440\eta_{1}^{2}\chi_{1}}{\eta_{2}}\frac{\omega M^{2}}{c^{5}r^{9}}\right) + \left(72\lambda_{23} - 24\lambda_{32} - 24\sigma_{23} + 18\sigma_{32}\right)\frac{\omega\nu M^{3}\chi_{2}}{c^{3}r^{7}}n^{i}. \tag{2.176}$$

Now we define the quantity

$$x = \frac{(\omega M)^{2/3}}{c^2}, \qquad (2.177)$$

which is the true physical small parameter of the PN expansion (indeed, $x = v^2/c^2 + \mathcal{O}(c^{-4})$). We solve Eq. (2.176) for r as a function of ω , determining the

relation between the radius of the orbit and the orbital frequency [52]. Working perturbatively in the PN parameter x, in the spins and in the tidal Love numbers, we find

$$r = \frac{M^{1/3}}{\omega^{2/3}} \left\{ 1 + \frac{\nu - 3}{3} x + \left[\frac{(\eta_1 - 3)\eta_1}{3} \chi_1 + \frac{(\eta_2 - 3)\eta_2}{3} \chi_2 \right] x^{1.5} + \mathcal{O} \left(x^2 \right) \right. \\ \left. + \frac{3\eta_1}{\eta_2} \frac{c^{10}}{M^5} \lambda_2 x^5 + \left[-\frac{\eta_1}{2\eta_2} \left(6 - 26\eta_2 + \eta_2^2 \right) \frac{c^{10}}{M^5} \lambda_2 + \frac{16\eta_1}{\eta_2} \frac{c^8}{M^5} \sigma_2 \right] x^6 \quad (2.178) \\ \left. + \left[\left(2\eta_1 \left(9 - 2\eta_2 \right) \chi_2 - \frac{4\eta_1^3}{\eta_2} \chi_1 \right) \frac{c^{10}}{M^5} \lambda_2 - \frac{48\eta_1^2}{\eta_2} \chi_1 \frac{c^8}{M^5} \sigma_2 \right. \\ \left. + \frac{\nu \chi_2 c^{10}}{M^4} \left(-24\lambda_{23} + 8\lambda_{32} + 8\sigma_{23} - 6\sigma_{32} \right) \right] x^{6.5} + \mathcal{O} \left(x^7 \right) \\ \left. + \frac{20\eta_1}{\eta_2} \frac{c^{14}}{M^7} \lambda_3 x^7 + \frac{120\eta_1}{\eta_2} \frac{c^{12}}{M^7} \sigma_3 x^8 - \frac{480\eta_1^2}{\eta_2} \chi_1 \frac{c^{12}}{M^7} \sigma_3 x^{8.5} \right\}.$$

The PN order of the tidal effects is already clear from this expression. The first line in the above equation refers to the point-particle (black hole) terms. The following three lines include *all* the tidal terms derived consistently to linear order in the spin and up to 6.5PN order. The last line refers to the leading order contributions of the octupolar Love numbers λ_3 and σ_3 , resulting as a by-product of this computation. The above relation is needed to derive the gravitational waveform phase.

Total energy

Replacing the adiabatic relations (2.162) in the total Lagrangian (2.149), yields the *reduced Lagrangian*

$$\mathcal{L}(\boldsymbol{z}, \boldsymbol{v}, \boldsymbol{a}) = \frac{\mu v^2}{2} + \frac{\mu M}{r} \left(1 + \frac{3\eta_1}{2\eta_2} \frac{\lambda_2}{r^5} + \frac{15\eta_1}{2\eta_2} \frac{\lambda_3}{r^7} \right) + \frac{\mu}{c^2} \left\{ \frac{1 - 3\nu}{8} v^4 + \frac{M}{r} \left[v^2 \left(\frac{3 + \nu}{2} + \frac{3\eta_1^2(5 + \eta_2)}{4\eta_2} \frac{\lambda_2}{r^5} \right) + \dot{r}^2 \left(\frac{\nu}{2} - \frac{9\eta_1(1 - 6\eta_2 + \eta_2^2)}{2\eta_2} \frac{\lambda_2}{r^5} \right) \right] \right\} \\ + \frac{M}{r} \left(-\frac{1}{2} + \frac{3\eta_1(-7 + 5\eta_2)}{2\eta_2} \frac{\lambda_2}{r^5} \right) \right] \right\} + \frac{\epsilon^{abc}}{c^2} v^b \left[(\eta_2 J_1^a + \eta_1 J_2^a) \frac{2M}{r^2} n^c + \left(\eta_2^2 J_1^a + \eta_1^2 J_2^a \right) \frac{a^c}{2} \right] + \frac{\lambda_2}{c^2} \frac{9\eta_1 M}{r^7} \epsilon^{abc} n^a J_1^b v^c + \frac{\sigma_2}{c^4} \left[\frac{12\eta_1^2 M^2}{r^6} \left(v^2 - \dot{r}^2 \right) + \frac{24\eta_1 M}{r^7} \epsilon^{abc} n^a J_1^b v^c \right] + \frac{\sigma_3}{c^4} \left[\frac{60\eta_1^2 M^2}{r^8} \left(v^2 - \dot{r}^2 \right) + \frac{180\eta_1 M}{r^9} \epsilon^{abc} n^a J_1^b v^c \right] \\ + \frac{\eta_1^2 M^2}{c^2 r^7} \left(48\lambda_2 \sigma_3 \alpha - 36\lambda_3 \sigma_2 \beta \right) \epsilon^{abc} n^a J_2^b v^c , \qquad (2.180)$$

which depends only on the orbital degrees of freedom. Note that the contributions from the rotational tidal Love numbers in the above equation only enter through the terms proportional to α and β . For consistency, the variation of this action should give the equation of motion (2.164). We have checked that this is indeed the case, once one has replaced the rotational tidal Love numbers using the conditions (2.163).

From the above reduced Lagrangian, the conserved energy of our truncation is given by [206] (see Eqs. (2.60) and (2.61))

$$E = \left(p_1^i \dot{z}^i + p_2^i \ddot{z}^i \right) - \mathcal{L} \,, \tag{2.181}$$

where p_1^i , p_2^i are the first and second momentum, respectively,

$$p_1^i = \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial \dot{z}^i} - \frac{d}{dt} \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial \ddot{z}^i} \qquad p_2^i = \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial \ddot{z}^i} \,. \tag{2.182}$$

The result is

$$E = v^{i} \left(\frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial v^{i}} - \frac{d}{dt} \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial a^{i}} \right) + a^{i} \frac{\partial \mathcal{L}}{\partial a^{i}} - \mathcal{L}$$

$$= \frac{\mu v^{2}}{2} - \frac{\mu M}{r} \left(1 + \frac{3\eta_{1}}{2\eta_{2}} \frac{\lambda_{2}}{r^{5}} + \frac{15\eta_{1}}{2\eta_{2}} \frac{\lambda_{3}}{r^{7}} \right) + \frac{\mu}{c^{2}} \left\{ \frac{3(1 - 3\nu)}{8} v^{4} + \frac{M}{r} \left[v^{2} \left(\frac{3 + \nu}{2} + \frac{3\eta_{1}^{2}(5 + \eta_{2})}{4\eta_{2}} \frac{\lambda_{2}}{r^{5}} \right) + \dot{r}^{2} \left(\frac{\nu}{2} - \frac{9\eta_{1}(1 - 6\eta_{2} + \eta_{2}^{2})}{2\eta_{2}} \frac{\lambda_{2}}{r^{5}} \right) \right]$$

$$- \frac{M}{r} \left(-\frac{1}{2} + \frac{3\eta_{1}(-7 + 5\eta_{2})}{2\eta_{2}} \frac{\lambda_{2}}{r^{5}} \right) \right] \right\} + \frac{\epsilon^{abc}}{c^{2}} v^{b} a^{c} \left(\eta_{2}^{2} J_{1}^{a} + \eta_{1}^{2} J_{2}^{a} \right)$$

$$+ \frac{\sigma_{2}}{c^{4}} \frac{12\eta_{1}^{2} M^{2}}{r^{6}} \left(v^{2} - \dot{r}^{2} \right) + \frac{\sigma_{3}}{c^{4}} \frac{60\eta_{1}^{2} M^{2}}{r^{8}} \left(v^{2} - \dot{r}^{2} \right) . \tag{2.183}$$

Note that the terms proportional to α and β (as well as other terms) in the reduced Lagrangian do not contribute to the conserved energy (and then to the gravitational waveform phase), because these terms are linear in the velocity, and therefore cancel out. As we show below, the rotational tidal Love numbers will appear through the radius-frequency relation. For circular orbits we get

$$E = \frac{\mu\omega^2 r^2}{2} - \frac{\mu M}{r} \left(1 + \frac{3\eta_1}{2\eta_2} \frac{\lambda_2}{r^5} + \frac{15\eta_1}{2\eta_2} \frac{\lambda_3}{r^7} \right) + \frac{\mu}{c^2} \left\{ \frac{3(1-3\nu)}{8} \omega^4 r^4 + \frac{M}{r} \left[\omega^2 r^2 \left(\frac{3+\nu}{2} + \frac{3\eta_1^2(5+\eta_2)}{4\eta_2} \frac{\lambda_2}{r^5} \right) - \frac{M}{r} \left(-\frac{1}{2} + \frac{3\eta_1(-7+5\eta_2)}{2\eta_2} \frac{\lambda_2}{r^5} \right) \right] \right\} + \frac{r^2 \omega^3 \mu^2}{c^3} \left(\chi_1 + \chi_2 \right) + \frac{\sigma_2}{c^4} \frac{12\eta_1^2 M^2 \omega^2}{r^4} + \frac{\sigma_3}{c^4} \frac{60\eta_1^2 M^2 \omega^2}{r^6} \right), \qquad (2.184)$$
and replacing the radius-frequency relation (2.178),

$$E = -\frac{\mu}{2} (M\omega)^{2/3} \left\{ 1 - \frac{9 + \nu}{12} x + \left[\frac{2\eta_2(\eta_2 + 3)}{3} \chi_2 + \frac{2\eta_1(\eta_1 + 3)}{3} \chi_1 \right] x^{1.5} + \mathcal{O} \left(x^2 \right) \right. \\ \left. - \frac{9\eta_1}{\eta_2} \frac{c^{10}}{M^5} \lambda_2 x^5 - \left[\frac{11\eta_1}{2\eta_2} \left(3 + 2\eta_2 + 3\eta_2^2 \right) \frac{c^{10}}{M^5} \lambda_2 + \frac{88\eta_1}{\eta_2} \frac{c^8}{M^5} \sigma_2 \right] x^6 \\ \left. + \left\{ \left[24\eta_1(\eta_2 - 3)\chi_2 + \frac{24\eta_1^3}{\eta_2} \chi_1 \right] \frac{c^{10}}{M^5} \lambda_2 + \frac{192\eta_1^2}{\eta_2} \chi_1 \frac{c^8}{M^5} \sigma_2 \right. \\ \left. + \frac{c^{10}\nu\chi_2}{M^4} \left(96\lambda_{23} - 32\lambda_{32} - 32\sigma_{23} + 24\sigma_{32} \right) \right\} x^{6.5} + \mathcal{O} \left(x^7 \right) \\ \left. - \frac{65\eta_1}{\eta_2} \frac{c^{14}}{M^7} \lambda_3 x^7 - \frac{600\eta_1}{\eta_2} \frac{c^{12}}{M^7} \sigma_3 x^8 + \frac{1920\eta_1^2}{\eta_2} \chi_1 \frac{c^{12}}{M^7} \sigma_3 x^{8.5} \right\}.$$

$$\left. (2.185)$$

Note that in this equation the rotational tidal Love numbers $(\lambda_{23}, \lambda_{32}, \sigma_{23}, \sigma_{32})$ appear explicitly, since the adiabatic relations have been used to obtain Eq. (2.178). Using the radius-frequency is then possible to express every quantity as of function of ω (or equivalently, x). This is important, because the orbital frequency is gauge-invariant, while the orbital radius is not.

Gravitational flux

The last ingredient, that we need to calculate the gravitational waveform phase, is the energy loss by gravitational wave emission. The gravitational wave flux (at 1.5PN order) is given in Eq. (2.62), whereas the multipole moments of system are given by Eqs. (2.19)-(2.22). Within our truncation they read ³⁰

$$\begin{split} M_{sys}^{ij} &= Q^{ij} + \mu r^2 n^{\langle ij \rangle} + \frac{1}{c^2} \bigg\{ \mu r^2 \left[\left(\frac{29(1-3\nu)v^2}{42} + \frac{(8\nu-5)M}{7r} \right) n^{\langle ij \rangle} \right. \\ &+ \frac{11(1-3\nu)}{21} v^{\langle ij \rangle} + \frac{4(3\nu-1)}{7} \dot{r} n^{i\langle v^{j} \rangle} \right] \\ &+ \frac{4r}{3} \left(2v^a n^{\langle i} - n^a v^{\langle i \rangle} \right) \epsilon^{j\rangle ab} \left(\eta_1^2 J_2^b + \eta_2^2 J_1^b \right) \\ &+ \left[\left(E_2^{int} + 3U_{Q2} \right) \eta_1^2 r^2 n^{\langle ij \rangle} - \frac{\eta_1 M}{42r} \left(2 \left(46\eta_1^2 + 109\eta_1 \eta_2 + 63\eta_2^2 \right) Q^{ij} \right) \right. \\ &- 3 \left(52\eta_1^2 + 4\eta_1 \eta_2 - 25\eta_2^2 \right) n^{\langle ij \rangle ab} Q^{ab} - 6 \left(15\eta_1^2 + 21\eta_1 \eta_2 + 11\eta_2^2 \right) n^{a\langle i} Q^{j\rangle a} \right) \\ &+ \frac{\eta_1^2}{42} \left(29v^2 Q^{ij} - 66v^{a\langle i} Q^{j\rangle a} \right) + \frac{2\eta_1^2 r}{21} \left(n^{\langle i} \dot{Q}^{j\rangle a} v^a + 8v^{\langle i} \dot{Q}^{j\rangle a} n^a \right) - \frac{2\eta_1^2}{7} \dot{r} \dot{Q}^{ij} \\ &+ \frac{\eta_1^2 r^2}{42} \left(11\ddot{Q}^{ij} - 12n^{a\langle i} \ddot{Q}^{j\rangle a} \right) \right] + \frac{8\eta_1}{9} \left(2\epsilon^{ab\langle i} S^{j\rangle b} v^a - r\epsilon^{ab\langle i} \dot{S}^{j\rangle b} n^a \right) \bigg\} \\ &+ \mathcal{O} \left(c^{-2} Q^{ijk} \right) + \mathcal{O} \left(c^{-4} \right) , \end{split}$$

$$M_{sys}^{ijk} = \mu r^{3} (\eta_{1} - \eta_{2}) n^{\langle ijk \rangle} + 3\eta_{1} r Q^{\langle ij} n^{k \rangle} + \mathcal{O} \left(Q^{ijk} \right) + \mathcal{O} \left(c^{-2} \right) , \qquad (2.187)$$

$$J_{sys}^{ij} = S^{ij} + \mu r^{2} (\eta_{1} - \eta_{2}) \epsilon^{ab\langle i} n^{j\rangle a} v^{b} + \frac{3r}{2} \left(\eta_{1} J_{2}^{\langle i} - \eta_{2} J_{1}^{\langle i} \right) n^{j\rangle} + \frac{\eta_{1}}{2} \left(-2 \epsilon^{ab\langle i} Q^{j\rangle b} v^{a} + r \epsilon^{ab\langle i} \dot{Q}^{j\rangle b} n^{a} \right) + \mathcal{O} \left(c^{-2} \right) , \qquad (2.188)$$

where we have used the relations (2.112) and (2.118), when needed. The tail term in Eq. (2.63) is needed only at leading order, to derive the tail-tidal coupling due to the quadrupolar electric Love number λ_2 . Other contributions from it would be subleading with respect to the terms coming from the instantaneous part. Thus, using Eq. (2.186) and (2.140), we obtain

$$\begin{split} U_{tail}^{ij}(U) =& 2M \int_0^\infty \left(\mu r^{2} \ddot{n}^{\langle ij \rangle} + \ddot{Q}^{ij} \right) \left[\log \left(\frac{c\tau}{2r_0} \right) + \frac{11}{12} \right] d\tau , \\ =& 2M \int_0^\infty \left(\mu r^{2} \ddot{n}^{\langle ij \rangle} + \lambda_2 \ddot{G}_{g,2}^{ij} \right) \left[\log \left(\frac{c\tau}{2r_0} \right) + \frac{11}{12} \right] d\tau , \\ =& 2M \left(\mu r^2 + \lambda_2 \frac{3\eta_1 M}{r^3} \right) \int_0^\infty \ddot{n}^{\langle ij \rangle} \left(U - \tau \right) \left[\log \left(\frac{c\tau}{2r_0} \right) + \frac{11}{12} \right] d\tau , \end{split}$$

$$(2.189)$$

³⁰We recall that to get the gravitational wave phase up to 6.5PN order, we need to include the mass octupole moment Q^{ijk} of the body 2 only at the leading order. Since this term enters the gravitational wave flux at the next-to-leading order, we can safely neglect its contribution to the system multipole moments.

where $n^i(U - \tau) = (\cos [\omega(U - \tau)], \sin [\omega(U - \tau)], 0)$, and the time derivatives are computed with respect to U^{31} . We recall that U is the retarded time in radiative coordinates, and r_0 a gauge-dependent constant which cancels out in the final result. The integral in Eq. (2.189) can be evaluated using the formula [35]

$$\int_0^\infty \log\left(\frac{\tau}{2\tau_0}\right) e^{-i\omega\tau} d\tau = \frac{i}{\omega} \left(\log\left(2\omega\tau_0\right) + \gamma_E + i\frac{\pi}{2}\right), \qquad (2.190)$$

where $\omega > 0$ is the orbital frequency, $\tau_0 = r_0/c$ and γ_E is the Euler-Mascheroni constant.

Replacing Eqs. (2.186)-(2.189) into Eq. (2.62), and using the adiabatic relations (2.162) and the radius-frequency relation (2.178), the gravitational wave flux can be written as

$$F = \frac{32}{5}\nu^{2}c^{5}x^{5}\left\{1 - \left(\frac{1247}{336} + \frac{35}{12}\nu\right)x\right\}$$

$$+ \left[4\pi - \frac{\eta_{2}(5 + 6\eta_{2})}{4}\chi_{2} - \frac{\eta_{1}(5 + 6\eta_{1})}{4}\chi_{1}\right]x^{1.5} + \mathcal{O}\left(x^{2}\right)\right]$$

$$+ \frac{6(3 - 2\eta_{2})}{\eta_{2}}\frac{c^{10}}{M^{5}}\lambda_{2}x^{5}$$

$$+ \left[\frac{(-704 - 1803\eta_{2} + 4501\eta_{2}^{2} - 2170\eta_{2}^{3})}{28\eta_{2}}\frac{c^{10}}{M^{5}}\lambda_{2} + \frac{2(113 - 114\eta_{2})}{3\eta_{2}}\frac{c^{8}}{M^{5}}\sigma_{2}\right]x^{6}$$

$$+ \left\{\left[\frac{24\pi(3 - 2\eta_{2})}{\eta_{2}} + \frac{(667 - 939\eta_{2} + 304\eta_{2}^{2})}{8}\chi_{2}\right]\right\}$$

$$+ \frac{(-395 + 1110\eta_{2} - 1019\eta_{2}^{2} + 304\eta_{2}^{3})}{8\eta_{2}}\chi_{1}\right]\frac{c^{10}}{M^{5}}\lambda_{2}$$

$$+ \left[\chi_{2} + \frac{(-613 + 1225\eta_{2} - 612\eta_{2}^{2})}{3\eta_{2}}\chi_{1}\right]\frac{c^{8}}{M^{5}}\sigma_{2}$$

$$+ \frac{c^{10}\chi_{2}}{M^{4}}\left[8\eta_{2}(12\eta_{2} - 17)\lambda_{23} + 32\nu\lambda_{32} + \frac{\eta_{2}(113 - 114\eta_{2})}{3}\sigma_{23} - 24\nu\sigma_{32}\right]\right]x^{6.5}$$

$$+ \mathcal{O}\left(x^{7}\right) + \frac{80\eta_{1}}{\eta_{2}}\frac{c^{14}}{M^{7}}\lambda_{3}x^{7} + \frac{480\eta_{1}}{\eta_{2}}\frac{c^{12}}{M^{7}}\sigma_{3}x^{8} - \frac{1920\eta_{1}^{2}\chi_{1}}{\eta_{2}}\frac{c^{12}}{M^{7}}\sigma_{3}x^{8.5}\right].$$

$$(2.191)$$

TaylorF2 approximant

Finally, integrating twice Eq. (2.76), we obtain the phase of gravitational waveform in the frequency domain. The TaylorF2 approximant (see section 2.1.2)

 $^{^{31}}$ We note that also the system multipole moments in the instantaneous flux should be evaluated in the radiative coordinate U, rather than in the harmonic coordinate t. However, the explicit time dependence cancels out in the result, whatever coordinate we use.

reads

$$\begin{split} \psi &= \frac{3}{128\nu x^{5/2}} \Biggl\{ 1 + \left(\frac{3715}{756} + \frac{55}{9}\nu \right) x \\ &+ \left(\frac{113}{3} (\eta_1 \chi_1 + \eta_2 \chi_2) - \frac{38}{3}\nu(\chi_1 + \chi_2) - 16\pi \right) x^{1.5} + \mathcal{O} \left(x^2 \right) \\ &+ \left(264 - \frac{288}{\eta_2} \right) \frac{c^{10}\lambda_2}{M^5} x^5 + \left[\left(\frac{4595}{28} - \frac{15895}{28\eta_2} + \frac{5715\eta_2}{14} - \frac{325\eta_2^2}{7} \right) \frac{c^{10}\lambda_2}{M^5} \\ &+ \left(\frac{6920}{7} - \frac{20740}{21\eta_2} \right) \frac{c^8\sigma_2}{M^5} \right] x^6 + \left\{ \left[\left(\frac{593}{4} - \frac{1105}{8\eta_2} + \frac{567\eta_2}{8} - 81\eta_2^2 \right) \chi_1 \\ &+ \left(-\frac{6607}{8} + \frac{6639\eta_2}{8} - 81\eta_2^2 \right) \chi_2 - \pi \left(264 - \frac{288}{\eta_2} \right) \right] \frac{c^{10}\lambda_2}{M^5} \\ &+ \left[\left(-\frac{9865}{3} + \frac{4933}{3\eta_2} + 1644\eta_2 \right) \chi_1 - \chi_2 \right] \frac{c^8\sigma_2}{M^5} \\ &+ \left[\left(856\eta_2 - 816\eta_2^2 \right) \lambda_{23} - \left(\frac{833\eta_2}{3} - 278\eta_2^2 \right) \sigma_{23} \\ &- \nu \left(272\lambda_{32} - 204\sigma_{32} \right) \right] \Biggr\} x^{6.5} + \mathcal{O} \left(x^7 \right) + \left(\frac{4000}{9} - \frac{4000}{9\eta_1} \right) \frac{c^{14}\lambda_3}{M^7} x^7 \\ &+ \left(\frac{29400}{11} - \frac{29400}{11\eta_1} \right) \frac{c^{12}\sigma_3}{M^7} x^8 + \left(\frac{22400}{3\eta_1} + \frac{22400\eta_1}{3} - \frac{44800}{3} \right) \chi_2 \frac{c^{12}\sigma_3}{M^7} x^{8.5} \Biggr\}. \end{split}$$

The first two lines are the point-particle (black hole) contributions up to 1.5PN order. Note the term proportional to π , coming from the tail part of the gravitational flux. The other lines are the terms due to tidal deformations. The 5PN order term is the leading-order contribution of the quadrupolar electric Love number, first derived by Flanagan and Hinderer [65]. At 6PN order there are the next-to-leading contribution of λ_2 , derived by Vines, Flanagan and Hinderer [52, 66], and the leading-order contribution of the quadrupolar magnetic Love number, first derived by Yagi [68] (see also [69]). The tail-tidal coupling appears at leading-order at 6.5PN order, and depends on λ_2 (the term proportional to π , independent of the spins). It was first derived by Damour, Nagar and Villain [67]. Finally, the other terms appearing at 6.5PN order are the new contributions computed in this thesis, due to the interaction between the rotation of the object and the tidal field. Note that they are linear in the spins, and therefore vanish for non-rotating objects. These terms arise from two different effects. They depend on: (i) the quadrupolar Love numbers λ_2 and σ_2 , and (ii) the rotational tidal Love numbers λ_{23} , λ_{32} , σ_{23} and σ_{32} . The first contribution is due to the spin-tidal coupling (similarly to the tail-tidal coupling) between the mass and current quadrupole moments and the external

PN order	λ_2	σ_2	$\mid \lambda_{23}, \lambda_{32}, \sigma_{23}, \sigma_{32}$	λ_3	σ_3
5	LO				
6	NLO	LO			
6.5	NNLO $(tail + spin)$	NLO (spin)	LO (spin)		
7				LO	
8					LO

Table 2.1: Schematic representation of the PN contributions of the Love numbers to the gravitational wave phase of a binary system, to linear order in the spin. "LO", "NLO", and "NNLO" stand for leading order, next-to-leading order, etc. The entries in boldface are the new 6.5PN order terms computed in this thesis. They are all proportional to the spins of the binary components, and are zero in the non-spinning case.

tidal field (which depends on the spin of the other body, see Eq. (2.140)–(2.143)). In other words, these terms are the next-to-next-to-leading order contribution of λ_2 and the next-to-leading order contribution of σ_2 . The second contribution is instead the leading order contribution arising from the rotational tidal Love numbers. Note that all the four rotational tidal Love numbers enter at the same order, both the quadrupolar and octupolar ones. In the next section we clarify this point. The result obtained in this thesis completes the tidal part of the gravitational waveform phase up to 6.5PN order. The higher-order terms appearing at 7PN order and beyond are the leading-order contributions of the octupolar Love numbers λ_3 and σ_3 .

In Table 2.1 we summarize the different PN orders of the contributions of the tidal Love numbers. We stress that we are not including the tidal terms derived within the effective-one-body (EOB) approach [40], where the contribution of the electric quadrupolar Love number has been partially derived up to 7.5PN order (neglecting spins, magnetic Love numbers, and higher-order electric multipoles) [67]. Indeed, the EOB formalism, extended by including tidal effects and fitting to numerical relativity simulations, provides an accurate description of inspiralling binary neutron stars up to the merger [41,48,207]. The EOB resummation improves the PN results giving information on higher-order terms beyond current analytical knowledge (for instance, tail effects emerge naturally in the EOB formalism [67]). On this subject, our results (Eq. (2.192)) can be used as a starting point to improve current EOB templates, including the spin-tidal contributions. The functional form of the Lagrangian (2.153) that we have derived can be used as an *ansatz* to find the correct Hamiltonian to be included in the EOB action [181,208] in order to take into account the rotational tidal Love numbers.

Equation (2.192) is the gravitational waveform phase for a binary system where only one of the two objects is tidally deformed (the body 2). As previously explained, since we are neglecting quadratic terms in the tidally induced multipole moments, to obtain the full gravitational wave phase up to octupole mass and current moments for both bodies, it is sufficient to add to Eq. (2.192) the same expression (for the tidal part) obtained by exchanging the indices 1 and 2 of the two bodies. The result is

$$\begin{split} \psi &= \frac{3}{128\nu x^{5/2}} \left\{ 1 + \left(\frac{3715}{756} + \frac{55}{9}\nu \right) x \\ &+ \left(\frac{113}{3} (\eta_1 \chi_1 + \eta_2 \chi_2) - \frac{38}{3}\nu(\chi_1 + \chi_2) - 16\pi \right) x^{1.5} + \mathcal{O}\left(x^2\right) \\ &+ \left[\left(264 - \frac{288}{\eta_2} \right) \frac{c^{10} \lambda_2^{(2)}}{M^5} x^5 + \left[\left(\frac{4595}{28} - \frac{15895}{28\eta_2} + \frac{5715\eta_2}{14} - \frac{325\eta_2^2}{7} \right) \frac{c^{10} \lambda_2^{(2)}}{M^5} \right] \\ &+ \left(\frac{6920}{7} - \frac{20740}{21\eta_2} \right) \frac{c^8 \sigma_2^{(2)}}{M^5} \right] x^6 + \left\{ \left[\left(\frac{593}{4} - \frac{1105}{8\eta_2} + \frac{567\eta_2}{8} - 81\eta_2^2 \right) \chi_1 \right] \\ &+ \left(-\frac{6607}{8} + \frac{6639\eta_2}{8} - 81\eta_2^2 \right) \chi_2 - \pi \left(264 - \frac{288}{\eta_2} \right) \right] \frac{c^{10} \lambda_2^{(2)}}{M^5} \\ &+ \left[\left(-\frac{9865}{3} + \frac{4933}{3\eta_2} + 1644\eta_2 \right) \chi_1 - \chi_2 \right] \frac{c^8 \sigma_2^{(2)}}{M^5} \\ &+ \left[\left(856\eta_2 - 816\eta_2^2 \right) \lambda_{23}^{(2)} - \left(\frac{833\eta_2}{3} - 278\eta_2^2 \right) \sigma_{23}^{(2)} \right] \\ &- \nu \left(272\lambda_{32}^{(2)} - 204\sigma_{32}^{(2)} \right) \right] x^{6.5} + \mathcal{O}\left(x^7\right) + \left(\frac{4000}{9} - \frac{4000}{9\eta_1} \right) \frac{c^{14} \lambda_3^{(2)}}{M^7} x^7 \\ &+ \left(\frac{29400}{11} - \frac{29400}{11\eta_1} \right) \frac{c^{12} \sigma_3^{(2)}}{M^7} x^8 + \left(\frac{22400}{3\eta_1} + \frac{22400\eta_1}{3} - \frac{44800}{3} \right) \chi_2 \frac{c^{12} \sigma_3^{(2)}}{M^7} x^{8.5} \\ &+ \left(1 \leftrightarrow 2 \right) \right] \right\}, \end{split}$$

where we have restored the superscript (2) in the Love numbers of body 2. Note that the coefficients of the tidal terms are not of order $\mathcal{O}(1)$. For instance, the 5PN oder term is magnified by a factor $\lambda_2^{(A)}/M_A^5 \sim k_2^{E(A)}(R_A/M_A)^5$ (A = 1, 2) (see Eq. (1.40)), where k_2^E is the dimensionless electric quadrupolar Love number and R and M the radius and the mass of the object, respectively. For a neutron star $(R/M)^5 \sim 10^3 \div 10^4$, thus the tidal terms are comparable with the 3.5PN order point-particle terms [66] (not shown here), cf. with the discussion below Eq. (2.4).

After this work was completed, we had been informed of a related work by Landry [209]. Our work differs from Ref. [209], because it includes also the spin-tidal

terms proportional to the ordinary tidal Love numbers, while Landry computed only the corrections due to the rotational tidal Love numbers. Furthermore, our result for the gravitational wave phase does not agree with that derived in [209]. The source of this discrepancy is a different definition of the energy of the binary system, when terms proportional to the relative velocity v^i are involved. This happens for the magnetic standard tidal Love numbers, as well as for the rotational tidal Love numbers. We also note that, neglecting the spin effects, our result for the 6PN order term proportional to the magnetic, quadrupolar tidal Love number σ_2 agrees with those of Refs. [68, 69], while that of Ref. [209] does not.

2.2.4 Post-Newtonian order counting of the spin-tidal terms

In this section, we show how it can be easily understood why the spin-tidal coupling computed affects the gravitational wave phase (2.192) at 6.5PN order, and we generalize this counting to multipole moments and tidal moments of generic order $l \geq 2$. Henceforth, we set c = 1, thus the PN order is given by the small parameter $v^2 \sim M/r$.

First, we notice that the mass moments Q^L enter the waveform at lPN order, whereas the current moments S^L at (l+1/2)PN order [35]. Indeed, the contribution of the multipole moments to the radial acceleration in a binary system is of order

$$|a^i| \sim \frac{M}{r^2} \left(\frac{Q^L}{r^l} + \frac{vS^L}{r^l} \right) \,, \tag{2.194}$$

(cf. Eqs. (2.122)–(2.127)). Now we assume that the multipole moments are tidally induced. Let us start from the non-spinning case. The tidal moments G^L and H^L enter at (l+1) and (l+3/2) leading PN order, respectively (cf. Eq. (2.140)–(2.143)),

$$G^L \sim \frac{M}{r^{l+1}} \qquad H^L \sim \frac{vM}{r^{l+1}}.$$
 (2.195)

Therefore, the leading-order contribution of the standard electric $(Q^L \sim \lambda_l G^L)$ and magnetic $(S^L \sim \sigma_l H^L)$ tidal Love numbers is, respectively, (2l + 1)PN and (2l + 2)PN. Indeed, replacing the adiabatic relations in the radial acceleration gives

$$|a^{i}| \sim \frac{M}{r^{2}} \left(\frac{\lambda_{l} M}{r^{2l+1}} + \frac{\sigma_{l} v^{2} M}{r^{2l+1}} \right) .$$
 (2.196)

Now we focus on the spinning case. The first effect is that the tidal moments depends also on the spin. The leading contribution to G^L and H^L coming from the spin is of order (l + 5/2)PN and (l + 2)PN, respectively (cf. Eq. (2.140)–(2.143)),

$$G^L \sim \frac{vJ}{r^{l+2}} \qquad H^L \sim \frac{J}{r^{l+2}},$$
 (2.197)

which gives

$$|a^{i}| \sim \frac{M}{r^{2}} \left(\frac{\lambda_{l} v J}{r^{2l+2}} + \frac{\sigma_{l} v J}{r^{2l+2}} \right) .$$
 (2.198)

The leading contribution due to the coupling between the spin and the standard tidal Love numbers is thus of (2l+5/2)PN order, for both the electric and magnetic sectors. The spin-tidal contribution of standard quadrupolar Love numbers is then of 6.5PN order, consistently with our computation.

Let us now consider the rotational tidal Love numbers. To linear order in the spin, the multipole moments with a given parity and order l are induced by the tidal moments with opposite parity and order $l \pm 1$, i.e., $Q^L \sim \lambda_{ll\pm 1} J H^{L\pm 1}$ and $S^L \sim \sigma_{ll\pm 1} J G^{L\pm 1}$. Using the above formulas, we get

$$|a^{i}| \sim \frac{M}{r^{2}} \left(\frac{\lambda_{l\,l\pm1} v J M}{r^{2l+1\pm1}} + \frac{\sigma_{l\,l\pm1} v J M}{r^{2l+1\pm1}} \right) \,. \tag{2.199}$$

Therefore, the PN order of the correction proportional to the rotational tidal Love numbers is $2l + 3/2 \pm 1$, where the plus and minus signs refer to the coupling between a multipole moment of order l, and the tidal moment with l + 1 and l - 1, respectively. We stress that:

- 1) When $l \geq 3$, the minus sign provides the lowest PN correction, namely (2l+1/2). For example, in the octupolar case l = 3, we obtain a 6.5PN order correction induced by the quadrupolar tidal moments, as computed in the previous sections.
- 2) On the other hand, for l = 2 there is no dipolar tidal moment which can induce a quadrupole moment, and we have to select the plus sign. This gives again a 6.5PN order term (induced by the octupolar tidal moments), consistently with our computation. This explains why all the rotational tidal Love numbers considered in this thesis enter at 6.5PN order.
- 3) For both signs, the PN order of the rotational tidal Love numbers is the *average* between the PN order of an ordinary tidal term of order l and the tidal term of opposite parity and with $l \pm 1$. For example, $\lambda_{23} \sim 6.5$ PN is the average of $\lambda_2 \sim 5$ PN and $\sigma_3 \sim 8$ PN. This is reminiscent of the fact that the rotational tidal Love numbers are the coupling constants between moments of different parity and order.

Summarizing, the leading order corrections due to a multipole moment of order

l are

PN order_{electric TLNs} =
$$2l + 1$$
,
PN order_{magnetic TLNs} = $2l + 2$,
PN order_{spin-TLNs} = $2l + \frac{5}{2}$,
PN order_{RTLNs} = $2l + \frac{1}{2} + 2\delta_{l2}$. (2.200)

Note that for $l \geq 3$, the contribution of the rotational tidal Love numbers enters always at *lower* PN order than the usual tidal Love numbers (both electric and magnetic) in the non-spinning case.

2.2.5 Lagrangian formulation of the rotational tidal Love numbers

Within our truncation we consider the l = 2,3 mass and current multipole moments of a spinning object. In a perturbative approach, to linear order in the spin, *four* rotational tidal Love numbers are introduced to describe the coupling between these (four) multipole moments and the l = 2,3 tidal moments [58,59]. Respectively, λ_{23} describes how a mass quadrupole moment is induced by an octupolar magnetic tidal moment, λ_{32} describes how a mass octupole moment is induced by a quadrupolar magnetic tidal moment, σ_{23} describes how a current quadrupole moment is induced by an octupolar electric tidal moment and σ_{32} describes how a current octupole moment is induced by a quadrupolar electric tidal moment.

The Lagrangian (2.153) implies the relations (2.163), i.e., $\lambda_{23} \propto \sigma_{32}$ and $\lambda_{32} \propto \sigma_{23}$. However, these rotational tidal Love numbers have been computed numerically in [59] for different equations of state (see section 1.2.3). Their results show explicitly that the above putative relations are violated. Even supposing that there is some error in their computation, there is no reason in general to think that these four constants are not independent. This because the internal composition of the object (i.e., the neutron star equation of state) breaks eventual symmetries arising between different sectors. In other words, it would be very unlikely that some *true* (not approximately as in section 1.2.4) EOS independent relation exists among the rotational tidal Love numbers ³².

Yet, as we showed in the previous sections, such universal relations arise from our Lagrangian formulation. The reason for this is that our internal Lagrangian

 $^{^{32}}$ For instance, the axial and polar quasi-normal modes of a non-rotating object are isospectral only for the Schwarzschild black hole [210]. There is no EOS independent relation between them in the case of a neutron star.

contains only two coupling constants, α and β , which are responsible for the coupling, proportional to the spin, between multipole moments and tidal moments with opposite parity and $l \leftrightarrow l \pm 1$. In other words, a Lagrangian formulation seems to predict two rotational Love numbers, rather than four. This fact seems intrinsically related with the Lagrangian formulation, which introduces the same coupling constant in two different Euler-Lagrange equations (two fields are coupled to each other through one constant). For instance, the coupling $\alpha J_2^a Q^{bc} S^{abc}$ in $\mathcal{L}_2^{\text{int}}$ contributes to the Euler-Lagrange equations for both Q^{ab} and S^{abc} . In the former case it gives a term $\sim \alpha J_2^a S^{abc}$ (see Eq. (2.154)), whereas in the latter one it gives $\sim \alpha J_2^a Q^{bc}$ (see Eq. (2.160)). In both cases the terms depend on the same coupling constant, α .

Unfortunately, we have not been able to solve this apparent inconsistency. Possible explanations could be: (i) the Lagrangian formulation fails to reproduce the full couplings that arise in perturbation theory, which however we think unlikely. (ii) The numerical computation of the Love numbers carried out in [59] is wrong, and some hidden symmetry of the perturbative equations effectively implies a relation among the Love numbers. (iii) There is a non-trivial stationary limit of the dynamical action describing the time evolution of the induced multipole moments [43, 114], which reduces the degrees of freedom. We will investigate this issue in future work. However, we stress that the expression for the gravitational wave phase in Eq. (2.192) can also accommodate putative relations among the rotational tidal Love numbers. Indeed, we have derived it assuming that they are independent, but this does not change the result. The only explicit contribution from the coupling constants α and β appears in the reduced Lagrangian (2.180), but it cancels out in the conserved energy (see the discussion below Eq. (2.183)), not affecting the final expression of the gravitational wave phase.

2.3 Impact of spin-tidal effects on parameter estimation

In this section we estimate the impact of the new spin-tidal terms computed in this thesis on the parameter estimation of binary neutron stars, in particular on the measurement of the electric, quadrupolar tidal deformabilities. We focus on the tidal part of the gravitational waveform up to 6.5PN order, i.e., we neglect higher-order PN terms due to octupolar deformations. Moreover, we neglect the rotational tidal Love numbers, because of the unresolved issue with the Lagrangian formulation discussed in the previous sections. However, we estimate that the contribution of the latter is roughly of the same order of the other spin-tidal terms (see the quasi-universal relations for the rotational tidal Love numbers in [62]). Thus, the tidal terms in the gravitational wave phase considered are (henceforth we set c = 1)

$$\psi_T(x) = \frac{3}{128\nu x^{5/2}} \left\{ -\frac{39}{2}\tilde{\Lambda}x^5 + \left(\delta\Lambda + \tilde{\Sigma}\right)x^6 + \left(\frac{39}{2}\pi\tilde{\Lambda} + \hat{\Lambda} + \hat{\Sigma}\right)x^{6.5} \right\}, \quad (2.201)$$

where

$$\tilde{\Lambda} = \frac{16}{13} \left(\frac{12}{\eta_1} - 11 \right) \eta_1^5 \Lambda_1 + (1 \leftrightarrow 2), \qquad (2.202)$$

$$\delta\Lambda = \left(\frac{4595}{28} - \frac{15895}{28\eta_1} + \frac{5715\eta_1}{14} - \frac{325\eta_1^2}{7}\right)\eta_1^5\Lambda_1 + (1\leftrightarrow 2), \qquad (2.203)$$

$$\tilde{\Sigma} = \left(\frac{6920}{7} - \frac{20740}{21\eta_1}\right) \eta_1^5 \Sigma_1 + (1 \leftrightarrow 2), \qquad (2.204)$$

$$\hat{\Lambda} = \left[\left(\frac{593}{4} - \frac{1105}{8\eta_1} + \frac{567\eta_1}{8} - 81\eta_1^2 \right) \chi_2 + \left(-\frac{6607}{8} + \frac{6639\eta_1}{8} - 81\eta_1^2 \right) \chi_1 \right] \eta_1^5 \Lambda_1 + (1 \leftrightarrow 2),$$
(2.205)

$$\hat{\Sigma} = \left[\left(-\frac{9865}{3} + \frac{4933}{3\eta_1} + 1644\eta_1 \right) \chi_2 - \chi_1 \right] \eta_1^5 \Sigma_1 + (1 \leftrightarrow 2), \qquad (2.206)$$

whereas $\Lambda_A = \lambda_2^{(A)}/(\eta_A M)^5$ and $\Sigma_A = \sigma_2^{(A)}/(\eta_A M)^5$ (A = 1, 2). Note that with the above notation, $\tilde{\Lambda}$ coincides with the (quadrupolar, electric) average-weighted tidal deformability, recently constrained by the LIGO/Virgo collaboration to be $\tilde{\Lambda} = 300^{+500}_{-190}$ (90% symmetric credible interval), for the binary neutron star merger GW170817 [19]. Λ_1 , Λ_2 are the dimensionless (quadrupolar, electric) tidal deformabilities of the single stars. For equal masses, and assuming that the neutron stars are described by the same equation of state [20], $\Lambda_1 = \Lambda_2 = \tilde{\Lambda}$.

First of all, we show qualitatively the contribution of each individual term in Eq. (2.201) to the overall tidal part of the gravitational wave phase. In Fig. 2.4 we plot the absolute value of the different PN tidal terms as a function of the gravitational wave frequency f (which is related to the PN parameter by $x = (\pi M f)^{2/3}$), for an equal-mass ($\eta_1 = \eta_2 = 1/2$, $\nu = 1/4$), GW170817-like, binary neutron star. The parameters of the source are: total mass $M = 2.8 M_{\odot}$, dimensionless spins $\chi_1 = \chi_2 = 0.05$ and tidal deformabilities $\Lambda_1 = \Lambda_2 = 300$. We choose the value of the electric tidal deformability to be compatible with the median value reported by the LIGO/Virgo collaboration for a similar system [19]. Moreover, we set the values of the spins equal to the upper limit of the low-spin prior used by the collaboration (see the discussion in section 2.3.2), to enhance the effect of the 6.5PN order spin-tidal terms (which scale linearly with the spins). The range of frequencies includes that relevant for second-generation detectors before the merger of the binary (cf. section 2.3.2). We compute the magnetic tidal Love numbers



Figure 2.4: Contribution (in absolute value) of each tidal term in Eq. (2.201) to the gravitational wave phase as a function of the frequency. We considered a $1.4M_{\odot}$ equal-mass binary, with spins $\chi_1 = \chi_2 = 0.05$ and tidal deformabilities $\Lambda_1 = \Lambda_2 = 300$, and computed the magnetic tidal Love numbers using the quasi-universal relation (1.88) in the irrotational case. See the text for the description of the various terms.

using the quasi-universal relation (1.88), for irrotational fluids (which is the case more physical). We stress that $\Lambda_A / \Sigma_A \sim 100$.

We can see that the leading 5PN order term (proportional to Λ) dominates by far the tidal part of the gravitational wave phase, representing almost the entire contribution to the waveform ³³. The next term in order of importance is the 6PN order correction to the electric Love number, $\delta\Lambda$ (6PNe in the plot), which contributes on average about the 20% of the total tidal phase evolution (~ 17% at f = 500 Hz). Currently, the gravitational wave templates used by the LIGO/Virgo collaboration include only up to this term. Other sub-leading PN terms are not accounted for in the analysis [19]. The next term in order of relevance is the 6.5PN order tail-tidal coefficient (proportional to π in Eq. (2.201), 6.5PNt in the plot). The spin-tidal term $\hat{\Lambda}$ (6.5PNe in the plot) is significantly less dominant: its relative contribution is smaller than the total tidal phase by about two orders of magnitude,

³³Note that in Fig. 2.4 we have plotted the absolute value of each term, while in general different contributions can sum up incoherently (for instance, the 5PN order coefficient and the tail-tidal term have opposite sign).

and contributes about a 3% with respect to the total 6.5PN order coefficient. This suggests that it might be neglected for binaries with $\chi_A \lesssim 0.05$. On the other hand, this term grows linearly with the spin, therefore it might become important if highlyspinning neutron star binaries exist in Nature (see the discussion in section 2.3.2). We quantify its impact in section 2.3.2. Finally, the lowest contributions come from the magnetic tidal Love numbers. This is a consequence of the small ratio between the magnetic and the electric tidal Love numbers shown in section 1.2.4. We can see that the contributions of the magnetic Love numbers Σ and $\tilde{\Sigma}$ (6PNm and 6.5PNm in the plot, respectively) are smaller than the respective electric terms by about two orders of magnitude. Furthermore, the leading 6PN order magnetic term is comparable to 6.5PN order spin-tidal electric coefficient, suggesting that also the impact of the magnetic tidal Love numbers is small [86] (and moreover it does not grow larger with the spin). Considering static fluids, rather than irrotational ones, would not change the situation (see section 1.2.4). In general, the parameter space of binary neutron stars is not large, therefore these results do not differ sensibly for binary systems with different parameters.

2.3.1 Statistical framework

In this section we briefly review the statistical tools needed for our analysis. The output of a gravitational wave detector is a data stream d(t) (i.e., a time series), containing a given realization of the detector noise n(t), and possibly a time-domain gravitational wave signal h(t):

$$d(t) = h(t) + n(t).$$
(2.207)

We assume that the detector noise is described by a stochastic process that is:

- **stationary** Stationarity means that the probability distribution of the process is invariant under time translations, $P_n(t) = P_n(t + \tau)$. This automatically implies that the average (over the ensemble) of the process is constant, $\langle n(t) \rangle = const$, and the autocorrelation function $R(t, t') = \langle n(t)n(t') \rangle$ depends only on the time difference $\tau = t' - t$, $R(\tau) = \langle n(t)n(t + \tau) \rangle$. Since the mean value is constant, without loss of generality it can be assumed $\langle n(t) \rangle = 0$.
- **ergodic** Ergodicity means that a single realization allows to determine the properties of the stochastic process. In other words, the ensemble averages can be replaced by averages over time, $\langle \dots \rangle = \lim_{T \to \infty} \frac{1}{T} \int_0^T \dots dt$.
- **Gaussian** Gaussian processes have normal probability distribution and are completely specified by the average $\langle n(t) \rangle$, and the autocorrelation function R(t, t').

A stochastic process which satisfies all the above properties can then be characterized in terms of its autocorrelation function $R(\tau)$ only, or, going to the frequency domain, by the *one-side power spectral density* $S_n(f)$, defined by

$$\frac{1}{2}S_n(f) = \int_{-\infty}^{+\infty} R(\tau) e^{i2\pi f\tau} d\tau.$$
 (2.208)

Note that, since $R(\tau)$ is real and invariant under time translation, $S_n(f)$ is real and symmetric for $f \to -f$.

Generally, in gravitational wave data analysis one has to dig out a gravitational signal buried in a noise, which is comparable or much larger (in amplitude) than the signal itself, $|n(t)| \gg |h(t)|$. If one knows the functional form h(t) of the signal which (s)he is looking for, then it is possible to apply the *matched filtering* technique [183]. More specifically, we define the linear functional

$$\hat{K}[f(t)] = \int_{-\infty}^{+\infty} f(t)K(t)dt$$
, (2.209)

and we ask for the filter function K(t) which maximizes the signal-to-noise ratio (SNR) $\rho \equiv S/N$, where S is the expectation value of \hat{K} when the signal is present, and N the root mean square value of \hat{K} when there is only noise:

$$\rho \equiv \frac{S}{N} = \frac{\left\langle \hat{K}[d(t)] \right\rangle}{\sqrt{\left\langle \hat{K}^2[n(t)] \right\rangle}} \,. \tag{2.210}$$

Going to the frequency domain, it can be shown that the filter function which gives the optimal value of ρ is

$$\tilde{K}(f) = c \frac{h(f)}{S_n(f)}, \qquad (2.211)$$

where $\tilde{K}(f)$ and $\tilde{h}(f)$ are the Fourier transforms of the filter function and of the gravitational signal, respectively, and c is an unimportant overall constant which factors out in the SNR. The filter function in Eq. (2.211) is called *matched filter*, or *Wiener filter*. Using the optimal filter, it is straightforward to show that the SNR can be written in the frequency domain as

$$\rho^2 = 4 \int_0^\infty \frac{|\tilde{h}(f)|^2}{S_n(f)} \, df \,, \qquad (2.212)$$

where we have used the fact that $\tilde{h}(f) = \tilde{h}^*(-f)$ and $\tilde{K}(f) = \tilde{K}^*(-f)$, being h(t) and K(t) real functions.

However, in practical situations, one does not know the exact functional form of the gravitational signal (assuming that a signal is actually present in the data stream). Therefore, one constructs a bank of *waveform templates* $h_T(t; \vec{\theta}_T)$, depending on a set of parameters $\vec{\theta}_T$, and look for the combination of parameters whose corresponding optimal filter $\tilde{K}_T(f; \vec{\theta}_T) = \tilde{h}_T(f; \vec{\theta}_T)/S_n(f)$ makes the SNR exceeding a given threshold. In other words, the combination of parameters, which maximizes the SNR, gives an estimate of the *true* parameters $\vec{\theta}_0$ of the gravitational signal $h(t, \vec{\theta}_0)$. In practice, the SNR is given by the scalar product between two waveforms

$$\rho^2 = (h|h_T) = 4 \operatorname{Re} \int_{f_{min}}^{f_{max}} \frac{\tilde{h}(f) \, \tilde{h}_T^*(f)}{S_n(f)} \, df \,, \qquad (2.213)$$

where f_{min} and f_{max} delimit the range of frequencies where the detector is actually sensitive. Note that when the template matches perfectly the signal, Eq. (2.213) reduces to Eq. (2.212).

The crucial issue in waveform modeling is providing a waveform template whose functional dependence on time $h_T(t)$ (or, equivalently, on frequency $\tilde{h}_T(f)$) follows closely that one of the gravitational signal detected. Indeed, if $h(t) \neq h_T(t)$, the combination of parameters $\vec{\theta}_T$ which maximizes the SNR is different from the true parameters of the source $\vec{\theta}_0$. In other words, a poor approximation of the true gravitational waveform can introduce a non-negligible bias in the parameter estimation of the source, as we discuss in the following.

We can distinguish the waveform parameters in *intrinsic* and *extrinsic* ones. The intrinsic parameters $\vec{\gamma}$ are the physical parameters which characterize the source of the gravitational radiation. For instance, in binary systems they are the masses, spins, tidal deformabilities, etc. The extrinsic parameters $\vec{\xi}$ account instead for sky-position, wave polarizations, distance to the source, etc., and for compact binaries include also the unphysical waveform parameters ϕ_c and t_c , namely the phase and the time at the coalescence (see Eq. (2.75)).

The extrinsic parameters are irrelevant for waveform modeling purposes, since they can be naturally factored out. For binary systems, the dependence of the SNR on them is removed fixing or averaging over the sky-locations, normalizing to remove the amplitude scaling with the distance, and maximizing over the unphysical parameters ϕ_c , t_c . This procedure defines the *match* between two waveforms, which replaces the SNR in many waveform modeling computations:

$$\mathcal{M}[h(\vec{\gamma}_0), h_T(\vec{\gamma}_T)] = \max_{\phi_c, t_c} \frac{(h|h_T)}{\sqrt{(h|h) (h_T|h_T)}} \,. \tag{2.214}$$

The match is a useful tool to measure the metric distance between two waveform representations. Indeed, since the scalar product $(\cdot|\cdot)$ is positive definite, $\mathcal{M} \in [0, 1]$, with $\mathcal{M} = 1, 0$ being perfect and zero match, respectively. In general, \mathcal{M} is used as

an indicator of the performance of waveform models. For high SNR and Gaussian noise, the match may be used to provide an estimate of the systematic errors produced by the different waveform representations, as we show below.

The parameter estimation of gravitational wave signals is based on the application of Bayesian probability theory (see, e.g., [211]) to the observed data streams [183,203]. For Gaussian noise, the probability distribution of a given noise realization reads

$$\mathcal{P}(n) \propto \exp\left[-\frac{1}{2}(n|n)\right]$$
 (2.215)

Focusing only on the intrinsic parameters, replacing $n = d - h(\vec{\gamma}_0)$ in the above equation, and using Bayes theorem, we get the posterior probability distribution of the true parameters of the gravitational waveform given the data:

$$\mathcal{P}(\vec{\gamma}_0|d) \propto \exp\left[-\frac{1}{2}(d-h(\vec{\gamma}_0)|d-h(\vec{\gamma}_0))\right] \mathcal{P}_0(\vec{\gamma}_0), \qquad (2.216)$$

where $\mathcal{P}_0(\vec{\gamma}_0)$ is the prior information on the parameters. Since we reconstruct the source parameters using a waveform template, the last equation is actually written in terms of the template parameters $\vec{\gamma}_T$,

$$\mathcal{P}(\vec{\gamma}_T|d) \propto \exp\left[-\frac{1}{2}(d - h_T(\vec{\gamma}_T)|d - h_T(\vec{\gamma}_T))\right] \mathcal{P}_0(\vec{\gamma}_T) \,. \tag{2.217}$$

For high SNR and assuming flat priors, the above equation can be simplified neglecting the noise-related factors [212], reducing to

$$\mathcal{P}(\vec{\gamma}_T) \propto \exp\left[-\rho^2 \left(1 - \mathcal{M}[h(\vec{\gamma}_0), h_T(\vec{\gamma}_T)]\right)\right], \qquad (2.218)$$

where $h(\vec{\gamma}_0)$ is the true gravitational wave signal embedded in d. The above equation allows us to describe completely the statistics in terms of the SNR and of the match $\mathcal{M}[h, h_T]$. In other words, for a given SNR ρ and a given template h_T , the mismatch $1 - \mathcal{M}$ determines the probability distribution around the true values $\vec{\gamma}_0$. Note that the true parameters given by $\vec{\gamma}_0$ do not correspond to the recovered ones $\vec{\gamma}_T$, unless the real (or injected) waveform and the template bank used are equal, $h = h_T$. This may insert non-negligible systematic errors, that in some cases may compete in significance with the statistical ones. Thus, if we replace h by a given waveform template, Eq. (2.218) allows us to estimate the impact of using one or another waveform template in our parameter estimation. In the next section we evaluate these effects for the spin-tidal PN corrections in Eq. (2.201).

On the other hand, an estimate of the statistical errors is provided by the *Fisher* matrix approach [203,213]. For high SNR, the gravitational signal in Eq. (2.217) can be consider a linear function of its parameters. Neglecting the possible discrepancy

between the real waveform and the template bank (i.e., assuming $h = h_T$), and expanding $h_T(\vec{\gamma}_T)$ around the true values $\vec{\gamma}_0$,

$$h_T(\vec{\gamma}_T) \sim h_T(\vec{\gamma}_0) + \left(\gamma_T^i - \gamma_0^i\right) \frac{\partial h_T}{\partial \gamma_T^i} \bigg|_{\vec{\gamma}_T = \vec{\gamma}_0} + \dots, \qquad (2.219)$$

Eq. (2.217) reduces to the Gaussian

$$\mathcal{P}(\vec{\Delta\gamma}) \propto \exp\left[-\frac{1}{2}\Gamma_{ij}\Delta\gamma^i\Delta\gamma^j\right],$$
 (2.220)

where

$$\Gamma_{ij} = \left(\frac{\partial h_T}{\partial \gamma_T^i} \bigg| \frac{\partial h_T}{\partial \gamma_T^j} \right) \bigg|_{\vec{\gamma}_T = \vec{\gamma}_0}$$
(2.221)

is the Fisher information Matrix (FIM), and $\vec{\Delta \gamma} = (\vec{\gamma}_T - \vec{\gamma}_0)$. Note that the linear term in Eq. (2.220) vanishes, because we are expanding the posterior $\mathcal{P}(\vec{\gamma}_T)$ around its maximum $\vec{\gamma}_T = \vec{\gamma}_0$. Thus, Eq. (2.220) gives the probability of having each of the reconstructed parameters shifted by $\Delta \gamma^i = (\gamma_T^i - \gamma_0^i)$, from the real values. The covariance matrix on the reconstructed parameters is given by the inverse of the Fisher matrix: $\Sigma_{ij} = \Gamma_{ij}^{-1}$.

Then, we can compute the value of the *D*-dimensional posterior when each of the reconstructed parameters is $n \sigma$ away from the maximum-likelihood ones, $|\Delta \gamma^i| = n \sigma_{\gamma^i}$, where $\sigma_{\gamma^i} = \sqrt{\Gamma_{ii}^{-1}}$ is the statistical error on the *i*-th parameter γ_T^i . The result is

$$\mathcal{P}(\vec{\gamma}_{n\,\sigma}) \propto \exp\left[-\frac{1}{2}\Gamma_{ij}n^2\sigma_{\gamma^i}\sigma_{\gamma^j}\right],$$
(2.222)

where we have omitted the plus/minus sign in $\Delta \gamma^i$ because it cancels out in the following ³⁴. Neglecting the correlations among the parameters ³⁵, Eq. (2.222) reduces to

$$\mathcal{P}(\vec{\gamma}_{n\,\sigma}) \propto \mathrm{e}^{-\frac{D}{2}n^2}$$
. (2.225)

$$\mathcal{P}(\vec{\gamma}_{n\,\sigma}) \propto \exp\left(-\frac{1}{2}r^2\right),$$
(2.223)

where r is the Mahalanobis distance

$$r^2 = \phi(c(n), D),$$
 (2.224)

with ϕ the inverse of the cumulative distribution of the χ^2 -distribution with D degrees of freedom, and c(n) the probability of falling inside the $n\sigma$ confidence region ($c(1) \sim 0.68$, $c(2) \sim 0.95$, etc.).

³⁵This assumption is justified by the fact that we are interested mainly in the weighted-tidal deformability $\tilde{\Lambda}$ parameter, which at high SNR is weakly correlated to the other parameters (cf. section 2.3.2).

 $^{^{34}\}mathrm{A}$ weaker requirement would have been looking for the global $n\,\sigma$ confidence level hypersurface. Since in the FIM approximation the posterior distribution is Gaussian, this surface is a D-dimensional ellipsoid, and

We can now compare systematic and statistical uncertainties in gravitational wave data analysis. By equating Eqs. (2.218) and (2.225), one gets [212]

$$2\rho^2(1-\mathcal{M}) = D \, n^2 \,. \tag{2.226}$$

The above expression allows to define the *distinguishability criterion* between two waveform models, previously derived in terms of the waveform amplitude and phase in [214]. In other words, it allows us to estimate the minimum SNR required to distinguish two waveform models within a certain $n = \Delta \gamma / \sigma$ significance, with the latter ratio equal to unity to distinguish two models with 1σ significance, for instance. In the next section, we use this definition as a quantitative indicator of the impact of the new spin-tidal terms.

2.3.2 Results of the parameter estimation analysis

Systematic uncertainties on gravitational wave parameter estimation are induced by the incompleteness of the waveform template banks. This may produce an artificial bias with respect to the true parameters, that in some cases may overtake the statistical uncertainties driven by the detector noise [76]. In this section, we evaluate the impact of neglecting the 6.5PN order spin-tidal terms in Eq. (2.201), comparing different analytic waveform models. In particular, we want to estimate how much this would affect the measurement of the average tidal deformability $\tilde{\Lambda}$ parameter.

We stress that these new terms modify the waveform at high PN order. This implies that their effects gain importance as the signal approaches the high-frequency regime, possibly probing a region where current gravitational detectors are less sensitive. In general, the impact of these terms depends on the source parameters and on the merger frequency relative to the detector sensitivity. Since the parameter range of neutron star mergers is not large (total mass $M \in [2 \div 4] M_{\odot}$ and mass ratio $\eta_1/\eta_2 \in [1 \div 2]$), different configurations do not affect significantly the results. Therefore, as explained in the following, we restrict our analysis to a prototype $1.4M_{\odot}$ equal-mass binary neutron star, compatible with the only event detected so far by the LIGO/Virgo collaboration, GW170817 [8, 19].

Furthermore, in order to maximize the effect of the tidal terms, we consider second-generation detectors at design sensitivity and third-generation detectors. More specifically, we consider: (i) the LIGO interferometer in its zero-detuned, highpower configuration [215] (see also the new updated LIGO sensitivity curve [216]), and (ii) the planned Einstein Telescope (ET) interferometer in the so-called ET-D xylophone configuration [30,217]. The current prospects for these two interferometers predict a sensitivity gain of a factor ~ 3 and ~ 45 (see below), for LIGO and the ET, respectively, compared to current second-generation detectors.



Figure 2.5: Power spectral density curves for LIGO at design sensitivity (in red) and ET-D (in green). The black line is the strain of the gravitational signal emitted by a $1.4M_{\odot}$ equal-mass binary neutron star at 100 Mpc, during the inspiral phase. The ending frequency corresponds to the innermost stable circular orbit (ISCO), r = 6M, of a Schwarzschild black hole with mass equal to the total mass of the system, $f = (6^{3/2}\pi M)^{-1} \sim 1570$ Hz. Roughly speaking, signals which lie above each curve can be detected by the corresponding interferometer.

In Fig. 2.5 we show the (square root of the) power spectral density sensitivity curve $\sqrt{S_n(f)}$ of the two detectors, for comparison. We plotted also the strain amplitude $2f^{1/2}|\tilde{h}(f)|^{36}$ of the gravitational signal emitted by a $1.4M_{\odot}$ equal-mass binary neutron star in the inspiral phase, at the prototype distance of d = 100 Mpc. Note that at the leading PN order (quadrupole approximation) the amplitude $\mathcal{A}(f)$ of the gravitational waveform (see Eq. (2.74)) is $\mathcal{A}(f) \sim \mathcal{M}_c^{5/6} f^{-7/6}/d$, where $\mathcal{M}_c = M\nu^{3/5}$ is the chirp mass.

Regarding the gravitational wave templates, we model the waveform phase adding the tidal phase in Eq. (2.201) to the standard PN point-particle TaylorF2

$$\rho^{2} = 4 \int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{|\tilde{h}(f)|^{2}}{S_{n}(f)} df = \int_{-\infty}^{+\infty} \left(\frac{2f^{1/2}|\tilde{h}(f)|}{\sqrt{S_{n}(f)}}\right)^{2} d(\log f) \,. \tag{2.227}$$

 $^{^{36}}$ The normalization of the gravitational signal is chosen in such a way that it can be directly compared to the detector sensitivity in the definition of the SNR. Indeed, Eq. (2.212) can be rewritten as

phase up to 3.5PN order and to linear order in the spin [39]. Consistently with the previous sections, we neglect quadratic and higher-order spin corrections. With this choice, the point-particle phase does not depend on the spin-induced quadrupole moments of the binary components, which are quadratic in the spin and depend on the equation of state (cf. section 1.2.4). For the waveform amplitude we consider only the Newtonian order, since amplitude corrections are negligible with respect to phase deviations in parameter estimation analysis [203]. We notice that since all the spin-dependent terms in the entire PN phase are linear in the spin, our results will be symmetric under spin inversion, $\chi_i \to -\chi_i$. Furthermore, we include the magnetic tidal Love numbers through the quasi-universal relations (1.88), though we have shown in section 2.3 that their contribution is negligible, compared to the electric Love numbers. Since they are more realistic (see section 1.2.2), we consider only the magnetic tidal Love numbers arising from an irrotational fluid. However, considering the magnetic Love numbers for static fluids does not affect the results, because, except for the sign, the magnitude of the Love numbers in the two cases is comparable (see section 1.2.4).

To quantify the effect of the spin-tidal 6.5PN order contributions, we make an analysis based on the match/FIM distinguishability described in the previous section. In particular, our analysis is valid for high SNR and Gaussian noise. We explore the possibility of detecting a (injected) gravitational wave signal h, and to reconstruct its parameters, through the matched filter procedure, with a waveform template bank h_T . For the sake of clarity, the two waveform phases considered are the following:

- The gravitational signal h: point-particle TaylorF2 waveform phase plus all the terms present in tidal phase (2.201), containing in particular the new spin-tidal terms $\hat{\Lambda}$ and $\hat{\Sigma}$.
- The waveform template h_T : point-particle TaylorF2 waveform phase plus the tidal phase (2.201), setting to zero the spin-tidal terms, $\hat{\Lambda} = \hat{\Sigma} = 0$.

In the following we show our results for LIGO and the ET.

LIGO

We take the only binary neutron star event observed so far by the LIGO/Virgo collaboration, GW170817, as a reference [8,19]. This event, observed with a SNR of $\rho = 32.4^{-37}$, was consistent with a binary neutron star system with masses compatible to 1.4 solar masses, $M_1 \sim M_2 \sim 1.4 M_{\odot}$, and with spins compatible to zero, $\chi_1 \sim \chi_2 \sim 0$. Moreover, the 90% symmetric credible interval on the average-weighted (electric, quadrupolar) tidal deformability $\tilde{\Lambda}$ has been recently constrained to lie within $\tilde{\Lambda} \in [110, 800]$, with the median value being $\tilde{\Lambda} = 300$ [19].

³⁷For a network of N detectors the SNR scales approximately as \sqrt{N} [203]



Figure 2.6: Probability distributions obtained for a $1.4M_{\odot}$ equal-mass binary spinning at $\chi = 0.05$ (dashed-green) and $\chi = -0.05$ (orange), with the zero-detuned LIGO noise sensitivity curve and a SNR $\rho = 100$. The vertical dashed lines define the maximum-posterior values, while the solid areas define the 90% credible intervals. The red dashed vertical line defines the injected value $\tilde{\Lambda}_0 = 300$.

Based on the above discussion, we examine a standard scenario where the physical parameters of the system are taken to be those compatible with GW170817. We consider an equal-mass binary neutron star with masses $M_1 = M_2 = 1.4 M_{\odot}$, and tidal deformabilities (assuming the neutron stars described by the same equation of state [20]) $\Lambda_1 = \Lambda_2 = \tilde{\Lambda} = 300$.

The component spins in binary neutron stars are expected to be small, $|\chi_{1,2}| \lesssim 0.05$. Indeed, though the distribution of neutron star spins is uncertain, old neutron stars in the late stages of a binary inspiral are expected to rotate rather slowly. The most fastly-spinning neutron star observed so far in a compact system is the most massive component of the double pulsar system PSR J0737-3039A [218], with a spin period of ~ 23 ms, which corresponds to $\chi \sim 0.02 \div 0.05$, depending on the equation of state [74,75]. Such rotation rate is not expected to decrease substantially as this system approaches the merger [219]. On the other hand, the observation of numerous isolated millisecond pulsars (a spin period of 1 ms corresponds roughly to a dimensionless spin $\chi \sim 0.4$) suggests that spin rates as high as $\chi \sim 0.1$ might be found also in binary neutron star systems [219].

To maximize the effect of the spin-tidal coupling we set $\chi_1 = \chi_2 = \chi = \pm 0.05$, consistently with the upper limit of the low-spin prior used by the LIGO/Virgo collaboration [8, 19]. Finally, we assume that the injected gravitational wave signal would have been detected by current second-generation detectors, with a SNR equal to that of the GW170817 event, $\rho = 32.4$. Since at design sensitivity one expects a gain factor ~ 3, we set $\rho = 100$ for the zero-detuned configuration of LIGO.

We are interested in the measurement of the Λ parameter, therefore we restrict our analysis to one dimension. We fix masses and spins at the true values chosen above, and vary only $\tilde{\Lambda}$ in the computation of the match in Eq. (2.214) (we recall that $\Lambda_1 = \Lambda_2 = \tilde{\Lambda}$ for equal masses and the same equation of state). Varying only $\tilde{\Lambda}$ we compute the match $\mathcal{M}[h(\tilde{\Lambda}_0), h_T(\tilde{\Lambda})]$, where $\tilde{\Lambda}_0 = 300$ is the injected value. In the computation of \mathcal{M} , we fix the frequency sensitivity range for LIGO to $\{f_{min}, f_{max}\} = \{9 \text{ Hz}, f_{ISCO}\}$, where $f_{ISCO} \sim 1570 \text{ Hz}$ is the frequency of the ISCO (see the caption of Fig. 2.5). Then, we translate the match to the probability distribution of the average tidal deformability, $\mathcal{P}(\tilde{\Lambda})$, through Eq. (2.218). The result for aligned ($\chi = 0.05$) and anti-aligned ($\chi = -0.05$) spins is shown in Fig. 2.6.

We can see that the probability distributions are Gaussian (consistently with the FIM approximation), and match almost perfectly the predictions described by the template h_T , though the spin-tidal effects tend to induce a minimal shift on $\mathcal{P}(\tilde{\Lambda})$ that depends on the sign of the spin. The impact on the recovery of $\tilde{\Lambda}$ is absolutely negligible. The sign of the offset tends to overestimate and underestimate $\tilde{\Lambda}$, for positive (dashed and green) and negative (orange) spins, respectively. This can be explained observing the relation between the electric 6.5PN order spin-tidal coefficient $\hat{\Lambda}$, and the leading 5PN order $\tilde{\Lambda}$ one. We observe that for positive spins the two terms contribute with the same sign to the gravitational phase. Therefore, the lack of the spin-tidal terms in h_T is compensated increasing the value of $\tilde{\Lambda}$. Conversely, for negative spins they are in counter-phase, and then a lower value of $\tilde{\Lambda}$ in h_T provides a better match. Moreover, as anticipated, we notice that the results are perfectly symmetric under spin inversion $\chi_i \to -\chi_i$, which is reminiscent of the fact that the waveform is linear in the spin.

Thus, Fig. 2.6 shows that the spin-tidal coefficients for an event fully compatible with GW170817 are negligible, when assuming a detection with LIGO at design sensitivity. A more refined multi-dimensional analysis, including all the parameters and the correlations among them, could only strengthen this (negative) result.

\mathbf{ET}

We repeat the analysis for the same system as before, but this time using the sensitivity curve of the ET. The latter is expected to increase the sensitivity about a factor 15, with respect to second-generation detectors at design sensitivity,



Figure 2.7: Probability distributions obtained for a $1.4M_{\odot}$ equal-mass binary spinning at $\chi = 0.05$ (dashed-green) and $\chi = -0.05$ (orange), with the ET noise sensitivity curve and a SNR $\rho = 1500$. The vertical dashed lines define the maximum-posterior values, while the solid areas define the 90% credible intervals. The red dashed vertical line defines the injected value $\tilde{\Lambda}_0 = 300$.

and then of a factor ~ 45 with respect to current detectors. We said before that the SNR of GW170817 was $\rho = 32.4$. Though the observation of such high SNR event (luminosity distance $D_L \sim 40 \,\mathrm{Mpc}$) was rather unlikely considering the previous event rate predictions [220], the inclination reported tends to favor an off-axis orientation with respect to the Earth observation line (inclination angle $\theta \sim 30^\circ$) [19]. For this configuration, the triangular shape of the ET (which will be actually composed of three detectors) increases the SNR by a factor ~ 1.5, relative to a single L-shaped interferometer [30]. Taking into account also that the SNR of GW170817 was increased by approximately a factor $\sqrt{2}$ with respect to a single-detector observation ³⁸, the same event would have been seen by the ET with an SNR of ~ $(32.4/\sqrt{2}) \times 45 \times 1.5$. Therefore, we set $\rho = 1500$.

In the computation of the match, we fix the frequency sensitivity range for the ET to $\{f_{min}, f_{max}\} = \{1 \text{ Hz}, f_{ISCO}\}$. The results are shown in Fig. 2.7. We notice that, due to the very large SNR, the distributions are a lot more peaked,

³⁸Only the two LIGO sites contributed to the total SNR of GW170817, due to the unlucky sky-position of the source relative to the Virgo interferometer orientation.



Figure 2.8: (Left) Probability distributions obtained for a $1.4M_{\odot}$ equal-mass binary spinning at $\chi = 0.05$ (dashed-green) and $\chi = -0.05$ (orange), with the ET noise sensitivity curve and a SNR $\rho = 1700$. The vertical dashed lines define the maximum-posterior values, while the solid areas define the 90% credible intervals. The red dashed vertical line defines the injected value $\tilde{\Lambda}_0 = 800$. (Right) Probability distributions obtained for a $1.4M_{\odot}$ equal-mass binary spinning at $\chi = 0.1$ (dashed-green) and $\chi = -0.1$ (orange), with the ET noise sensitivity curve and a SNR $\rho = 1700$. The vertical dashed lines define the maximum-posterior values, while the solid areas define the vertical dashed lines define the maximum-posterior values, while the solid areas define the 90% credible intervals. The red dashed vertical line defines the injected value $\tilde{\Lambda}_0 = 300$.

compared to those obtained with LIGO in Fig. 2.6. Instead, the induced shift with respect to the injected value, due to the imperfect modeling of the signal, is the same as before. This is expected, because the observed offset is independent of the SNR, which cancels out in the computation of the match. It depends only on the the difference between the signal h and the template h_T , and the relative shape of the sensitivity curves of LIGO and the ET, which are anyway similar in the high-frequency region, where the tidal effects are relevant. This can be easily checked, translating the LIGO curve onto the ET one in Fig. 2.5. However, the impact on the recovery of $\tilde{\Lambda}$ is still not sufficient to distinguish the spin-tidal effects, being the induced bias completely contained inside the 90% credible interval, and therefore overtaken by the statistical uncertainties. This means that the spin-tidal terms seem negligible, even when assuming a detection with the ET.

We further investigate this problem by considering a more *optimistic* scenario, consisting in the hypothetical case of observing an event with the physical parameters compatible with GW170817 ($1.4M_{\odot}$ equal-mass binary), but in a face-on orientation. In this configuration, the SNR of the event detected by the ET is increased by another factor ~ 1.15, with respect to the previous one (the total gain of the triangular interferometer is then ~ $1.5 \times 1.15 \sim 1.7$, relative to a single L-shaped detector). Furthermore, to maximize the detectability of the spin-tidal terms, we consider three cases:

1) a *large tidal-deformability* case, where we set the injected value of the average tidal deformability equal to the upper limit of the 90% credible interval



Figure 2.9: Probability distributions obtained for a $1.4M_{\odot}$ equal-mass binary spinning at $\chi = 0.1$ (dashed-green) and $\chi = -0.1$ (orange), with the ET noise sensitivity curve and a SNR $\rho = 1700$. The vertical dashed lines define the maximum-posterior values, while the solid areas define the 90% credible intervals. The red dashed vertical line defines the injected value $\tilde{\Lambda}_0 = 800$.

reported by the LIGO/Virgo collaboration for GW170817, $\Lambda_0 = 800$, keeping the spins equal to $\chi_1 = \chi_2 = \chi = \pm 0.05$;

- 2) a high-spin case, where we fix the star spins to $\chi_1 = \chi_2 = \chi = \pm 0.1$, which is allowed by the high-spin prior used by the collaboration, that imposes $|\chi_{1,2}| \leq 0.79$ [8,19], and we keep the tidal deformability equal to $\tilde{\Lambda}_0 = 300$;
- 3) we combine the above cases, increasing both the spins and the tidal deformability, $\chi_1 = \chi_2 = \chi = \pm 0.1$ and $\tilde{\Lambda}_0 = 800$.

We run the analysis on the above three configurations assuming to detect the event with the ET with a SNR of $\rho = 1700$ (1.15 times larger than the $\rho = 1500$ assumed before). The results for the first two cases are shown in Fig. 2.8. In the left panel we show the large-tidal deformability case, whereas in the right panel the high-spin case. We notice that the picture slightly improves in these scenarios. The bias relative to the injected value is increased, with respect to the *standard* scenario in Fig. 2.7, thanks to the larger values of tidal deformability and spin in the first and second case, respectively. This reflects the linear dependence of the gravitational phase on these parameters. As a consequence, and thanks also to



Figure 2.10: Estimation of the SNR required to distinguish the effects of the spin-tidal terms considering the ET noise sensitivity curve. The vertical red grid lines fix the tidal deformabilities consistent with the median (solid) and 90% upper limit (dashed) provided by LIGO/Virgo collaboration [19]. The blue and green contour lines correspond to the SNR of our standard, $\rho = 1500$, and optimistic, $\rho = 1700$, scenarios, respectively.

the higher SNR, the injected value Λ_0 lies on the tails of the distributions, slightly outside of the 90% credible intervals delimited by the solid areas in both cases. This implies that the gravitational signal h, which includes the spin-tidal effects in the waveform, is marginally distinguishable from the template h_T . However, even in these optimistic scenarios, and due to the simplifications we have taken into account, the offset is only at $\sim 2\sigma$, suggesting that it might be very challenging to measure this effect.

If we consider instead the third case, the situation is quite different. As shown in Fig. 2.9, by assuming a spin $\chi = 0.1$ and an average tidal deformability $\tilde{\Lambda}_0 = 800$, we sum up the two effects, introducing a bias which shifts the distribution completely off from the true value (more than 5σ away). In this scenario the systematic uncertainties are much larger than the statistical ones, implying that not accounting for the spin-tidal terms would result in an incorrect estimate of the tidal deformability. However, this would be the case only if neutron stars with large tidal deformabilities and moderately high spins exist in Nature.

Finally, we provide an estimate of the minimum values for the triplet $\rho - \chi - \Lambda$ (with $\chi_1 = \chi_2 = \chi$) required to distinguish the effects of the spin-tidal terms for a GW170817-like event detected with the ET. To do so, we compute the match of the gravitational signal $h(\chi, \tilde{\Lambda})$ against the template $h_T(\chi, \tilde{\Lambda})$, for $\tilde{\Lambda} \in [0, 2000]$ and $\chi \in [-0.79, 0.79]$, for a $1.4M_{\odot}$ equal-mass binary. The results of the match are translated to the SNR, through Eq. (2.226), for a $D = 6 : \{M_1, M_2, \chi_1, \chi_2, \Lambda_1, \Lambda_2\}$ parameter space, where we require to estimate all the parameters at 90% credible level, i.e., setting n = 1.64 in Eq. (2.226). The results of this analysis are shown in Fig. 2.10. The density plot represents the minimum SNR needed to observe some characteristic combination of $\tilde{\Lambda}$ and $\chi_1 = \chi_2 = \chi$. The solid and dashed vertical red grid lines $\tilde{\Lambda} = \{300, 800\}$, set the median and 90% upper limit provided by Ref. [19], respectively. The blue and green contour lines correspond to the SNR of our *standard*, $\rho = 1500$, and *optimistic*, $\rho = 1700$, scenarios, respectively.

We can see that for low spins and/or small tidal deformabilities the contour lines get closer. This is expected, since the spin-tidal corrections are harder to detect in this limit, implying a fast increasing of the required SNR. On other hand, this means that small variations of SNR are less significant in this regime. Indeed, there is small difference between the $\rho = 1500$ and the $\rho = 1700$ contour lines. In general, larger spins are required to attain the same SNR as $\tilde{\Lambda}$ decreases.

The intersection of $\Lambda = 800$ with the $\rho = \{1500, 1700\}$ contours shows that the minimum spin required to distinguish the spin-tidal effects from a h_T template, at the 90% level, is $\chi \sim \{\pm 0.07, \pm 0.06\}$, respectively. Notice that the intersection of the $\tilde{\Lambda} = 800$ line with the green contour line ($\rho = 1700$) corresponds to the particular cases shown in the left panel of Fig. 2.8, and in Fig. 2.9. We stress that the parallelism between the results in Fig. 2.10 and those shown in Figs. 2.7–2.9 is not perfect. The reason for this is that in Fig. 2.10 we are accounting for D = 6 parameters through Eq. (2.226), while the previous plots are the result of a single-parameter analysis. Indeed, for $\tilde{\Lambda} = 300$ and $\rho = 1700$, the intersection occurs at $\chi \sim \pm 0.17$, to be compared to the right panel of Fig. 2.8.

In conclusion, spin-tidal couplings are only expected to affect significantly the signal for putative binary neutron star events with the SNR of GW170817 (as seen by current second-generation detectors), observed with third-generation detectors, and for moderately high spins. On the other hand, the calibration of these effects on current waveform templates would have a non-negligible impact only if binaries with $\chi_i \gtrsim 0.1$ evolve and merge in the local Universe.

Chapter 3

The relativistic inverse stellar problem

The lack of knowledge of the behavior of matter at supranuclear densities has led to large uncertainties on the equation of state (EOS) inside the core of neutron stars (cf. section 1.1.2). Various theoretical approaches to model the microphysical interactions among hadrons have been developed, predicting different scenarios for the composition of cold nuclear matter at densities above the nuclear saturation point, $\rho_{nu} \sim 2.7 \times 10^{14} \text{ g/cm}^3$ [18]. This gave rise to many models of the EOS, i.e., different predictions on the relation between the pressure and the energy density, $p = p(\epsilon)$ (we recall that the cold nuclear matter inside neutron stars is modeled through a barotropic EOS, see section 1.1.1). In the left panel of Fig. 3.1, we show several models of EOS in the energy density–pressure plane.

The EOS is an essential ingredient to determine the structure of neutron stars and to make predictions on the macroscopic observables, such as mass M, radius R, etc. (see section 1.1.3). The integration of the TOV equations, using various models of EOS, allows us to find the mass-radius profiles, which can sensibly differ from each other. We show this feature in the right panel of Fig. 3.1. We can see that different EOSs predict different values of the neutron star maximum mass, and that for a given mass they predict different values of the neutron star radius.

This naturally suggests that astrophysical observations can be exploited to constrain the neutron star EOS, ruling out those proposed models which are incompatible with the measurements. For instance, the observation of two-solar-mass neutron stars [221, 222] (colored band in Fig. 3.1) has ruled out all the EOS models which can not support such a large mass. In general, the simultaneous measurement of both the mass and radius of a neutron star (or, as we will see, of any other pair of independent observables) fixes a configuration in the mass-radius plane, imposing a constraint on the EOS.

We stress that besides observational constraints, experimental and theoretical



Figure 3.1: (Left) Pressure-energy profiles predicted by various models of EOS, in the core region of neutron stars. For the description of the micro-physical properties the EOS models see, e.g., [18]. (Right) Mass-radius profiles obtained by integrating the TOV equations with the EOSs shown in the left panel. The yellow horizontal band represents the astrophysical constraint imposed by the observation of a neutron star with mass $M = (2.01 \pm 0.04) M_{\odot}$ [221]. Roughly speaking, all EOSs whose corresponding mass-radius curves lie below the band are ruled out.

bounds can further be imposed on the EOS. Data from laboratory experiments [94, 223–227] and nuclear-physics calculations [228–231] constrain the low-density regime, whereas perturbative QCD computations [232, 233] bind the ultra-high density region, $\rho \gg \rho_{nu}$. Another theoretical bound is the causality constraint, which requires that the speed of sound, $c_s = c\sqrt{dp/d\epsilon}$, does not exceed the speed of light c. Several models of EOS obtained through non-relativistic computations do not satisfy this requirement at large densities.

In 1992, Lindblom showed that the TOV equations provide a unique mapping between the energy-pressure relation (i.e., the EOS) and the mass-radius profile [70]. In other words, the equations of stellar structure link the microscopical properties of matter to the macroscopical characteristics of the neutron star, as shown in Fig. 3.2. In principle, the complete knowledge of the M(R) relation could be used to invert the mapping and fully determine the EOS. This requires a collection of simultaneous measurements of neutron star masses and radii, dense and accurate enough to make possible the inversion and to reconstruct the EOS. This procedure is known as the *relativistic inverse stellar problem*: constraining the neutron star EOS through the observations of macroscopic quantities of neutron stars.

The main issues in solving the inverse stellar problem are: (i) a limited number



Figure 3.2: The unique mapping between the EOS and the mass-radius relation, provided by the TOV equations. The $\{R(\{\epsilon_0, p_0\}), M(\{\epsilon_0, p_0\})\}$ point is the equilibrium configuration with central energy density and pressure given by $\{\epsilon_0, p_0\}$. The knowledge of the whole mass-radius curve is needed, in principle, to invert the mapping and obtain the energy-pressure relation.

of simultaneous measurements of neutron star observables ¹, and (ii), the large uncertainties affecting the measurements of these quantities (in particular the radius). Despite these difficulties, measurements of masses and radii, obtained through neutron star observations in the electromagnetic band ², have allowed to constrain the EOS, ruling out extreme models which predict very large radii $(R \gtrsim 13 \text{ km})$ [26–28,236–244].

The pair of observables mass-radius is not the only one which can provide information on the neutron star internal structure. The measurement of any macroscopic quantity, such as compactness, moment of inertia, etc., can in principle constrain the EOS. In the field of gravitational wave physics, an important candidate to probe the interior of neutron stars is the (electric quadrupolar) tidal deformability λ_2 [12, 13, 16, 245–247]. Indeed, as extensively discussed in the previous chapters, the tidal deformability carries information on the EOS, and leave an imprint on the gravitational waveform emitted by inspiralling binary neutron stars (or neutron

¹The available neutron star observations are not uniformly distributed over the range of masses. The total population of observed neutron stars is peaked around the Chandrasekhar mass, $M \sim 1.4 M_{\odot}$ [29,234].

²The estimate of neutron star radii, obtained from electromagnetic observations through X-ray spectral modeling, is affected by systematic uncertainties, which led to some disagreement among the inferences of different groups [235].

star-black hole systems)³. Therefore, the inverse stellar problem can be solved as well using the pair of observables mass-tidal deformability, which can be measured through gravitational wave detections. In other words, the measurement of the tidal deformability can constrain the high-density regime of the neutron star EOS.

This is indeed what happened after the first gravitational wave detection of a binary neutron star merger, GW170817 [8]. The LIGO/Virgo collaboration exploited the constraints on the star tidal deformabilities (see section 2.3) to rule out some proposed models of EOS, which predict more deformable matter and then large tidal deformabilities [19]. The LIGO/Virgo collaboration [20] and many other works [21–25] translated this result on the neutron star radius, constraining it in the range $\sim 9 \div 13$ km, in agreement with electromagnetic astrophysical observations.

In this second part of the thesis, we demonstrate the feasibility of using gravitational wave signals emitted by coalescing neutron star binaries to solve the relativistic inverse stellar problem, i.e., to infer the parameters of a phenomenological representation of the EOS from measurements of the stellar mass and tidal deformability, performing a model selection among the EOSs proposed in the literature. In section 3.1 we review the piecewise polytropic phenomenologically parametrized model of the EOS. In section 3.2 we describe the statistical approach used, and, finally, in section 3.3 we present our results (Abdelsalhin *et al.* [87]).

Since throughout this chapter we refer only to the quadrupolar electric tidal deformability λ_2 , henceforth we omit the subscript 2 in the λ symbol.

3.1 Phenomenological representations of the equation of state

The models of EOS proposed in the literature depend on several parameters arising from the way hadron interactions are modeled, and on the particle content (see section 1.1.2). On the other hand, measurements of mass and, especially, radius/tidal deformability can be affected by large uncertainties, which may make difficult to solve the inverse stellar problem mapping the correct EOS, if too many parameters are involved. Furthermore, constraining the parameters within one given realistic model does not rule out automatically other models based on different theoretical approaches.

³Tidal deformations of neutron stars affect the emitted gravitational waveform through the quadrupolar electric tidal deformabilities, at leading-order (see section 2.2.3). Current templates used by the LIGO/Virgo collaboration model only the main contribution given by λ_2 [8, 19]. Other terms, such as magnetic tidal Love numbers, spin corrections and higher-order multipole moments, have not been included yet (on the other hand, we have shown in section 2.3 that their impact is negligible for second-generation detectors).



Figure 3.3: Flowchart summarizing the steps of the inverse stellar problem procedure that we use to constrain the EOS with gravitational wave observations.

Phenomenological parametrizations of the EOS of neutron stars are a way to overcome this limitation. Indeed, phenomenological models provide an effective approach to solve the inverse stellar problem, since they allow to describe a large class of realistic EOSs through a relatively small set of coefficients, to be constrained by observational data [71–73, 248–251]. These EOSs can be used to combine measurements of various neutron star parameters, even coming from different channels. In other words, phenomenological representations can be exploited to combine the results of gravitational and electromagnetic observations, leading to multimessenger constraints on the EOS. Moreover, it may be possible that the true EOS differs from the models proposed in literature so far. In this case, a phenomenological approach would be extremely useful to constrain the main features of the correct EOS.

Phenomenological models developed so far include:

- 1) the piecewise polytropic EOS developed by Read et al. [83] (a variant of this model was proposed by Ozel and collaborators [71,252]).
- 2) the spectral representation proposed by Lindblom [84], based on an expansion of the adiabatic index in terms of the pressure/enthalpy (see also the causal version of the model based on the speed of sound [253]).
- 3) the semi-phenomenological model described by Steiner et al. [26], where a pressure-energy relation depending on nuclear physics parameters (such as symmetry energy, compressibility, etc.), for $\rho \leq 2\rho_{nu}$, is matched to a two-piece polytropic relation at larger densities, which fits the inner core.

Ozel and collaborators have shown that the piecewise polytropic model allows to discriminate among realistic EOSs using electromagnetic measurements of neutron star radii [28]. Both the model by Read et al. and the spectral representation by Lindblom have been directly included in the gravitational wave templates, to parametrize the dependence of the tidal deformability on the EOS. Lackey, Wade and collaborators have shown that this way of parametrizing (alternative to the parametrization of the tidal deformability in terms of neutron star mass [14]) allows to constrain the EOS from gravitational wave detections [15, 254]. Indeed, the spectral model has been used by the LIGO/Virgo collaboration to infer the radii of the detected neutron stars of the GW170817 event [20].

In this thesis we use the piecewise polytropic model by Read et al. [83]. In Fig. 3.3 we show a flowchart illustrating the various steps of our inverse stellar problem procedure. Henceforth we use G = c = 1 units.

3.1.1 Polytropic equations of state

In this section we describe the general form of a polytropic EOS. We recall that for a barotropic EOS, $p = p(\epsilon)$, the first law of thermodynamics reads (see section 1.1.1)

$$d\epsilon = \frac{\epsilon + p}{n} dn \,, \tag{3.1}$$

where ϵ is the energy density, p the pressure and n the baryon number density. The adiabatic index Γ is defined as

$$\Gamma = \frac{d\log p}{d(\log n)} = \frac{\epsilon + p}{p} \frac{dp}{d\epsilon}, \qquad (3.2)$$

where in the last equality we have made use of Eq. (3.1). The adiabatic index is a useful parameter to quantify the *stiffness* of an EOS.

The stiffness is a property of the EOS which indicates how much matter can be stored in a given volume. If the matter is more compressible, more of it can be stored in the same volume, the average density is larger, and the EOS is said *soft*. Viceversa, EOSs characterized by less compressible matter correspond to lower average densities, and are called *stiff*. Since the structure and composition of matter change inside a neutron star, the stiffness generally depends on the density. From a different but complementary point of view, the stiffness can be also seen as a measure of the pressure that the matter is subjected to, at a given density. Soft matter (being more compressible) exhibits lower pressures, whereas stiff matter is characterized by higher pressures. In relation to the adiabatic index, soft EOSs show generally a larger Γ , while stiff EOSs a lower one. Note that the adiabatic index is a function of the density, reflecting that the stiffness in general is not constant.

Thus, soft EOSs lead to more compact neutron stars (larger masses for a fixed radius, or, equivalently, smaller radii for a fixed mass), which are less affected by

tidal forces, and then less deformable, i.e., the tidal deformability λ is smaller. Viceversa, stiff EOSs lead to less compact objects (smaller masses for the same radius, larger radii for the same mass), which are more deformable, and have larger tidal deformabilities. Measurements of neutron star radii from the electromagnetic band [27,28,243], and of the average tidal deformability (see section 2.3) from the gravitational wave event GW170817 [8,19,20] favor soft EOSs, ruling out extreme stiff models.

The stiffness is also related to the speed of sound c_s , which is defined by

$$c_s^2 = \frac{dp}{d\epsilon} = \frac{p\Gamma}{\epsilon + p}, \qquad (3.3)$$

where in the last equality we have used Eq. (3.2). Then, a higher speed of sound corresponds to stiffer EOSs, whereas a lower speed of sound to a softer one.

Assuming that all baryons have the same mass, typically the neutron mass m_n , we can write $\rho = m_n n$, where ρ is the rest-mass density ⁴. This allows us to rewrite Eq. (3.1) as

$$d\epsilon = \frac{\epsilon + p}{\rho} d\rho \,. \tag{3.4}$$

Polytropic EOSs are power law relations between the pressure and the energy/restmass density. The thermodynamics of fully degenerate Fermi gases in the nonrelativistic/ultra-relativistic limit leads to polytropic EOSs [255–257]. Moreover, polytropic models approximate the EOS arising from the strong interacting matter present in the neutron star cores (cf. the next section below).

There are two kinds of polytropic relations: energy polytropes and rest-mass polytropes. The first one is a relativistic version, which has the form

$$p(\epsilon) = K\epsilon^{\gamma}, \qquad (3.5)$$

where K is the polytropic constant and γ the polytropic index. The second type has instead the form

$$p(\rho) = K\rho^{\gamma} \,. \tag{3.6}$$

Note that in the latter case, the polytropic index coincides with the adiabatic index, $\gamma = \Gamma$. This means that the adiabatic index (and then the stiffness) of a polytrope is constant. Thus, we can write

$$p(\rho) = K \rho^{\Gamma}, \qquad (3.7)$$

⁴This assumption is justified by the fact that: (i) for plain nuclear matter inside a neutron star, the neutron fraction is larger than the 90% (see section 1.1.2), and the masses of the proton and the neutron are very similar. (ii) We are going to use a phenomenologically parametrized model of the EOS, not one coming from nuclear physics calculations. Therefore, we can assume that the neutron star matter is composed of a single-component fluid.

which is the form of the polytrope that we will use henceforth.

The expression for the energy density can be derived using the first law of thermodynamics. Replacing Eq. (3.7) in Eq. (3.4), one obtains the differential equation

$$\frac{d\epsilon}{d\rho} = \frac{\epsilon + K\rho^{\Gamma}}{\rho}, \qquad (3.8)$$

whose solution is

$$\epsilon(\rho) = (1+a)\rho + \frac{K\rho^{\Gamma}}{\Gamma - 1} \qquad \Gamma \neq 1$$

$$\epsilon(\rho) = (1+b)\rho + K\rho \log \rho \qquad \Gamma = 1,$$
(3.9)

where a and b are integration constants. Imposing that in the non-relativistic limit the energy density reduces to the rest-mass density,

$$\lim_{\rho \to 0} \frac{\epsilon(\rho)}{\rho} = 1, \qquad (3.10)$$

requires $\Gamma > 1$ and a = 0 (cf. the next section). The result is

$$\epsilon(\rho) = \rho + \frac{K\rho^{\Gamma}}{\Gamma - 1} \qquad \Gamma > 1.$$
(3.11)

The speed of sound is given by

$$c_s^2(\rho) = \frac{K\Gamma(\Gamma-1)\rho^{\Gamma}}{(\Gamma-1)\rho + K\Gamma\rho^{\Gamma}} \qquad \Gamma > 1.$$
(3.12)

Note that c_s is monotonically increasing with the rest-mass density. Thus, polytropic EOSs can violate causality: for large enough densities $c_s > 1$, i.e., the speed of sound exceeds the speed of light.

3.1.2 Piecewise polytropic equations of state

In this section we describe the piecewise polytropic model, developed by Read et al. [83], that we use to solve the inverse stellar problem. We said that the adiabatic index of a polytrope is constant. Thus, simple polytropic EOSs can not be a good approximation to "realistic" EOSs which undergo great changes of stiffness. Piecewise polytropic models provide a solution to this problem.

Read et al. showed that piecewise polytropes accurately fit the pressure-density profiles of a large variety of EOSs based on realistic nuclear physics calculations. These include models with plain npe μ nuclear matter, hyperons, meson condensates and phase transitions to deconfined quarks, obtained within both non-relativistic many-body methods and relativistic mean-field approaches (cf. section 1.1.2).



Figure 3.4: Schematic representation of the regions of the piecewise polytropic model in the neutron star core. See the text for details.

The neutron star macroscopic observables, like masses and radii, are accurately reproduced within $\lesssim 1\%$ of the corresponding values predicted by the realistic models.

A piecewise polytropic EOS is defined for $\rho \ge \rho_0$ (where ρ_0 can be freely chosen) by

$$p(\rho) = K_i \rho^{\Gamma_i} \qquad \rho_{i-1} \le \rho \le \rho_i \qquad i = 1, \dots, N, \qquad (3.13)$$

where $\rho_0 < \cdots < \rho_i < \cdots < \rho_N$ are N + 1 dividing densities which partition the range of densities $\rho \ge \rho_0$ in N + 1 regions. Imposing the continuity of the pressure across each boundary gives

$$K_{i+1} = \frac{p(\rho_i)}{\rho_i^{\Gamma_{i+1}}} \qquad i = 1, \dots, N.$$
 (3.14)

The polytropic constant K_1 of the first region is determined specifying the value of the pressure p_0 at $\rho = \rho_0$,

$$K_1 = \frac{p_0}{\rho_0^{\Gamma_1}} \qquad p_0 = p(\rho_0) \,. \tag{3.15}$$
Γ_i	$K_i/c^2 \left[g^{1-\Gamma_i} \operatorname{cm}^{3(\Gamma_i-1)} \right]$	$ ho_i ~ \left[{ m g/cm}^3 ight]$
1.58425	6.80110×10^{-9}	2.44034×10^{7}
1.28733	1.06186×10^{-6}	3.78358×10^{11}
0.62223	5.32697×10^{1}	$ \rho_{\rm L} \equiv 2.62780 \times 10^{12} $
$\Gamma_{\rm SLy} \equiv 1.35692$	$K_{\rm SLy} \equiv 3.99874 \times 10^{-8}$	$ ho_M$

Table 3.1: Parameters of the piecewise polytropic version of the SLy EOS used in the neutron star crust region. We restored the value of the speed of light *c*. See the text for details on the highlighted constants.

The integral of the first law of thermodynamics (3.4) in each region gives

$$\epsilon(\rho) = (1+a_i)\rho + \frac{K_i}{\Gamma_i - 1}\rho^{\Gamma_i} \qquad \Gamma_i \neq 1$$

$$\epsilon(\rho) = (1+b_i)\rho + K_i\rho\log\rho \qquad \Gamma_i = 1$$

$$\rho_{i-1} \le \rho \le \rho_i \qquad i = 1, \dots, N,$$

(3.16)

where

$$a_{i} = \frac{\epsilon(\rho_{i-1})}{\rho_{i-1}} - 1 - \frac{K_{i}}{\Gamma_{i} - 1} \rho_{i-1}^{\Gamma_{i} - 1}$$

$$b_{i} = \frac{\epsilon(\rho_{i-1})}{\rho_{i-1}} - 1 - K_{i} \log \rho_{i-1}$$

 $i = 1, \dots, N$
(3.17)

to make the energy density continuous. In the first region, i = 1, this requires to specify the value of the energy density $\epsilon_0 = \epsilon(\rho_0)$. Note that the above solution is continuous in Γ_i . Indeed, replacing a_i and b_i , we get

$$\epsilon(\rho) = \frac{\epsilon(\rho_{i-1})}{\rho_{i-1}}\rho + K_i \rho \frac{\rho^{\Gamma_i - 1} - \rho_{i-1}^{\Gamma_i - 1}}{\Gamma_i - 1} \quad \Gamma_i \neq 1$$

$$\epsilon(\rho) = \frac{\epsilon(\rho_{i-1})}{\rho_{i-1}}\rho + K_i \rho \log\left(\frac{\rho}{\rho_{i-1}}\right) \quad \Gamma_i = 1$$

(3.18)

and we recognizes that

$$\lim_{\Gamma_i \to 1} \frac{\rho^{\Gamma_i - 1} - \rho_{i-1}^{\Gamma_i - 1}}{\Gamma_i - 1} = \log\left(\frac{\rho}{\rho_{i-1}}\right).$$
(3.19)

Finally, the speed of sound reads

$$c_s^2(\rho) = \frac{\Gamma_i p}{\epsilon + p} \qquad \rho_{i-1} \le \rho \le \rho_i \qquad i = 1, \dots, N$$
(3.20)

and it is discontinuous at each ρ_i , because of the change of the adiabatic index.



Figure 3.5: Plot of the analytical version of the SLy EOS. The four regions of the piecewise polytropic representation correspond approximately to: a non-relativistic electron gas, a relativistic electron gas, the neutron drip and the inner crust.

The microscopic stability condition, $dp/d\epsilon \ge 0$, imposes $\Gamma_i \ge 0$. Values of the adiabatic index in the range $0 \le \Gamma_i \le 1$ are allowed in piecewise polytropic EOSs, provided that $\rho_0 \ne 0$ (see the previous section, Eq. (3.10)). In particular, $\Gamma_i = 0$ (which means a constant pressure across the interval) allows to take into account first-order phase transitions in the neutron star matter.

Read et al. found that modeling the neutron star high-density core with three polytropic segments accurately reproduce a large set of realistic EOSs. The values of the dividing densities which minimize the discrepancy with respect to the tabulated EOSs correspond to $\rho_1 = 10^{14.7} \text{ g/cm}^3$ and $\rho_2 = 10^{15} \text{ g/cm}^3$. This model has four independent parameters: the adiabatic indices of the three regions and the value of the pressure at the first dividing density, namely $\{p_1, \Gamma_1, \Gamma_2, \Gamma_3\}$, where $p_1 = p(\rho_1)$. The polytropic constants K_i are given by Eq. (3.14), with $K_1 = p_1/\rho_1^{\Gamma_1}$. A schematic picture of this model is shown in Fig. 3.4 (note that the polytropic branches are straight lines in log-log scale, with the slope given by the adiabatic index).

At low densities, the outermost polytropic segment is matched dynamically to a fixed crust, which is chosen to be a parametrized four-piece polytropic version of the SLy EOS [258, 259]. Its parameters are summarized in Table 3.1. The pressure-density profile of the crust EOS is shown in Fig. 3.5.

The matching point between crust and core is simply given by the value of



Figure 3.6: (Left) Schematic representation of the match between the crust and the core EOSs. See the text for details. (Right) Constraint imposed on the parameters p_1 and Γ_1 by the matching procedure. The allowed region is shown in blue.

density where the low and high-density EOSs intersect each other, and depends only on p_1 and Γ_1 . It reads

$$\rho_M = \left(\frac{K_1}{K_{\rm SLy}}\right)^{1/(\Gamma_{\rm SLy} - \Gamma_1)}, \qquad (3.21)$$

where $K_{\rm SLy}$ and $\Gamma_{\rm SLy}$ are the polytropic parameters of the innermost crust region, given in Table 3.1. This choice naturally implies a constraint on p_1 and Γ_1 , since specific combinations of them do exist, which yield no intersection between the crust and the core EOSs, and are therefore incompatible. The allowed region can be found analytically, and satisfies the following relation

$$\left\{ \left[p_1 \ge p_R \right] \bigcap \left[\Gamma_1 \ge \frac{\log\left(p_1/p_L\right)}{\log\left(\rho_1/\rho_L\right)} \right] \right\} \bigcup \left\{ \left[p_1 \le p_R \right] \bigcap \left[\Gamma_1 \le \frac{\log\left(p_1/p_L\right)}{\log\left(\rho_1/\rho_L\right)} \right] \right\},$$
(3.22)

where ρ_L and $p_L = K_{\text{Sly}}\rho_L^{\Gamma_{\text{Sly}}}$ are, respectively, the density and the pressure at the interface of the two innermost crust regions, and $p_R = K_{\text{Sly}}\rho_1^{\Gamma_{\text{Sly}}}$ is the value of the pressure assumed by the last low-density polytropic segment if extended up to ρ_1 (see the left panel of Fig. 3.6). The values of ρ_L is given in Table 3.1. We show the above region, in the $p_1-\Gamma_1$ plane, in the right panel of Fig. 3.6. Note that we are implicitly requiring that the match occurs in the innermost crust region, i.e., at density $\rho_M \geq \rho_L$.

Finally, in Fig. 3.7 we show the mass-radius and mass-tidal deformability diagrams obtained solving the relativistic equations of stellar structure for different



Figure 3.7: (Left) Mass-radius relations for some realistic EOSs modeled through the piecewise polytropic representation. The values of the parameters $\{p_1, \Gamma_1, \Gamma_2, \Gamma_3\}$ which specify the EOSs, as well as the details on the microscopic composition of each realistic model, can be found in [83]. (Right) Tidal deformability as a function of the neutron star mass for the same EOSs considered in the left panel.

EOSs (see sections 1.1.3 and 1.2.2 and the Appendix A), modeled through the piecewise polytropic parametrization. The EOS models which give large radii and tidal deformabilities are the stiff ones, whereas the EOSs that lead to more compact, less deformable objects are the soft ones.

With a slight abuse of notation, henceforth we define p_1 to be the logarithm (to base ten) of the pressure evaluated at ρ_1 , $p_1 \equiv \log_{10} p(\rho_1)$.

3.2 The Bayesian framework

In this section we describe the approach that we use to estimate the EOS parameters $\{p_1, \Gamma_1, \Gamma_2, \Gamma_3\}$ of the piecewise polytropic representation, starting from the macroscopic observables provided by gravitational wave observations, namely the mass M and the tidal deformability λ of the detected neutron stars. We stress that our method is completely general, and can be applied also using different neutron star observables, obtained either with electromagnetic or gravitational wave observations, leading to a multimessenger framework.

In general, for a given set of N observed stars, we have m + N free parameters to determine, i.e., m parameters of the EOS model, and N central pressures p_i^c (i = 1, ..., N). We assume that any detected neutron star provides n = 2observables, which in our case are the mass and the tidal deformability. Therefore, to fully characterize the parametrized EOS, we need at least N = m observations ⁵.

As discussed in the previous section, piecewise polytropes are characterized by m = 4 parameters, which lead to 8 unknown parameters to be found:

$$\hat{\theta} = \{p_1, \Gamma_1, \Gamma_2, \Gamma_3, p_1^c, p_2^c, p_3^c, p_4^c\}.$$
(3.23)

Therefore, we need at least N = 4 observations, which provide the required set of 8 measured quantities:

$$\vec{d} = \{M_1, \lambda_1, M_2, \lambda_2, M_3, \lambda_3, M_4, \lambda_4\}.$$
(3.24)

Within the Bayesian scheme of inference (see, e.g., [211]), we are interested in determining the posterior probability density function (PDF) of the EOS parameters given the experimental data, $\mathcal{P}(\vec{\theta}|\vec{d})^{6}$. Using Bayes theorem, we can write the joint posterior PDF as

$$\mathcal{P}(\vec{\theta}|\vec{d}) \propto \mathcal{L}(\vec{d}|\vec{\theta}) \,\mathcal{P}_0(\vec{\theta}) \,, \tag{3.25}$$

where $\mathcal{L}(\vec{d}|\vec{\theta})$ is the likelihood function, i.e., the PDF of the experimental data given the EOS parameters, and $\mathcal{P}_0(\vec{\theta})$ the prior PDF, which describes the former information on the parameters. The probability distribution of l parameters is given by marginalizing over the remaining 8 - l variables, i.e.,

$$\mathcal{P}(\theta_1, \dots, \theta_l | \vec{d}) = \int \mathcal{P}(\vec{\theta} | \vec{d}) \, d\theta_{l+1} \dots d\theta_8 \,. \tag{3.26}$$

In our analysis we assume that the set of data d obtained from gravitational wave detections are independent and Gaussian distributed, with the values of each observable $M_i(\lambda_i)$ being affected by an experimental uncertainty $\sigma_{M_i}(\sigma_{\lambda_i})^7$. Under these assumptions, the likelihood can be written as

$$\mathcal{L} \propto \mathrm{e}^{-\chi^2},$$
 (3.27)

⁵The counting of the observations needed to characterize the EOS derives from the idealistic inverse stellar problem, where the uncertainties on the measurements are not taken into account. In the latter case, at least N pairs of independent observables are needed to constrain N EOS parameters, otherwise the solution is not unique. An insufficient number of observations would constrain the EOS parameters anyway, but it would not be able to remove completely the degeneracy.

⁶When realistic data are used, the deterministic solution of the idealistic inverse problem (see footnote 5) is spoiled by the intrinsic probabilistic nature of the experimental measurements, and transformed into a probability distribution.

⁷This analysis was started and almost completed before the first gravitational wave detection of a binary neutron star. Therefore, no real data were available at the time, which is the reason why we have used mock data. Even after the GW170817 event, the observed neutron stars would have not been enough to fully constrain the EOS parameters. We stress that our goal is to show the feasibility of constraining the EOS using gravitational wave observations, and not to exploit the information coming from the binary neutron star detection to actually infer the EOS.

where the chi-square variable reads

$$\chi^{2} = \sum_{i=1}^{4} \left\{ \frac{\left[M\left(p_{1}, \Gamma_{1}, \Gamma_{2}, \Gamma_{3}, p_{i}^{c}\right) - M_{i}\right]^{2}}{2\sigma_{M_{i}}^{2}} + \frac{\left[\lambda\left(p_{1}, \Gamma_{1}, \Gamma_{2}, \Gamma_{3}, p_{i}^{c}\right) - \lambda_{i}\right]^{2}}{2\sigma_{\lambda_{i}}^{2}} \right\}.$$
 (3.28)

It is straightforward to generalize the above formalism to an EOS representation with an arbitrary number of parameters m and/or to an arbitrary number of neutron star observations N, each of them providing n independent observables.

3.2.1 The Markov chain Monte Carlo

We sample the posterior probability distribution $\mathcal{P}(\theta|d)$ in Eq. (3.25) using Markov chain Monte Carlo (MCMC) simulations based on the Metropolis-Hastings algorithm (see, e.g., [260,261]). The procedure of this framework can be summarized with the following steps.

Given an initial point $\vec{\theta}_1 = \{p_1, \Gamma_1, \Gamma_2, \Gamma_3, p_1^c, p_2^c, p_3^c, p_4^c\}$, randomly chosen within the parameter space, we propose a jump to a new state, $\vec{\theta}_2$, with probability specified by the proposal function $f = f(\vec{\theta}_1, \vec{\theta}_2)$. The latter is chosen to be a multivariate Gaussian distribution centered in the current state $\vec{\theta}_1$,

$$f(\vec{\theta}_1, \vec{\theta}_2) = \exp\left[-\frac{1}{2}\left(\vec{\theta}_2 - \vec{\theta}_1\right)^{\mathrm{T}} \boldsymbol{\Sigma}^{-1}\left(\vec{\theta}_2 - \vec{\theta}_1\right)\right], \qquad (3.29)$$

where Σ is the covariance matrix (see below) and ^T denotes the transpose operator. Note that with this choice f is symmetric, i.e., $f(\vec{\theta}_2, \vec{\theta}_1) = f(\vec{\theta}_1, \vec{\theta}_2)$. Then, we compute the ratio

$$r(\vec{\theta}_1, \vec{\theta}_2) = \frac{\mathcal{P}(\vec{\theta}_2 | d)}{\mathcal{P}(\vec{\theta}_1 | d)}, \qquad (3.30)$$

and accept the proposed move with probability

$$a(\vec{\theta}_1, \vec{\theta}_2) = \min\left\{1, r(\vec{\theta}_1, \vec{\theta}_2)\right\}.$$
(3.31)

In this way, the chain is updated to the state $\vec{\theta}_2$ with probability $a(\vec{\theta}_1, \vec{\theta}_2)$, or remains fixed in $\vec{\theta}_1$ with probability $1 - a(\vec{\theta}_1, \vec{\theta}_2)$. If $\mathcal{P}(\vec{\theta}_2 | \vec{d}) \geq \mathcal{P}(\vec{\theta}_1 | \vec{d})$ the jump is always accepted, while if $\mathcal{P}(\vec{\theta}_2 | \vec{d}) < \mathcal{P}(\vec{\theta}_1 | \vec{d})$ it is accepted with probability $r(\vec{\theta}_1, \vec{\theta}_2)$. The previous steps are then iterated *n* times, allowing the chain to explore the parameter space of the model (see Algorithm 1 below).

The MCMC theory guarantees that, from any initial state and proposal function, the system evolves towards the desired target distribution $\mathcal{P}(\vec{\theta}|\vec{d})$. However, in practical situations the convergence of the chain is strongly affected by the choice of the proposal function. In this thesis we adopt an adaptive framework, in which the covariance matrix Σ of $f(\vec{\theta}_1, \vec{\theta}_2)$ is continuously updated through a *Gaussian adaptation* (GaA) algorithm [262, 263]. A remarkable feature of this approach is that the acceptance probability P of the proposed jump can be fixed a priori. In the following section we describe in detail the features of the algorithm.

3.2.2 The Gaussian adaptation algorithm

According to the GaA algorithm, the covariance matrix Σ of the proposal distribution $f(\vec{\theta_1}, \vec{\theta_2})$ is defined as

$$\boldsymbol{\Sigma} = \left(\rho \mathbf{Q}\right) \left(\rho \mathbf{Q}^{\mathrm{T}}\right), \qquad (3.32)$$

where ρ is the step size of the algorithm and **Q** the square root of the covariance matrix, normalized such that $\det(\mathbf{Q}) = 1$. We compute **Q** from Σ using the Cholesky decomposition.

The structure of the adaptive Metropolis-Hastings algorithm used in the MCMC is the following: we start from an initial state $\vec{\theta}_1$, setting $\rho = 1$ and $\Sigma = \mathbf{Q} = \mathbb{1}$, where $\mathbb{1}$ is the identity matrix. Then, at each step a new point is sampled as

$$\vec{\theta}_{i+1} = \vec{\theta}_i + \rho \, \mathbf{Q} \cdot \vec{\eta} \,, \tag{3.33}$$

where $\vec{\eta}$ is a vector drawn from a Gaussian distribution with zero mean and unit variance, $\vec{\eta} \sim \mathcal{N}(\vec{0}, \mathbb{1})$. If the proposed move $\vec{\theta}_{i+1}$ is accepted, the step size and the covariance matrix are updated according to the following rules:

$$\rho \to f_e \rho,$$

$$\Sigma \to \left(1 - \frac{1}{N_{\rm C}}\right) \Sigma + \frac{1}{N_{\rm C}} \left(\Delta \vec{\theta}\right) \left(\Delta \vec{\theta}\right)^{\rm T},$$
(3.34)

where $f_e > 1$ is called *expansion factor*, $N_{\rm C}$ is a free parameter of the GaA algorithm and $\Delta \vec{\theta} = \vec{\theta}_{i+1} - \vec{\theta}_i$. Conversely, if the proposed jump is rejected, the covariance matrix is not updated and the step size is reduced by a *contraction factor* $f_c < 1$:

$$\begin{array}{l}
\rho \to f_c \,\rho \,,\\ \Sigma \to \Sigma \,. \end{array} \tag{3.35}$$

A workflow of this procedure is shown in Algorithm 1.

The GaA algorithm relies on some free parameters, which following [263], we have fixed to the following values:

$$f_{e} = 1 + \beta(1 - P)$$

$$f_{c} = 1 - \beta P$$

$$\beta = 1/N_{C}$$

$$N_{C} = (D + 1)^{2} / \log(D + 1),$$

(3.36)

where D is the dimension of the MCMC parameter space and P is the acceptance probability of the proposed move. For our simulations we found that an optimal value of such probability, which guarantees an efficient mixing of the chains ⁸, corresponds to P = 0.25.

Algorithm 1 Adaptive Metropolis-Hastings

Start: $\vec{\theta}_{1}, \rho = 1, \Sigma = 1$ for i = 1, ..., nevaluate \mathbf{Q} by Cholesky decomposition of Σ normalize $\mathbf{Q} \to \mathbf{Q}/\det(\mathbf{Q})^{1/D}$ propose move $\vec{y} = \vec{\theta}_{i} + \rho \mathbf{Q} \cdot \vec{\eta}$ with $\vec{\eta} \sim \mathcal{N}(\vec{0}, 1)$ evaluate ratio $\mathcal{P}(\vec{y}|\vec{d})/\mathcal{P}(\vec{\theta}_{i}|\vec{d})$ if accepted $\vec{\theta}_{i+1} = \vec{y}$ $\rho \to f_{e}\rho$ $\Sigma \to (1 - \frac{1}{N_{c}}) \Sigma + \frac{1}{N_{c}} (\vec{\theta}_{i+1} - \vec{\theta}_{i}) (\vec{\theta}_{i+1} - \vec{\theta}_{i})^{\mathrm{T}}$ if rejected $\vec{\theta}_{i+1} = \vec{\theta}_{i}$ $\rho \to f_{c}\rho$ $\Sigma \to \Sigma$

3.3 Results of the numerical simulations

To test the ability of our approach to reconstruct the parameters of the piecewise polytropes, we analyze different possible scenarios. We consider non-spinning neutron stars (we recall that spin-tidal effects are negligible for second generation

⁸We stress that the GaA algorithm just described comes with a flaw. The MCMC theory guarantees that the Markov chain converges asymptotically to the desired target distribution $\mathcal{P}(\vec{\theta}|\vec{d})$, for any given proposal distribution $f(\vec{\theta_1}, \vec{\theta_2})$, if such function is stationary (i.e., it does not change at each step) or if it has a *diminishing* adaptation [264–266]. The latter property means that asymptotically the *local* adaptation of $f(\vec{\theta_1}, \vec{\theta_2})$ from the step n to the step n+1 must be infinitely small (with n). Note that this requirement allows anyway a global residual finite adaptation even at large n. However, the above GaA algorithm is not in this class of functions, since the local adaptation for $n \to \infty$ can be arbitrarily large. From this follows that the GaA algorithm *could* break the ergodicity of the MCMC, which means that the Markov chain could not converge to the desired target distribution, or it could not converge to a stationary distribution at all. We checked if this is the case for our simulations simply switching off the adaptation at large times, preserving in this way the ergodicity of the system.

	EOS	$R \; [\mathrm{km}]$	$\lambda \; [10^3 \times \mathrm{km^5}]$
soft	apr4	11.34	9.502
stiff	h4	13.99	32.86

Table 3.2: Radius and tidal deformability of prototype $1.4M_{\odot}$ neutron star modeled with the EOSs apr4 and h4.

interferometers, see section 2.3.2) with mass M in the range $(1.1 \div 1.6)M_{\odot}$, which covers most of the mass range determined so far by electromagnetic observations of double neutron stars [29,234]. Also, it includes the observed masses of the first gravitational wave detection from a binary neutron star [8,19]. Moreover, we focus on two EOSs, apr4 [90] and h4 [91]. As shown in Fig. 3.7, these models span a wide range of mass-radius/tidal deformability configurations. Furthermore, they fit within the 90% credible interval estimated by the LIGO/Virgo collaboration after the gravitational wave event GW170817 [8] ⁹. Therefore, apr4 and h4 are the best candidates to represent extreme cases of *soft* and *stiff* nuclear matter, compatible with astrophysical observations. For both EOSs, we compare the features of a canonical $1.4M_{\odot}$ neutron star in Table 3.2, which also shows that the tidal deformability of the two EOSs differs by a factor $\gtrsim 3$. We recall that large values of λ yield stronger changes in the gravitational wave signal (see Eq. (2.192)), and therefore lead to tighter constraints.

The uncertainties on the observables are computed for the advanced generation of detectors. More specifically, we assume that the gravitational wave events are detected by a network of four interferometers, composed by the two LIGO sites, Virgo and the Japanese KAGRA, which is going to join the next observation run (O3) by the end of 2019 [267]. For all the measurements we consider the detector configurations at design sensitivity [215] (see also the new updated LIGO sensitivity [216]). Henceforth, we refer to such network as HLVK.

Following [268], we fix the uncertainty on the neutron star mass σ_M to 10% of the measured value for HLVK, in agreement with the uncertainties reported by the LIGO/Virgo collaboration for the component masses of the observed neutron star binary system. We compute the uncertainty on the tidal deformability σ_{λ} using a Fisher matrix approach (see section 2.3.1, Eq. (2.221)), assuming equal-mass binary neutron stars at a prototype distance of 100 Mpc. Note that for N independent interferometers the error on the tidal deformability is roughly reduced by a factor

 $^{^{9}\}mathrm{We}$ notice that in a following, more refined, analysis, performed after our work was completed, the LIGO/Virgo collaboration ruled out also the h4 EOS [19]

~ $1/\sqrt{N}$, with respect to the single detector analysis [203]. We find σ_{λ} of order ~ $(10 \div 30)\%$, depending on the mass and EOS considered, in agreement with the simulations in [16,247]. As expected, softer (stiffer) EOSs, corresponding to smaller (larger) tidal deformability, lead to larger (smaller) uncertainties. We remark that the gravitational wave event GW170817 has not put very strong bounds on the individual tidal deformabilities of the neutron stars. The best constraint reported by the LIGO/Virgo collaboration is that on the average weighted tidal deformability of the two stars [8, 19] (see section 2.3).

It is important to stress that for $M \leq 1.6M_{\odot}$ the adiabatic index Γ_3 does not affect the structure of the star for both **apr4** and **h4**, because the central densities of such stars are smaller than ρ_2 (cf. Fig. 3.11 below). Therefore, we can safely neglect this coefficient within the analysis, reducing the parameter space volume to $\vec{\theta} = \{p_1, \Gamma_1, \Gamma_2, p_1^c, p_2^c, p_3^c\}$. Note that the EOS is now fully specified by only three variables, and as a consequence we only need six observables, which correspond to three observed neutron stars (i.e., two binary neutron star coalescences, or a binary neutron star and a black hole-neutron star system).

We choose flat prior distributions $\mathcal{P}_0(\vec{\theta})$ for all the parameters, within the ranges: $p_1 \in [33, 35]$ (where the pressure is measured in dyn/cm²), $\Gamma_i \in [1, 4]$ and $p_i^c \in [10^{-6}, 10^{-3}] \text{ km}^{-2}$ (in geometric units) ¹⁰. The range of the EOS parameters is large enough to include all the EOS models considered by Read et al in [83]. The parameters of the outer core, (p_1, Γ_1) , are also constrained by the theoretical bound given in Eq. (3.22).

Finally, for each set of data, we run four parallel processes of $n = 5 \times 10^5$ samples, starting from different, random initial points of the parameter space. We assess the convergence of the MCMC simulations to the target distribution by:

1) analyzing the autocorrelation of each chain, defined as a function of the lag variable k (for single-parameter simulations) by

$$C(k) = \frac{\sum_{i=1}^{n-k} (\theta_i - \mu) (\theta_{i+k} - \mu)}{\sum_{i=1}^{n} (\theta_i - \mu) (\theta_i - \mu)},$$
(3.37)

where θ_i is the *i*-th state, μ the mean value and *n* the number of steps of the time series. The autocorrelation function gives an estimate of the time scale \bar{k} (i.e., the number of steps) that is needed to obtain effectively independent samples [261] ($C(k) \sim 0$ for $k \sim \bar{k}$). Using this information, one chooses $n \gg \bar{k}$.

2) performing the Gelman-Rubin convergence diagnostic [269, 270], which allows to check if multiple MCMC chains are converging to the same target

¹⁰The conversion factor for the pressure between CGS and geometric units is: $1 \text{ km}^{-2} = 10^{10} (G/c^4) \text{ dyn/cm}^2$ (for instance, 10^{35} dyn/cm^2 correspond to $\sim 0.827 \times 10^{-4} \text{ km}^{-2}$).

			apr4		h4
parameter		injected	1σ	injected	1σ
m246	$\begin{array}{c c} p_1 \\ \Gamma_1 \\ \Gamma_2 \\ p_1^c \ [10^{-4} \times \text{km}^{-2}] \\ p_2^c \ [10^{-4} \times \text{km}^{-2}] \\ p_3^c \ [10^{-4} \times \text{km}^{-2}] \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 34.269 \\ 2.830 \\ 3.445 \\ 0.862 \\ 1.22 \\ 1.74 \end{array}$	$\begin{bmatrix} 34.205 - 34.427 \\ [2.700 - 3.896] \\ [2.415 - 3.907] \\ [0.750 - 1.15] \\ [1.06 - 1.58] \\ [1.39 - 2.58] \end{bmatrix}$	34.669 2.909 2.246 0.372 0.533 0.804	$\begin{array}{l} [34.611 - 34.738] \\ [2.479 - 3.401] \\ [1.732 - 3.518] \\ [0.310 - 0.446] \\ [0.486 - 0.614] \\ [0.721 - 0.930] \end{array}$
m456	$ \begin{array}{c c} p_1 \\ \Gamma_1 \\ \Gamma_2 \\ p_1^c \ [10^{-4} \times \text{km}^{-2}] \\ p_2^c \ [10^{-4} \times \text{km}^{-2}] \\ p_3^c \ [10^{-4} \times \text{km}^{-2}] \end{array} $	$\begin{array}{c c} 34.269 \\ 2.830 \\ 3.445 \\ 1.22 \\ 1.45 \\ 1.74 \end{array}$	$\begin{bmatrix} 34.247 - 34.582 \\ [2.212 - 3.846] \\ [1.817 - 3.599] \\ [1.09 - 1.76] \\ [1.29 - 2.12] \\ [1.46 - 2.70] \end{bmatrix}$	$\begin{array}{c} 34.669 \\ 2.909 \\ 2.246 \\ 0.533 \\ 0.650 \\ 0.804 \end{array}$	$\begin{bmatrix} 34.628 - 34.742 \\ [1.956 - 3.906] \\ [1.056 - 2.383] \\ [0.423 - 0.643] \\ [0.556 - 0.773] \\ [0.706 - 0.957] \end{bmatrix}$
m123	$\begin{array}{c c} p_1 \\ \Gamma_1 \\ \Gamma_2 \\ p_1^c \ [10^{-4} \times \text{km}^{-2}] \\ p_2^c \ [10^{-4} \times \text{km}^{-2}] \\ p_3^c \ [10^{-4} \times \text{km}^{-2}] \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c c} 34.269 \\ 2.830 \\ 3.445 \\ 0.722 \\ 0.862 \\ 1.03 \end{array}$	$\begin{bmatrix} 34.209 - 34.367 \\ [2.458 - 3.898] \\ [2.691 - 3.952] \\ [0.623 - 0.919] \\ [0.752 - 1.07] \\ [0.893 - 1.26] \end{bmatrix}$	34.669 2.909 2.246 0.311 0.372 0.443	$\begin{bmatrix} 34.644 - 34.771 \\ [2.752 - 3.520] \\ [1.055 - 3.596] \\ [0.260 - 0.355] \\ [0.330 - 0.427] \\ [0.407 - 0.512] \end{bmatrix}$

Table 3.3: Comparison between injected and reconstructed values of the apr4 and h4 parameters, for the three models analyzed. For each parameter of the piecewise polytropic EOS we show the 1σ (~ 68%) credible interval of the marginalized posterior distribution.

distribution, and estimates if longer simulations can improve the results. The Gelman-Rubin test compares the variances of different chains through the *potential scale reduction factor* R, defined for a single-parameter MCMC simulation by

$$R = \frac{V}{W}$$
 $V = \sigma^2 + \frac{B}{mn}$ $\sigma^2 = \frac{n-1}{n}W + \frac{B}{n}$, (3.38)

where B/n and W are the between-sequence variance and within-sequence variance, respectively,

$$\frac{B}{n} = \frac{1}{m-1} \sum_{j=1}^{m} (\mu_j - \bar{\mu})^2$$

$$W = \frac{1}{m} \sum_{j=1}^{m} \frac{1}{n-1} \sum_{i=1}^{n} (\theta_{ij} - \mu_j)^2 ,$$
(3.39)



Figure 3.8: Marginalized posterior PDF for the parameters of the apr4 EOS, derived for the m246 model with neutron stars masses $(1.2, 1.4, 1.6)M_{\odot}$. The histograms of the sampled points are shown below each function. The red, dashed vertical lines identify the injected true values, while the shaded bands correspond to the 1σ credible regions of each parameter.

whereas θ_{ij} is the *i*-th state of the *j*-th chain, μ_j is the mean value of the *j*-th chain and $\bar{\mu}$ the mean value over all chains. *n* and *m* are the numbers of steps of each chain and the number of chains, respectively. For large enough $n, R \to 1$ from above, assessing the convergence of the simulations.

We obtain the final distributions summing up the four individual chains of each set of data, after discarding the first 10% of them, as a burn-in procedure (namely, the points of the chains for which the convergence has not been reached yet). In the Appendix C we report some examples of the chains generated by the MCMC simulations, for the models that we discuss in the next section.

3.3.1 Reconstruct the parameters of the equation of state

The first goal of our approach is to determine the parameters of the piecewise polytropic EOS. As said before, we have six unknown variables to constrain, i.e., $\vec{\theta} = \{p_1, \Gamma_1, \Gamma_2, p_1^c, p_2^c, p_3^c\}$, which require three neutron star observations. We test our method on the following prototype configurations: (i) the model m246 with



Figure 3.9: Comparison among the marginalized posteriors of p_1 , Γ_1 and Γ_2 for the apr4 EOS, derived for the models m246, m456 and m123. The dashed vertical lines correspond to the true values of the parameters.

three objects of mass $(1.2, 1.4, 1.6)M_{\odot}$, (ii) a *heavier* one m456 composed of stars of $(1.4, 1.5, 1.6)M_{\odot}$, (iii) a *lighter* system m123 with masses $(1.1, 1.2, 1.3)M_{\odot}$. The numerical values of injected and reconstructed parameters are listed in Table 3.3, for the considered configurations, and for the EOSs apr4 and h4.

In Fig. 3.8 we show the marginalized posterior distributions of the parameters corresponding to the apr4 EOS, derived for the configuration m246. The dashed vertical line in each panel indicates the true, injected value of the parameter, while the darker bands correspond to the 1σ credible intervals. The PDF is constructed from the sample histograms using a Gaussian kernel density estimator. We can see that the true values of all the parameters are always reconstructed within the 1σ confidence level. The posteriors of the neutrons star central pressures are always peaked around the injected values with nearly symmetrical distributions. The pressure p_1 of the outer core region is also well measured, with the relative difference between the injected valued and the reconstructed median being below 1%.

In general, the adiabatic indices of the piecewise polytropic representation are determined with less accuracy, although some differences do exist between the various polytropic segments. The top panels of Fig. 3.8 show indeed that Γ_1 is unconstrained, with an almost flat posterior within the allowed range of values. Conversely, the second index Γ_2 provides better results, with a median close to the true quantity, and a probability distribution that tends to favor larger values. Analyzing the joint distribution between various pairs of parameters we find that p_1 - Γ_2 is the only one that shows a significant correlation, which is, otherwise, small (see Fig. 3.13 below and the Appendix C).

Most of the features described for the m246 configuration do not change qualitatively if we analyze the other two models m456 and m123, for the same EOS apr4. Smaller masses lead in general to stronger constraints. This is expected, since, for



Figure 3.10: Marginalized posterior PDF for the parameters of the h4 EOS, derived for the m246 model with neutron stars masses $(1.2, 1.4, 1.6)M_{\odot}$. The histograms of the sampled points are shown below each function. The red, dashed vertical lines identify the injected true values, while the shaded bands correspond to the 1σ credible regions of each parameter.

a fixed EOS, lighter neutron stars yield larger tidal deformabilities (see the right panel of Fig. 3.7), which enhance the tidal contribution to the gravitational wave signal, and therefore provide smaller (relative) errors σ_{λ} . For completeness, the full marginalized posterior distributions of the other two configurations, m456 and m123, can be found in the Appendix C.

A direct comparison among the posterior distributions of the EOS parameters p_1 , Γ_1 and Γ_2 , obtained for the three considered configurations, is shown in Fig. 3.9. We can see that the best results for p_1 and Γ_2 occur for the model m123, which is composed of three neutron stars with masses $(1.1, 1.2, 1.3)M_{\odot}$. Conversely, for m456 which considers a collection of data with heavier objects, $(1.4, 1.5, 1.6)M_{\odot}$, the posterior distributions of both p_1 and Γ_2 broaden significantly (approaching a flat distribution) and the 1σ level becomes much looser. In all cases the index Γ_1 is instead unconstrained.

The picture described above changes qualitatively when we consider neutron stars made of a stiffer EOS, which leads to more deformable objects. In Fig. 3.10 we show the posterior probability distributions of the parameters for the model m246,



Figure 3.11: The radial distance from the center of the star, normalized to its radius, is plotted as a function of the density. The different curves correspond to the masses and EOSs analyzed in the m246 configuration. The vertical lines separate the three regions of the piecewise polytropic parametrization.

assuming h4 as the underlying equation of state. We can see that the star central pressures p_i^c are found with an accuracy comparable to that shown in Fig. 3.8, for the apr4 EOS. The top left panel of the figure shows that the pressure p_1 at the first dividing density is, again, the EOS parameter which is constrained with the largest precision, the posterior distribution being nearly Gaussian and symmetric around the true value. However, a direct comparison with Fig. 3.8 shows that the role of the adiabatic indices Γ_1 and Γ_2 seems now to be reverted. Indeed, for the EOS h4 it is Γ_1 which is very well estimated, with a relative difference of the median with respect to the true value smaller than 1%. The parameter Γ_2 is essentially unbounded, with a slightly noisy distribution not much dissimilar from a flat one. Moreover, the pair of parameters p_1 - Γ_1 shows now correlation (see Fig. 3.13 and the Appendix C).

The different features of the results for the two EOSs can be understood looking at Fig. 3.11, where we plot, for each neutron star and EOS considered for the model m246, the radial distance $R(\rho)$ normalized to the radius of the star $R_{\rm NS}$, as a function of the density ρ . The major difference between the two EOSs is that the radial profiles of the apr4 stars extend to larger values of ρ , well inside the region of the second branch of the piecewise polytropic specified by Γ_2 . Conversely, the h4



Figure 3.12: Comparison among the marginalized posteriors of p_1 , Γ_1 and Γ_2 for the h4 EOS, derived for the models m246, m456 and m123. The dashed vertical lines correspond to the true values of the parameters.

stars are mainly dominated by the first branch specified by Γ_1 . For this EOS, stars with masses below $1.2M_{\odot}$ have a central pressure smaller than p_1 (or, equivalently, central density smaller than ρ_1), and therefore are outside the Γ_2 interval.

Furthermore, Fig. 3.11 shows that at the boundary between the first two regions, the function $R(\rho)$ of the **apr4** stars is already about the 80% of its overall value. Therefore, it seems quite natural that for this EOS the tidal deformability, which is proportional to R^5 (see Eq. (1.40)), is more sensible to variations of Γ_2 . Conversely, the radius of the h4 stars is almost completely determined by the integration of the stellar equations within the density region belonging to the first polytropic branch, and this is why the inverse stellar problem constrains Γ_1 with a larger accuracy.

Like before, we report the posterior distributions for the configurations m456 and m123 in the Appendix C, whereas in Fig. 3.12 we compare the EOS parameters of three models for the h4 EOS. We notice that for the lightest configuration m123, the reconstructed value of p_1 shows an offset with respect to the injected parameter. This is the opposite behavior with respect to the apr4 EOS configurations, where lighter neutron stars provide better results.

This feature is probably due to a non-negligible contribution coming from the low density part of the EOS, which reduces the impact of the first polytropic region on the tidal deformability, for neutron stars with low masses (see again Fig. 3.11). In particular, sampling the parameter space, we have found that the subspace p_1 - Γ_1 is characterized by a large region in which the posterior distribution assumes values only slightly lower than the absolute maximum, making extremely difficult to resolve it through the Monte Carlo simulation. As a consequence, the marginalized distributions are shifted with respect to the injected values.

Alike the apr4 EOS, instead, the configuration with larger masses, m456, (corresponding to smaller tidal deformabilities) shows the worst result, with the distribution of the index Γ_1 which is essentially flat. In all cases the parameter Γ_2 is



Figure 3.13: (Left) 2D credible regions at 2σ level for the joint probability distribution $\mathcal{P}(p_1, \Gamma_2)$, computed assuming **apr4** as the true equation of state (red cross), for the three models considered. Different markers correspond to the values of p_1 and Γ_2 for various EOSs. (Right) 2D credible regions at 2σ level for the joint probability distribution $\mathcal{P}(p_1, \Gamma_1)$, computed assuming **h4** as the true equation of state (yellow reversed triangle), for the three models considered. Different markers correspond to the values of p_1 and Γ_1 for various EOSs.

unconstrained, with noisy and flat-like distribution.

3.3.2 Discriminate among realistic models of equation of state

The relativistic inverse stellar problem, which relies on a parametrized representation, provides a powerful framework to perform EOS selection, i.e., to rule out models which are incompatible with astrophysical observations. Remarkably, it provides a straightforward method to combine measurements coming from different neutron stars. Our study shows that for soft (stiff) matter, the joint probability distribution of $p_1-\Gamma_2$ ($p_1-\Gamma_1$) offers the best prospects for EOS selection. We show this in Fig. 3.13. In the left (right) panel we plot the 2σ (~ 95%) credible regions, obtained from the posterior distributions of the parameters $p_1-\Gamma_2$ ($p_1-\Gamma_1$) for the **apr4** (h4) EOS and the three models considered. The red cross (**apr4**) and the yellow reversed triangle (h4) indicate the injected values, whereas the different markers are the values of the parameters corresponding to various EOSs, which have been mapped on the piecewise polytropic model by Read et al. in [83].

For both EOSs, the joint distributions seem quite effective in selecting the correct EOS, constraining a portion of the parameter space. In both cases we are able to rule out the EOS models with stiffness different from that of the injected one, with an accuracy larger than the 90%. If the true EOS of supranuclear matter were stiff, measuring the tidal deformability with sufficient accuracy would allow us

to rule out many known EOSs. However, since electromagnetic and gravitational wave observations suggest instead that true EOS is soft [20, 28], we can rule out only a limited number of models. We notice how these bounds do not depend strongly on the neutron stars masses of the various configurations which we have analyzed.

Conclusions and outlook

In this thesis I have studied the tidal deformations of neutron stars in binary systems, and the corresponding gravitational radiation emitted, under two main lines of research.

1) Within the first line of research, I have computed the spin-tidal interactions which affect the dynamics of two orbiting bodies in General Relativity, at the leading PN order and to linear order in the spin. These corrections belong to two classes. The first ones depend on the coupling between the standard tidal Love numbers and the spins of the compact objects. The latter ones rely instead on the rotational tidal Love numbers. Both of them depend linearly on the spins of the two bodies.

I have computed the spin-tidal corrections to the waveform phase of the gravitational radiation emitted by binary systems in circular orbit with spins orthogonal to the orbital plane. At leading PN order, these new spin-tidal terms depend on the quadrupolar, both electric and magnetic, ordinary tidal Love numbers, and on the quadrupolar and octupolar rotational tidal Love numbers. All these terms modify the gravitational wave phase at 6.5PN order, i.e., at 1.5PN order relative to leading order, electric, quadrupolar tidal term. Thus, at linear order in the spin, the terms computed here should include *all* the tidal terms up to 6.5PN order.

I stress that the spin-tidal terms computed enter the gravitational wave phase (and in general the orbital dynamics) at a lower PN order, relative to the standard electric, octupolar tidal term (which enters at 7PN order). Using simple arguments, I have derived a general rule to evaluate at which PN order the spin-tidal couplings, due to higher-order multipole moments, affect the dynamics. By means of this, I have shown that any rotational tidal Love number with $l \geq 3$ enters always at lower PN order with respect to the corresponding ordinary tidal Love numbers.

I have encountered a conceptual problem related to the inclusion of the rotational tidal Love numbers in the Lagrangian formulation, that I have not been able to solve. However, I remark that this issue could eventually affect only the numerical coefficients in the PN expansion, but not the correct identification of the PN order.

Furthermore, I have estimated the impact of the new 6.5PN order spintidal corrections computed on the analysis of gravitational wave signals emitted by neutron star binaries, with physical parameters consistent with the GW170817 event. I have quantified the impact of these terms by means of the bias produced on the measurement of the average weighted tidal deformability $\tilde{\Lambda}$, that arises from neglecting these terms in our waveform templates.

I have performed a simple analysis based on the FIM approximation. I have found that the spin-tidal effects are significant for GW170817-like binary neutron star events, detected by third-generation interferometers, if the component spins of the binaries are $\chi_i \gtrsim 0.1$. Therefore, these corrections could be relevant for binary neutron star waveform approximants only if binaries with moderately high spins merge in our local Universe.

2) In the second line of research I have studied the feasibility of solving the relativistic inverse stellar problem with gravitational wave observations of binary neutron star coalescences. I have presented a Bayesian approach to reconstruct the phenomenological parameters which characterize the EOS in the neutron star core, using masses and tidal deformabilities obtained from gravitational wave detections.

In my analysis I have adopted a piecewise polytropic representation for the EOS, and I have generated mock data using two candidates of the EOS, APR4 and H4, which represent the prototypes of soft and stiff nuclear matter, respectively, encompassing a wide range of admissible models of the EOS. My results show that few observations of coalescing neutron star binaries, by a network of advanced interferometers, would be sufficient to put interesting constraints on some of the parameters of the piecewise polytropic model, depending on the stiffness of the EOS. In particular, I have found that if the EOS is soft (stiff) we are able to better constrain the parameter which characterizes the inner (outer) part of the core.

Furthermore, constraints on different parameters can be used to make EOS selection. I have found that the joint-2D posterior distributions on pairs of EOS parameters are the best tool to rule out EOSs not in agreement with gravitational wave observations. In all the cases analyzed, I have been able to discriminate among soft and stiff models of EOS, with an accuracy larger than the 95%.

The work done in this thesis can be extended/improved in several ways, within both the lines of research.

Spin-tidal interactions

- First of all, regarding the PN modeling of the spin-tidal couplings, there is the unsolved issue about the inclusion of the rotational tidal Love numbers in the Lagrangian formulation. The latter predicts the existence of some *truly* universal relations, which effectively reduce the number of the independent (quadrupolar and octupolar) rotational tidal Love numbers from 4 to 2. However, such relations do not emerge from perturbation theory, when the rotational tidal Love numbers are computed numerically [59]. This issue deserves further investigation, which might be also useful to clarify some discrepancies found between the rotational tidal Love numbers computed in [59] and in [62]. Moreover, until this problem is solved, it will not be possible to estimate the impact of the rotational tidal Love numbers on gravitational wave data analysis, as it has been done for the other spin-tidal terms in the gravitational waveform phase.
- The parameter estimation carried on in this thesis to evaluate the impact of the new spin-tidal terms on binary neutron star gravitational wave templates relies on several approximations. A more accurate and refined analysis, involving the full multi-dimensional parameter space, and possibly based on Bayesian methods, is required to attest the detectability of these effects in a more robust way. Furthermore, I have focused on the ET detector, but slightly better results are expected for the Cosmic Explorer interferometer [31], since the designed sensitivity of the latter is slightly larger than that of the ET. Another issue to take into account, in the possible inclusion of the spin-tidal terms in waveform approximants calibrated on numerical simulations, is the current accuracy of the Numerical Relativity codes, which might make the minimal variations produced by the spin-tidal couplings indistinguishable from the numerical noise [48].
- Another extension/application of my work is related to the gravitational wave searches for exotic compact objects (ECO) [77,78]. Since the tidal Love numbers of a black hole are exactly zero [55, 56], measuring the effect of the tidal deformability in the waveform of a binary coalescence provides a way to distinguish black holes from other exotic compact alternatives, for which the tidal Love numbers do not vanish [79–82]. There is no reason to expect that such objects should be slowly spinning (this is particularly true for supermassive objects detectable by the third-generation space-based detector LISA [271], whose spin might grow through accretion or through subsequent mergers during the galaxy evolution). Therefore, for these exotic objects the spin-tidal effects are expected to be larger, and their inclusion will improve previous analysis [80].

• Lastly, a possible generalization of this work could be the inclusion of a timedependence in the definition of the tidal Love numbers. In this thesis I have extended the tidal deformations of binary systems to spinning objects, using the adiabatic approximation. In particular, though both the tidal fields and the body multipole moments slowly evolve in time during the binary inspiral, their ratios, i.e., the tidal Love numbers, do not: they are constants. This description is known to fail as the orbital separation reduces and non-linear effects start to gain importance [113]. It would be interesting to study the possibility of introducing a time-scaling parameter (for instance, the orbital frequency) in the definition of the Love numbers, in order to make them time-dependent.

Inverse stellar problem

- After the detection of a binary neutron star merger, GW170817 [8, 19], and with more events expected in the next future, constraining the EOS through gravitational wave detections has become an hot topic in astrophysics [20–25]. This event gives us the opportunity to use real data instead of simulated ones. It would be very interesting to combine different neutron star observables to put multi-messenger constraints on the EOS. A possibility already under investigation is that of combining the gravitational wave data on the tidal deformabilities provided by the LIGO/Virgo collaboration, with the observations of neutron star radii obtained in the electromagnetic band [28]. Such multi-band analysis is straightforward using a phenomenological representation of the EOS.
- Other possible extensions, that can be easily addressed within my approach, are: (i) compare the various parametrization of EOS available in the literature, in order to find the model which leads to the most accurate constraints [254]; (ii) test the capability of the third generation of detectors to constrain the EOS, through the analysis of simulated gravitational wave measurements of masses and tidal deformabilities; (iii) exploit the correlation between the star radius and the post-merger signal of binary neutron star coalescences [272,273] to infer the EOS [274].

Appendix A

Numerical integration of the equations of stellar structure

In this appendix we provide some useful relations to integrate numerically the TOV equations (1.22) and the perturbative equations (1.57) and (1.71). First, we notice that to compute the equilibrium configuration of a neutron star (i.e., its mass and radius), we do not need the whole TOV system (1.22), but only the first two equations

$$\begin{cases} \frac{dm}{dr} = 4\pi r^2 \epsilon \\ \frac{dp}{dr} = -\frac{(\epsilon + p)(m + 4\pi r^3 p)}{r(r - 2m)} \end{cases}, \tag{A.1}$$

together with the EOS, $p = p(\epsilon)$. Indeed, the ODE for the function $\nu(r)$,

$$\frac{d\nu}{dr} = \frac{2(m+4\pi r^3 p)}{r(r-2m)},$$
(A.2)

is necessary only if we are interested in computing the spacetime metric inside the star.

Expanding the system (A.1) near r = 0, we get

$$m(r) = m_3 r^3 + m_5 r^5 + \mathcal{O}(r^7)$$

$$p(r) = p_0 + p_2 r^2 + \mathcal{O}(r^4),$$
(A.3)

where

$$m_{3} = \frac{4\pi}{3}\epsilon_{0}$$

$$m_{5} = \frac{4\pi}{5}\frac{p_{2}}{c_{s,0}^{2}}$$

$$p_{2} = -\frac{2\pi}{3}(\epsilon_{0} + p_{0})(\epsilon_{0} + 3p_{0})$$
(A.4)

and p_0 , ϵ_0 and $c_{s,0}^2$ are the values of pressure, energy density and speed of sound $(c_s^2 = dp/d\epsilon)$ at the center of the star, respectively. We can use Eqs. (A.3) as initial conditions to numerically integrate the system (A.1).

To compute the electric, quadrupolar tidal deformability λ_2 , we add Eq. (1.57) with l = 2,

$$\frac{d^{2}H_{0}(r)}{dr^{2}} + \left(\frac{2\left[r - m + 2\pi r^{3}(p - \epsilon)\right]}{r(r - 2m)}\right) \frac{dH_{0}(r)}{dr} + \left(\frac{4\pi r^{2}\left[p(9 - 16\pi r^{2}p) + 5\epsilon\right]}{(r - 2m)^{2}} + \frac{4\pi r^{3}\left[(r - 2m)(p + \epsilon)/c_{s}^{2} - 2m(13p + 5\epsilon)\right] - 4m^{2}}{r^{2}(r - 2m)^{2}} - \frac{6}{r(r - 2m)}\right) H_{0}(r) = 0,$$
(A 5)

to the system (A.1). We recall that to compute the tidal deformability, one needs actually only the quantity $y_e = (r/H_0)(dH_0/dr)$, evaluated at the star surface (cf. Eq. (1.67)). Thus, as pointed out in [73], it is numerically more efficient to transform the second-order, linear ODE for $H_0(r)$ in a first-order, non-linear ODE for $y_e(r)$:

$$\frac{dy_e}{dr} = -\frac{y_e^2}{r} - \frac{r + 4\pi r^3 (p - \epsilon)}{r(r - 2m)} y_e + \frac{4(m + 4\pi r^3 p)^2}{r(r - 2m)^2} + \frac{6}{r - 2m} - \frac{4\pi r^2}{r - 2m} \left(5\epsilon + 9p + \frac{\epsilon + p}{c_s^2}\right).$$
(A.6)

The initial condition at r = 0 for the above equation is given by

$$y_e(r) = 2\left[1 - \frac{2\pi}{7}\left(\frac{\epsilon_0}{3} + 11p_0 + \frac{\epsilon_0 + p_0}{c_{s,0}^2}\right)r^2 + \mathcal{O}(r^4)\right].$$
 (A.7)

Note that in this form the dependence on the arbitrary constant a_0 , arising from the boundary condition for $H_0(r)$ at the center of the star (see Eq. (1.59)), naturally disappears. Since $y_e(r)$ is the actually quantity which enters the tidal deformability, this proves that the Love number is independent of a_0 (cf. with the discussion below Eq. (1.59)). We notice also that the expansion of Eq. (A.6) around r = 0gives actually two solutions, because the ODE is quadratic in $y_e(r)$. One then identifies the correct branch through a comparison with the initial condition for $H_0(r)$.

The case of the magnetic, quadrupolar tidal deformability is analog. For l = 2, Eq. (1.71) reads

$$\frac{d^2h_0(r)}{dr^2} - \left(\frac{4\pi r^2(p+\epsilon)}{r-2m}\right)\frac{dh_0(r)}{dr} - \left(\frac{6r-4m\pm 8\pi r^3(p+\epsilon)}{r^2(r-2m)}\right)h_0(r) = 0\,, \quad (A.8)$$

which we can transform in an ODE for $y_m = (r/h_0)(dh_0/dr)$ (cf. Eq. (1.79)):

$$\frac{dy_m}{dr} = -\frac{y_m^2}{r} - \frac{2m - r[1 + 4\pi r^2(p+\epsilon)]}{r(r-2m)}y_m - \frac{4m - r[6 \pm 8\pi r^2(p+\epsilon)]}{r(r-2m)}, \quad (A.9)$$

where the plus/minus sign refers to static/irrotational fluids, respectively. The initial condition at r=0 is

$$y_m(r) = 3 \left[1 + \frac{4\pi}{63} \left(15p_0 + 23\epsilon_0 \right) r^2 + \mathcal{O}(r^4) \right]$$
(A.10)

in the static case, and

$$y_m(r) = 3\left[1 + \frac{4\pi}{63} \left(3p_0 + 11\epsilon_0\right)r^2 + \mathcal{O}(r^4)\right]$$
(A.11)

in the irrotational one.

Appendix B Spherical harmonics

In this appendix we recall some useful properties of the spherical harmonics. We define the (orbital) angular momentum operator as

$$\mathbf{L} = -\mathrm{i}\left(\boldsymbol{r} \times \boldsymbol{\nabla}\right), \qquad (B.1)$$

which in spherical coordinates reads

$$\mathbb{L}_{x} = -i\left(-\sin\varphi\frac{\partial}{\partial\theta} - \frac{\cos\theta}{\sin\theta}\cos\varphi\frac{\partial}{\partial\varphi}\right)$$

$$\mathbb{L}_{y} = -i\left(\cos\varphi\frac{\partial}{\partial\theta} - \frac{\cos\theta}{\sin\theta}\sin\varphi\frac{\partial}{\partial\varphi}\right)$$

$$\mathbb{L}_{z} = -i\frac{\partial}{\partial\varphi},$$
(B.2)

and its square is given by

$$\mathbf{L}^{2} = -\left(\frac{\partial^{2}}{\partial\theta^{2}} + \frac{\cos\theta}{\sin\theta}\frac{\partial}{\partial\theta} + \frac{1}{\sin^{2}\theta}\frac{\partial}{\partial\varphi^{2}}\right).$$
 (B.3)

The spherical harmonics $Y_{lm}(\theta, \varphi)$ are the eigenfunctions of the operator \mathbb{L}^2 :

$$\mathbf{L}^{2}Y_{lm}(\theta,\varphi) = l(l+1)Y_{lm}(\theta,\varphi).$$
(B.4)

The index l can assume non-negative integer values $(l = 0, 1, 2, ..., \infty)$, whereas the index m varies on the integer values in the interval $m \leq |l|$ (m = -l, -(l - 1), ..., -1, 0, 1, ..., l - 1, l).

The explicit expression of $Y_{lm}(\theta, \varphi)$, for non-negative values of m, is

$$Y_{lm}(\theta,\varphi) = \sqrt{\frac{2l+1}{4\pi} \frac{(l-m)!}{(l+m)!}} \mathcal{P}_l^m(\cos\theta) e^{im\varphi} \qquad m \ge 0, \qquad (B.5)$$

where $\mathcal{P}_l^m(x)$ are the associated Legendre polynomials

$$\mathcal{P}_{l}^{m}(x) = (-1)^{m} (1 - x^{2})^{m/2} \frac{d^{m}}{dx^{m}} \mathcal{P}_{l}(x) , \qquad (B.6)$$

and $\mathcal{P}_l(x)$ are the Legendre polynomials

$$\mathcal{P}_{l}(x) = \frac{1}{2^{l} l!} \frac{d^{l}}{dx^{l}} (x^{2} - 1)^{l} \,. \tag{B.7}$$

The spherical harmonics for negative values of m are obtained from the relation

$$Y_{lm}(\theta,\varphi) = (-1)^m Y^*_{l,-m}(\theta,\varphi) \,. \tag{B.8}$$

The spherical harmonics form an orthonormal basis on the 2-sphere:

$$\int_{0}^{2\pi} \int_{0}^{\pi} Y_{l'm'}^{*}(\theta,\varphi) Y_{lm}(\theta,\varphi) \sin \theta d\theta d\varphi = \delta_{l'l} \delta_{m'm}$$

$$\sum_{l=0}^{\infty} \sum_{m=-l}^{l} Y_{lm}^{*}(\theta',\varphi') Y_{lm}(\theta,\varphi) = \frac{\delta(\theta-\theta')\delta(\varphi-\varphi')}{\sin\theta}.$$
(B.9)

The above equations represent the orthonormality and completeness relations, respectively. Thus, any scalar function $f(\theta, \varphi)$ can be expanded in terms of the spherical harmonics

$$f(\theta,\varphi) = \sum_{l=0}^{\infty} \sum_{m=-l}^{l} f_{lm} Y_{lm}(\theta,\varphi) , \qquad (B.10)$$

where the coefficients f_{lm} are given by

$$f_{lm} = \int_0^{2\pi} \int_0^{\pi} Y_{lm}^*(\theta, \varphi) f(\theta, \varphi) \sin \theta d\theta d\varphi \,. \tag{B.11}$$

Under a parity transformation, $\{\theta, \varphi\} \to \{\pi - \theta, \varphi + \pi\}$, the spherical harmonics transform as

$$\mathbb{P}Y_{lm}(\theta,\varphi) = (-1)^l Y_{lm}(\theta,\varphi), \qquad (B.12)$$

and therefore, they are called *even*, or *polar*, or *electric*.

The complete set of symmetric trace-free (STF) tensors \mathcal{Y}_L^{lm} (see the Notation for the multi-index definition) defined in [89] is intimately related to the spherical harmonics. Indeed, they satisfy the relations

$$\begin{aligned}
\mathcal{Y}_{L}^{lm} n_{L} = Y_{lm} \\
\Phi_{i,lm} = l \,\epsilon_{ijk} \,\mathcal{Y}_{kL-1}^{lm} \,n_{jL-1}
\end{aligned} \tag{B.13}$$

where

$$\boldsymbol{\Phi}_{lm} = \mathrm{i} \, \mathbb{L} \, Y_{lm} = (\boldsymbol{r} \times \boldsymbol{\nabla}) \, Y_{lm} \,, \tag{B.14}$$

and \boldsymbol{n} is the unit radial vector.

The spherical harmonics can be generalized to vector and tensor fields. Following the definition used in [131], the *vector spherical harmonics* are

$$(R_{\theta,lm}, R_{\varphi,lm}) = \left(\frac{\partial}{\partial \theta} Y_{lm}, \frac{\partial}{\partial \varphi} Y_{lm}\right)$$

$$(S_{\theta,lm}, S_{\varphi,lm}) = \left(-\frac{1}{\sin \theta} \frac{\partial}{\partial \varphi} Y_{lm}, \sin \theta \frac{\partial}{\partial \theta} Y_{lm}\right).$$

(B.15)

They are used to decompose the angular components of three and four-vectors. Note that $S_{i,lm}$ is the angular part of Φ_{lm} in spherical coordinates (the radial part vanishes):

$$S_{\theta,lm} = \cos\theta\cos\varphi\,\Phi_{x,lm} + \cos\theta\sin\varphi\,\Phi_{y,lm} - \sin\theta\,\Phi_{z,lm} S_{\varphi,lm} = -\sin\theta\sin\varphi\,\Phi_{x,lm} + \sin\theta\cos\varphi\,\Phi_{y,lm}.$$
(B.16)

Under a parity transformation the vector spherical harmonics transform as

$$\mathbb{P}R_{i,lm} = (-1)^l R_{i,lm}$$

$$\mathbb{P}S_{i,lm} = (-1)^{l+1} S_{i,lm}$$

 $i = \theta, \varphi.$
(B.17)

Therefore, $R_{i,lm}$ are even like the scalar harmonics, while $S_{i,lm}$ are called *odd*, or *axial*, or *magnetic*.

The angular components of rank-2 symmetric tensors can be expanded in terms of *tensor spherical harmonics*. They read [131]

$$\begin{split} \gamma_{ij,lm} &= \begin{pmatrix} Y_{lm} & 0\\ * & \sin^2 \theta Y_{lm} \end{pmatrix} \\ \Psi_{ij,lm} &= \begin{pmatrix} \frac{\partial^2}{\partial \theta^2} Y_{lm} & (\frac{\partial}{\partial \theta} - \frac{\cos \theta}{\sin \theta}) \frac{\partial}{\partial \varphi} Y_{lm} \\ * & (\sin \theta \cos \theta \frac{\partial}{\partial \theta} + \frac{\partial^2}{\partial \varphi^2}) Y_{lm} \end{pmatrix} \qquad i, j = \theta, \varphi, \\ \chi_{ij,lm} &= \begin{pmatrix} \frac{1}{\sin \theta} (\frac{\cos \theta}{\sin \theta} - \frac{\partial}{\partial \theta}) \frac{\partial}{\partial \varphi} Y_{lm} & \frac{1}{2} (\sin \theta \frac{\partial^2}{\partial \theta^2} - \cos \theta \frac{\partial}{\partial \theta} - \frac{1}{\sin \theta} \frac{\partial^2}{\partial \varphi^2}) Y_{lm} \\ & * & (\sin \theta \frac{\partial}{\partial \theta} - \cos \theta) \frac{\partial}{\partial \varphi} Y_{lm} \end{pmatrix} \end{split}$$
(B.18)

where the star denotes the components obtained by symmetry. Under a parity transformation, $\gamma_{ij,lm}$ and $\Psi_{ij,lm}$ are even, whereas $\chi_{ij,lm}$ is odd.

Lastly, we introduce the spin-weighted spherical harmonics ${}_{s}Y_{lm}(\theta, \varphi)$. We say that a given function f, defined on the 2-sphere, has spin weight s, if under rotations around the unit radial vector \boldsymbol{n} , it transforms as [275, 276]

$$f' = e^{is\psi}f, \qquad (B.19)$$

where ψ is the rotation angle. For instance, the unit vector $\boldsymbol{m} = (\mathbf{e}_{\theta} + i\mathbf{e}_{\varphi})/\sqrt{2}$ has s = 1, whereas \boldsymbol{m}^* has s = -1. \mathbf{e}_{θ} and \mathbf{e}_{φ} are the unit vectors in the θ and φ direction, respectively. Any function, which transforms as in Eq. (B.19) with spin weight *s*, can be expanded in terms of the spin-weighted spherical harmonics, defined as [200, 201]

$${}_{-s}Y_{lm}(\theta,\varphi) = (-1)^{s} \sqrt{\frac{2l+1}{4\pi}} \sqrt{\frac{(l+m)!(l-m)!}{(l+s)!(l-s)!}} e^{im\varphi} \cos^{2l}(\theta/2) \times \sum_{k_{i}}^{k_{f}} (-1)^{k} {\binom{l-s}{k}} {\binom{l+s}{s-m+k}} \tan^{s-m+2k}(\theta/2),$$
(B.20)

where $k_i = \max(0, m - s)$ and $k_f = \min(l + m, l - s)$. For s = 0 they reduce to the scalar harmonics Y_{lm} . The spin-weighted harmonics satisfy the relations

$${}_{s}Y_{lm}(\theta,\varphi) = (-1)^{s+m} {}_{-s}Y^{*}_{l,-m}(\theta,\varphi)$$

$${}_{s}Y_{lm}(\pi-\theta,\varphi+\pi) = (-1)^{l} {}_{-s}Y_{lm}(\theta,\varphi).$$
(B.21)

Appendix C

Supplementary material of the inverse stellar problem study

In this appendix we report some additional plots of the results obtained through the MCMC simulations described in Chapter 3. In Figs. C.1–C.4 we show the marginalized posterior distributions of the reconstructed parameters, as in Figs. 3.8 and 3.10, but for the configurations m123 and m456. In Figs. C.5 and C.6 we show two examples of the chains produced by the MCMC simulations using the GaA algorithm 1.



Figure C.1: Marginalized posterior PDF for the parameters of the apr4 EOS, derived for the m123 model with neutron stars masses $(1.1, 1.2, 1.3)M_{\odot}$. The histograms of the sampled points are shown below each function. The red, dashed vertical lines identify the injected true values, while the shaded bands correspond to the 1σ credible regions of each parameter.



Figure C.2: Marginalized posterior PDF for the parameters of the apr4 EOS, derived for the m456 model with neutron stars masses $(1.4, 1.5, 1.6)M_{\odot}$. The histograms of the sampled points are shown below each function. The red, dashed vertical lines identify the injected true values, while the shaded bands correspond to the 1σ credible regions of each parameter.



Figure C.3: Marginalized posterior PDF for the parameters of the h4 EOS, derived for the m123 model with neutron stars masses $(1.1, 1.2, 1.3)M_{\odot}$. The histograms of the sampled points are shown below each function. The red, dashed vertical lines identify the injected true values, while the shaded bands correspond to the 1σ credible regions of each parameter.



Figure C.4: Marginalized posterior PDF for the parameters of the h4 EOS, derived for the m456 model with neutron stars masses $(1.4, 1.5, 1.6)M_{\odot}$. The histograms of the sampled points are shown below each function. The red, dashed vertical lines identify the injected true values, while the shaded bands correspond to the 1σ credible regions of each parameter.



Figure C.5: An example of the chains produced by the GaA algorithm for the model m246 and the EOS apr4. The dashed lines denote the injected values.



Figure C.6: An example of the chains produced by the GaA algorithm for the model m246 and the EOS h4. The dashed lines denote the injected values.
Bibliography

- Virgo, LIGO Scientific, B. P. Abbott et al., Observation of Gravitational Waves from a Binary Black Hole Merger, Phys. Rev. Lett. 116, 061102 (2016), arXiv:1602.03837 [gr-qc]. (Cited on page 3.)
- [2] Virgo, LIGO Scientific, B. P. Abbott et al., GW151226: Observation of Gravitational Waves from a 22-Solar-Mass Binary Black Hole Coalescence, Phys. Rev. Lett. 116, 241103 (2016), arXiv:1606.04855 [gr-qc]. (Cited on page 3.)
- [3] Virgo, LIGO Scientific, B. P. Abbott et al., Binary Black Hole Mergers in the first Advanced LIGO Observing Run, Phys. Rev. X6, 041015 (2016), arXiv:1606.04856 [gr-qc]. (Cited on pages 3 and 53.)
- [4] Virgo, LIGO Scientific, B. P. Abbott et al., GW170104: Observation of a 50-Solar-Mass Binary Black Hole Coalescence at Redshift 0.2, Phys. Rev. Lett. 118, 221101 (2017), arXiv:1706.01812 [gr-qc]. (Cited on pages 3, 4, and 53.)
- [5] Virgo, LIGO Scientific, B. P. Abbott et al., GW170608: Observation of a 19-solar-mass Binary Black Hole Coalescence, Astrophys. J. 851, L35 (2017), arXiv:1711.05578 [astro-ph.HE]. (Cited on page 3.)
- [6] Virgo, LIGO Scientific, B. P. Abbott et al., GW170814: A Three-Detector Observation of Gravitational Waves from a Binary Black Hole Coalescence, Phys. Rev. Lett. 119, 141101 (2017), arXiv:1709.09660 [gr-qc]. (Cited on page 3.)
- [7] LIGO Scientific, Virgo, B. P. Abbott et al., GWTC-1: A Gravitational-Wave Transient Catalog of Compact Binary Mergers Observed by LIGO and Virgo during the First and Second Observing Runs, (2018), arXiv:1811.12907 [astro-ph.HE]. (Cited on pages 3 and 53.)
- [8] Virgo, LIGO Scientific, B. P. Abbott et al., GW170817: Observation of Gravitational Waves from a Binary Neutron Star Inspiral, Phys. Rev. Lett.

119, 161101 (2017), arXiv:1710.05832 [gr-qc]. (Cited on pages 3, 4, 5, 6, 53, 125, 127, 129, 132, 138, 141, 152, 153, and 165.)

- [9] GROND, SALT Group, OzGrav, DFN, INTEGRAL, Virgo, Insight-Hxmt, MAXI Team, Fermi-LAT, J-GEM, RATIR, IceCube, CAASTRO, LWA, ePESSTO, GRAWITA, RIMAS, SKA South Africa/MeerKAT, H.E.S.S., 1M2H Team, IKI-GW Follow-up, Fermi GBM, Pi of Sky, DWF (Deeper Wider Faster Program), Dark Energy Survey, MASTER, AstroSat Cadmium Zinc Telluride Imager Team, Swift, Pierre Auger, ASKAP, VINROUGE, JAG-WAR, Chandra Team at McGill University, TTU-NRAO, GROWTH, AGILE Team, MWA, ATCA, AST3, TOROS, Pan-STARRS, NuSTAR, ATLAS Telescopes, BOOTES, CaltechNRAO, LIGO Scientific, High Time Resolution Universe Survey, Nordic Optical Telescope, Las Cumbres Observatory Group, TZAC Consortium, LOFAR, IPN, DLT40, Texas Tech University, HAWC, ANTARES, KU, Dark Energy Camera GW-EM, CALET, Euro VLBI Team, ALMA, B. P. Abbott et al., Multi-messenger Observations of a Binary Neutron Star Merger, Astrophys. J. 848, L12 (2017), arXiv:1710.05833 [astro-ph.HE]. (Cited on page 3.)
- [10] Virgo, Fermi-GBM, INTEGRAL, LIGO Scientific, B. P. Abbott et al., Gravitational Waves and Gamma-rays from a Binary Neutron Star Merger: GW170817 and GRB 170817A, Astrophys. J. 848, L13 (2017), arXiv:1710.05834 [astro-ph.HE]. (Cited on page 3.)
- [11] D. A. Coulter et al., Swope Supernova Survey 2017a (SSS17a), the Optical Counterpart to a Gravitational Wave Source, Science (2017), arXiv:1710.05452
 [astro-ph.HE], [Science358,1556(2017)]. (Cited on page 3.)
- [12] T. Hinderer, B. D. Lackey, R. N. Lang, and J. S. Read, *Tidal deformability* of neutron stars with realistic equations of state and their gravitational wave signatures in binary inspiral, Phys. Rev. D81, 123016 (2010), arXiv:0911.3535 [astro-ph.HE]. (Cited on pages 4 and 137.)
- [13] A. Maselli, L. Gualtieri, and V. Ferrari, Constraining the equation of state of nuclear matter with gravitational wave observations: Tidal deformability and tidal disruption, Phys. Rev. D88, 104040 (2013), arXiv:1310.5381 [gr-qc]. (Cited on pages 4 and 137.)
- [14] W. Del Pozzo, T. G. F. Li, M. Agathos, C. Van Den Broeck, and S. Vitale, Demonstrating the feasibility of probing the neutron star equation of state with second-generation gravitational wave detectors, Phys. Rev. Lett. 111, 071101 (2013), arXiv:1307.8338 [gr-qc]. (Cited on pages 4, 5, 6, and 140.)

- [15] B. D. Lackey and L. Wade, Reconstructing the neutron-star equation of state with gravitational-wave detectors from a realistic population of inspiralling binary neutron stars, Phys. Rev. D91, 043002 (2015), arXiv:1410.8866 [gr-qc]. (Cited on pages 4, 6, 7, and 140.)
- [16] L. Wade et al., Systematic and statistical errors in a bayesian approach to the estimation of the neutron-star equation of state using advanced gravitational wave detectors, Phys. Rev. D89, 103012 (2014), arXiv:1402.5156 [gr-qc]. (Cited on pages 4, 137, and 153.)
- [17] I. Harry and T. Hinderer, Observing and measuring the neutron-star equationof-state in spinning binary neutron star systems, Class. Quant. Grav. 35, 145010 (2018), arXiv:1801.09972 [gr-qc]. (Cited on pages 4 and 6.)
- [18] J. M. Lattimer and M. Prakash, Neutron star structure and the equation of state, Astrophys. J. 550, 426 (2001), arXiv:astro-ph/0002232 [astro-ph]. (Cited on pages 4, 135, and 136.)
- [19] LIGO Scientific, Virgo, B. P. Abbott et al., Properties of the binary neutron star merger GW170817, Phys. Rev. X9, 011001 (2019), arXiv:1805.11579 [gr-qc]. (Cited on pages 4, 5, 55, 118, 119, 125, 127, 129, 130, 132, 133, 134, 138, 141, 152, 153, and 165.)
- [20] Virgo, LIGO Scientific, B. P. Abbott et al., GW170817: Measurements of neutron star radii and equation of state, Phys. Rev. Lett. 121, 161101 (2018), arXiv:1805.11581 [gr-qc]. (Cited on pages 4, 5, 52, 118, 128, 138, 140, 141, 161, and 165.)
- [21] S. De et al., Tidal Deformabilities and Radii of Neutron Stars from the Observation of GW170817, Phys. Rev. Lett. 121, 091102 (2018), arXiv:1804.08583 [astro-ph.HE]. (Cited on pages 4, 138, and 165.)
- [22] E. Annala, T. Gorda, A. Kurkela, and A. Vuorinen, Gravitational-wave constraints on the neutron-star-matter Equation of State, Phys. Rev. Lett. 120, 172703 (2018), arXiv:1711.02644 [astro-ph.HE]. (Cited on pages 4, 138, and 165.)
- [23] E. R. Most, L. R. Weih, L. Rezzolla, and J. Schaffner-Bielich, New constraints on radii and tidal deformabilities of neutron stars from GW170817, Phys. Rev. Lett. **120**, 261103 (2018), arXiv:1803.00549 [gr-qc]. (Cited on pages 4, 138, and 165.)

- [24] A. Bauswein, O. Just, H.-T. Janka, and N. Stergioulas, Neutron-star radius constraints from GW170817 and future detections, Astrophys. J. 850, L34 (2017), arXiv:1710.06843 [astro-ph.HE]. (Cited on pages 4, 138, and 165.)
- [25] C. Raithel, F. Özel, and D. Psaltis, *Tidal deformability from GW170817 as a direct probe of the neutron star radius*, Astrophys. J. 857, L23 (2018), arXiv:1803.07687 [astro-ph.HE]. (Cited on pages 4, 138, and 165.)
- [26] A. W. Steiner, J. M. Lattimer, and E. F. Brown, *The Equation of State from Observed Masses and Radii of Neutron Stars*, Astrophys. J. **722**, 33 (2010), arXiv:1005.0811 [astro-ph.HE]. (Cited on pages 4, 6, 7, 137, and 139.)
- [27] S. Guillot and R. E. Rutledge, Rejecting proposed dense-matter equations of state with quiescent low-mass X-ray binaries, Astrophys. J. 796, L3 (2014), arXiv:1409.4306 [astro-ph.HE]. (Cited on pages 4, 6, 137, and 141.)
- [28] F. Ozel et al., The Dense Matter Equation of State from Neutron Star Radius and Mass Measurements, Astrophys. J. 820, 28 (2016), arXiv:1505.05155
 [astro-ph.HE]. (Cited on pages 4, 6, 137, 140, 141, 161, and 165.)
- [29] F. Özel and P. Freire, Masses, Radii, and the Equation of State of Neutron Stars, Ann. Rev. Astron. Astrophys. 54, 401 (2016), arXiv:1603.02698 [astroph.HE]. (Cited on pages 4, 7, 137, and 152.)
- [30] S. Hild et al., Sensitivity Studies for Third-Generation Gravitational Wave Observatories, Class. Quant. Grav. 28, 094013 (2011), arXiv:1012.0908 [gr-qc]. (Cited on pages 4, 125, and 130.)
- [31] LIGO Scientific, B. P. Abbott et al., Exploring the Sensitivity of Next Generation Gravitational Wave Detectors, Class. Quant. Grav. 34, 044001 (2017), arXiv:1607.08697 [astro-ph.IM]. (Cited on pages 4 and 164.)
- [32] K. G. Arun, A. Buonanno, G. Faye, and E. Ochsner, Higher-order spin effects in the amplitude and phase of gravitational waveforms emitted by inspiraling compact binaries: Ready-to-use gravitational waveforms, Phys. Rev. D79, 104023 (2009), arXiv:0810.5336 [gr-qc], [Erratum: Phys. Rev.D84,049901(2011)]. (Cited on page 4.)
- [33] A. Buonanno, B. Iyer, E. Ochsner, Y. Pan, and B. S. Sathyaprakash, Comparison of post-Newtonian templates for compact binary inspiral signals in gravitational-wave detectors, Phys. Rev. D80, 084043 (2009), arXiv:0907.0700 [gr-qc]. (Cited on page 4.)

- [34] C. K. Mishra, A. Kela, K. G. Arun, and G. Faye, Ready-to-use post-Newtonian gravitational waveforms for binary black holes with nonprecessing spins: An update, Phys. Rev. D93, 084054 (2016), arXiv:1601.05588 [gr-qc]. (Cited on page 4.)
- [35] L. Blanchet, Gravitational Radiation from Post-Newtonian Sources and Inspiralling Compact Binaries, Living Rev. Rel. 17, 2 (2014), arXiv:1310.1528
 [gr-qc]. (Cited on pages 4, 5, 58, 73, 74, 75, 110, and 114.)
- [36] L. Santamaria et al., Matching post-Newtonian and numerical relativity waveforms: systematic errors and a new phenomenological model for non-precessing black hole binaries, Phys. Rev. D82, 064016 (2010), arXiv:1005.3306 [gr-qc]. (Cited on pages 4 and 59.)
- [37] M. Hannam et al., Simple Model of Complete Precessing Black-Hole-Binary Gravitational Waveforms, Phys. Rev. Lett. 113, 151101 (2014), arXiv:1308.3271 [gr-qc]. (Cited on page 4.)
- [38] S. Husa et al., Frequency-domain gravitational waves from nonprecessing black-hole binaries. I. New numerical waveforms and anatomy of the signal, Phys. Rev. D93, 044006 (2016), arXiv:1508.07250 [gr-qc]. (Cited on page 4.)
- [39] S. Khan et al., Frequency-domain gravitational waves from nonprecessing black-hole binaries. II. A phenomenological model for the advanced detector era, Phys. Rev. D93, 044007 (2016), arXiv:1508.07253 [gr-qc]. (Cited on pages 4, 59, and 127.)
- [40] A. Buonanno and T. Damour, Effective one-body approach to general relativistic two-body dynamics, Phys. Rev. D59, 084006 (1999), arXiv:gr-qc/9811091
 [gr-qc]. (Cited on pages 4, 55, and 112.)
- [41] S. Bernuzzi, A. Nagar, T. Dietrich, and T. Damour, Modeling the Dynamics of Tidally Interacting Binary Neutron Stars up to the Merger, Phys. Rev. Lett. 114, 161103 (2015), arXiv:1412.4553 [gr-qc]. (Cited on pages 4, 55, and 112.)
- [42] S. Bernuzzi, T. Dietrich, and A. Nagar, Modeling the complete gravitational wave spectrum of neutron star mergers, Phys. Rev. Lett. 115, 091101 (2015), arXiv:1504.01764 [gr-qc]. (Cited on page 4.)
- [43] T. Hinderer et al., Effects of neutron-star dynamic tides on gravitational waveforms within the effective-one-body approach, Phys. Rev. Lett. 116, 181101 (2016), arXiv:1602.00599 [gr-qc]. (Cited on pages 4 and 117.)

- [44] Y. Pan et al., Inspiral-merger-ringdown waveforms of spinning, precessing black-hole binaries in the effective-one-body formalism, Phys. Rev. D89, 084006 (2014), arXiv:1307.6232 [gr-qc]. (Cited on page 4.)
- [45] M. Pürrer, Frequency domain reduced order models for gravitational waves from aligned-spin compact binaries, Class. Quant. Grav. 31, 195010 (2014), arXiv:1402.4146 [gr-qc]. (Cited on page 4.)
- [46] A. Bohé et al., Improved effective-one-body model of spinning, nonprecessing binary black holes for the era of gravitational-wave astrophysics with advanced detectors, Phys. Rev. D95, 044028 (2017), arXiv:1611.03703 [gr-qc]. (Cited on page 4.)
- [47] T. Dietrich and T. Hinderer, Comprehensive comparison of numerical relativity and effective-one-body results to inform improvements in waveform models for binary neutron star systems, Phys. Rev. D95, 124006 (2017), arXiv:1702.02053 [gr-qc]. (Cited on page 4.)
- [48] T. Dietrich, S. Bernuzzi, and W. Tichy, Closed-form tidal approximants for binary neutron star gravitational waveforms constructed from highresolution numerical relativity simulations, Phys. Rev. D96, 121501 (2017), arXiv:1706.02969 [gr-qc]. (Cited on pages 4, 112, and 164.)
- [49] T. Dietrich et al., Matter imprints in waveform models for neutron star binaries: tidal and self-spin effects, (2018), arXiv:1804.02235 [gr-qc]. (Cited on page 4.)
- [50] T. Damour, M. Soffel, and C.-M. Xu, General relativistic celestial mechanics.
 1. Method and definition of reference systems, Phys. Rev. D43, 3273 (1991).
 (Cited on pages 5, 60, and 61.)
- [51] T. Damour, M. Soffel, and C.-M. Xu, General relativistic celestial mechanics.
 2. Translational equations of motion, Phys. Rev. D45, 1017 (1992). (Cited on pages 5, 60, and 69.)
- [52] J. E. Vines and E. E. Flanagan, Post-1-Newtonian quadrupole tidal interactions in binary systems, Phys. Rev. D88, 024046 (2013), arXiv:1009.4919
 [gr-qc]. (Cited on pages 5, 60, 77, 78, 88, 96, 98, 100, 106, and 111.)
- [53] T. Hinderer, *Tidal Love numbers of neutron stars*, Astrophys. J. 677, 1216 (2008), arXiv:0711.2420 [astro-ph]. (Cited on pages 5, 29, and 38.)
- [54] E. Poisson and C. M. Will, Gravity: Newtonian, Post-Newtonian, Relativistic (Cambridge University Press, 2014). (Cited on pages 5 and 31.)

- [55] T. Damour and A. Nagar, *Relativistic tidal properties of neutron stars*, Phys. Rev. **D80**, 084035 (2009), arXiv:0906.0096 [gr-qc]. (Cited on pages 5, 29, 34, 42, and 164.)
- [56] T. Binnington and E. Poisson, *Relativistic theory of tidal Love numbers*, Phys. Rev. **D80**, 084018 (2009), arXiv:0906.1366 [gr-qc]. (Cited on pages 5, 29, 33, 34, and 164.)
- [57] P. Landry and E. Poisson, Gravitomagnetic response of an irrotational body to an applied tidal field, Phys. Rev. D91, 104026 (2015), arXiv:1504.06606 [gr-qc]. (Cited on pages 5, 29, and 43.)
- [58] P. Pani, L. Gualtieri, A. Maselli, and V. Ferrari, *Tidal deformations of a spinning compact object*, Phys. Rev. **D92**, 024010 (2015), arXiv:1503.07365 [gr-qc]. (Cited on pages 5, 29, 46, 48, and 116.)
- [59] P. Pani, L. Gualtieri, and V. Ferrari, *Tidal Love numbers of a slowly spinning neutron star*, Phys. Rev. **D92**, 124003 (2015), arXiv:1509.02171 [gr-qc]. (Cited on pages 5, 29, 46, 48, 116, 117, and 164.)
- [60] P. Landry and E. Poisson, *Tidal deformation of a slowly rotating material body. External metric*, Phys. Rev. **D91**, 104018 (2015), arXiv:1503.07366 [gr-qc]. (Cited on pages 5, 29, and 46.)
- [61] P. Landry, Tidal deformation of a slowly rotating material body: Interior metric and Love numbers, Phys. Rev. D95, 124058 (2017), arXiv:1703.08168 [gr-qc]. (Cited on pages 5, 29, and 46.)
- [62] J. Gagnon-Bischoff, S. R. Green, P. Landry, and N. Ortiz, *Extended I-Love relations for slowly rotating neutron stars*, Phys. Rev. D97, 064042 (2018), arXiv:1711.05694 [gr-qc]. (Cited on pages 5, 51, 71, 117, and 164.)
- [63] T. Damour, GRAVITATIONAL RADIATION AND THE MOTION OF COMPACT BODIES (Les Houches Summer School on Gravitational Radiation Les Houches, France, June 2-21, 1982). (Cited on pages 5 and 57.)
- [64] T. Damour, The Motion of Compact Bodies and Gravitational Radiation, Fundam. Theor. Phys. 9, 89 (1984). (Cited on page 5.)
- [65] E. E. Flanagan and T. Hinderer, Constraining neutron star tidal Love numbers with gravitational wave detectors, Phys. Rev. D77, 021502 (2008), arXiv:0709.1915 [astro-ph]. (Cited on pages 5, 31, 77, and 111.)

- [66] J. Vines, E. E. Flanagan, and T. Hinderer, Post-1-Newtonian tidal effects in the gravitational waveform from binary inspirals, Phys. Rev. D83, 084051 (2011), arXiv:1101.1673 [gr-qc]. (Cited on pages 5, 60, 77, 111, and 113.)
- [67] T. Damour, A. Nagar, and L. Villain, Measurability of the tidal polarizability of neutron stars in late-inspiral gravitational-wave signals, Phys. Rev. D85, 123007 (2012), arXiv:1203.4352 [gr-qc]. (Cited on pages 5, 77, 111, and 112.)
- [68] K. Yagi, Multipole Love Relations, Phys. Rev. D89, 043011 (2014), arXiv:1311.0872 [gr-qc], [Erratum: Phys. Rev.D97,no.12,129901(2018)]. (Cited on pages 5, 51, 77, 111, and 114.)
- [69] B. Banihashemi and J. Vines, Gravitomagnetic tidal effects in gravitational waves from neutron star binaries, (2018), arXiv:1805.07266 [gr-qc]. (Cited on pages 5, 77, 111, and 114.)
- [70] L. Lindblom, Determining the Nuclear Equation of State from Neutron-Star Masses and Radii, ApJ398, 569 (1992). (Cited on pages 6 and 136.)
- [71] F. Ozel and D. Psaltis, Reconstructing the Neutron-Star Equation of State from Astrophysical Measurements, Phys. Rev. D80, 103003 (2009), arXiv:0905.1959 [astro-ph.HE]. (Cited on pages 6, 7, and 139.)
- [72] L. Lindblom and N. M. Indik, A Spectral Approach to the Relativistic Inverse Stellar Structure Problem, Phys. Rev. D86, 084003 (2012), arXiv:1207.3744
 [astro-ph.HE]. (Cited on pages 6, 7, and 139.)
- [73] L. Lindblom and N. M. Indik, Spectral Approach to the Relativistic Inverse Stellar Structure Problem II, Phys. Rev. D89, 064003 (2014), arXiv:1310.0803
 [astro-ph.HE], [Erratum: Phys. Rev.D93,no.12,129903(2016)]. (Cited on pages 6, 139, and 167.)
- [74] D. A. Brown, I. Harry, A. Lundgren, and A. H. Nitz, *Detecting binary neutron star systems with spin in advanced gravitational-wave detectors*, Phys. Rev. **D86**, 084017 (2012), arXiv:1207.6406 [gr-qc]. (Cited on pages 6 and 128.)
- [75] W. Kastaun, F. Galeazzi, D. Alic, L. Rezzolla, and J. A. Font, Black hole from merging binary neutron stars: How fast can it spin?, Phys. Rev. D88, 021501 (2013), arXiv:1301.7348 [gr-qc]. (Cited on pages 6 and 128.)
- [76] M. Favata, Systematic parameter errors in inspiraling neutron star binaries, Phys. Rev. Lett. **112**, 101101 (2014), arXiv:1310.8288 [gr-qc]. (Cited on pages 6 and 125.)

- [77] V. Cardoso and P. Pani, Tests for the existence of black holes through gravitational wave echoes, Nat. Astron. 1, 586 (2017), arXiv:1709.01525 [gr-qc]. (Cited on pages 6, 56, and 164.)
- [78] V. Cardoso and P. Pani, The observational evidence for horizons: from echoes to precision gravitational-wave physics, (2017), arXiv:1707.03021 [grqc]. (Cited on pages 6, 56, and 164.)
- [79] V. Cardoso, E. Franzin, A. Maselli, P. Pani, and G. Raposo, *Testing strong-field gravity with tidal Love numbers*, Phys. Rev. **D95**, 084014 (2017), arXiv:1701.01116 [gr-qc], [Addendum: Phys. Rev.D95,no.8,089901(2017)]. (Cited on pages 6 and 164.)
- [80] A. Maselli et al., Probing Planckian corrections at the horizon scale with LISA binaries, Phys. Rev. Lett. 120, 081101 (2018), arXiv:1703.10612 [gr-qc]. (Cited on pages 6, 7, 56, and 164.)
- [81] N. Sennett, T. Hinderer, J. Steinhoff, A. Buonanno, and S. Ossokine, Distinguishing Boson Stars from Black Holes and Neutron Stars from Tidal Interactions in Inspiraling Binary Systems, Phys. Rev. D96, 024002 (2017), arXiv:1704.08651 [gr-qc]. (Cited on pages 6 and 164.)
- [82] N. K. Johnson-Mcdaniel et al., Constraining black hole mimickers with gravitational wave observations, (2018), arXiv:1804.08026 [gr-qc]. (Cited on pages 6 and 164.)
- [83] J. S. Read, B. D. Lackey, B. J. Owen, and J. L. Friedman, Constraints on a phenomenologically parameterized neutron-star equation of state, Phys. Rev. D79, 124032 (2009), arXiv:0812.2163 [astro-ph]. (Cited on pages 7, 139, 140, 142, 147, 153, and 160.)
- [84] L. Lindblom, Spectral Representations of Neutron-Star Equations of State, Phys. Rev. D82, 103011 (2010), arXiv:1009.0738 [astro-ph.HE]. (Cited on pages 7 and 139.)
- [85] T. Abdelsalhin, L. Gualtieri, and P. Pani, Post-Newtonian spin-tidal couplings for compact binaries, Phys. Rev. D98, 104046 (2018), arXiv:1805.01487 [grqc]. (Cited on pages 7 and 56.)
- [86] X. Jiménez Forteza, T. Abdelsalhin, P. Pani, and L. Gualtieri, Impact of high-order tidal terms on binary neutron-star waveforms, Phys. Rev. D98, 124014 (2018), arXiv:1807.08016 [gr-qc]. (Cited on pages 7, 51, 56, and 120.)

- [87] T. Abdelsalhin, A. Maselli, and V. Ferrari, Solving the relativistic inverse stellar problem through gravitational waves observation of binary neutron stars, Phys. Rev. D97, 084014 (2018), arXiv:1712.01303 [gr-qc]. (Cited on pages 7 and 138.)
- [88] P. Pani, L. Gualtieri, T. Abdelsalhin, and X. J. Forteza, Magnetic tidal Love numbers clarified, Phys. Rev. D98, 124023 (2018), arXiv:1810.01094 [gr-qc]. (Cited on pages 7 and 43.)
- [89] K. S. Thorne, Multipole Expansions of Gravitational Radiation, Rev. Mod. Phys. 52, 299 (1980). (Cited on pages 8, 32, 39, and 170.)
- [90] A. Akmal, V. R. Pandharipande, and D. G. Ravenhall, *The Equation of state of nucleon matter and neutron star structure*, Phys. Rev. C58, 1804 (1998), arXiv:nucl-th/9804027 [nucl-th]. (Cited on pages 10 and 152.)
- [91] B. D. Lackey, M. Nayyar, and B. J. Owen, Observational constraints on hyperons in neutron stars, Phys. Rev. D73, 024021 (2006), arXiv:astroph/0507312 [astro-ph]. (Cited on pages 10 and 152.)
- [92] P. Haensel, A. Y. Potekhin, and D. G. Yakovlev, *Neutron stars 1: Equation of state and structure* (Springer, 2007). (Cited on page 13.)
- [93] N. K. Glendenning, Compact stars: nuclear physics, particle physics, and general relativity (Springer, 2000). (Cited on page 13.)
- [94] L.-W. Chen, C. M. Ko, B.-A. Li, and J. Xu, Density slope of the nuclear symmetry energy from the neutron skin thickness of heavy nuclei, Phys. Rev. C82, 024321 (2010), arXiv:1004.4672 [nucl-th]. (Cited on pages 13 and 136.)
- [95] A. R. Bodmer, Collapsed Nuclei, Phys. Rev. D 4, 1601 (1971). (Cited on page 15.)
- [96] E. Witten, Cosmic separation of phases, Phys. Rev. D 30, 272 (1984). (Cited on page 15.)
- [97] C. W. Misner, K. S. Thorne, and J. A. Wheeler, *Gravitation* (W. H. Freeman, 1973). (Cited on page 16.)
- [98] R. B. Wiringa, V. G. J. Stoks, and R. Schiavilla, An Accurate nucleon-nucleon potential with charge independence breaking, Phys. Rev. C51, 38 (1995), arXiv:nucl-th/9408016 [nucl-th]. (Cited on page 19.)

- [99] B. S. Pudliner, V. R. Pandharipande, J. Carlson, and R. B. Wiringa, Quantum Monte Carlo calculations of A <= 6 nuclei, Phys. Rev. Lett. 74, 4396 (1995), arXiv:nucl-th/9502031 [nucl-th]. (Cited on page 20.)
- [100] J. D. Walecka, A Theory of highly condensed matter, Annals Phys. 83, 491 (1974). (Cited on page 21.)
- [101] J. Boguta and A. R. Bodmer, Relativistic Calculation of Nuclear Matter and the Nuclear Surface, Nucl. Phys. A292, 413 (1977). (Cited on page 21.)
- [102] J. C. Collins and M. J. Perry, Superdense Matter: Neutrons Or Asymptotically Free Quarks?, Phys. Rev. Lett. 34, 1353 (1975). (Cited on page 23.)
- [103] A. Chodos, R. L. Jaffe, K. Johnson, C. B. Thorn, and V. F. Weisskopf, A New Extended Model of Hadrons, Phys. Rev. D9, 3471 (1974). (Cited on page 23.)
- [104] L. Rezzolla and O. Zanotti, *Relativistic Hydrodynamics* (Oxford University Press, 2013). (Cited on pages 24 and 43.)
- [105] R. C. Tolman, *Relativity, Thermodynamics, and Cosmology* (Oxford Clarendon Press, 1934). (Cited on page 25.)
- [106] J. R. Oppenheimer and G. M. Volkoff, On Massive neutron cores, Phys. Rev. 55, 374 (1939). (Cited on page 25.)
- [107] J. B. Hartle, Slowly rotating relativistic stars. 1. Equations of structure, Astrophys. J. 150, 1005 (1967). (Cited on page 27.)
- [108] J. B. Hartle and K. S. Thorne, Slowly Rotating Relativistic Stars. II. Models for Neutron Stars and Supermassive Stars, Astrophys. J. 153, 807 (1968). (Cited on page 27.)
- [109] J. B. Hartle, Slowly Rotating Relativistic Stars. 9: Moments of Inertia of Rotationally Distorted Stars, Astrophys. Space Sci. 24, 385 (1973). (Cited on page 27.)
- [110] O. Benhar, V. Ferrari, L. Gualtieri, and S. Marassi, *Perturbative approach to the structure of rapidly rotating neutron stars*, Phys. Rev. **D72**, 044028 (2005), arXiv:gr-qc/0504068 [gr-qc]. (Cited on page 27.)
- [111] P. Landry and E. Poisson, Dynamical response to a stationary tidal field, Phys. Rev. D92, 124041 (2015), arXiv:1510.09170 [gr-qc]. (Cited on pages 29, 46, and 47.)

- [112] A. E. H. Love, Some Problems of Geodynamics (Cambridge University Press, 1911). (Cited on page 31.)
- [113] A. Maselli, L. Gualtieri, F. Pannarale, and V. Ferrari, On the validity of the adiabatic approximation in compact binary inspirals, Phys. Rev. D86, 044032 (2012), arXiv:1205.7006 [gr-qc]. (Cited on pages 31 and 165.)
- [114] J. Steinhoff, T. Hinderer, A. Buonanno, and A. Taracchini, Dynamical Tides in General Relativity: Effective Action and Effective-One-Body Hamiltonian, Phys. Rev. D94, 104028 (2016), arXiv:1608.01907 [gr-qc]. (Cited on pages 31 and 117.)
- [115] Y. Gürsel, Multipole moments for stationary systems: The equivalence of the Geroch- Hansen formulation and the Thorne formulation, General Relativity and Gravitation 15, 737 (1983). (Cited on page 32.)
- [116] R. P. Geroch, *Multipole moments. I. Flat space*, J. Math. Phys. **11**, 1955 (1970). (Cited on page 32.)
- [117] R. P. Geroch, Multipole moments. II. Curved space, J. Math. Phys. 11, 2580 (1970). (Cited on page 32.)
- [118] R. O. Hansen, Multipole moments of stationary space-times, J. Math. Phys. 15, 46 (1974). (Cited on page 32.)
- [119] W.-M. Suen, Multipole moments for stationary, non-asymptotically-flat systems in general relativity, Phys. Rev. D34, 3617 (1986). (Cited on page 32.)
- [120] K. S. Thorne and J. B. Hartle, Laws of motion and precession for black holes and other bodies, Phys. Rev. D31, 1815 (1984). (Cited on page 33.)
- [121] X.-H. Zhang, Multipole expansions of the general-relativistic gravitational field of the external universe, Phys. Rev. D34, 991 (1986). (Cited on page 33.)
- [122] S. E. Gralla, On the Ambiguity in Relativistic Tidal Deformability, Class. Quant. Grav. 35, 085002 (2018), arXiv:1710.11096 [gr-qc]. (Cited on page 33.)
- [123] N. Gürlebeck, No-hair theorem for Black Holes in Astrophysical Environments, Phys. Rev. Lett. **114**, 151102 (2015), arXiv:1503.03240 [gr-qc]. (Cited on page 34.)
- [124] T. Damour and O. M. Lecian, On the gravitational polarizability of black holes, Phys. Rev. D80, 044017 (2009), arXiv:0906.3003 [gr-qc]. (Cited on page 34.)

- P. Landry and E. Poisson, *Relativistic theory of surficial Love numbers*, Phys. Rev. D89, 124011 (2014), arXiv:1404.6798 [gr-qc]. (Cited on page 34.)
- [126] E. Poisson, Absorption of mass and angular momentum by a black hole: Time-domain formalisms for gravitational perturbations, and the small-hole / slow-motion approximation, Phys. Rev. D70, 084044 (2004), arXiv:grqc/0407050 [gr-qc]. (Cited on pages 34 and 89.)
- [127] H. Fang and G. Lovelace, Tidal coupling of a Schwarzschild black hole and circularly orbiting moon, Phys. Rev. D72, 124016 (2005), arXiv:gr-qc/0505156 [gr-qc]. (Cited on page 34.)
- [128] K. S. Thorne, Tidal stabilization of rigidly rotating, fully relativistic neutron stars, Phys. Rev. D58, 124031 (1998), arXiv:gr-qc/9706057 [gr-qc]. (Cited on page 34.)
- [129] P. Purdue, The Gauge invariance of general relativistic tidal heating, Phys. Rev. D60, 104054 (1999), arXiv:gr-qc/9901086 [gr-qc]. (Cited on page 34.)
- [130] E. Poisson, Tidal interaction of black holes and Newtonian viscous bodies, Phys. Rev. D80, 064029 (2009), arXiv:0907.0874 [gr-qc]. (Cited on page 34.)
- [131] T. Regge and J. A. Wheeler, Stability of a Schwarzschild singularity, Phys. Rev. 108, 1063 (1957). (Cited on pages 36 and 171.)
- [132] K. S. Thorne and A. Campolattaro, Non-Radial Pulsation of General-Relativistic Stellar Models. I. Analytic Analysis for $L \ge 2$, ApJ149, 591 (1967). (Cited on page 36.)
- [133] B. Kol and M. Smolkin, Black hole stereotyping: Induced gravito-static polarization, JHEP 02, 010 (2012), arXiv:1110.3764 [hep-th]. (Cited on page 40.)
- [134] S. Chakrabarti, T. Delsate, and J. Steinhoff, New perspectives on neutron star and black hole spectroscopy and dynamic tides, (2013), arXiv:1304.2228 [gr-qc]. (Cited on page 40.)
- [135] M. Favata, Are neutron stars crushed? gravitomagnetic tidal fields as a mechanism for binary-induced collapse, Phys. Rev. D73, 104005 (2006), arXiv:astro-ph/0510668 [astro-ph]. (Cited on page 43.)
- [136] S. Bonazzola, E. Gourgoulhon, and J.-A. Marck, Numerical models of irrotational binary neutron stars in general relativity, Phys. Rev. Lett. 82, 892 (1999), arXiv:gr-qc/9810072 [gr-qc]. (Cited on page 43.)

- [137] S. Bernuzzi, M. Thierfelder, and B. Bruegmann, Accuracy of numerical relativity waveforms from binary neutron star mergers and their comparison with post-Newtonian waveforms, Phys. Rev. D85, 104030 (2012), arXiv:1109.3611 [gr-qc]. (Cited on page 43.)
- [138] R. Haas et al., Simulations of inspiraling and merging double neutron stars using the Spectral Einstein Code, Phys. Rev. D93, 124062 (2016), arXiv:1604.00782 [gr-qc]. (Cited on page 43.)
- [139] W. Tichy, The initial value problem as it relates to numerical relativity, Rept. Prog. Phys. 80, 026901 (2017), arXiv:1610.03805 [gr-qc]. (Cited on page 43.)
- [140] Y. Kojima, Equations governing the nonradial oscillations of a slowly rotating relativistic star, Phys. Rev. D46, 4289 (1992). (Cited on page 48.)
- [141] F. D. Ryan, Gravitational waves from the inspiral of a compact object into a massive, axisymmetric body with arbitrary multipole moments, Phys. Rev. D52, 5707 (1995). (Cited on page 50.)
- [142] F. D. Ryan, Accuracy of estimating the multipole moments of a massive body from the gravitational waves of a binary inspiral, Phys. Rev. D56, 1845 (1997). (Cited on page 50.)
- [143] G. Pappas, What can quasi-periodic oscillations tell us about the structure of the corresponding compact objects?, Mon. Not. Roy. Astron. Soc. 422, 2581 (2012), arXiv:1201.6071 [astro-ph.HE]. (Cited on page 50.)
- [144] K. Yagi and N. Yunes, *I-Love-Q*, Science **341**, 365 (2013), arXiv:1302.4499 [gr-qc]. (Cited on page 50.)
- [145] K. Yagi and N. Yunes, I-Love-Q Relations in Neutron Stars and their Applications to Astrophysics, Gravitational Waves and Fundamental Physics, Phys. Rev. D88, 023009 (2013), arXiv:1303.1528 [gr-qc]. (Cited on pages 50 and 56.)
- [146] T. Delsate, *I-Love relations for irrotational stars*, Phys. Rev. D92, 124001 (2015), arXiv:1504.07335 [gr-qc]. (Cited on page 51.)
- [147] K. Yagi and N. Yunes, Approximate Universal Relations for Neutron Stars and Quark Stars, Phys. Rept. 681, 1 (2017), arXiv:1608.02582 [gr-qc]. (Cited on page 51.)
- [148] A. Maselli, V. Cardoso, V. Ferrari, L. Gualtieri, and P. Pani, Equation-ofstate-independent relations in neutron stars, Phys. Rev. D88, 023007 (2013), arXiv:1304.2052 [gr-qc]. (Cited on page 51.)

- [149] P. C. Peters and J. Mathews, Gravitational radiation from point masses in a Keplerian orbit, Phys. Rev. 131, 435 (1963). (Cited on page 53.)
- [150] P. C. Peters, Gravitational Radiation and the Motion of Two Point Masses, Phys. Rev. 136, B1224 (1964). (Cited on page 53.)
- [151] L. Barack et al., Black holes, gravitational waves and fundamental physics: a roadmap, (2018), arXiv:1806.05195 [gr-qc]. (Cited on page 53.)
- [152] K. Belczynski et al., The effect of metallicity on the detection prospects for gravitational waves, Astrophys. J. 715, L138 (2010), arXiv:1004.0386 [astro-ph.HE]. (Cited on page 53.)
- [153] M. Dominik et al., Double Compact Objects II: Cosmological Merger Rates, Astrophys. J. 779, 72 (2013), arXiv:1308.1546 [astro-ph.HE]. (Cited on page 53.)
- [154] J. Garcia-Bellido, S. Clesse, and P. Fleury, *Primordial black holes survive SN lensing constraints*, Phys. Dark Univ. **20**, 95 (2018), arXiv:1712.06574 [astro-ph.CO]. (Cited on page 53.)
- [155] M. Sasaki, T. Suyama, T. Tanaka, and S. Yokoyama, *Primordial black holes—perspectives in gravitational wave astronomy*, Class. Quant. Grav. 35, 063001 (2018), arXiv:1801.05235 [astro-ph.CO]. (Cited on page 53.)
- [156] S. F. Portegies Zwart and S. McMillan, Black hole mergers in the universe, Astrophys. J. 528, L17 (2000), arXiv:astro-ph/9910061 [astro-ph]. (Cited on page 53.)
- [157] M. J. Benacquista and J. M. B. Downing, *Relativistic Binaries in Globular Clusters*, Living Rev. Rel. 16, 4 (2013), arXiv:1110.4423 [astro-ph.SR]. (Cited on page 53.)
- [158] LIGO Scientific, Virgo, Binary Black Hole Population Properties Inferred from the First and Second Observing Runs of Advanced LIGO and Advanced Virgo, (2018), arXiv:1811.12940 [astro-ph.HE]. (Cited on page 53.)
- [159] Virgo, LIGO Scientific, B. P. Abbott et al., The Rate of Binary Black Hole Mergers Inferred from Advanced LIGO Observations Surrounding GW150914, Astrophys. J. 833, L1 (2016), arXiv:1602.03842 [astro-ph.HE]. (Cited on page 53.)
- [160] Virgo, LIGO Scientific, B. P. Abbott et al., Supplement: The Rate of Binary Black Hole Mergers Inferred from Advanced LIGO Observations Surrounding

GW150914, Astrophys. J. Suppl. **227**, 14 (2016), arXiv:1606.03939 [astro-ph.HE]. (Cited on page 53.)

- [161] F. Pretorius, Evolution of binary black hole spacetimes, Phys. Rev. Lett. 95, 121101 (2005), arXiv:gr-qc/0507014 [gr-qc]. (Cited on page 54.)
- [162] D. Radice, A. Perego, F. Zappa, and S. Bernuzzi, GW170817: Joint Constraint on the Neutron Star Equation of State from Multimessenger Observations, Astrophys. J. 852, L29 (2018), arXiv:1711.03647 [astro-ph.HE]. (Cited on page 54.)
- [163] R. H. Price and J. Pullin, Colliding black holes: The Close limit, Phys. Rev. Lett. 72, 3297 (1994), arXiv:gr-qc/9402039 [gr-qc]. (Cited on page 54.)
- [164] F. Foucart et al., First direct comparison of nondisrupting neutron star-black hole and binary black hole merger simulations, Phys. Rev. D88, 064017 (2013), arXiv:1307.7685 [gr-qc]. (Cited on page 55.)
- [165] K. Kyutoku, K. Ioka, and M. Shibata, Anisotropic mass ejection from black hole-neutron star binaries: Diversity of electromagnetic counterparts, Phys. Rev. D88, 041503 (2013), arXiv:1305.6309 [astro-ph.HE]. (Cited on page 55.)
- [166] F. Foucart et al., Neutron star-black hole mergers with a nuclear equation of state and neutrino cooling: Dependence in the binary parameters, Phys. Rev. D90, 024026 (2014), arXiv:1405.1121 [astro-ph.HE]. (Cited on page 55.)
- [167] M. B. Deaton et al., Black Hole-Neutron Star Mergers with a Hot Nuclear Equation of State: Outflow and Neutrino-Cooled Disk for a Low-Mass, High-Spin Case, Astrophys. J. 776, 47 (2013), arXiv:1304.3384 [astro-ph.HE]. (Cited on page 55.)
- [168] M. Shibata and K. Taniguchi, Merger of binary neutron stars to a black hole: disk mass, short gamma-ray bursts, and quasinormal mode ringing, Phys. Rev. D73, 064027 (2006), arXiv:astro-ph/0603145 [astro-ph]. (Cited on page 55.)
- [169] D. Radice, A. Perego, S. Bernuzzi, and B. Zhang, Long-lived Remnants from Binary Neutron Star Mergers, (2018), arXiv:1803.10865 [astro-ph.HE]. (Cited on page 55.)
- [170] K. Hotokezaka, K. Kyutoku, H. Okawa, M. Shibata, and K. Kiuchi, *Binary Neutron Star Mergers: Dependence on the Nuclear Equation of State*, Phys. Rev. D83, 124008 (2011), arXiv:1105.4370 [astro-ph.HE]. (Cited on page 55.)

- [171] T. W. Baumgarte, S. L. Shapiro, and M. Shibata, On the maximum mass of differentially rotating neutron stars, Astrophys. J. 528, L29 (2000), arXiv:astro-ph/9910565 [astro-ph]. (Cited on page 55.)
- S. L. Shapiro, Differential rotation in neutron stars: Magnetic braking and viscous damping, Astrophys. J. 544, 397 (2000), arXiv:astro-ph/0010493
 [astro-ph]. (Cited on page 55.)
- [173] G. B. Cook, S. L. Shapiro, and S. A. Teukolsky, Spin-up of a Rapidly Rotating Star by Angular Momentum Loss: Effects of General Relativity, ApJ398, 203 (1992). (Cited on page 55.)
- [174] G. B. Cook, S. L. Shapiro, and S. A. Teukolsky, *Rapidly rotating polytropes in general relativity*, Astrophys. J. **422**, 227 (1994). (Cited on page 55.)
- [175] G. B. Cook, S. L. Shapiro, and S. A. Teukolsky, *Rapidly rotating neutron stars in general relativity: Realistic equations of state*, Astrophys. J. 424, 823 (1994). (Cited on page 55.)
- [176] B. Giacomazzo and R. Perna, Formation of Stable Magnetars from Binary Neutron Star Mergers, Astrophys. J. 771, L26 (2013), arXiv:1306.1608 [astro-ph.HE]. (Cited on page 55.)
- [177] K. Hotokezaka et al., Remnant massive neutron stars of binary neutron star mergers: Evolution process and gravitational waveform, Phys. Rev. D88, 044026 (2013), arXiv:1307.5888 [astro-ph.HE]. (Cited on page 55.)
- [178] V. Ravi and P. D. Lasky, The birth of black holes: neutron star collapse times, gamma-ray bursts and fast radio bursts, Mon. Not. Roy. Astron. Soc. 441, 2433 (2014), arXiv:1403.6327 [astro-ph.HE]. (Cited on page 55.)
- [179] A. Buonanno, G. B. Cook, and F. Pretorius, Inspiral, merger and ringdown of equal-mass black-hole binaries, Phys. Rev. D75, 124018 (2007), arXiv:gr-qc/0610122 [gr-qc]. (Cited on page 55.)
- [180] T. Damour and A. Nagar, An Improved analytical description of inspiralling and coalescing black-hole binaries, Phys. Rev. D79, 081503 (2009), arXiv:0902.0136 [gr-qc]. (Cited on page 55.)
- [181] T. Damour and A. Nagar, Effective One Body description of tidal effects in inspiralling compact binaries, Phys. Rev. D81, 084016 (2010), arXiv:0911.5041 [gr-qc]. (Cited on pages 55 and 112.)
- [182] C. M. Will, Theory and Experiment in Gravitational Physics (Cambdridge University Press, 1981). (Cited on page 56.)

- [183] M. Maggiore, Gravitational Waves: Volume 1: Theory and Experiments (Oxford University Press, 2008). (Cited on pages 57, 58, 73, 121, and 123.)
- [184] T. Damour, THE PROBLEM OF MOTION IN NEWTONIAN AND EIN-STEINIAN GRAVITY (300 Years of Gravity: A Conference to Mark the 300th Anniversary of the Publication of Newton's Principia Cambridge, England, June 29-July 4, 1987). (Cited on page 57.)
- [185] L. Blanchet and T. Damour, Radiative gravitational fields in general relativity *I. general structure of the field outside the source*, Phil. Trans. Roy. Soc. Lond. A320, 379 (1986). (Cited on page 57.)
- [186] L. Blanchet and T. Damour, Postnewtonian Generation of Gravitational Waves, Ann. Inst. H. Poincare Phys. Theor. 50, 377 (1989). (Cited on page 57.)
- [187] L. Blanchet, Second postNewtonian generation of gravitational radiation, Phys. Rev. D51, 2559 (1995), arXiv:gr-qc/9501030 [gr-qc]. (Cited on page 57.)
- [188] L. Blanchet, T. Damour, and B. R. Iyer, Gravitational waves from inspiralling compact binaries: Energy loss and wave form to second postNewtonian order, Phys. Rev. D51, 5360 (1995), arXiv:gr-qc/9501029 [gr-qc], [Erratum: Phys. Rev.D54,1860(1996)]. (Cited on page 57.)
- [189] L. Blanchet, B. R. Iyer, C. M. Will, and A. G. Wiseman, Gravitational wave forms from inspiralling compact binaries to second postNewtonian order, Class. Quant. Grav. 13, 575 (1996), arXiv:gr-qc/9602024 [gr-qc]. (Cited on page 57.)
- [190] C. M. Will and A. G. Wiseman, Gravitational radiation from compact binary systems: Gravitational wave forms and energy loss to second postNewtonian order, Phys. Rev. D54, 4813 (1996), arXiv:gr-qc/9608012 [gr-qc]. (Cited on page 57.)
- [191] M. E. Pati and C. M. Will, PostNewtonian gravitational radiation and equations of motion via direct integration of the relaxed Einstein equations. 1. Foundations, Phys. Rev. D62, 124015 (2000), arXiv:gr-qc/0007087 [gr-qc]. (Cited on page 57.)
- [192] C. M. Will, Post-Newtonian gravitational radiation and equations of motion via direct integration of the relaxed Einstein equations. III. Radiation reaction for binary systems with spinning bodies, Phys. Rev. D71, 084027 (2005), arXiv:gr-qc/0502039 [gr-qc]. (Cited on page 57.)

- [193] A. Buonanno and B. S. Sathyaprakash, Sources of Gravitational Waves: Theory and Observations, (2014), arXiv:1410.7832 [gr-qc]. (Cited on page 58.)
- [194] P. Jaranowski and G. Schafer, Towards the 4th post-Newtonian Hamiltonian for two-point-mass systems, Phys. Rev. D86, 061503 (2012), arXiv:1207.5448 [gr-qc]. (Cited on page 59.)
- [195] T. Damour, P. Jaranowski, and G. Schäfer, Conservative dynamics of twobody systems at the fourth post-Newtonian approximation of general relativity, Phys. Rev. D93, 084014 (2016), arXiv:1601.01283 [gr-qc]. (Cited on page 59.)
- [196] L. Bernard, L. Blanchet, A. Bohé, G. Faye, and S. Marsat, Fokker action of nonspinning compact binaries at the fourth post-Newtonian approximation, Phys. Rev. D93, 084037 (2016), arXiv:1512.02876 [gr-qc]. (Cited on page 59.)
- [197] L. Bernard, L. Blanchet, G. Faye, and T. Marchand, Center-of-Mass Equations of Motion and Conserved Integrals of Compact Binary Systems at the Fourth Post-Newtonian Order, Phys. Rev. D97, 044037 (2018), arXiv:1711.00283 [gr-qc]. (Cited on page 59.)
- [198] E. Racine and E. E. Flanagan, Post-1-Newtonian equations of motion for systems of arbitrarily structured bodies, Phys. Rev. D71, 044010 (2005), arXiv:gr-qc/0404101 [gr-qc], [Erratum: Phys. Rev.D88,no.8,089903(2013)]. (Cited on pages 60 and 69.)
- [199] M. De Leon and P. R. Rodrigues, Generalized Classical Mechanics and Field Theory (North-Holland, 1985). (Cited on page 73.)
- [200] L. E. Kidder, Using full information when computing modes of post-Newtonian waveforms from inspiralling compact binaries in circular orbit, Phys. Rev. D77, 044016 (2008), arXiv:0710.0614 [gr-qc]. (Cited on pages 74 and 172.)
- [201] J. D. E. Creighton and W. G. Anderson, Gravitational-Wave Physics and Astronomy (WILEY-VCH, 2011). (Cited on pages 75 and 172.)
- [202] W. Tichy, E. E. Flanagan, and E. Poisson, Can the postNewtonian gravitational wave form of an inspiraling binary be improved by solving the energy balance equation numerically?, Phys. Rev. D61, 104015 (2000), arXiv:grqc/9912075 [gr-qc]. (Cited on page 77.)
- [203] C. Cutler and E. E. Flanagan, Gravitational waves from merging compact binaries: How accurately can one extract the binary's parameters from the inspiral wave form?, Phys. Rev. D49, 2658 (1994), arXiv:gr-qc/9402014 [gr-qc]. (Cited on pages 77, 123, 127, and 153.)

- [204] K. Hotokezaka, K. Kyutoku, Y.-i. Sekiguchi, and M. Shibata, Measurability of the tidal deformability by gravitational waves from coalescing binary neutron stars, Phys. Rev. D93, 064082 (2016), arXiv:1603.01286 [gr-qc]. (Cited on page 77.)
- [205] K. Alvi, Energy and angular momentum flow into a black hole in a binary, Phys. Rev. D64, 104020 (2001), arXiv:gr-qc/0107080 [gr-qc]. (Cited on page 89.)
- [206] B. Mikóczi, Spin supplementary conditions for spinning compact binaries, Phys. Rev. D95, 064023 (2017), arXiv:1609.01536 [gr-qc]. (Cited on pages 96 and 107.)
- [207] A. Nagar et al., Time-domain effective-one-body gravitational waveforms for coalescing compact binaries with nonprecessing spins, tides and self-spin effects, Phys. Rev. D98, 104052 (2018), arXiv:1806.01772 [gr-qc]. (Cited on page 112.)
- [208] D. Bini, T. Damour, and G. Faye, Effective action approach to higher-order relativistic tidal interactions in binary systems and their effective one body description, Phys. Rev. D85, 124034 (2012), arXiv:1202.3565 [gr-qc]. (Cited on page 112.)
- [209] P. Landry, Rotational-tidal phasing of the binary neutron star waveform, (2018), arXiv:1805.01882 [gr-qc]. (Cited on pages 113 and 114.)
- [210] S. Chandrasekhar, The mathematical theory of black holes (Oxford University Press, 1983). (Cited on page 116.)
- [211] G. D'Agostini, Bayesian Reasoning in Data Analysis: A Critical Introduction (World Scientific, 2003). (Cited on pages 123 and 148.)
- [212] K. Chatziioannou, A. Klein, N. Yunes, and N. Cornish, Constructing Gravitational Waves from Generic Spin-Precessing Compact Binary Inspirals, Phys. Rev. D95, 104004 (2017), arXiv:1703.03967 [gr-qc]. (Cited on pages 123 and 125.)
- [213] M. Vallisneri, Use and abuse of the Fisher information matrix in the assessment of gravitational-wave parameter-estimation prospects, Phys. Rev. D77, 042001 (2008), arXiv:gr-qc/0703086 [GR-QC]. (Cited on page 123.)
- [214] L. Lindblom, B. J. Owen, and D. A. Brown, Model Waveform Accuracy Standards for Gravitational Wave Data Analysis, Phys. Rev. D78, 124020 (2008), arXiv:0809.3844 [gr-qc]. (Cited on page 125.)

- [215] https://dcc.ligo.org/LIGO-T0900288/public. (Cited on pages 125 and 152.)
- [216] https://dcc.ligo.org/LIGO-T1800044/public. (Cited on pages 125 and 152.)
- [217] http://www.et-gw.eu/index.php/etsensitivities. (Cited on page 125.)
- [218] M. Burgay et al., An Increased estimate of the merger rate of double neutron stars from observations of a highly relativistic system, Nature 426, 531 (2003), arXiv:astro-ph/0312071 [astro-ph]. (Cited on page 128.)
- [219] T. Dietrich et al., Binary Neutron Stars with Generic Spin, Eccentricity, Mass ratio, and Compactness - Quasi-equilibrium Sequences and First Evolutions, Phys. Rev. D92, 124007 (2015), arXiv:1507.07100 [gr-qc]. (Cited on page 128.)
- [220] Virgo, LIGO Scientific, B. P. Abbott et al., Upper Limits on the Rates of Binary Neutron Star and Neutron Star-black Hole Mergers From Advanced Ligo's First Observing run, Astrophys. J. 832, L21 (2016), arXiv:1607.07456 [astro-ph.HE]. (Cited on page 130.)
- [221] J. Antoniadis et al., A Massive Pulsar in a Compact Relativistic Binary, Science 340, 6131 (2013), arXiv:1304.6875 [astro-ph.HE]. (Cited on pages 135 and 136.)
- [222] P. Demorest, T. Pennucci, S. Ransom, M. Roberts, and J. Hessels, *Shapiro Delay Measurement of A Two Solar Mass Neutron Star*, Nature 467, 1081 (2010), arXiv:1010.5788 [astro-ph.HE]. (Cited on page 135.)
- [223] S. Abrahamyan et al., Measurement of the Neutron Radius of 208Pb Through Parity-Violation in Electron Scattering, Phys. Rev. Lett. 108, 112502 (2012), arXiv:1201.2568 [nucl-ex]. (Cited on page 136.)
- [224] M. B. Tsang et al., Constraints on the density dependence of the symmetry energy, Phys. Rev. Lett. 102, 122701 (2009), arXiv:0811.3107 [nucl-ex]. (Cited on page 136.)
- [225] A. Tamii et al., Complete electric dipole response and the neutron skin in 208Pb, Phys. Rev. Lett. 107, 062502 (2011), arXiv:1104.5431 [nucl-ex]. (Cited on page 136.)
- [226] J. Piekarewicz et al., Electric dipole polarizability and the neutron skin, Phys. Rev. C85, 041302 (2012), arXiv:1201.3807 [nucl-th]. (Cited on page 136.)

- [227] L. Trippa, G. Colo, and E. Vigezzi, The Giant Dipole Resonance as a quantitative constraint on the symmetry energy, Phys. Rev. C77, 061304 (2008), arXiv:0802.3658 [nucl-th]. (Cited on page 136.)
- [228] S. Gandolfi, J. Carlson, and S. Reddy, The maximum mass and radius of neutron stars and the nuclear symmetry energy, Phys. Rev. C85, 032801 (2012), arXiv:1101.1921 [nucl-th]. (Cited on page 136.)
- [229] I. Tews, T. Krüger, K. Hebeler, and A. Schwenk, Neutron matter at next-tonext-to-next-to-leading order in chiral effective field theory, Phys. Rev. Lett. 110, 032504 (2013), arXiv:1206.0025 [nucl-th]. (Cited on page 136.)
- [230] K. Hebeler, J. M. Lattimer, C. J. Pethick, and A. Schwenk, Equation of state and neutron star properties constrained by nuclear physics and observation, Astrophys. J. 773, 11 (2013), arXiv:1303.4662 [astro-ph.SR]. (Cited on page 136.)
- [231] C. Drischler, A. Carbone, K. Hebeler, and A. Schwenk, Neutron matter from chiral two- and three-nucleon calculations up to N³LO, Phys. Rev. C94, 054307 (2016), arXiv:1608.05615 [nucl-th]. (Cited on page 136.)
- [232] A. Kurkela, P. Romatschke, and A. Vuorinen, *Cold Quark Matter*, Phys. Rev. **D81**, 105021 (2010), arXiv:0912.1856 [hep-ph]. (Cited on page 136.)
- [233] E. S. Fraga, A. Kurkela, and A. Vuorinen, Interacting quark matter equation of state for compact stars, Astrophys. J. 781, L25 (2014), arXiv:1311.5154 [nucl-th]. (Cited on page 136.)
- [234] J. M. Lattimer, The nuclear equation of state and neutron star masses, Ann. Rev. Nucl. Part. Sci. 62, 485 (2012), arXiv:1305.3510 [nucl-th]. (Cited on pages 137 and 152.)
- [235] A. L. Watts et al., Colloquium : Measuring the neutron star equation of state using x-ray timing, Rev. Mod. Phys. 88, 021001 (2016), arXiv:1602.01081 [astro-ph.HE]. (Cited on page 137.)
- [236] F. Ozel, T. Guver, and D. Psaltis, The Mass and Radius of the Neutron Star in EXO 1745-248, Astrophys. J. 693, 1775 (2009), arXiv:0810.1521 [astro-ph]. (Cited on page 137.)
- [237] F. Ozel, G. Baym, and T. Guver, Astrophysical Measurement of the Equation of State of Neutron Star Matter, Phys. Rev. D82, 101301 (2010), arXiv:1002.3153 [astro-ph.HE]. (Cited on page 137.)

- [238] T. Guver, P. Wroblewski, L. Camarota, and F. Ozel, The Mass and Radius of the Neutron Star in 4U 1820-30, Astrophys. J. 719, 1807 (2010), arXiv:1002.3825 [astro-ph.HE]. (Cited on page 137.)
- [239] T. Guver, F. Ozel, A. Cabrera-Lavers, and P. Wroblewski, *The Distance, Mass, and Radius of the Neutron Star in 4U 1608-52*, Astrophys. J. **712**, 964 (2010), arXiv:0811.3979 [astro-ph]. (Cited on page 137.)
- [240] T. Guver and F. Ozel, The mass and the radius of the neutron star in the transient low mass X-ray binary SAX J1748.9-2021, Astrophys. J. 765, L1 (2013), arXiv:1301.0831 [astro-ph.HE]. (Cited on page 137.)
- [241] A. W. Steiner, J. M. Lattimer, and E. F. Brown, *The Neutron Star Mass-Radius Relation and the Equation of State of Dense Matter*, Astrophys. J. **765**, L5 (2013), arXiv:1205.6871 [nucl-th]. (Cited on page 137.)
- [242] J. M. Lattimer and A. W. Steiner, Neutron Star Masses and Radii from Quiescent Low-Mass X-ray Binaries, Astrophys. J. 784, 123 (2014), arXiv:1305.3242 [astro-ph.HE]. (Cited on page 137.)
- [243] J. M. Lattimer and A. W. Steiner, Constraints on the symmetry energy using the mass-radius relation of neutron stars, Eur. Phys. J. A50, 40 (2014), arXiv:1403.1186 [nucl-th]. (Cited on pages 137 and 141.)
- [244] S. Guillot, M. Servillat, N. A. Webb, and R. E. Rutledge, Measurement of the Radius of Neutron Stars with High S/N Quiescent Low-mass X-ray Binaries in Globular Clusters, Astrophys. J. 772, 7 (2013), arXiv:1302.0023 [astro-ph.HE]. (Cited on page 137.)
- [245] B. D. Lackey, K. Kyutoku, M. Shibata, P. R. Brady, and J. L. Friedman, Extracting equation of state parameters from black hole-neutron star mergers. I. Nonspinning black holes, Phys. Rev. D85, 044061 (2012), arXiv:1109.3402 [astro-ph.HE]. (Cited on page 137.)
- [246] B. D. Lackey, K. Kyutoku, M. Shibata, P. R. Brady, and J. L. Friedman, Extracting equation of state parameters from black hole-neutron star mergers: aligned-spin black holes and a preliminary waveform model, Phys. Rev. D89, 043009 (2014), arXiv:1303.6298 [gr-qc]. (Cited on page 137.)
- [247] J. S. Read et al., Matter effects on binary neutron star waveforms, Phys. Rev. D88, 044042 (2013), arXiv:1306.4065 [gr-qc]. (Cited on pages 137 and 153.)
- [248] C. A. Raithel, F. Özel, and D. Psaltis, From Neutron Star Observables to the Equation of State. II. Bayesian Inference of Equation of State Pressures,

Astrophys. J. 844, 156 (2017), arXiv:1704.00737 [astro-ph.HE]. (Cited on page 139.)

- [249] L. Lindblom, Inverse Structure Problem for Neutron-Star Binaries, Phys. Rev. D98, 043012 (2018), arXiv:1807.02538 [astro-ph.HE]. (Cited on page 139.)
- [250] J. S. Read et al., Measuring the neutron star equation of state with gravitational wave observations, Phys. Rev. D79, 124033 (2009), arXiv:0901.3258
 [gr-qc]. (Cited on page 139.)
- [251] M. Shibata and K. Kyutoku, Constraining nuclear-matter equations of state by gravitational waves from black hole-neutron star binaries, Prog. Theor. Phys. Suppl. 186, 17 (2010). (Cited on page 139.)
- [252] C. A. Raithel, F. Ozel, and D. Psaltis, From Neutron Star Observables to the Equation of State: An Optimal Parametrization, Astrophys. J. 831, 44 (2016), arXiv:1605.03591 [astro-ph.HE]. (Cited on page 139.)
- [253] L. Lindblom, Causal Representations of Neutron-Star Equations of State, Phys. Rev. D97, 123019 (2018), arXiv:1804.04072 [astro-ph.HE]. (Cited on page 139.)
- [254] M. F. Carney, L. E. Wade, and B. S. Irwin, Comparing two models for measuring the neutron star equation of state from gravitational-wave signals, Phys. Rev. D98, 063004 (2018), arXiv:1805.11217 [gr-qc]. (Cited on pages 140 and 165.)
- [255] S. Chandrasekhar, The maximum mass of ideal white dwarfs, Astrophys. J. 74, 81 (1931). (Cited on page 141.)
- [256] S. Chandrasekhar and E. A. Milne, The Highly Collapsed Configurations of a Stellar Mass, Mon. Not. Roy. Astron. Soc. 91, 456 (1931). (Cited on page 141.)
- [257] S. Chandrasekhar, The highly collapsed configurations of a stellar mass (Second paper), Mon. Not. Roy. Astron. Soc. 95, 207 (1935). (Cited on page 141.)
- [258] T. H. R. Skyrme, The effective nuclear potential, Nuclear Physics 9, 615 (1958). (Cited on page 145.)
- [259] F. Douchin and P. Haensel, A unified equation of state of dense matter and neutron star structure, Astron. Astrophys. 380, 151 (2001), arXiv:astroph/0111092 [astro-ph]. (Cited on page 145.)

- [260] W. R. Gilks, S. Richardson, and D. J. Spiegelhalter, Markov Chain Monte Carlo in Practice (Chapman & Hall, 1996). (Cited on page 149.)
- [261] S. Brooks, A. Gelman, G. L. Jones, and X. Meng, Handbook of Markov Chain Monte Carlo (Chapman & Hall/CRC, 2011). (Cited on pages 149 and 153.)
- [262] G. Kjellstrom and L. Taxen, Stochastic optimization in system design, IEEE Transactions on Circuits and Systems 28, 702 (1981). (Cited on page 150.)
- [263] C. L. Müller and I. F. Sbalzarini, Gaussian Adaptation as a unifying framework for continuous black-box optimization and adaptive Monte Carlo sampling, IEEE Congress on Evolutionary Computation, 1 (2010). (Cited on page 150.)
- [264] H. Haario, E. Saksman, and J. Tamminen, An adaptive Metropolis algorithm, Bernoulli 7, 223 (2001). (Cited on page 151.)
- [265] G. O. Roberts and J. S. Rosenthal, Coupling and Ergodicity of Adaptive Markov Chain Monte Carlo Algorithms, Journal of Applied Probability 44, 458 (2007). (Cited on page 151.)
- [266] G. O. Roberts and J. S. Rosenthal, *Examples of Adaptive MCMC*, Journal of Computational and Graphical Statistics 18, 349 (2009). (Cited on page 151.)
- [267] KAGRA, T. Akutsu et al., KAGRA: 2.5 Generation Interferometric Gravitational Wave Detector, (2018), arXiv:1811.08079 [gr-qc]. (Cited on page 152.)
- [268] C. L. Rodriguez et al., Basic Parameter Estimation of Binary Neutron Star Systems by the Advanced LIGO/Virgo Network, Astrophys. J. 784, 119 (2014), arXiv:1309.3273 [astro-ph.HE]. (Cited on page 152.)
- [269] A. Gelman and D. B. Rubin, Inference from Iterative Simulation Using Multiple Sequences, Statistical Science 7, 457 (1992). (Cited on page 153.)
- [270] S. P. Brooks and A. Gelman, General Methods for Monitoring Convergence of Iterative Simulations, Journal of Computational and Graphical Statistics 7, 434 (1998). (Cited on page 153.)
- [271] P. Amaro-Seoane et al., Laser Interferometer Space Antenna, (2017), arXiv:1702.00786 [astro-ph.IM]. (Cited on page 164.)
- [272] A. Bauswein and H. T. Janka, Measuring neutron-star properties via gravitational waves from binary mergers, Phys. Rev. Lett. 108, 011101 (2012), arXiv:1106.1616 [astro-ph.SR]. (Cited on page 165.)

- [273] A. Bauswein, H. T. Janka, K. Hebeler, and A. Schwenk, Equation-of-state dependence of the gravitational-wave signal from the ring-down phase of neutron-star mergers, Phys. Rev. D86, 063001 (2012), arXiv:1204.1888 [astro-ph.SR]. (Cited on page 165.)
- [274] K. Chatziioannou et al., Inferring the post-merger gravitational wave emission from binary neutron star coalescences, Phys. Rev. D96, 124035 (2017), arXiv:1711.00040 [gr-qc]. (Cited on page 165.)
- [275] E. T. Newman and R. Penrose, Note on the Bondi-Metzner-Sachs group, J. Math. Phys. 7, 863 (1966). (Cited on page 171.)
- [276] W. B. Campbell, Tensor and spinor spherical harmonics and the spin-s harmonics y-s-lm(theta, phi), J. Math. Phys. 12, 1763 (1971). (Cited on page 171.)